

NOAA Technical Memorandum NMFS

FEBRUARY 2025

SCIENCE ADVICE FOR GENETIC EFFECTS FROM MARINE FINFISH AQUACULTURE IN SOUTHERN CALIFORNIA AND THE GULF OF AMERICA

Catherine Purcell¹, Jason Volk², John Hyde¹, and Greg Blair²

¹ NOAA Fisheries, Southwest Fisheries Science Center Fisheries Resources Division, La Jolla, California

² ICF, Seattle, Washington

NOAA-TM-NMFS-SWFSC-710

U.S. DEPARTMENT OF COMMERCE National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration National Marine Fisheries Service Southwest Fisheries Science Center

About the NOAA Technical Memorandum series

The National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration (NOAA), organized in 1970, has evolved into an agency which establishes national policies and manages and conserves our oceanic, coastal, and atmospheric resources. An organizational element within NOAA, the Office of Fisheries is responsible for fisheries policy and the direction of the National Marine Fisheries Service (NMFS).

In addition to its formal publications, the NMFS uses the NOAA Technical Memorandum series to issue informal scientific and technical publications when complete formal review and editorial processing are not appropriate or feasible. Documents within this series, however, reflect sound professional work and may be referenced in the formal scientific and technical literature.

SWFSC Technical Memorandums are available online at the following websites:

SWFSC: https://swfsc-publications.fisheries.noaa.gov/

NOAA Repository: https://repository.library.noaa.gov/

Accessibility information

NOAA Fisheries Southwest Fisheries Science Center (SWFSC) is committed to making our publications and supporting electronic documents accessible to individuals of all abilities. The complexity of some of SWFSC's publications, information, data, and products may make access difficult for some. If you encounter material in this document that you cannot access or use, please contact us so that we may assist you. Phone: 858-546-7000

Recommended citation

Purcell, Catherine, Jason Volk, John Hyde, and Greg Blair. 2025. Science advice for genetic effects from marine finfish aquaculture in Southern California and the Gulf of America. U.S. Department of Commerce, NOAA Technical Memorandum NMFS-SWFSC-710. https://doi.org/10.25923/7cye-p074

Science Advice for Genetic Effects from Marine Finfish Aquaculture in Southern California and the Gulf of America

Catherine Purcell¹, Jason Volk², John Hyde¹, and Greg Blair²

¹NOAA Fisheries, Southwest Fisheries Science Center, 8901 La Jolla Shores Drive, La Jolla, CA 92037
 ² ICF, 1200 6th Avenue, Suite 1800, Seattle, Washington 98101

Table of Contents

1.0 How	Cultured Organisms Escape and Consequences of Escape	1
1.1 Esc	ape Background and Categories	1
1.1.1	Leakage Escape	2
1.1.2	Episodic Escape	3
1.1.3	Large-scale Escape and Catastrophic Events	4
1.1.4	Gamete-based Escape	5
1.1.5	Recapture Rates	5
1.1.6	Summary	6
1.2 Con	nsequences of Escaped Fish	6
1.2.1	Interactions	7
1.2.2	Fitness Effects	9
1.2.3	Genetic Diversity Effects	11
1.2.4	Ecological Effects	17
1.3 Ass	essing Risks of Escape using Modeling Methods	18
1.3.1	OMEGA Model for Assessment of Finfish Escapes	18
1.4 Ref	erences	25
2.0 South	ern California Candidate Species for Marine Aquaculture	40
2.1 Geo	ographic range	40
2.2 Fin	fish Candidate Species for Marine Aquaculture in Southern California	40
2.2.1	California Yellowtail (Seriola dorsalis)	40
2.2.2	White Seabass (Atractoscion nobilis)	47
2.2.3	Striped Bass (Morone saxatilis)	56
2.2.4	Sablefish (Anoplopoma fimbria)	64
2.2.5	California Halibut (Paralichthys californicus)	72
2.2.6	Olive Flounder (Paralichthys olivaceus)	81
2.3 OM	IEGA Genetic Risk Modeling Case Studies for Finfish in Southern California	87
2.3.1	Case Study: California Yellowtail	88
2.3.2	Case Study: White Seabass	102
2.3.3	Case Study: Striped Bass	123
2.3.4	Southern California Case Study Conclusions	130
3.0 Gulf	of America Candidate Species for Marine Aquaculture	136
3.1 Geo	ographic Range	136
3.2 Fin	fish Candidate Species for Marine Aquaculture in the Gulf of America	136
3.2.1	Red Drum (Sciaenops ocellatus)	136
3.2.2	Almaco Jack (Seriola rivoliana)	146
3.2.3	Cobia (Rachycentron canadum)	151
3.2.4	Greater Amberjack (Seriola dumerili)	158
3.2.5	Florida Pompano (Trachinotus carolinus)	166
3.2.6	Black Sea Bass (Centropristis striata)	173
3.2.7	Spotted Seatrout (Cynoscion nebulosus)	178
3.2.8	Tripletail (Lobotes surinamensis)	186

3	.2.9 So	uthern Flounder (Paralichthys lethostigma)	191
3.3	OMEG	A Genetic Risk Modeling Case Studies for Finfish in the Gulf of Amer	rica 199
3	.3.1 Ca	se Study: Red Drum	199
3	.3.2 Ca	se Study: Almaco Jack	
3	.3.3 Ca	se Study: Cobia	229
3	.3.4 Gi	Ilf of America Case Study Conclusions	
4.0	Genetic F	Risk Factors and Management Measures	
4.1	Southe	rn California Aquaculture Candidate Species – Summary of Genetic Ri	isk Factors
	248		
4.2	Gulf of	America Aquaculture Candidate Species – Summary of Genetic Risk	Factors
	253		
4.3	Escape	Prevention Measures and Best Management Practices	257
4	.3.1 Op	perational Procedures to Minimize Escape Risk	
4	.3.2 Ac	ction Level Measures	
5.0	Reference	es	
1.0	Overview	7	
2.0	Offshore	Mariculture Escapes Genetics Assessment (OMEGA) Model	
2.1	OMEG	A Model Background	
2.2	Use of	Case Studies	
3.0	OMEGA	Model Components	
3.1	Popula	tion Simulations	
3.2	Fitness	Effects (finished)	
3.3	Genetie	c Diversity Effects	325
3.4	Escape	and Interactions Assumptions	329
4.0	Species P	Parameterization	330
4.1	Califor	nia Yellowtail	
4.2	White	Seabass	
4.3	Striped	Bass	
4.4	Red Dr	um	
4.5	Almace	o Jack	339
4.6	Cobia .		
5.0	Reference	es	

List of Tables

Table 2.1. Frequency of Kingfish (Seriola lalandi) escapes of over 1,000 fish and corresponding likelihood of occurrence over a year based on reported escape data from three locations in South Australia. 24
Table 2.2. California Yellowtail calculated values of effective population size (N_e) with over- dispersed variation in reproductive success (Poisson factor = 3.0) using equations in Waples et al. 2011 and AgeNe program
Table 2.3. California Yellowtail production scenarios modeled for the case study. 89
Table 2.4. The cumulative number of cultured California Yellowtail in the wild populationresulting from leakage and episodic losses under the 3-Farm and 5-Farm case study scenarios.Shown are the median, and 5 th and 95 th percentiles.91
Table 2.5. The cumulative number of cultured California Yellowtail in the wild population resulting from leakage and episodic losses under the 3-Farm and 5-Farm case study scenarios with modified assumptions: low escape likelihood, recovery of escaped fish, and low survival of escaped fish. Shown are the median, and 5 th and 95 th percentiles
Table 2.6. White Seabass calculated values of effective population size (N_e) with over-dispersed variation in reproductive success (Poisson factor = 3.0) using equations in Waples et al. 2011 and AgeNe program
Table 2.7. White Seabass production scenarios modeled for the case
Table 2.8. The cumulative number of cultured White Seabass in the wild population resulting from leakage and episodic losses from current year escapes and surviving fish from previous years under the 3-Farm and 5-Farm case study scenarios simulation results. Shown are the median, and 5 th and 95 th percentiles
Table 2.9. The cumulative number of cultured White Seabass in the wild population resulting from leakage and episodic losses under the 3-Farm and 5-Farm case study scenarios with modified assumptions: low escape likelihood, recovery of escaped fish, and low survival of escaped fish. Shown are the median, and 5 th and 95 th percentiles
Table 2.10. Striped Bass production scenarios modeled for the case study. 124
Table 2.11. The cumulative number of cultured Striped Bass free swimming in marine waters resulting from leakage and episodic losses from current year escapes and surviving fish from previous years under the 3-Farm and 5-Farm case study scenarios. Shown are the median, and 5 th and 95 th percentiles

Table 2.12. The cumulative number of cultured Striped Bass free swimming in marine waters resulting from leakage and episodic losses under the 3-Farm and 5-Farm case study scenarios with modified assumptions (low escape likelihood, recovery of escaped fish, and low survival of Table 3.1. Red Drum calculated values of effective population size (N_e) with over-dispersed variation in reproductive success (Poisson factor = 3.0) using equations in Waples et al. 2011 and Table 3.3. The cumulative number of cultured Red Drum in the wild population resulting from leakage and episodic losses from current year escapes and surviving fish from previous years under the 3-Farm and 5-Farm case study scenarios simulation results. Shown are the median, and Table 3.4. The cumulative number of cultured Red Drum in the wild population resulting from leakage and episodic losses under the 3-Farm and 5-Farm case study scenarios with modified assumptions: low escape likelihood, recovery of escaped fish, and low survival of escaped fish. Table 3.5. Almaco Jack calculated values of effective population size (N_e) with over-dispersed variation in reproductive success (Poisson factor = 3.0) using equations in Waples et al. 2011 and Table 3.7. The cumulative number of cultured Almaco Jack in the wild population resulting from Table 3.8. The cumulative number of cultured Almaco Jack in the wild population resulting from leakage and episodic losses under the 3-Farm and 5-Farm case study scenarios with low escape Table 3.9. Cobia calculated values of effective population size (N_e) with over-dispersed variation in reproductive success (Poisson factor = 3.0) using equations in Waples et al. 2011 and AgeNe Table 3.11. The cumulative number of cultured Cobia in the wild population resulting from leakage and episodic losses from current year escapes and surviving fish from previous years

Table 3.12. The cumulative number of cultured Cobia in the wild population resulting from	
leakage and episodic losses under the 3-Farm and 5-Farm case study scenarios with modified assumptions: low escape likelihood, recovery of escaped fish, and low survival of escaped fish.	
	1
Table 4.1. Finfish Genetic Risk Factors – Southern California	5
Table 4.2. Finfish Genetic Risk Factors – Gulf of America. 250)

Executive Summary

This report contains a discussion of potential candidate species for aquaculture of finfish in the regions of Southern California and Gulf of America and describes potential sources of genetic risks to wild populations from the escape of fish or gametes from cages. The consideration of effects from aquaculture is limited to genetic effects related to cultured-wild interactions and loss of genetic diversity due to culture-origin escapes surviving in the wild. This report does not address potential ecological risks due to non-native species outcompeting native species, disease, or other factors. However, information about dispersal of genetic material provided in this report can be used to inform evaluations of ecological risk.

Candidate species for marine aquaculture were selected by NOAA based on known industry interest, potential for significant industry development, environmental suitability in each respective region, and environmental and technical feasibility for farming offshore in federal waters. Species included here do not represent an exhaustive list of potential species that could be cultivated in federal waters, nor an explicit endorsement by NOAA of these species for cultivation.

This report includes a series of genetic risk modeling case studies using OMEGA, a scientific decision-support tool. OMEGA case studies were completed for three candidate species in each of the two regions to evaluate potential genetic effects to wild conspecific populations from a theoretical aquaculture farm for two production scales: 10,500 and 17,500 metric tons. Each case study used a single trait fitness model and used model responses to evaluate effects to wild fitness and genetic diversity. Model scenarios were parameterized according to aquaculture operations, natural population dynamics, growth rates, survival in culture and post-escape, and probability of encounter. OMEGA case studies were completed for California Yellowtail (*Seriola dorsalis*), White Seabass (*Atractoscion nobilis*), and Striped Bass (*Morone saxatilis*) in the Southern California region, and for Red Drum (*Sciaenops ocellatus*), Almaco Jack (*Seriola rivoliana*), and Cobia (*Rachycentron canadum*) in the Gulf of America region.

Based on a synthesis of each of the candidate species (presented in Chapters 2 and 3), an assessment of the influence of species and population dynamics on the genetic risk level was determined for each species as a qualitative assessment of potential for genetic effects to wild populations from commercial finfish culture. A summary of findings related to genetic risk for each of the species in the Southern California and Gulf of America regions are shown in the tables below. More detailed factors contributing to these findings are tabulated in Chapter 4.

The genetic risk level is based on specific risk factors that would influence genetic effects to wild populations from aquaculture, based on species and population characteristics. The risk factors are: potential for maturity in culture (e.g. harvest after maturity age would present greater genetic risk), wild population abundance (low abundance of the local population would result in greater demographic contribution for each escaped fish, with potential for greater genetic risk), biological/life history characteristics (cultured fish more likely to migrate away from cages would present greater genetic risk; and/or longer-lived fish may promote a cumulative effect of

culture traits persisting through multiple generations), and knowledge on genetic structure and population structure of the species on a region level.

The evaluation of uncertainty in the risk level is based on available data to support findings on the wild population status and genetic diversity. The Low/Moderate/High assessment for the genetic risk level and uncertainty presented in the tables is based on a broad review of the available research and scientific literature regarding wild population dynamics and characteristics for each species. The risk levels do not account for culture production levels, escape rates or other operational factors. As such the genetic risk levels in the table can be considered as factors that influence risk but should not be construed as a full assessment of genetic risk from aquaculture.

Southern California Candidate Finfish Species for Aquaculture: Summary of Risk Factors, Uncertainty in assessment, and Priorities to Minimize Genetic Effects

		Influence of Species and		
	Common	Population Dynamics on	Uncertainty in Risk	Management Priorities to
Species name	name	Genetic Risk Level	Level	Minimize Genetic Effects
Seriola dorsalis	California Yellowtail	Low to Moderate: can be harvested before maturity; status of wild population is unknown but presumed to be healthy	Moderate: stock is presumed to be healthy based on limited data	Broodstock genetic management plan
Atractoscion nobilis	White Seabass	High: harvest size occurs before maturity; replenishment is contributing to stability of population, but more data is needed on abundance and genetics of the admixed population	High: stock is rebuilding through enhancement efforts, but effect on genetic diversity needs to be better understood. Stock assessments are needed to estimate biomass and identify the geographical extent of the Southern California population	Broodstock genetic management plan, genetic diversity monitoring
Morone saxatilis	Striped Bass	Low to Moderate: unlikely to mature in culture, replenishment is contributing to stability of population abundance, but more data is needed	Moderate: stock is rebuilding but there is limited data on stock status	Broodstock genetic management plan, genetic diversity monitoring

Species name	Common name	Influence of Species and Population Dynamics on Genetic Risk Level	Uncertainty in Risk Level	Management Priorities to Minimize Genetic Effects
Anoplopoma fimbria	Sablefish	Low to Moderate: harvest size occurs before maturity, status of wild population is healthy, however potential for encounter is high	Low: genetic research and stock assessments have been done recently	Broodstock genetic management plan, genetic diversity monitoring
Paralichthys californicus	California Halibut	High: harvest size occurs before maturity; population status is uncertain	Moderate: Updated stock assessment is needed	Management of sexual dimorphism, management of gamete releases in culture, broodstock genetic management plan, genetic diversity monitoring
Paralichthys olivaceus	Olive Flounder	Low: nonexistent wild population in the U.S.	Low	Not applicable; nonexistent wild population in the U.S., however this species presents potential ecological risks

Gulf of America Candidate Finfish Species for Aquaculture: Summary of Risk Factors, Uncertainty in assessment, and Priorities to Minimize Genetic Effects

		Influence of Species and		Management priorities
	Common	Population Dynamics on	Uncertainty in risk	to minimize genetic
Species name	name	Genetic Risk Level	assessment	effects
Sciaenops ocellatus	Red Drum	Low: escapement rates indicate recovery, harvest size occurs before maturity, there is evidence that the wild population is resilient to selection pressures	Moderate: Stock assessments are needed to characterize the stock status for the Gulf at large	Broodstock genetic management plan
Seriola rivoliana	Almaco Jack	High: harvest size occurs before maturity, catch data suggests a low level of wild abundance	High: Stock assessment is needed for nearshore and offshore populations	Broodstock genetic management plan, genetic diversity monitoring
Rachycentron canadum	Cobia	Low: harvest size occurs before maturity; stock is not considered to be overfished	Low: Stock assessment update conducted in the last 5 years	Broodstock genetic management plan, siting, genetic diversity monitoring
Seriola dumerili	Greater Amberjack	High: status of wild population is unknown, but is overfished and considered to have low abundance	High: Updated stock assessment and more information about stock genetics are needed	Broodstock genetic management plan, siting, genetic diversity monitoring
Trachinotus carolinus	Florida Pompano	Moderate: harvest size occurs before maturity, but status of wild population is unknown	High: Updated stock assessment is needed	Broodstock genetic management plan, delayed maturation, genetic diversity monitoring

		Influence of Species and		Management priorities
	Common	Population Dynamics on	Uncertainty in risk	to minimize genetic
Species name	name	Genetic Risk Level	assessment	effects
Centropristis striata	Black Sea Bass	High: harvest size is coincident with maturity age; stock is overfished	High: more information is needed about life history, biology, stock status, and population structure in the Gulf	Management of hermaphroditism in cultured stock, broodstock genetic management plan, siting, genetic diversity monitoring
Cynoscion nebulosus	Spotted Seatrout	Low: supplementation programs stabilize wild abundance; however, population abundance is more vulnerable to degradation of habitat	Moderate: ecology of estuaries may influence abundance of species over time; genetic diversity at a subregion level is unknown	Management of cannibalism, broodstock genetic management plan, siting
Lobotes surinamensis	Tripletail	Moderate: harvest size may be coincident with maturity age, but abundance of wild population is unknown	High: research is needed on many aspects of life history, behavior, and population connectivity in the Gulf population	Fertilization in culture, broodstock genetic management plan, siting
Paralichthys lethostigma	Southern Flounder	Moderate: harvest size is coincident with maturity age, and abundance is vulnerable to degradation of habitat, but studies support a genetically diverse population	Moderate: more fine- scale speciated research is needed on life history and stock structure	Management of sexual dimorphism and hermaphroditism, broodstock genetic management plan, siting, genetic diversity monitoring

1.0 How Cultured Organisms Escape and Consequences of Escape

The purpose of this report is to present a synthesis of knowledge about aquaculture of marine finfish in the context of potential cultured-wild interactions and subsequent genetic effects on wild populations. The scope of effects from aquaculture in this report is focused on genetic effects related to cultured-wild interactions and loss of genetic diversity due to escaped/dispersed culture-origin individuals surviving and successfully interbreeding with wild conspecifics.

The purpose of this report is to 1) define primary genetic risks to wild fish from aquaculture, 2) provide managers with information about characteristics of candidate species to inform an evaluation of risk factors, 3) synthesize information about risk factors for each species, and 4) demonstrate the utility of the OMEGA model to quantify genetic risk of aquaculture for three candidate species in each region.

This document describes the types of escape and interactions that occur, potential competitive and genetic effects on wild species, and measures that may be implemented to minimize adverse effects from escapes. Potential genetic effects of aquaculture escapes include the introduction of maladaptive genes, reduced fitness, loss of within-population genetic diversity, and loss of among-population genetic diversity.

In considering risk, Kaplan and Garrick (1981) suggested defining and addressing three questions: (1) what can go wrong? (2) what is the likelihood of that happening? and (3) what are the consequences? With that guidance in mind the following sections describe how cultured organisms escape, the likelihood that they may escapes (Section 1.1, *Escape Background and* Categories), and the consequences of their escape (Section 1.2, *Consequences of Escape*).

Candidate species for marine aquaculture were selected by NOAA based on known industry interest, potential for significant industry development, environmental suitability in each respective region, and environmental and technical feasibility for farming offshore in federal waters. Species included here do not represent an exhaustive list of potential species that could be cultivated in federal waters, nor an explicit endorsement by NOAA of these species for cultivation.

1.1 Escape Background and Categories

Fish escapes are inevitable in aquaculture and have been reported in almost every country where aquaculture occurs (Jackson et al. 2015, Glover et al. 2017, McIntosh et al. 2022). These escape events occur at all levels, ranging from the escape of a single fish to large-scale escapes where most or all fish in net pens escape (Naylor et al. 2005, Leggatt et al. 2010, Atalah and Sanchez-Jerez 2020). Based on extensive monitoring and reporting of fish escapes in Norway, structural failures are the most common way Atlantic Salmon (*Salmo salar*) escape followed by operational-related failures (e.g., day-to-day operations such as inventorying of fish, nursery net replacement, detaching and towing harvest pens, vessel mooring, etc.; Jensen et al. 2010). The

frequency and magnitude of different escape pathways determines, in part, the level of impact escaped fish may pose to conspecific wild populations and to the broader ecosystem.

Figure 1.1 shows the five ways fish escape from cages as conceptualized in the OMEGA model. Type one and two represent leakage and the escape of 10s to 100s of fish at a time. Type three represents episodic escapes resulting in intermediate escape numbers of 1,000s to 10,000s, and type four represents the rare complete failure of multiple cages or a catastrophic equipment failure and loss of 100,000s to millions of fish. The fifth category is more difficult to quantify fifth category and involves gametes released from mature fish held in cages. Each escape type is discussed in detail in the following sections.



Figure 1.1. The ways fish escape, and OMEGA model conceptual design.

1.1.1 Leakage Escape

Leakage refers to the loss of one to possibly 100s of fish at a time. This type of escape results from processes associated with daily operations such as feeding, maintenance, handling/transferring maneuvers, and other such activities (Glover et al. 2017, Fǿre and Thorvaldsen 2021, Yang et al. 2022). While this type of loss is inevitable in aquaculture, determining the cause(s), or detecting the losses is difficult given the low number of fish involved at any one time (Naylor et al. 2005). This type of escape is the most frequent in terms of the number of occurrences (Skilbrei et al. 2015, Glover et al. 2017). As reported in Yang et al. (2022), out of 300 total recorded escape events that included a detectable loss of fish, approximately 59% of those events (or 176 events) would have been considered leakage-level events, but this accounting is likely incomplete. Even though any one leakage event results in a

small number of fish escaping, the rate of occurrence and cumulative effect of fish escaping over time could have a considerable impact on a conspecific wild population (Baskett et al. 2013). This has been demonstrated in previous sensitivity analyses using OMEGA (ICF 2018).

Because leakage occurrences are often not recorded, quantifying escapes from leakage is more difficult than for any other type of escape (Leggatt et al. 2010). It is difficult to detect small numbers of fish escaping from a system, and as such, there is a considerable level of under-reporting, leading to as much as 50% of reportable incidents not being reported (Yang et al. 2022). An analysis conducted on Atlantic Salmon in Norway found that the actual number of escaped fish was two- to four-fold higher than the numbers reported by the industry (Skilbrei et al. 2015), and this 2-4x multiplier has now been used in recent modeling of salmon escapes in Canada and Iceland (Bradbury et al. 2020, MFRI 2020) to account for this under-reporting.

1.1.2 Episodic Escape

Episodic escapes often result from individual or multi-cage failures, or other malfunctions where all or a portion of fish escape from a cage(s) (Naylor et al. 2005). Advances in farm technology have reduced the incidence of escape overall, and particularly for catastrophic failures (Føre and Thorvaldsen 2021), but these episodic events may still happen at sites using some of the most advanced technology (e.g., Ocean Farm 1 in Norway lost 16,000 Atlantic Salmon in 2018 when water entered an inspection hatch that was accidentally left open; Fujita et al. 2023, https://www.fishfarmingexpert.com/escape-ocean-farm-1-salmar/ocean-farm-1-escape-totalworked-out-at-16000/1323127). This type of escape often occurs during vulnerable maneuvers such as inventorying of fish, nursery net replacement, detaching and towing harvest pens, initial seeding of pens, size-grading of fish using crowders, well-boat operations, net cleaning and repair, use of equipment to remove dead fish from pens, vessel mooring, bottom weight handling, and float line handling (Jensen et al. 2010, Atalah and Sanchez-Jerez 2020, Fére and Thorvaldsen 2021, Holmen et al. 2021). These events may occur due to human error during these activities, although unfavorable and unexpected weather and wave conditions (e.g., rogue waves) are also contributing factors (Føre and Thorvaldsen 2021). Analyses of Norwegian fish farm escapes found that net holes accounted for many escape events (e.g., 47% of escape events and 76% of escaped fish; Holmen et al. 2021); submerged nets due to operational and structural failures were another large contributor of escape events (Holmen et al. 2021, Yang et al. 2022). In addition to the operational and external factors above leading to escapes and possible holes in the net, the behavior of the species in culture also has a significant impact on escape risk. Atlantic Cod (Gadus morhua) for example, are more likely to bite at nets than salmon, and as a result, have a higher rate of escape (Moe et al. 2009, Jensen et al. 2010). Similarly, Gilthead Sea Bream (Sparus aurata) are also more prone to biting at the net, while European Seabass (Dicentrarchus labrax) do not bite the net, but are more opportunistic than Sea Bream in escaping from sea cages (e.g., through small holes or operational errors; Sanchez-Jerez et al. 2008, Arechavala et al. 2018). Predators may also contribute to episodic events through net breakage, enlargement of pre-existing holes, and/or distress of fish in the pens (Arechavala et al. 2018).

The design of individual aquaculture operations will have implications for the expected frequencies and magnitudes of episodic escape events. If it is assumed that the likelihood of an episodic escape occurrence is similar for large and small cages, then sites with more cages (regardless of size) will have a higher risk of an episodic escape event. However, a site with fewer, but larger cages, may have a lower overall frequency of episodic escapes, but a greater impact in terms of magnitude if an escape occurs (McIntosh et al. 2022). McIntosh et al. (2022) illustrated the effect of risk-consequence trade-offs by plotting the average number of cages per farm against the mean surface area (m^2) of those cages across different regions. The analysis showed that while Japan and Chile had the highest average number of cages per site, their mean cage surface areas were small to medium (relative to other regions), respectively. Consequently, these regions face a relatively high risk of escape due to cage losses but only a low to moderate impact from escaped fish because of the lower number of fish per cage. In contrast, Norway and Iceland had among the lowest average numbers of cages per site, but their mean cage surface areas were relatively large. As a result, these regions experience a lower risk of escape due to cage failures but face a high potential consequence if escapes occur, given the large number of fish per cage (McIntosh et al. 2022). In the Yang et al. (2022) analysis, out of the 300 recorded events that included loss of fish, approximately 41% of those events (or 124 events) would have been considered episodic-scale events. The magnitude of episodic escapes is much less than large-scale or catastrophic failures, but large enough that pulses of fish escaping into the environment in this way should be modeled in addition to impacts from chronic leakage. Accounting for both the frequency and magnitude of episodic escape events helps evaluate the risk of escape from an operation.

1.1.3 Large-scale Escape and Catastrophic Events

Large-scale losses from catastrophic events are the headline grabbing occurrences that the public unfortunately associates with offshore aquaculture. This type of loss may result from extreme storm and weather events or other disasters such as fires, collisions, or tsunamis that cause the failure of the mooring system and/or grid infrastructure (Yang et al. 2022, Fǿre and Thorvaldsen 2021, Jackson et al. 2015). Although large-scale escape events are rare, they have historically occurred, releasing hundreds of thousands to millions of cultured fish into the environment in a short time. Notable instances include 500,000 Atlantic Salmon in Norway in 2005, ~155,000 in Scotland in 2014, ~250,000 in Washington State, U.S. in 2017, and 120,000-130,000 in Tasmania in 2020, and 1.5 million European Seabass (90%) and Sea Bream (10%) in the Canary Islands between 2009 and 2010 (Jensen et al. 2010, Toledo-Guedes et al. 2014, Jackson et al. 2015, Atalah and Sanchez-Jerez 2020, Lyle 2021, Yang et al. 2022;

http://aquaculture.scotland.gov.uk/data/fish_escapes_record.aspx?escape_id=64). Improvements in engineering, equipment technology (e.g., submersible cages, copper-alloy mesh pens), and industry standards (e.g., Norwegian Standard NS 9415) have reduced the frequency of these events (Føre and Thorvaldsen, 2021, McIntosh et al. 2022). The sudden presence of such large fish biomasses in the natural environment represents a unique environmental risk compared to other types of escape (Arechavala-Lopez et al. 2018) and the ability of a wild population to buffer against a high level of escape biomass will vary. Therefore, the impacts of these events warrant independent evaluation from other forms of escape.

1.1.4 Gamete-based Escape

Gamete-based escape involves the release of viable, fertilized eggs from sexually mature cultured fish inside of grow-out cages in an open setting within the natural environment (Leggatt et al. 2010, Arechavala-Lopez et al. 2018). This phenomenon is known to occur in Atlantic Cod where genetically tagged, culture-origin larvae were reported to make up between 20 and 25% of the total Atlantic Cod larvae sampled in the Norwegian fjord where the net pens were located (Jorstad et al. 2008). Modeling simulations indicated that from a standard pen holding 60,000 Atlantic Cod, between 1.4 and 21 tons of 3-year-old 'escaped' farm-origin Atlantic Cod may be produced through spawning in the net pens (Uglem et al. 2012). Similarly, a report by Somarkis et al. (2013) estimated that cultured Gilthead Sea Bream released between 3.5×10^{11} and 7.0×10^{11} 10^{11} eggs from pens in the Mediterranean based on assumptions of 5 to 10% mature fish and 130,000 tons of annual production. Sexual maturation is usually detrimental to the growth and fillet quality of the cultured fish, and if possible, it is avoided in most farming operations (Taranger et al. 2010). However, precocious maturity can be an issue for some cultured fish species (e.g., salmonids and Cod) (McClure et al. 2007, Karlsen et al. 2006). While preventing the physical escape of eggs and larvae would be nearly impossible, the risk from gamete-based escape is negligible if fish are harvested before reaching sexual maturity.

1.1.5 Recapture Rates

Leakage of 10s to 100s of fish are generally not recorded until final inventory of fish in cages during harvest and are calculated as the difference between the number of fish stocked and the number at harvest. Some of this difference may be attributed to mortalities during grow-out but a significant proportion may be unnoticed escapes that occurred during the grow-out period. Thus, tracking escapes from leakage may be incomplete and recapture of escaped fish from leakage is generally not possible. Some recovery may be possible if operators notice farmed fish in the immediate vicinity of the cages and escapes remain long enough to allow recapture.

Escapes from episodic and large-scale events may be mitigated by attempts to recapture escaped fish. However, Dempster et al. (2018) found that the overall recapture rate across various species was low (8% of fish that escaped), and this value exhibited large variance based on the species, the number of fish, and the size of fish escaping. Experimental Atlantic Cod recapture rates have varied widely among studies. For adult Cod, rates between 28 and 52% were reported by Uglem et al. (2008, 2011) and 11% by Zimmerman et al. (2013). Much lower rates are reported for juvenile Cod (up to 4.5%; Serra-Llinares et al. 2013). As reviewed in Dempster et al. (2018), Atlantic Salmon recapture rates have varied as high as 69% for experimental releases of fewer than 100 large fish, whereas recapture rates following large-scale escape events of smaller salmon was much lower (1.5 to 10%), which may be partially due to higher predation on smaller sized escapees. In the Mediterranean, single events have resulted in higher levels of recapture. For example, 64.7% of Gilthead Sea Bream were recaptured following a large-scale escape (Izquierdo-Gomez and Sanchez-Jerez 2016), and 20% of the Gilthead Sea Bream and European Seabass were recaptured following a different large-scale escape event (Toledo-Guedes et al. 2014). However, Arechavala-Lopez et al. (2018) reported lower recapture rates overall for

European Seabass (5.4%), Gilthead Sea Bream (7.1%), and Meagre (*Argyrosomus regius*; 8.7%) in the Mediterranean.

Generally, recapture rates improve with increasing size of escapees (Dempster et al. 2018), but it is difficult to determine whether this is due to more effective fishing or recapture methods for larger fish, or if it is due to higher mortality for smaller escaped fish, but both factors are likely important. Dempster et al. (2018) found a negative correlation between escapee size and the number of escaped fish, meaning that generally a greater number of smaller fish escape than larger fish. As noted across several studies, recapture efforts that started as soon as possible, and ideally within 24 hours, were more successful (Uglem et al. 2011, Dempster et al. 2018).

1.1.6 Summary

While escape events will continue to occur in aquaculture, their magnitude and frequency can (and has) improved with advancing technologies and adaptive regulations. Detailed reporting infrastructure is critical to assessing improvements and developing mitigation measures. For example, in Norway, fish escape incidents must be reported with information regarding the number of fish lost, type of fish farm, operational and technical contributing causes, and sea and weather conditions; these are reported with the goal of helping to further develop industry recommendations for best practices (Holmen et al. 2021, Yang et al. 2022).

1.2 Consequences of Escaped Fish

The previous section described the first and second aspects of risk assessment: 1) things that can go wrong (different ways cultured organisms escape), and 2) the likelihood of each of these types of events. The third component of assessing risk from escaped cultured organisms revolves around the potential consequences of those escapes.

Cultured fish are subject to selection pressures while in culture that differ from their wild counterparts. Different selection pressures occur at all stages of culture including during spawning, early growth, and grow-out to harvest. Cultured organisms may also be from just a few parents and thus they are closely related and have much lower genetic diversity compared to their wild counterparts.

The potential consequences of escaped, cultured organisms are dependent on their interactions with their wild counterparts. In considering the consequence of escaped organisms, we focus on three possible impacts: 1) the fitness effects on the wild population(s); 2) the effects on genetic diversity to the wild population(s) (both within- and among-population diversity); and 3) the ecological effects on multiple species, including the conspecific species. Each of these potential impacts is discussed below. Generally, the extent of the impact varies depending on the number of cultured organisms escaping, the life stage when they escape, the frequency of escape events, cultured population husbandry and genetic management, and the size and health of the wild conspecific population (Lorenzen et al. 2012, Atalah and Sanchez-Jerez 2020).

In the following section, we address risk in the context of factors that contribute to the likelihood of escaped/dispersed organisms interacting with wild populations.

1.2.1 Interactions

The potential consequences of escaped cultured organisms is dependent on their interactions with their wild counterparts. These include their ability to survive to reproductive age, the probability they will encounter their breeding wild counterparts, and their ability to effectively reproduce with their wild counterparts.

1.2.1.1 Survival of Escaped Fish

Survival of escaped fish may be lower than similarly sized wild counterparts (Lorenzen et al. 2000, Arechavala-Lopez et al. 2012, Arechavala-Lopez et al. 2014), and this may occur for a few reasons. First, farmed fish are raised on manufactured pelleted food and thus they are unaccustomed to finding live food once in the natural environment (Glover et al. 2017). Olsen and Skilbrei (2010) and Abrantes et al. (2011) reported high mortality in escaped salmonids due to starvation from failing to acclimate to wild food sources. In a 2003 report by the South Australian Research and Development Institute, a sampling effort on escaped Yellowtail Kingfish (*Seriola lalandi*) determined that the stomachs of these fish were either empty or contained atypical contents (e.g., plant material) compared to diets of wild conspecifics (Fowler et al. 2003). This acclimation challenge would likely apply to all sizes of escaped fish with subsequent starvation-induced mortality. However, acclimation success to wild food sources varies by species and some are capable of rapidly acclimating to wild conditions. For example, escaped Gilthead Sea Bream have been shown to feed on natural prey after only one week in the wild (Arechavala-Lopez et al. 2012).

Second, predation pressure on escapees may be quite high from the large and diverse fish assemblages often found near pens, leading to high mortality of any escaped fish (Dempster et al. 2009). Interestingly, this "wall of predatory mouths" has been suggested as an escape mitigation approach that could be amplified by limiting fishing on piscivorous fish in the vicinity of pens (Dempster et al. 2018, Arechavala et al. 2018). Mortality associated with predation is likely to be associated with escapee size, with smaller escapees being more vulnerable to predators and having a higher predation mortality. Predation from marine mammals may be significant on larger escapees.

Third, the cultured fish may be more susceptible to capture by fishing gear than wild counterparts (Lorenzen et al. 2012). Mezzera and Largiader (2001) report angling efforts disproportionately caught cultured Brown Trout (*Salmo trutta*) compared with electrofishing. Behavioral differences in cultured fish compared to wild fish may increase their vulnerability to fishing efforts. Härkönen et al. (2014) reported that higher 'moving activity' among cultured fish predicted vulnerability to angling in Brown Trout, but the study could not determine the role of hunger in this increased activity. Greater vulnerability of cultured fish to angling has also been reported in the Common Carp (*Cyprinus carpio*), which has been attributed to differences in both

genetic factors and behavioral differences (increased boldness) in the cultured fish (Klefoth et al. 2013).

1.2.1.2 Probability of Escaped Fish Encountering Wild Populations

The probability of escaped, cultured fish encountering wild conspecifics is strongly influenced by the location of the pens in relation to suitable habitat for the species, the geographical range of the species and the habitats they utilize at different life stages, size of fish at escape in terms of proximity to similar sizes of wild conspecifics, and timing of the escape occurrence (Dempster et al. 2018). Much work has been conducted with dispersal of cultured Atlantic Salmon in the Northeast Atlantic (e.g., Hansen and Jacobsen 2003), the Northwest Atlantic (e.g., Whoriskey et al. 2006), the North Pacific (e.g., McKinnell and Thomson 1997), and the coastal waters of Chile (Soto et al. 2001). Whoriskey et al. (2006) reported the rapid dispersal of tagged Atlantic Salmon released from aquaculture sites where most fish had left the vicinity of the pens within a day. They found that the dominant tidal circulation was important in fish dispersal direction. Jensen et al. (2013) found that at least a portion of Atlantic Salmon that escaped during the post-smolt period migrated and dispersed in the sea in a manner similar to wild Atlantic salmon. A study following the escape of farmed Atlantic Cod discovered that they rapidly dispersed over large areas and had a distribution that overlapped with wild Cod populations (Uglem et al. 2008). Moreover, the escaped Atlantic Cod were later found at local Atlantic Cod spawning locations during the spawning season (Uglem et al. 2008). Similarly, Zimmerman et al. (2013) suggested there is potential for interactions between cultured and wild Atlantic Cod based on their study which found rapid and long-distance dispersal of escaped Atlantic Cod (e.g., 157 km).

Multiple studies have found that in the Mediterranean, escaped (or simulated escaped) Gilthead Sea Bream and European Seabass may disperse long distances over time (Arechavala-Lopez et al., 2012, 2014, 2018). Studies of post-escape behavior of Gilthead Sea Bream and the European Seabass have shown that fish move towards coastal areas at varying dispersal distances based on the species and location of escape (Arechavala-Lopez et al. 2018). Toledo-Gudes et al. (2009) found that escaped European Seabass dispersed up to 11 km along the coast, while Toledo-Guedes et al. (2014) found that Gilthead Sea Bream moved as much as 50 km from the point of escape. Other studies have reported slightly shorter dispersal distances for Gilthead Sea Bream (Izquierdo-Gomez and Sanchez-Jerez 2016, Segvić-Bubić et al. 2018). Izquierdo-Gomez and Sanchez-Jerez (2016) reported that the farthest recapture recorded was 30 km from the pens and that most recaptures were within 3 km. Segvić-Bubić et al. (2018) found that Gilthead Sea Bream in the eastern Adriatic Sea displayed short-term farm fidelity, with 70% of tagged individuals remaining near the escape site after two weeks. The Meagre, another farmed species in the Mediterranean, was found to rapidly disperse from the farm location within a short 24- to 48-hour window following the escape event, showing little-to-no farm fidelity (Arechavala-Lopez et al. 2017).

In summary, most studies found evidence that either a portion of escaped cultured fish find their way into wild conspecific populations or are capable of dispersal at distances where encountering wild conspecific populations is possible. The weight of evidence indicates it is

appropriate to account for this likelihood unless specific information exists to refute this possibility (e.g., location of the farm-site or biology of the wild population).

1.2.1.3 Relative Reproductive Success

Relative reproductive success (RRS) describes the reproductive fitness of escapees (as it relates to spawning success). RRS generally is a value between 0 (reproductively sterile escapees) to 1.0 (same spawning contribution as wild fish). It is possible that escapees may have a RRS that exceeds 1.0 if evidence supports a higher contribution to the next generation per individual as compared to wild fish. RRS can be both a function of environmental effects (i.e., non-genetic factors such as culture methods or sterilization of farmed fish) and genetic factors resulting from domestication selection (e.g., time of spawning or fecundity). It has been suggested that RRS improves with the length of time at liberty in the wild following the escape event (i.e., younger escapees surviving to maturity may have higher RRS; Jonsson 1997, Glover et al. 2017).

RRS data are scarce with only one study examining RSS in a fully marine species (Leggatt et al. 2010). That study was a laboratory experiment and found that cultured Atlantic Cod had lower reproductive success than wild Atlantic Cod. Almost all direct evidence for reduced RRS in cultured fish comes from experimental work in salmonids. In a particularly compelling study, fifth generation farmed Atlantic Salmon had greatly reduced RRS as compared to their wild conspecifics; cultured females were only one third as reproductively successful as wild females, and farmed males only exhibited 1 to 3% of the reproductive success that wild males achieved (Fleming et al. 1996). A later study by Fleming et al. (2000), found that farmed Atlantic Salmon had less than one third of the reproductive success of wild fish, with males again performing relatively poorly. Jonsson (1997) and Weir et al. (2004) found the RRS of cultured male Atlantic Salmon in general was lower than in corresponding cultured females. Specific mechanisms resulting in the lower RRS in cultured Atlantic Salmon as compared to wild counterparts was reviewed in Weir and Grant (2005). In experiments with Chinook Salmon (*Oncorhynchus tshawytscha*), cultured males had significantly lower reproductive success relative to wild males in egg-to-fry survival due to competition with wild offspring (Lehnert et al. 2013).

1.2.2 Fitness Effects

Because of the differences between the wild and cultured environments, fish, even if spawned directly from wild caught broodstock, will develop trait differences that are adapted to culture conditions (Glover et al. 2004, Liu et al. 2015, Bolstad et al. 2017). These differences, or phenotypes, may be caused by genetic changes in the captive population, or may be due to phenotypic plasticity where a single genotype may be expressed differently under varying environments (Wringe et al. 2015, and references therein). In addition, traits that are advantageous under culture conditions, or traits that are economically beneficial, can be intentionally targeted through selective breeding of captive broodstock or unintentionally selected for during successive generations.

As heritable fish phenotypes become optimized towards culture conditions, escaped cultured fish would experience lower fitness in the natural environment as compared to their wild counterparts due to any number of maladaptive morphological, behavioral, or physiological traits (Lorenzen et al. 2012, Wringe et al. 2015). When escaped cultured fish survive to encounter and reproduce with wild fish, there is a potential risk that cultured-wild hybrids will have associated maladaptive traits, and thus also have lower fitness in nature (McGinnity et al. 2003, Naylor et al. 2005, Yang et al. 2019). Over successive generations, as there is continued influx of cultured fish and interbreeding between cultured and wild fish, the fitness of the natural population would be reduced through introduction of maladapted traits and fixation of deleterious alleles (Basket et al. 2013, Boltstad et al. 2017, Glover et al. 2017, Yang et al. 2019, Bradbury et al 2020). Most evidence for reduced fitness, lowered population viability, and changes to the wild population demography resulting from escaped cultured-wild fish interbreeding comes from salmonids (McGinnity et al. 2003, Boltstad et al. 2017, Sylvester et al. 2019), although it is reasonable to expect similar consequences for other species interbreeding with escaped conspecifics.

The extent of the fitness consequences will vary based on the number of fish escaping from culture that survive and breed with their wild counterparts, the degree of domestication of the cultured fish, and the size and resilience of the wild population. Overall, the greater the number of escaped fish, the higher the level of interbreeding and introgression into the wild population is to be expected (Glover et al. 2017). However, there are differing opinions as to whether a constant low-level leakage of escapes (Baskett et al. 2013, Yang et al. 2019) or less-frequent larger-scale escape events (Hindar et al. 2006, Sylvester et al. 2019) will have a greater impact on the wild population fitness. The interpretation of the impacts of these two types of events depends on whether the focus is the longer-term population equilibrium or short-term fitness outcomes (Glover et al. 2017). The constant influx of cultured fish from leakage leads to long-term consequences whereas episodic escape events may result in short-term reductions in fitness with natural selection removing maladapted traits between escape events. In the latter case the frequency of events is important as well as the generation length of the species (escapees of long-lived species persisting longer in the breeding population).

The degree of domestication of escapees also directly impacts the fitness outcomes for the wild population. Cultured fish recently derived from wild broodstock have the greatest potential to interbreed with the wild counterparts because theoretically they would be more similar to their wild counterparts (Lorenzen et al. 2012). Because selection in the culture environment has not occurred over multiple generations, the genetic differences between the cultured and wild fish are likely to be minor and thus have a lower effect on the fitness of the wild population (Glover et al. 2017). When cultured fish have undergone multiple generations of breeding within the culture environment, selection (intended or unintended) results in traits that are potentially maladapted to the natural environment. However, in this case, a long history of domestication is also thought to reduce the ability to successfully survive and reproduce with the wild population (Baskett et al. 2013). It is hypothesized that domestication intermediate to those two points actually poses the greatest risk to the population, where escaped cultured fish are likely to have accumulated heritable traits maladapted to the natural environment, where escaped cultured fish are likely to have

to survive and reproduce with their wild counterparts (Baskett and Waples 2013, Lorenzen et al. 2012, Baskett et al. 2013, Glover et al. 2017).

The size and resilience of the wild conspecific fish population is also significant when considering the extent of fitness impacts from escaped cultured fish. The larger the wild population size, the lower the proportions of escaped farmed fish will be in that population (Diserud et al. 2022), so population size in terms of absolute numbers is an important factor. Escapes are most damaging when wild populations exist at naturally low abundances or are depleted due to excessive fishing pressure or environmental factors (Lorenzen et al. 2012, Baskett et al. 2013). The population genetic structure of the wild population is another consideration for evaluating fitness impacts (Lorenzen et al. 2012). For species exhibiting significant spatial genetic structuring, escaped fish may alter (e.g., homogenize) distinct locally adapted populations, potentially leading to the loss of fitness. By definition, locally adapted population factor (Savolainen et al. 2013). Genomic swamping from escaped cultured fish could eradicate localized genomic adaptation in distinct populations, and lead to lowered fitness across the formerly adapted populations.

1.2.3 Genetic Diversity Effects

Genetic diversity, which refers to the genetic variation among individuals of a population or in a species, is the material which evolutionary forces act upon to shape variation in phenotypic traits over time (Frankham 1996, Palstra and Ruzzante 2008, Sonsthagen et al. 2017). Genetic diversity within populations or species is influenced primarily by the biology and ecology of a species (e.g., distribution, population size, dispersal behavior, mating system, and generation time), but may also be influenced by anthropogenic actions such as harvest, species introductions, species propagation or culture, and habitat loss and fragmentation (Amos and Hardwood 1998). Evolutionary forces can also generate genetic diversity in a population in many ways such as through mutations (creation of new genetic variants), and reduce diversity through genetic drift (stochastic events and gradual change), and selective sweeps (e.g., rapid natural selection for an adaptive trait) (Amos and Hardwood 1998, Waples et al. 2012). Immigration of individuals from another population may also act to rapidly increase genetic diversity in a population.

There are many factors that govern demographic and evolutionary processes for a given species, and the ability of a species to withstand or recover from a loss of genetic diversity varies (Milinkovitch et al. 2013, Sonsthagen et al. 2017). Genetic diversity provides long-term resilience to natural populations from future stressors. A genetically diverse population where some genotypes (and resulting phenotypes) would provide a degree of additional benefit to withstand the novel stressors and help a species or population survive (Waples et al. 2012). Accordingly, the loss of genetic diversity in a population or species may result in the inability to respond to new selective pressure (e.g., environmental changes or novel pathogens) (Tringali and Bert 1998, Araki and Schmid 2010, Lorenzen et al. 2012, Waples et al. 2012). Rare alleles, which may be those best suited to unexperienced stressors, are the most vulnerable to being lost

rapidly when genetic diversity is reduced (Roman and Darling 2007). Genetic diversity may also reflect locally adaptive genetic variation among populations. In that case, there is concern about escaped fish causing homogenization across populations, instead of, or in addition to, reduction in diversity within a population (Waples et al. 2012). Although loss of genetic diversity in artificially propagated populations has been documented for multiple species, the extent to which a reduction in genetic diversity has an impact on a species' or a population's viability is not fully understood and difficult to quantify (Araki and Schmid 2010, Gruenthal and Drawbridge 2012, Hornick and Plough 2019).

1.2.3.1 Effective Population Size

The effective population size (N_e) is a metric which estimates the idealized population size that shows the same rate of genetic drift as the census population (N) assuming random mating, and no selection, immigration, or mutation. (Ryman and Laikre 1991, Tringali and Bert 1998, Husemann et al. 2016). It can be thought of as a way to measure the fraction of the gene pool passed on to the next generation of offspring (Franklin et al. 1980). As Waples et al. (2018) succinctly described, census population size (N) influences demographic and ecological processes (e.g., population growth, competition, predation, pathogen transfer), and effective population size (N_e) influences population processes such as inbreeding, genetic drift, genetic diversity, and adaptive potential. The ratio between the census and effective population size predicts the rate or extent to which those population processes may change under different scenarios (Waples et al. 2018).

Large effective populations are predicted to have higher genetic diversity and maintain that genetic diversity more effectively. Natural selection is considered to be most effective in these larger populations, whereas small effective populations have less genetic diversity and lose genetic diversity at a higher rate. Small effective populations are considered more susceptible to stochastic genetic drift randomly fixing alleles that could result in lower overall fitness for the population; there is also a greater likelihood for inbreeding depression in smaller effective populations (Roman and Darling 2007, Ponzoni et al. 2010; Waples et al. 2012, Yáñez et al. 2014, Sonsthagen et al. 2017).

There is often a large discrepancy between the effective and census population sizes due to the biological characteristics of the species or population (e.g., unequal sex ratios, spawning or mating strategies) or unequal reproductive success where not all individuals contribute or contribute equally to the next generation (Waples et al. 2012, Sonsthagen et al. 2017). In marine fish and invertebrates, for example, N_e is often smaller, sometimes by two to six orders of magnitude, than the census population size (Hauser and Carvalho 2008, Waples et al. 2012). This phenomenon is believed to be due to large variances in reproductive success among individuals (Hedgecock and Pudovkin 2011). This results in N_e/N ratios much smaller than 0.01 (Hedgecock and Pudovkin 2011), and extremely low ratios have been reported in a variety of marine fish (for example: Atlantic Cod (4x10⁻⁵; Hutchinson et al. 2003), Red Drum (*Sciaenops ocellatus*, 1x10⁻³; Turner et al. 2002), Red Snapper (*Lutjanus campechanus*, 1x10⁻³; Saillant and Gold 2006), New

Zealand Snapper (*Pagrus auratus*, 2x10⁻⁵; Hauser et al. 2002), Plaice (*Pleuronectes platessa*, 2x10⁻⁵; Hoarau et al. 2005), and Striped Bass (*Morone saxatilis*, 3x10⁻⁴; Diaz et al. 2000).

However, more recent research has indicated substantial downward biases in the N_e/N ratios (incorrectly reflecting smaller effective population sizes than is the reality) due to inadequate sample sizes and violations in the assumptions for the N_e calculation (Waples et al. 2016). Waples (2016) evaluated scenarios necessary to produce small N_e/N ratios in populations and found that even after accounting for longevity, fecundity, variance in reproductive success (that increases with age), and variation in egg quality, even more extreme conditions (or extreme types of variances) were required to reduce the N_e/N below approximately 0.01.

Recent approaches to understanding population estimates that utilize very large sample sizes revealed much higher N_e/N ratios in the few marine species where this approach has been applied (e.g., the Southern Bluefin Tuna (*Thunnus maccoyii*) (>0.1 and approaching 0.5; Waples et al. 2018), Red Drum (*Sciaenops ocellatus*) (~0.21; Tringali and Lowerre-Barbierri 2023), and New Zealand Snapper (*Chrysophrus auratus*) (0.33; Jones et al. 2019). While this does not discount that smaller N_e/N ratios are possible, the similar life-history characteristics in those species and the lower samples sizes in the earlier studies with low N_e/N ratios, suggests that the estimates of N_e/N ratios in the species with the earlier estimates may have been downwardly biased (Waples et al. 2018). This downward bias is not easily corrected for as simulations have indicated that approximately 1% of the census population needs to be sampled over a sufficient temporal range to provide more precise estimates of N_e , and for many marine species this could mean sampling many thousands to many hundreds of thousands of individuals which is rarely feasible (Marandel et al. 2019).

1.2.3.2 Effective Population Size and Genetic Diversity of Cultured Fish

Cultured populations often show reduced genetic diversity compared to wild populations because the small subset of individuals used for broodstock may only contain a fraction of the wild diversity of the source population (Lorenzen et al. 2012). Araki and Schmid (2010) reviewed 32 studies of effective population size and genetic diversity in cultured populations and in 21 of those studies lower effective population sizes and lower diversity compared to wild conspecifics were reported. Species in that review included Atlantic Salmon (Blanchet et al. 2008), Japanese Flounder (Paralichthys olivaceus) (Sekino et al. 2002, Shikano et al. 2008), Red Drum (Gold et al. 2008, Karlsson et al. 2008), Red Sea Bream (Pagrus major) (Kitada et al. 2009), Spotted Halibut (Verasper variegatus) (Ortega-Villazán Romo et al. 2006), and Black Sea Bream (Acanthopagrus schlegelii) (Blanco Gonzalez et al. 2008). Loss of genetic variation has also been documented in farmed Turbot (Scophthalmus maximus) stocks (Danancher and Garcia-Vazquez 2011, Prado et al. 2018) and in Coho Salmon (Oncorhynchus kisutch) (Yáñez et al. 2014). A similar pattern of loss of genetic diversity is also seen in many cultured shellfish species, for example in Pacific Oysters (Magallana gigas) (Appleyard and Ward 2006, Miller et al. 2012), Suminoe Oysters (C. ariakensis) (Xiao et al. 2011), the South African Abalone (Haliotis midae), Black Lip Abalone (H. rubra) (Evans et al. 2004), and the Eastern Oyster (Crassostrea virginica) (Hornick and Plough 2019).

Selection during culture can lead to even smaller effective population sizes (in comparison to wild conspecific effective sizes) leading to further loss of genetic diversity. It is known that reducing genetic diversity too much in a cultured population can make a breeding program unstable (Ponzoni et al. 2010) and can reduce the additive genetic variance that selective breeding programs would target for economic benefit. However, the extent to which loss of genetic diversity in a cultured population may be acceptable is not well understood (Araki and Schmid 2010), and likely depends on the species' biology and the wild population.

Artificial propagation of fish is different from most other types of breeding programs because of the much larger number of individuals produced, their relatively higher fecundities, and high mortality at early-life stages (Fisch et al. 2015). Further, only a relatively small number of fish (compared to wild population) are brought into a breeding program and high reproductive variance contributes further to disproportionate offspring production (Tringali and Bert 1998). Consistently, a much smaller number of mate-pairings are represented in the offspring compared to the potential maximum number of breeders. This has been detected in Red Drum (Gold et al. 2008, Karlsson et al. 2008), Steelhead Trout (O. mvkiss) (Christie et al. 2012), Atlantic Halibut (H. hippoglossus) (Jackson et al. 2003), Japanese Flounder (Sekino et al. 2003), and California Yellowtail (Seriola dorsalis; Schmidt et al. 2021). Differential survival in the larval and juvenile stages and size grading may further skew how many broodstock fish are represented by the offspring (Frost et al. 2006, O'Leary et al. 2022). These factors create a setting where the effective population size of cultured fish may be greatly reduced compared to the number of broodstock individuals (Appleyard and Ward 2006, Waples et al. 2012). It may, in some cases, be half as large as the actual broodstock number or represent a small fraction of the total potential pairings (Jackson et al. 2003, Frost et al. 2006, Christie et al. 2012, Hornick and Plough 2019).

The effective population size of the broodstock and resulting offspring may be further reduced by intended or unintended selection in captivity (Fisch et al. 2015). Long-term sustainability and prevention of inbreeding due to small effective population size is a chief concern in aquaculture (Danancher and Garcia-Vazquez 2011, Prado et al. 2018), particularly as there is a trend toward lower genetic diversity with increasing time since founding of a cultured population (Aho et al. 2006). Additionally, a small effective population size often leads to rapid accumulation of genetic differentiation between cultured and wild populations (Janssen et al. 2017). Strategies to achieve a large effective population size and maintain a high genetic diversity in a cultured population may be difficult because of the costs and resources necessary to include a larger number of breeders in a program.

1.2.3.3 Risk of Escaped Fish on Genetic Diversity

There is a risk to wild populations when cultured fish escape, survive, and reproduce with wild fish and contribute a large proportion of offspring the next generation (Laikre et al. 2010, Lorenzen et al. 2012). The result can be a significant reduction in the total effective population size (N_{eT} ; combined escapee-wild population) and loss of genetic diversity in the wild population (Laikre et al. 2010, Waples et al. 2016). This type of risk from the escape of cultured individuals

and the resulting loss of genetic diversity in the mixed population is termed the Ryman-Laikre effect (1991) and occurs when few captive parents produce large numbers of cultured offspring (Waples et al. 2016). While the effect may pose greater risk to population viability of small or fragmented populations, the Ryman-Laikre effect can reduce the total effective population size to a fraction of the wild effective size even in species with large effective sizes, and thus should be taken into consideration for aquaculture operations with the potential for cultured fish to interact with wild conspecifics (Waples et al. 2016).

The degree of risk from the Ryman-Laikre effect depends on the species' population biology, demographics, and genetic structure in the wild as demonstrated in Tringali and Bert (1998). That study explored the potential for a Ryman-Laikre effect from supplementation programs for Red Drum and the Gulf Sturgeon (*Acipenser oxyrinchus desotoi*), two species with quite different life-histories and population dynamics. They found that effects on genetic diversity may be low to negligible for some geographically widespread species with modest cultured fish contributions to the wild population. However, in other instances (e.g., species that have experienced population crashes), release of cultured fish into the wild may lead to large reductions in N_e with negative effects for the population (Tringali 2023).

Despite losses of genetic diversity in cultured populations, no loss of genetic variation was detected in wild populations of Red Drum (Tringali and Bert 1998, Laikre et al. 2010, Katalinas et al. 2018), Pacific Herring (*Clupea pallasii*) (Kitada et al. 2009), Japanese Spanish Mackerel (*Scomberomorus niphonius*) (Nakajima et al. 2014), Steelhead Trout (Gow et al. 2011), and Eastern Oyster (Hornick and Plough 2019) when cultured animals were introduced into the wild. However, admixed populations have resulted in reduction in genetic diversity or genetic differentiation due to introgression from cultured conspecifics, for example, in Coho Salmon (*O. kisutch*) (Eldridge and Naish 2007, Eldridge et al. 2009), Red Sea Bream (Kitada et al. 2009), and populations of Steelhead Trout (Christie et al. 2012).

In thinking about the Ryman-Laikre effect, it is important to consider consequences from the reduction in the total effective size of the mixed population (i.e., the ratio of N_{eT}/N_{eW}). While the absolute value of N_{eT} may be large enough to maintain population diversity and thus viability (according to theoretical models), Ne may be reduced by a few orders of magnitude, potentially resulting in a considerable loss of genetic diversity and adaptive potential that previously existed in the wild population. Wild populations at the greatest risk from Ryman-Laikre effects are those with large effective sizes (Waples et al. 2012) because of the potential for a substantial reduction in Ne. This aspect of risk to genetic diversity is often overlooked (Christie et al. 2012). Under some circumstances N_e may only need to be 'large enough' for selection, rather than genetic drift, to be the greater force acting on the population; if so, the population may retain its adaptive potential as long as both the lifetime variance in reproductive success among breeders and the generation length are adequately large for the species (Tringali 2023). There are also instances where the Ryman-Laikre effect may be of secondary concern. Loss of genetic diversity would be less important if the fitness of the population had been greatly affected by introgression with escaped cultured fish (i.e., the loss of fitness from introgression would be a more immediate concern). Finally, a Ryman-Laikre effect may not be a concern if cultured fish do not survive and reproduce well in the natural environment. In that case there would be little to no Ryman-Laikre effect on N_e from the escaped fish (Lorenzen et al. 2012, Waples et al. 2012, Waples et al. 2016, Glover et al. 2017).

1.2.3.4 Potential for Mitigation

Certain life-history characteristics may buffer or minimize Ryman-Laikre effects on wild populations. These include long adult lifespans, overlapping generations, and large census population sizes (Tringali and Bert 1998, Katalinas et al. 2019). Migration from neighboring populations or from the outer population range may help to rebuild genetic diversity in a cultured-wild admixed population much more quickly than through mutational processes. However, that process may eventually work in the opposite direction where genetic diversity is lost across the species through migration away from the admixed population (Ingvarsson 2001, Waples et al. 2012). To minimize Ryman-Laikre effects, it has been recommended that the genetic contribution from cultured fish to the next generation in the admixed population remains below 10%, however, a more conservative threshold of 5% has also been proposed (Waples et al. 2012, Waples et al. 2016). As described for potential fitness effects of escaped fish, if cultured fish do not survive or reproduce well in the natural environment then their genetic contribution will be much lower than a simple estimate of proportion based on census data (Waples et al. 2016). A rigorous monitoring program is important to evaluate the annual proportion of escaped fish in the admixed population, annual genetic contribution of cultured fish to the next generation in the admixed population, and to establish a genetic baseline in the wild population and regular genotyping of the admixed population to evaluate any changes over time (Waples et al. 2016).

Best practices during the culture phase to help mitigate possible Ryman-Laikre effects include steps to maximize effective number of adults used for broodstock, minimize inbreeding (e.g., through pedigree-reconstruction using genetic markers or careful tracking of family lines ahead of planning breeding crosses), and incorporate long-term genetic goals into the breeding program to preserve genetic diversity of the brood population (Ryman and Laikre 1991, Ponzoni et al. 2010, Yáñez et al. 2014, Fisch et al. 2015, Hargrove et al. 2015). Collecting broodstock that represent the genetic variation of the wild population across broad spatial and temporal scales would help capture a more representative portion of the existing natural variation (Waples et al. 2012). Breeding practices in a culture setting should aim to increase the effective population size in the cultured offspring by maximizing potential mating combinations per spawn (to account for spawning dynamics), equalizing numbers of progeny generated per spawning event during larval grow out period, and increasing the number of spawning events represented in the fingerlings transferred to offshore grow out pens (Gold et al. 2008, Christie et al. 2012, Schmidt et al. 2021). In stock supplementation programs (the intentional release of cultured fish to augment natural production), it has been suggested that a range of between 50 and 200 breeders is able to maintain genetic variability in a cultured population and that it could possibly represent up to 99% of population diversity (Tringali and Bert 1998). Gruenthal and Drawbridge (2012) explored this idea for a White Seabass (Atractoscion nobilis) stock supplementation program and found that 74 effective breeders were able to represent 99% of wild genetic diversity in the surveyed population. Given spawning dynamics, mortality, and reproductive variance observed

for White Seabass, this would translate to maintaining between 140 and 200 broodstock fish distributed evenly across a free-breeding system where a subset of males and females are held in a tank to broadcast spawn. While the exact numbers would vary by species, it may be possible to retain most of the existing genetic diversity of the population using reasonable broodstock sizes for commercial operations even if the effective population size (N_{eT}) is reduced by orders of magnitude. This still carries a risk, however, that low frequency gene variants in the wild population (e.g., those alleles under a frequency of 0.02 based on the White Seabass example) would 1 likely be lost (Tringali and Bert 1998, Gruenthal and Drawbridge 2012).

1.2.4 Ecological Effects

Ecological effects from escaped fish fall primarily into three categories: 1) competition, 2) predation, and 3) disease and each of these may impact wild populations of conspecifics independently from, or in combination with, cultured-wild fish interbreeding (Bradbury et al. 2020). Ecological interactions may have immediate effects, acting on temporally co-occurring populations and may also affect the selective landscape experienced by other species in the ecosystem resulting in multi-generational (or even permanent) changes to allele frequencies that have adapted to these new selective pressures (Bradbury et al. 2020). One example of a 'non-reproductive genetic interaction' described by Bradbury et al. (2020) is hypothesized to impact gene diversity associated with immune functioning (e.g., major histocompatibility complex or MHC) in non-conspecific wild fish (e.g., major histocompatibility complex or MHC) due to shifting selective pressures from pathogens carried by cultured fish (Bradbury et al. 2020, and references therein). While the OMEGA modeling does not explicitly examine ecological impacts from escapes (see section 1.3, Assessing Risks of Escape using Modeling Methods), we touch on some potential impacts in the next sections

1.2.4.1 Competition

As a result of escaped fish, the frequency or intensity of inter- and intraspecific competition within an ecosystem may increase, with the anticipated effects growing with increasing numbers of escaped fish (Naylor et al. 2005, Baskett et al. 2013, Glover et al. 2017, Atalah and Sanchez-Jerez 2020). Competition for resources (including food, habitat, and spawning mates) has primarily been studied for escaped salmonids (McGinnity et al. 2003, Naylor et al. 2005, Jonsson and Jonsson 2006), and the impacts were not limited to the conspecific species (Soto et al. 2001).

1.2.4.2 Predation

Predation pressures may also shift in the natural environment, either due to predatory behaviors of the escaped fish themselves (Valero-Rodriguez et al. 2015) or shifts in the responses of other predators in the environment because of the escaped fish (Naylor et al. 2005).

1.2.4.3 Disease

The spread of diseases or parasites from escaped fish to conspecifics and to other species is another ecological risk (Naylor et al. 2005, Baskett et al. 2013). Cultured fish may transmit novel

pathogens to an environment (although farming of native or naturalized species reduces, but does not eliminate this risk), pathogens that have evolved under culture conditions (e.g., more virulent, more contagious than the wild-strain), or introduce cultured fish into the environment that have a lowered resistance to pathogens (and thus higher pathogen load and increased infectiousness when encountering other fish) (Lorenzen et al. 2012, Arechavala-Lopez et al. 2013). Escaped fish may also alter the distribution (spatially or temporally) of pathogens; the extent of this will depend on post-escape survival and behavior (Atalah and Sanchez-Jerez 2020).

1.3 Assessing Risks of Escape using Modeling Methods

The NOAA National Marine Fisheries Service (NMFS) aided in the development of a scientific decision-support tool called the Offshore Mariculture Escapes Genetics Assessment (OMEGA) model to assess the potential risks of farmed escapees to their wild counterparts and to aid in the design of management strategies to address the potential risks of escapees to marine resources. OMEGA is intended to: 1) provide insights about factors affecting risks associated with escapes from aquaculture operations, 2) simulate the scale, frequency, and dispersal of escapes into the wild population and potential impacts to wild population fitness, genetic diversity, and long-term viability, and 3) aid in the assessment of proposed aquaculture projects and the development of management strategies to address potential escape risk, including evaluating the effects of regulatory and technical advances on fish containment. Models like OMEGA are useful to understand and predict the consequences of different management alternatives and are an important tool to support environmental regulatory decisions (National Research Council 2007).

1.3.1 OMEGA Model for Assessment of Finfish Escapes

OMEGA was developed jointly by ICF and NMFS in 2012 to evaluate the relative risks of escaped cultured fish in a wild population of conspecifics. The concepts used in OMEGA are an extension of the All-H-Analyzer (AHA) tool which was used successfully in the U.S. Pacific Northwest to evaluate genetic and ecological interactions between hatchery and wild salmon and Steelhead Trout. A user guide for OMEGA containing model background and user instructions was produced the same year (ICF 2012 available at: https://www.fisheries.noaa.gov/offshore-aquaculture-escapes-genetics-assessment-omega-model). Version 2.0, developed in 2019, used for this assessment includes a Monte Carlo simulation frontend for conducting multiple iterations of a randomized simulation with the ability to vary one or more parameters based on user-specified distributions (ICF 2018). This feature is an add-on to OMEGA and requires @Risk for Excel, available from Palisade Software. @RISK operates by modifying one or more input parameter values using specified distributions of values for each iteration of a simulation. The user also selects which output model response variables to evaluate from the simulation. Model inputs and results are recorded for each iteration.

The OMEGA model is organized around three components (Figure 1.2):

1) The biology of the cultured population and details of the aquaculture operation, including the frequency and magnitude of fish escaping from the pens.

2) Factors affecting the potential for interaction between escapees and the wild population, including survival of escapees, location of the aquaculture operation relative to the wild population, and reproductive success of escapees in the wild.

3) The biology and population dynamics of the wild population, including abundance, distribution, survival, age and size at maturity, spawning characteristics, and age-specific harvest rates.



Figure 1.2. The three components of the OMEGA model.

OMEGA model input parameters describe size and growth characteristics of cultured fish, frequency and magnitude of escape events, mechanism of escape, survival of escapees in the wild, probability of escapees encountering a conspecific natural population and interbreeding, and population dynamics of the natural population. Model results describe the influence of aquaculture escapes on spawning biomass, juvenile production, and fitness of the composite population. Effects of interactions on fitness and abundance are based on the frequency and relative abundance of cultured fish that escape and survive to encounter a natural population, the difference in survival characteristics between the artificial and the natural environments, and the genetic characteristics (e.g., spatial genetic structure, selective breeding, etc.) of the cultured and natural populations. More recent model developments also evaluate potential impacts on effective population size and consequences for genetic diversity in the mixed population from escaped cultured fish.

OMEGA scenarios are modeled to assume a rate of survival of escapees based on size at escape relative to wild conspecifics. The survival rate may be adjusted to model a lower rate relative to wild conspecifics using a shaping function that is based on assumptions of predator avoidance, foraging behavior after escape, and time from escape. OMEGA also includes a parameter to describe the probability of escapees encountering the wild population. The probability of encounter is based on an understanding of the distribution of wild juveniles and spawners and the distance from a farm location. A third parameter is reproductive competency of escaped fish. At one extreme, cultured fish may be sterilized prior to stocking in cages and would have zero reproductive potential. At the other extreme, cultured fish from wild sourced broodstock may be equivalently competent as spawners as the wild conspecifics.

For fitness predictions and effects on wild population viability and abundance, OMEGA includes a model of stabilizing selection for a hypothetical trait which describes the survivorship of offspring of naturally spawning wild and culture-origin individuals as described in Ford (2002). Effects on survivorship of the wild population are modeled using a relative fitness factor of the admixed wild population of conspecifics based on the modified trait value of the mixed population (Figure 1.3). Over successive generations of escapees interbreeding the mixed wild population moves away from the natural optimum and relative fitness is less than 1.0 based on assumed selection in nature for the trait.



Figure 1.3. Schematic of Single Trait Fitness Model (top) and Gene flow to Wild Population with Mean Trait Value Change (bottom). Conceptual fitness model based on Ford 2002.

The potential for the wild population to experience Ryman-Laikre effects is evaluated in terms of impacts on the effective population size (N_e) and related loss of genetic diversity. Waples et al. (2016) developed a model to estimate the total effective population size (N_{eT}) of an admixed cultured–wild population and the change in effective population size (N_{eT}/N_{eW}) between wild and admixed populations. These estimates incorporate parameters such as the number of effective broodstock used in cultured fish breeding programs, the demographics of the wild population, and the predicted contribution of cultured fish to natural spawning. Calculations of these estimates were incorporated into OMEGA analyses. First, the methods outlined in Waples et al.

(2011) were integrated into OMEGA and used to estimate generation length and the effective population size in the absence of escapees (AgeNe). These metrics provided critical context for evaluating the impact of escapees on wild populations. OMEGA also used the N_e/N ratio to evaluate effective population size to census population size when considering effects from escapees with potentially low genetic diversity. Then Equation 8 from Waples et al. (2016) was applied in OMEGA to estimate N_{eT} and the reduction in N_{eT}/N_{eW} caused by breeding escapees.

Waples et al. (2012) reviewed general guidelines proposed in the scientific literature to describe the minimum effective population sizes (N_e) necessary for natural populations to maintain genetic diversity and avoid negative genetic impacts. Waples et al. (2012) described these guidelines, which are often summarized as the 50/500/5,000 rules, as follows:

- 1. Short-term inbreeding avoidance ($N_e \ge 50$): In domesticated populations, an N_e of 50 corresponds to an inbreeding rate of approximately 1% per generation, which can be sustained in the short term to avoid severe inbreeding effects. However, the consequences of inbreeding are thought to vary unpredictably between natural and domesticated populations.
- 2. Maintenance of genetic variation through mutation ($N_e \ge 500$): An N_e of 500 is suggested to balance the loss of genetic variability from drift with the gain of new additive genetic variability from mutations. This threshold, however, has been primarily tested in *Drosophila* species and remains largely unvalidated for other taxa.
- 3. Avoidance of fitness declines from mildly deleterious mutations ($N_e \ge 5,000$): An N_e of 5,000 is proposed to prevent slight reductions in population fitness caused by the accumulation of mildly deleterious mutations. These mutations, which are not strongly selected against, accumulate as genetic drift dominates in smaller populations compared to natural selection where they would be gradually removed. This estimate assumes a closed population, but even modest levels of immigration can restore genetic variability and fitness in populations affected by drift.

These thresholds provide a framework for assessing genetic risks, but their applicability may vary depending on the species, life history, and population structure. More specifically, Waples et al. (2012) suggested that large marine populations may be more susceptible to loss of genetic diversity than other species. For the case studies in this report, the OMEGA results were evaluated for potential Ryman-Laikre effects using the largest of the three estimates, the 5,000 minimum effective population sizes. Waples et al. (2012) also recommended evaluating reductions in the effective population size of wild populations (N_{eW}), specifically the ratio of total effective population size to wild effective population size (N_{eT}/N_{eW}), to assess potential Ryman-Laikre effects. In OMEGA, both N_{eT}/N_{eW} and $N_e \ge 5,000$ were used to evaluate the potential genetic impacts of escapes and the likelihood of Ryman-Laikre effects.

1.3.1.1 Use of Case Studies

The OMEGA model was used to evaluate species-specific case studies for Southern California and the Gulf of America. The case studies are intended to provide insights into how different species' life histories, abundance, and population structure can affect estimates of introgression of cultured finfish in wild populations and the genetic impacts of escapees. Farm production scenarios developed for the case studies are hypothetical and are not intended to represent a specific farm proposal, serve as an implicit or explicit endorsement by NOAA of any species or cultivation practice, or serve as a policy recommendation or be prescriptive of any future farm proposal.

Aquaculture parameters used in the case studies (size of fish transferred to offshore pens, time in pens, and size of fish at harvest) were developed from species reviews in Richie (2021) and other sources. Species used in the case studies were selected based on industry subject matter expertise in each region. Case studies modeled a 3-Farm scenario with an annual production of 10,500 mt, and a 5-Farm scenario with an annual production of 17,500 mt, where each farm was estimated to produce 3,500 mt. All case study scenarios assumed 100% wild caught broodstock.

Each cage was assumed to contain 100,000 fish at harvest across all cases. Fish within cages were binned into three size groups to align with growth curves from culture (or wild growth curves if culture-specific data were unavailable). This categorization allowed for the assessment of escape risks at different stages during grow-out based on fish size.

Escape scenarios included fish leakage from cages and larger escapes of fish from episodic events (e.g., cage failures). Leakage rates across the production cycle were based on an assumed 0.3% escape rate across all size categories, but this rate is apportioned differently across the three size bins based on size-specific risks. This rate has been used in the Canadian and Icelandic escape modeling of total escaped farmed salmon (or 0.8 escapes per metric ton), and incorporated into that estimate is a multiplier to account for underreporting in the industry (Bradbury et al. 2020, MFRI 2020). An analysis conducted on salmon in Norway found that the actual number of escaped fish was two- to four-fold higher than the numbers reported by the industry (Skilbrei et al. 2015); this 2-4x multiplier has now been used in recent modeling of salmon escapes in Canada and Iceland to account for this under-reporting (Bradbury et al. 2020, MFRI 2020). Independently derived leakage rates, very close to the above 0.3%, have been used by the authors in other modeling efforts based on confidential conversations with the industry, which lends further confidence in this estimate.

For the smallest fish (Bin 1), the highest amount of leakage for the on-station period is expected during the time fish are held in a nursery net. This is expected due to potential size mismatches between the mesh size of the nursery net, cage mesh sizes, and the sizes of fish in the cage, both at the time of initial seeding and at the time of nursery net removal (i.e., some fish may be too small to be contained by the nursery net upon seeding, or to be contained in the regular cage once the nursery net is removed). Some loss is also expected during the seeding process and from maintenance activities related to the nursery nets (e.g., replacing the net if/when biofouling

is an issue). From the total 0.3% leakage escape rate, a leakage rate of 0.2% was allocated and applied to the period during which fish are in Bin 1.

Very little loss is expected in the intermediate grow-out production pen (Bin 2), and the leakage rate apportioned to this stage is approximately 0.03% (from the total 0.3%). This low level of leakage reflects the use of superior cage construction using copper-alloy mesh or other materials which eliminates chances for small holes from chaffing, holes caused by biting predators, or holes due to general wear from fish inside the pen (Dwyer and Stillman 2009, Berillis et al. 2017, Yigit et al. 2017). It also accounts for the period fish and pens are handled the least during the grow-out process.

Leakage risk is assumed to increase with the largest fish (Bin 3), this is due to more frequent handling and activities such as size-grading for harvest, transfer of fish to harvest pens, and harvesting of fish from pens. The fraction of the leakage rate that was estimated and apportioned to this size bin was 0.07%, again from the total leakage rate of 0.3% that spanned the duration of the grow-out.

In modeling episodic escape events, parameters for both the likelihood¹ of a cage failure and the magnitude loss of fish from an episodic escape event were approximated. The highly variable pattern of escape numbers by year reported in Skilbrei et al. (2015) suggest medium to large episodic escape events occur in combination with the previously discussed leakage type escape. Norwegian studies of Atlantic Salmon suggest unreported episodic escape events occur on a regular basis (Glover et al. 2008, Glover 2010). Thus, it seems reasonable to assess episodic escapes in combination with leakage escapes to anticipate a pattern of low-level escapes (leakage) interacting with the wild population with an occasional larger influx of escapees (episodic cage failures).

It was challenging to determine the likelihood of episodic escapes for the hypothetical case study analyses. While no data were available for the case study species, escape frequencies were reviewed for aquaculture escapes of Kingfish (*S. lalandi*) from South Australia. Based on reported data from South Australia, three locations (Arno Bay, Boston Bay, and Louth Bay) were used to determine the likelihood of escapes of 1000 fish or more. The frequency of these episodic events varied among locations, with a low of one event every 10 years (10%) in Boston Bay to one event every four years (25%) in Louth Bay (Table 2.1). However, the Louth Bay site with the highest frequency of failures was also based on the fewest number of years (four) compared to the two longer running data sets with lower frequencies. While these estimates are not directly transferable for several reasons (e.g., likely different cage materials, in a bay versus

¹ Episodic events are described as the likelihood of a cage failure occurring in a year. Likelihood is synonymous with probability in this analysis. The analysis does not evaluate the likelihood that a single cage may fail in a year. If that were the case the number of cage failures in a year would depend on the likelihood of failure and the number of cages with fish. Information used to develop likelihoods were based on the reported number of cage failures over a period of time, in other words the observed frequency of an event. Information on the number of cage swith fish over the period of reported cage failures was not available to calculate likelihood of any one cage failing. This lack of information to better model the likelihood of episodic escape events is an impediment to better understanding offshore genetic risks from cage failures leading to fish escaping.

offshore, and a different species of *Seriola*), differences may offset each other and still represent the closest proxies available at the present time. Given this uncertainty, and to explore the impact that episodic loss has on the results, the frequencies from the sites were converted to an annual likelihood of a cage failure and independently simulated to explore a range of episodic events (10% to 25% annual likelihood) under the 17,500 mt production scenario. The lower production scenario used a low and high likelihood adjusted for the ratio of the low and high production assumption (10,500/17,500 = 0.60) of 6% and 15% likelihood of a cage failure. This was done to acknowledge that the lower production scenario assumes fewer farms, fewer overall cages, and a lower likelihood of cage failure.

Location	Escape frequency	Likelihood of escape occurring over course of a year
Arno Bay	Every 6.5 years	15%
Boston Bay	Every 10 years	10%
Louth Bay	Every 4 years	25%

Table 2.1. Frequency of Kingfish (Seriola lalandi) escapes of over 1,000 fish and
corresponding likelihood of occurrence over a year based on reported escape data from
three locations in South Australia.

To simulate episodic escapes more realistically, the OMEGA model was set to randomize the number of fish lost in an event between a half and a full cage of fish. The model also randomly assigned the cage loss to one of the three size bins of fish for the species.

Escaped cultured fish may survive at lower rates compared to similarly sized wild conspecifics (e.g., escaped Yellowtail Kingfish [*S. lalandi*] observed with empty stomachs or stomachs containing atypical non-food contents; see Fowler et al. 2003). However, empirical estimates of relative survival of marine fish escapees are rare. Observations that suggested lower survival, such as Fowler et al. (2003), are from fish selected for culture traits and may not reflect survival of escaped fish reared from wild caught broodstock. Hervas et al. (2010) found both short- and long-term size-dependent mortality of hatchery White Seabass released for stock enhancement. In that case, the time of year when fish were released influenced post-release mortality, with highest mortality for fish released in the winter and lowest mortality for fish released in the spring. More importantly, overall hatchery-reared White Seabass had a higher mortality in the wild compared to estimates of wild fish. However, even though available evidence suggests survival may be lower for escaped cultured fish, the case study analyses more conservatively assumed survival would be the same as the wild population's size-based survival assumed in the OMEGA.

Two additional scenarios were also modeled for each case study species to reflect a scenario that included low potential for escape of cultured fish and low survival of escapees (referred to as
"Modified" scenarios in the result figures and discussion). These two modified scenarios were modeled to recognize that the previously described assumptions may not reflect four factors affecting the number of fish escaping and their survival in the wild. They are: 1) strong measures to minimize the likelihood of episodic escapes, 2) operation plans to recapture escaped fish, 3) the placement of offshore farms that may adversely affect the survival of escapees, and 4) the effects of the culture environment (developmental effects) adversely affecting survival of escapees. The low and high production scenarios were modeled at 3% and 5% for low and high production scenarios, respectively, and half to three-quarters of the fish in a cage failure would be recovered (25% to 50% of the fish in a cage escape). Additionally, the two scenarios assumed escaped fish would survive at half the rate of the wild population size-based survival.

Model results were summarized in years 5 (Year 5), 10 (Year 10), and 25 (Year 25) of the simulations. The short-term results are presented to describe potential effects within a time frame applicable for environmental impact analyses and permitting applications.

OMEGA model simulations typically run for 300 simulated years to include the long-term equilibrium impacts of escaped fish. Model simulations have shown that the effect of escaped, long-lived marine fish species on fitness are slow to materialize (ref). The short-term results provide enough time, however, to understand the population trajectory with escapes. However, for two case study species, in which model results suggested a fitness impact of escaped fish, we report the long-term fitness results to help better understand long-term consequences. The long-term fitness consequences were summarized as the median loss in fitness in years 10 to 100 for each iteration.

1.4 References

Abrantes, K.G., Lyle, J.M., Nichols, P.D., and Semmens, J.M., 2011. Do exotic salmonids feed on native fauna after escaping from aquaculture cages in Tasmania, Australia? *Canadian Journal of Fisheries and Aquatic Sciences*, 68(9), 1539-1551. https://doi.org/10.1139/f2011-057

Aho, T., Rönn, J., Piironen, J., and Björklund, M., 2006. Impacts of effective population size on genetic diversity in hatchery reared Brown trout (*Salmo trutta* L.) populations. *Aquaculture*, *253*(1-4), 244-248. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aquaculture.2005.09.013

Amos, W., and Harwood, J., 1998. Factors affecting levels of genetic diversity in natural populations. *Philosophical Transactions of the Royal Society of London. Series B: Biological Sciences*, 353(1366), 177-186. https://doi.org/10.1098/rstb.1998.0200

Appleyard, S.A., and Ward, R.D., 2006. Genetic diversity and effective population size in mass selection lines of Pacific oyster (*Crassostrea gigas*). *Aquaculture*, *254*(1-4), 148-159. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aquaculture.2005.10.017

Araki, H., and Schmid, C., 2010. Is hatchery stocking a help or harm?: Evidence, limitations and future directions in ecological and genetic surveys. *Aquaculture*, *308*, S2-S11. DOI: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aquaculture.2010.05.036

Arechavala-Lopez, P., Uglem, I., Fernandez-Jover, D., Bayle-Sempere, J.T., Sanchez-Jerez, P., 2012. Post-escape dispersion of farmed seabream (*Sparus aurata* L.) and recaptures by local fisheries in the Western Mediterranean Sea. *Fisheries Research*, *121*, 126-135. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.fishres.2012.02.003

Arechavala-Lopez, P., Sanchez-Jerez, P., Bayle-Sempere, J.T., Uglem, I., and Mladineo, I., 2013. Reared fish, farmed escapees and wild fish stocks—a triangle of pathogen transmission of concern to Mediterranean aquaculture management. *Aquaculture Environment Interactions*, *3*(2), 153-161. https://doi.org/10.3354/aei00060

Arechavala-Lopez, P., Izquierdo-Gomez, D., Sanchez-Jerez, P., and Bayle-Sempere, J.T., 2014. Simulating escapes of farmed sea bass from Mediterranean open sea-cages: low recaptures by local fishermen. *Journal of Applied Ichthyology*, *30*(1), 185-188. doi: 10.1111/jai.12357

Arechavala-Lopez, P., Uglem, I., Izquierdo-Gomez, D., Fernandez-Jover, D., and Sanchez-Jerez, P., 2017. Rapid dispersion of escaped meagre (*Argyrosomus regius*) from a coastal Mediterranean fish farm. *Aquaculture Research*, *48*(4), 1502-1512. https://doi.org/10.1111/are.12986

Arechavala-Lopez, P., Toledo-Guedes, K., Izquierdo-Gomez, D., Šegvić-Bubić, T., Sanchez-Jerez, P., 2018. Implications of sea bream and sea bass escapes for sustainable aquaculture management: a review of interactions, risks and consequences. *Reviews in Fisheries Science & Aquaculture*, *26*(2), 214-234. https://doi.org/10.1080/23308249.2017.1384789

Atalah, J., and Sanchez-Jerez, P., 2020. Global assessment of ecological risks associated with farmed fish escapes. *Global Ecology and Conservation*, *21*, e00842. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.gecco.2019.e00842

Baskett, M.L., and Waples, R.S., 2013. Evaluating alternative strategies for minimizing unintended fitness consequences of cultured individuals on wild populations. *Conservation Biology*, *27*(1), 83-94. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1523-1739.2012.01949.x

Baskett, M.L., Burgess, S.C., and Waples, R.S., 2013. Assessing strategies to minimize unintended fitness consequences of aquaculture on wild populations. *Evolutionary Applications*, *6*(7), 1090-1108. https://doi.org/10.1111/eva.12089

Berillis, P., Mente, E. and Kormas, K.A., 2017. The use of copper alloy in aquaculture fish net pens: mechanical, economic and environmental advantages. *Journal of Fisheries Sciences*, 11(4), 1-3.

Blanchet, S., Páez, D.J., Bernatchez, L., and Dodson, J.J., 2008. An integrated comparison of captive-bred and wild Atlantic salmon (*Salmo salar*): implications for supportive breeding programs. *Biological Conservation*, *141*(8), 1989-1999. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biocon.2008.05.014

Blanco Gonzalez, E., Nagasawa, K., and Umino, T., 2008. Stock enhancement program for black sea bream (*Acanthopagrus schlegelii*) in Hiroshima Bay: monitoring the genetic effects. *Aquaculture*, 276(1-4), 36-43. DOI: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aquaculture.2008.02.004

Bolstad, G.H., Hindar, K., Robertsen, G., Jonsson, B., Sægrov, H., Diserud, O.H., Fiske, P., Jensen, A.J., Urdal, K., Næsje, T.F. and Barlaup, B.T., 2017. Gene flow from domesticated escapes alters the life history of wild Atlantic salmon. *Nature Ecology & Evolution*, *1*(5), p.0124. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41559-017-0124

Bradbury, I.R., Burgetz, I., Coulson, M.W., Verspoor, E., Gilbey, J., Lehnert, S.J., Kess, T., Cross, T.F., Vasemägi, A., Solberg, M.F. and Fleming, I.A., 2020. Beyond hybridization: the genetic impacts of nonreproductive ecological interactions of salmon aquaculture on wild populations. *Aquaculture Environment Interactions*, 12, pp.429-445. https://doi.org/10.3354/aei00376

Christie, M.R., Marine, M.L., French, R.A., Waples, R.S. and Blouin, M., 2012. Effective size of a wild salmonid population is greatly reduced by hatchery supplementation. *Heredity*, *109*(4), pp.254-260. https://doi.org/10.1038/hdy.2012.39

Danancher, D., and Garcia-Vazquez, E., 2011. Genetic population structure in flatfishes and potential impact of aquaculture and stock enhancement on wild populations in Europe. *Reviews in Fish Biology and Fisheries*, *21*, 441-462. DOI: https://doi.org/10.1007/s11160-011-9198-6

Dempster, T., Uglem, I., Sanchez-Jerez, P., Fernandez-Jover, D., Bayle-Sempere, J., Nilsen, R., & Bjørn, P. A. (2009). Coastal salmon farms attract large and persistent aggregations of wild fish: an ecosystem effect. *Marine Ecology Progress Series*, *385*, 1-14. DOI: https://doi.org/10.3354/meps08050

Dempster, T., Arechavala-Lopez, P., Barrett, L.T., Fleming, I.A., Sanchez-Jerez, P. and Uglem, I., 2018. Recapturing escaped fish from marine aquaculture is largely unsuccessful: alternatives to reduce the number of escapees in the wild. *Reviews in Aquaculture*, *10*(1), pp.153-167. https://doi.org/10.1111/raq.12153

Diaz, M., Wethey, D., Bulak, J. and Ely, B., 2000. Effect of harvest and effective population size on genetic diversity in a striped bass population. *Transactions of the American Fisheries Society*, *129*(6), pp.1367-1372. https://doi.org/10.1577/1548-8659(2000)129%3C1367:EOHAEP%3E2.0.CO;2

Diserud, O.H., Fiske, P., Karlsson, S., Glover, K.A., Næsje, T., Aronsen, T., Bakke, G., Barlaup, B.T., Erkinaro, J., Florø-Larsen, B. and Foldvik, A., 2022. Natural and anthropogenic drivers of

escaped farmed salmon occurrence and introgression into wild Norwegian Atlantic salmon populations. *ICES Journal of Marine Science*, *79*(4), pp.1363-1379. https://doi.org/10.1093/icesjms/fsac060

Dwyer, R.L. and Stillman, H., 2009. Environmental performance of copper alloy mesh in marine fish farming: The case for using solid copper alloy mesh. EcoSea Innovation in Aquaculture. *International Copper Association*, 18.

Eldridge, W.H., and Naish, K.A., 2007. Long-term effects of translocation and release numbers on fine-scale population structure among coho salmon (*Oncorhynchus kisutch*). *Molecular Ecology*, *16*(12), 2407-2421. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-294X.2007.03271.x

Eldridge, W.H., Myers, J.M., and Naish, K.A., 2009. Long-term changes in the fine-scale population structure of coho salmon populations (*Oncorhynchus kisutch*) subject to extensive supportive breeding. *Heredity*, *103*(4), 299-309. https://doi.org/10.1038/hdy.2009.69

Fisch, K.M., Kozfkay, C.C., Ivy, J.A., Ryder, O.A., and Waples, R.S., 2015. Fish hatchery genetic management techniques: integrating theory with implementation. *North American Journal of Aquaculture*, 77(3), 343-357. https://doi.org/10.1080/15222055.2014.999846

Fleming, I.A., Hindar, K., Mjølnerød, I.B., Jonsson, B., Balstad, T., and Lamberg, A., 2000. Lifetime success and interactions of farm salmon invading a native population. *Proceedings of the Royal Society of London. Series B: Biological Sciences*, *267*(1452), 1517-1523. https://doi.org/10.1098/rspb.2000.1173

Fleming, I.A., Jonsson, B., Gross, M.R., and Lamberg, A., 1996. An experimental study of the reproductive behaviour and success of farmed and wild Atlantic salmon (*Salmo salar*). *Journal of Applied Ecology*, 893-905. https://doi.org/10.2307/2404960

Ford, M.J., 2002. Selection in captivity during supportive breeding may reduce fitness in the wild. *Conservation Biology*, 16(3), 815-825. https://doi.org/10.1046/j.1523-1739.2002.00257.x

Føre, H.M., and Thorvaldsen, T. 2021. Causal analysis of escape of Atlantic salmon and rainbow trout from Norwegian fish farms during 2010–2018. *Aquaculture*, *532*, 736002. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aquaculture.2020.736002

Fowler, A.J., Ham, J.M., and Jennings, P.R., 2003. Discriminating between cultured and wild kingfish (*Seriola lalandi*) in South Australia. SARDI Aquatic Sciences Publication No. RD03/0159. South Australian Research and Development Institute (Aquatic Sciences), Adelaide. 100pp.

Frankham, R., 1996. Relationship of genetic variation to population size in wildlife. *Conservation Biology*, *10*(6), 1500-1508. https://doi.org/10.1046/j.1523-1739.1996.10061500.x

Franklin, I.R., 1980. Evolutionary change in small populations. In: Soule, M.E.; Wilcox, B.A. (eds), editor/s. Conservation Biology - An evolutionary-ecological perspective. Sunderland, Massachusetts: Sinauer Associates, U.S.A.; 135-149. http://hdl.handle.net/102.100.100/293218?index=1

Frost, L.A., Evans, B.S., Jerry, D.R., 2006. Loss of genetic diversity due to hatchery culture practices in barramundi (*Lates calcarifer*). *Aquaculture*, *261*(3), 1056-1064. DOI: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aquaculture.2006.09.004

Fujita, R., Brittingham, P., Cao, L., Froehlich, H., Thompson, M., and Voorhees, T., 2023. Toward an environmentally responsible offshore aquaculture industry in the United States: Ecological risks, remedies, and knowledge gaps. *Marine Policy*, *147*, 105351. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.marpol.2022.105351

Glover, K.A., Solberg, M.F., McGinnity, P., Hindar, K., Verspoor, E., Coulson, M.W., Hansen, M.M., Araki, H., Skaala, Ø. and Svåsand, T., 2017. Half a century of genetic interaction between farmed and wild Atlantic salmon: status of knowledge and unanswered questions. *Fish and Fisheries*, *18*(5), pp.890-927. https://doi.org/10.1111/faf.12214

Glover, K.A., 2008. Genetic characterisation of farmed rainbow trout in Norway: intra-and interstrain variation reveals potential for identification of escapees. *BMC Genetics*, 9(1), 1-10. https://doi.org/10.1186/1471-2156-9-87

Glover, K.A., 2010. Forensic identification of fish farm escapees: the Norwegian experience. *Aquaculture Environment Interactions*, 1(1), 1-10. https://doi.org/10.3354/aei00002

Glover, K.A., Hamre, L.A., Skaala, Ø. and Nilsen, F., 2004. A comparison of sea louse (*Lepeophtheirus salmonis*) infection levels in farmed and wild Atlantic salmon (*Salmo salar* L.) stocks. *Aquaculture*, 232(1-4), 41-52. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0044-8486(03)00454-X

Gold, J.R., Ma, L., Saillant, E., Silva, P.S., and Vega, R.R., (2008). Genetic effective size in populations of hatchery-raised red drum released for stock enhancement. *Transactions of the American Fisheries Society*, *137*(5), 1327-1334. https://doi.org/10.1577/T07-192.1

Gow, J.L., Tamkee, P., Heggenes, J., Wilson, G.A., and Taylor, E.B., 2011. Little impact of hatchery supplementation that uses native broodstock on the genetic structure and diversity of steelhead trout revealed by a large-scale spatio-temporal microsatellite survey. *Evolutionary Applications*, *4*(6), 763-782. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1752-4571.2011.00198.x

Gruenthal, K.M., and Drawbridge, M.A., 2012. Toward responsible stock enhancement: broadcast spawning dynamics and adaptive genetic management in white seabass aquaculture. *Evolutionary Applications*, 5(4), 405-417. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1752-4571.2011.00234.x

Hansen, L.P., and Jacobsen, J.A., 2003. Origin and migration of wild and escaped farmed Atlantic salmon, *Salmo salar* L., in oceanic areas north of the Faroe Islands. *ICES Journal of Marine Science*, 60(1), 110-119. https://doi.org/10.1006/jmsc.2002.1324

Hargrove, J.S., Sturmer, L., Scarpa, J., and Austin, J.D., 2015. Assessment of genetic diversity in wild and aquaculture stocks of *Mercenaria mercenaria* in Florida. *Journal of Shellfish Research*, *34*(2), 355-365. https://doi.org/10.2983/035.034.0218

Härkönen, L., Hyvärinen, P., Paappanen, J. and Vainikka, A., 2014. Explorative behavior increases vulnerability to angling in hatchery-reared brown trout (*Salmo trutta*). *Canadian Journal of Fisheries and Aquatic Sciences*, 71(12), 1900-1909. https://doi.org/10.1139/cjfas-2014-0221

Hauser, L., and Carvalho, G.R., 2008. Paradigm shifts in marine fisheries genetics: ugly hypotheses slain by beautiful facts. *Fish and Fisheries*, *9*(4), 333-362. DOI: https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-2979.2008.00299.x

Hauser, L., Adcock, G.J., Smith, P.J., Bernal Ramírez, J.H., and Carvalho, G.R., 2002. Loss of microsatellite diversity and low effective population size in an overexploited population of New Zealand snapper (*Pagrus auratus*). *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 99(18), 11742-11747. DOI: https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.172242899

Hedgecock, D., and Pudovkin, A.I., 2011. Sweepstakes reproductive success in highly fecund marine fish and shellfish: a review and commentary. *Bulletin of Marine Science*, *87*(4), 971-1002. https://doi.org/10.5343/bms.2010.1051

Hindar, K., Fleming, I.A., McGinnity, P., and Diserud, O., 2006. Genetic and ecological effects of salmon farming on wild salmon: modelling from experimental results. *ICES Journal of Marine Science*, 63(7), 1234-1247. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.icesjms.2006.04.025

Hoarau, G., Boon, E., Jongma, D.N., Ferber, S., Palsson, J., Van der Veer, H.W., Rijnsdorp, A.D., Stam, W.T. and Olsen, J.L., 2005. Low effective population size and evidence for inbreeding in an overexploited flatfish, plaice (*Pleuronectes platessa* L.). *Proceedings of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences*, *272*(1562), pp.497-503. https://doi.org/10.1098/rspb.2004.2963

Holmen, I.M., Utne, I.B., and Haugen, S., 2021. Identification of safety indicators in aquaculture operations based on fish escape report data. *Aquaculture*, *544*, 737143. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aquaculture.2021.737143

Hornick, K.M., and Plough, L.V., 2019. Tracking genetic diversity in a large-scale oyster restoration program: effects of hatchery propagation and initial characterization of diversity on restored vs. wild reefs. *Heredity*, *123*(2), 92-105. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41437-019-0202-6

Husemann, M., Zachos, F.E., Paxton, R.J., and Habel, J.C., 2016. Effective population size in ecology and evolution. *Heredity*, *117*(4), 191-192. DOI: https://doi.org/10.1038/hdy.2016.75

Hutchinson, W.F., Oosterhout, C.V., Rogers, S.I., and Carvalho, G.R., 2003. Temporal analysis of archived samples indicates marked genetic changes in declining North Sea cod (*Gadus morhua*). *Proceedings of the Royal Society of London. Series B: Biological Sciences*, 270(1529), 2125-2132. https://doi.org/10.1098/rspb.2003.2493

ICF International, 2012. Offshore Mariculture Escapes Genetic/Ecological Assessment (OMEGA) Model Version 1.0 Model Overview and User Guide. August. (ICF 00613.10.) Seattle, WA. Prepared for NOAA Fisheries, Seattle, WA. 131 pp.

ICF, 2018. Sensitivity Analysis of the Marine Aquaculture Escapes Simulation Model Omega to Identify Key Predictors, Assign Default Values, and Validate Model Use for Operational Risk Assessment. (ICF 00558.17) Seattle, WA. Prepared for National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration, Seattle, WA. 128 pp.

Ingvarsson, P.K., 2001. Restoration of genetic variation lost-the genetic rescue hypothesis. *Trends in Ecology & Evolution*, *16*(2), 62-63. DOI: https://doi.org/10.1016/S0169-5347(00)02065-6

Izquierdo-Gomez, D., and Sanchez-Jerez, P., 2016. Management of fish escapes from Mediterranean Sea cage aquaculture through artisanal fisheries. *Ocean & Coastal Management*, *122*, 57-63. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ocecoaman.2016.01.003

Jackson, D., Drumm, A., McEvoy, S., Jensen, Ø., Mendiola, D., Gabiña, G., Borg, J.A., Papageorgiou, N., Karakassis, Y. and Black, K.D., 2015. A pan-European valuation of the extent, causes and cost of escape events from sea cage fish farming. *Aquaculture*, 436, pp.21-26. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aquaculture.2014.10.040

Jackson, T.R., Martin-Robichaud, D.J., and Reith, M.E., 2003. Application of DNA markers to the management of Atlantic halibut (*Hippoglossus hippoglossus*) broodstock. *Aquaculture*, 220(1-4), 245-259. DOI: https://doi.org/10.1016/S0044-8486(02)00622-1

Janssen, K., Chavanne, H., Berentsen, P., and Komen, H., 2017. Impact of selective breeding on European aquaculture. *Aquaculture*, 472, 8-16. DOI: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aquaculture.2016.03.012

Jensen, A.J., Karlsson, S., Fiske, P., Hansen, L.P., Hindar, K., and Østborg, G.M., 2013. Escaped farmed Atlantic salmon grow, migrate and disperse throughout the Arctic Ocean like wild salmon. *Aquaculture Environment Interactions*, *3*(3), 223-229. https://doi.org/10.3354/aei00064

Jensen, Ø., Dempster, T., Thorstad, E.B., Uglem, I., and Fredheim, A., 2010. Escapes of fishes from Norwegian sea-cage aquaculture: causes, consequences and prevention. *Aquaculture Environment Interactions*, *1*(1), 71-83. DOI: https://doi.org/10.3354/aei00008

Jones, A.T., Lavery, S.D., Le Port, A., Wang, Y.G., Blower, D. and Ovenden, J., 2019. Sweepstakes reproductive success is absent in a New Zealand snapper (*Chrysophrus auratus*) population protected from fishing despite "tiny" Ne/N ratios elsewhere. *Molecular Ecology*, 28(12), 2986-2995. https://doi.org/10.1111/mec.15130

Jonsson, B., 1997. A review of ecological and behavioural interactions between cultured and wild Atlantic salmon. *ICES Journal of Marine Science*, *54*(6), 1031-1039. https://doi.org/10.1016/S1054-3139(97)80007-0

Jonsson, B., and Jonsson, N., 2006. Cultured Atlantic salmon in nature: a review of their ecology and interaction with wild fish. *ICES Journal of Marine Science*, *63*(7), 1162-1181. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.icesjms.2006.03.004

Jørstad, K.E., Van Der Meeren, T., Paulsen, O.I., Thomsen, T., Thorsen, A., and Svåsand, T., 2008. "Escapes" of eggs from farmed cod spawning in net pens: recruitment to wild stocks. *Reviews in Fisheries Science*, *16*(1-3), 285-295. https://doi.org/10.1080/10641260701678017

Kaplan, S., and Garrick, B.J., 1981. On the quantitative definition of risk. *Risk analysis*, *1*(1), 11-27. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1539-6924.1981.tb01350.x

Karlsen, Ø., Norberg, B., Kjesbu, O.S., and Taranger, G.L., 2006. Effects of photoperiod and exercise on growth, liver size, and age at puberty in farmed Atlantic cod (*Gadus morhua* L.). *ICES Journal of Marine Science*, *63*(2), 355-364. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.icesjms.2005.10.013

Karlsson, S., Saillant, E., Bumguardner, B.W., Vega, R.R., and Gold, J.R., 2008. Genetic identification of hatchery-released red drum in Texas bays and estuaries. *North American Journal of Fisheries Management*, 28(4), 1294-1304. https://doi.org/10.1577/M07-181.1

Katalinas, C.J., Brenkert, K., Darden, T., and Denson, M.R., 2018. A genetic assessment of a red drum, *Sciaenops ocellatus*, stock enhancement program. *Journal of the World Aquaculture Society*, *49*(3), 523-539. https://doi.org/10.1111/jwas.12442

Katalinas, C.J., Robinson, J.D., Strand, A.E., Darden, T., Brenkert, K. and Denson, M.R., 2019. Forecasting the genetic influences of red drum stock enhancement in South Carolina. *Fisheries Management and Ecology*, *26*(3), 224-235. https://doi.org/10.1111/fme.12342

Kitada, S., Shishidou, H., Sugaya, T., Kitakado, T., Hamasaki, K., and Kishino, H., 2009. Genetic effects of long-term stock enhancement programs. *Aquaculture*, *290*(1-2), 69-79. DOI: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aquaculture.2009.02.011

Klefoth, T., Pieterek, T. and Arlinghaus, R., 2013. Impacts of domestication on angling vulnerability of common carp, *Cyprinus carpio*: the role of learning, foraging behaviour and food preferences. *Fisheries Management and Ecology, 20*(2-3), 174-186. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2400.2012.00865.x Laikre, L., Schwartz, M.K., Waples, R.S., and Ryman, N., 2010. Compromising genetic diversity in the wild: unmonitored large-scale release of plants and animals. *Trends in Ecology & Evolution*, *25*(9), 520-529. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tree.2010.06.013

Leggatt, R. A., O'Reilly, P. T., Blanchfield, P. J., McKindsey, C. W., and Devlin, R. H. 2010. Pathway of effects of escaped aquaculture organisms or their reproductive material on natural ecosystems in Canada. *Fisheries and Oceans Canada, Canadian Science Advisory Secretariat*. *Research Document*, 19.

Lehnert, S.J., Heath, J.W., and Heath, D.D., 2013. Ecological and genetic risks arising from reproductive interactions between wild and farmed Chinook salmon. *Canadian Journal of Fisheries and Aquatic Sciences*, 70(12), 1691-1698. https://doi.org/10.1139/cjfas-2013-0181

Liu, C., Chen, Y., Olden, J.D., He, D., Sui, X. and Ding, C.,2015. Phenotypic shifts in life history traits influence invasion success of goldfish in the Yarlung Tsangpo River, Tibet. *Transactions of the American Fisheries Society*, 144(3), 602-609. https://doi.org/10.1080/00028487.2014.996668

Lorenzen, K., 2000. Allometry of natural mortality as a basis for assessing optimal release size in fish-stocking programmes. *Canadian Journal of Fisheries and Aquatic Sciences*, *57*(12), 2374-2381. https://doi.org/10.1139/f00-215

Lorenzen, K., Beveridge, M. C., and Mangel, M., 2012. Cultured fish: integrative biology and management of domestication and interactions with wild fish. *Biological Reviews*, 87(3), 639-660. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1469-185X.2011.00215.x

Lyle, J.M., 2021. Fishing for Atlantic salmon: inferences about dispersal, survival and ecological impacts following two large-scale escape events. 41pp. https://www.imas.utas.edu.au/___data/assets/pdf_file/0010/1558567/Fishing-for-Atlantic-salmon-

inferences-about-dispersal,-survival-and-ecological-impacts-following-to-large-scale-escapeevents.pdf

Marandel, F., Lorance, P., Berthelé, O., Trenkel, V.M., Waples, R.S., and Lamy, J.B., 2019. Estimating effective population size of large marine populations, is it feasible? *Fish and Fisheries*, *20*(1), 189-198. https://doi.org/10.1111/faf.12338

Marine and Freshwater Research Institute (MFRI), 2020. Risk of intrusion of farmed Atlantic salmon into Icelandic salmon rivers: MFRI Assessment Reports (Report No. 2020). Marine & Freshwater Research Institute. 57 pp.

 $https://www.hafogvatn.is/static/extras/images/taekniAh\%C3\%A6ttumat_ens1199280.pdf$

McClure, C.A., Hammell, K.L., Moore, M., Dohoo, I.R., and Burnley, H., 2007. Risk factors for early sexual maturation in Atlantic salmon in seawater farms in New Brunswick and Nova Scotia, Canada. *Aquaculture*, *272*(1-4), 370-379. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aquaculture.2007.08.039 McGinnity, P., Prodöhl, P., Ferguson, A., Hynes, R., Maoiléidigh, N.Ó., Baker, N., Cotter, D., O'Hea, B., Cooke, D., Rogan, G. and Taggart, J., 2003. Fitness reduction and potential extinction of wild populations of Atlantic salmon, *Salmo salar*, as a result of interactions with escaped farm salmon. *Proceedings of the Royal Society of London. Series B: Biological Sciences*, 270(1532), pp.2443-2450. https://doi.org/10.1098/rspb.2003.2520

McIntosh, P., Barrett, L.T., Warren-Myers, F., Coates, A., Macaulay, G., Szetey, A., Robinson, N., White, C., Samsing, F., Oppedal, F. and Folkedal, O., 2022. Supersizing salmon farms in the coastal zone: A global analysis of changes in farm technology and location from 2005 to 2020. *Aquaculture*, *553*, p.738046. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aquaculture.2022.738046

McKinnell, S., and Thomson, A.J., 1997. Recent events concerning Atlantic salmon escapees in the Pacific. *ICES Journal of Marine Science*, *54*(6), 1221-1225. https://doi.org/10.1016/S1054-3139(97)80029-X

Milinkovitch, M.C., Kanitz, R., Tiedemann, R., Tapia, W., Llerena, F., Caccone, A., Gibbs, J.P. and Powell, J.R., 2013. Recovery of a nearly extinct Galápagos tortoise despite minimal genetic variation. *Evolutionary applications*, *6*(2), pp.377-383. https://doi.org/10.1111/eva.12014

Miller, P.A., Elliott, N.G., Koutoulis, A., Kube, P.D., and Vaillancourt, R.E., 2012. Genetic diversity of cultured, naturalized, and native Pacific oysters, *Crassostrea gigas*, determined from multiplexed microsatellite markers. *Journal of Shellfish Research*, *31*(3), 611-617. https://doi.org/10.2983/035.031.0303

Moe, H., Gaarder, R.H., Olsen, A., and Hopperstad, O.S., 2009. Resistance of aquaculture net cage materials to biting by Atlantic Cod (*Gadus morhua*). *Aquacultural Engineering*, 40(3), 126-134. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aquaeng.2009.02.001

Nakajima, K., Kitada, S., Habara, Y., Sano, S., Yokoyama, E., Sugaya, T., Iwamoto, A., Kishino, H. and Hamasaki, K., 2014. Genetic effects of marine stock enhancement: a case study based on the highly piscivorous Japanese Spanish mackerel. *Canadian Journal of Fisheries and Aquatic Sciences*, *71*(2), pp.301-314. https://doi.org/10.1139/cjfas-2013-0418

Naylor, R., Hindar, K., Fleming, I.A., Goldburg, R., Williams, S., Volpe, J., Whoriskey, F., Eagle, J., Kelso, D. and Mangel, M., 2005. Fugitive salmon: Assessing the risks of escaped fish from net-pen aquaculture. *BioScience*, *55*(5), pp.427-437. https://doi.org/10.1641/0006-3568(2005)055[0427:FSATRO]2.0.CO;2

O'Leary, S.J., Hollenbeck, C.M., Vega, R.R., Fincannon, A.N., and Portnoy, D.S., 2022. Effects of spawning success and rearing-environment on genome-wide variation of red drum in a large stock-enhancement program. *Aquaculture*, 560, 738539. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aquaculture.2022.738539 Olsen, R.E., and Skilbrei, O.T., 2010. Feeding preference of recaptured Atlantic salmon *Salmo salar* following simulated escape from fish pens during autumn. *Aquaculture Environment Interactions*, 1(2), 167-174. 10.3354/aei00015

Ortega-Villaizán Romo, M.D.M., Aritaki, M., and Taniguchi, N., 2006. Pedigree analysis of recaptured fish in the stock enhancement program of spotted halibut *Verasper variegatus*. *Fisheries Science*, 72, 48-52. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1444-2906.2006.01115.x

Palstra, F.P., and Ruzzante, D.E., 2008. Genetic estimates of contemporary effective population size: what can they tell us about the importance of genetic stochasticity for wild population persistence? *Molecular Ecology*, *17*(15), 3428-3447. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-294X.2008.03842.x

Ponzoni, R.W., Khaw, H.L., Nguyen, N.H., and Hamzah, A., 2010. Inbreeding and effective population size in the Malaysian nucleus of the GIFT strain of Nile tilapia (*Oreochromis niloticus*). *Aquaculture*, *302*(1-2), 42-48. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aquaculture.2010.02.009

Prado, F.D.D., Vera, M., Hermida, M., Blanco, A., Bouza, C., Maes, G.E., Volckaert, F.A., Martinez, P. and AquaTrace Consortium, 2018. Tracing the genetic impact of farmed turbot *Scophthalmus maximus* on wild populations. *Aquaculture Environment Interactions*, *10*, pp.447-463. https://doi.org/10.3354/aei00282

Roman, J., and Darling, J.A., 2007. Paradox lost: genetic diversity and the success of aquatic invasions. *Trends in Ecology & Evolution*, 22(9), 454-464. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tree.2007.07.002

Ryman, N., and Laikre, L., 1991. Effects of supportive breeding on the genetically effective population size. *Conservation Biology*, *5*(3), 325-329. https://www.jstor.org/stable/2385902

Saillant, E., and Gold, J.R., 2006. Population structure and variance effective size of red snapper (*Lutjanus campechanus*) in the northern Gulf of Mexico. *Fishery Bulletin*, 104(1), 136-148

Sanchez-Jerez, P., Fernandez-Jover, D., Bayle-Sempere, J., Valle, C., Dempster, T., Tuya, F., and Juanes, F., 2008. Interactions between bluefish *Pomatomus saltatrix* (L.) and coastal seacage farms in the Mediterranean Sea. *Aquaculture*, *282*(1-4), 61-67. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aquaculture.2008.06.025

Savolainen, O., Lascoux, M. and Merilä, J., 2013. Ecological genomics of local adaptation. *Nature Reviews Genetics*, 14(11), 807-820. https://doi.org/10.1038/nrg3522

Schmidt, E., Stuart, K., Hyde, J., Purcell, C. and Drawbridge, M., 2021. Spawning dynamics and egg production characteristics of captive *Seriola dorsalis* assessed using parentage analyses. *Aquaculture Research*, *52*(9), pp.4050-4063. https://doi.org/10.1111/are.15243

Segvić-Bubić, T., Arechavala-Lopez, P., Vučić, I., Talijančić, I., Grubišić, L., Žužul, I., Kovač, Ž.,2018. Site fidelity of farmed gilthead seabream *Sparus aurata* escapees in a coastal environment of the Adriatic Sea. *Aquaculture Environment Interactions*, 10, pp.21-34. https://doi.org/10.3354/aei00251

Sekino, M., Hara, M. and Taniguchi, N., 2002. Loss of microsatellite and mitochondrial DNA variation in hatchery strains of Japanese flounder *Paralichthys olivaceus*. *Aquaculture*, *213*(1-4), pp.101-122. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0044-8486(01)00885-7

Sekino, M., Saitoh, K., Yamada, T., Kumagai, A., Hara, M. and Yamashita, Y., 2003. Microsatellite-based pedigree tracing in a Japanese flounder *Paralichthys olivaceus* hatchery strain: implications for hatchery management related to stock enhancement program. *Aquaculture*, 221(1-4), 255-263.

Serra-Llinares, R.M., Nilsen, R., Uglem, I., Arechavala-Lopez, P., Bjørn, P. A., and Noble, C., 2013. Post-escape dispersal of juvenile Atlantic cod *Gadus morhua* from Norwegian fish farms and their potential for recapture. *Aquaculture Environment Interactions*, *3*(2), 107-116. https://doi.org/10.3354/aei00051

Shikano, T., Shimada, Y., and Suzuki, H., 2008. Comparison of genetic diversity at microsatellite loci and quantitative traits in hatchery populations of Japanese flounder *Paralichthys olivaceus*. *Journal of Fish Biology*, 72(2), 386-399. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1095-8649.2007.01702.x

Skilbrei, O.T., Heino, M., and Svåsand, T., 2015. Using simulated escape events to assess the annual numbers and destinies of escaped farmed Atlantic salmon of different life stages from farm sites in Norway. *ICES Journal of Marine Science*, *72*(2), 670-685. https://doi.org/10.1093/icesjms/fsu133

Somarakis, S., Pavlidis, M., Saapoglou, C., Tsigenopoulos, C.S., and Dempster, T., 2013. Evidence for 'escape through spawning' in large gilthead sea bream *Sparus aurata* reared in commercial sea-cages. *Aquaculture Environment Interactions*, *3*(2), 135-152. https://doi.org/10.3354/aei00057

Sonsthagen, S.A., Wilson, R.E., and Underwood, J.G., 2017. Genetic implications of bottleneck effects of differing severities on genetic diversity in naturally recovering populations: An example from Hawaiian coot and Hawaiian gallinule. *Ecology and Evolution*, 7(23), 9925-9934. https://doi.org/10.1002/ece3.3530

Soto, D., Jara, F., and Moreno, C., 2001. Escaped salmon in the inner seas, southern Chile: facing ecological and social conflicts. *Ecological Applications*, *11*(6), 1750-1762. https://doi.org/10.1890/1051-0761(2001)011[1750:ESITIS]2.0.CO;2 Sylvester, E.V., Wringe, B.F., Duffy, S.J., Hamilton, L.C., Fleming, I.A., Castellani, M., Bentzen, P. and Bradbury, I.R., 2019. Estimating the relative fitness of escaped farmed salmon offspring in the wild and modelling the consequences of invasion for wild populations. *Evolutionary Applications*, *12*(4), pp.705-717. https://doi.org/10.1111/eva.12746

Taranger, G.L., Carrillo, M., Schulz, R.W., Fontaine, P., Zanuy, S., Felip, A., Weltzien, F.A., Dufour, S., Karlsen, Ø., Norberg, B. and Andersson, E., 2010. Control of puberty in farmed fish. *General and Comparative Endocrinology*, *165*(3), pp.483-515. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ygcen.2009.05.004

Toledo Guedes, K., Sánchez-Jerez, P., González-Lorenzo, G., and Brito Hernández, A., 2009. Detecting the degree of establishment of a non-indigenous species in coastal ecosystems: sea bass *Dicentrarchus labrax* escapes from sea cages in Canary Islands (Northeastern Central Atlantic). *Hydrobiologia*, *623*, 203-212. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10750-008-9658-8

Toledo-Guedes, K., Sanchez-Jerez, P., and Brito, A., 2014. Influence of a massive aquaculture escape event on artisanal fisheries. *Fisheries Management and Ecology*, *21*(2), 113-121. https://doi.org/10.1111/fme.12059

Tringali, M.D., and Bert, T.M., 1998. Risk to genetic effective population size should be an important consideration in fish stock-enhancement programs. *Bulletin of Marine Science*, *62*(2), 641-659.

Tringali, M.D. and Lowerre-Barbieri, S.K., 2023. Reproductive resilience or sweepstakes recruitment? Assessing drivers of lifetime reproductive success in exploited marine fish. *Fish and Fisheries*, *24*(6), pp.1048-1066. https://doi.org/10.1111/faf.12784

Turner, T.F., Wares, J.P., and Gold, J.R., 2002. Genetic effective size is three orders of magnitude smaller than adult census size in an abundant, estuarine-dependent marine fish (*Sciaenops ocellatus*). *Genetics*, *162*(3), 1329-1339. https://doi.org/10.1093/genetics/162.3.1329

Uglem, I., Berg, M., Varne, R., Nilsen, R., Mork, J., and Bjørn, P.A., 2011. Discrimination of wild and farmed Atlantic cod (*Gadus morhua*) based on morphology and scale-circuli pattern. *ICES Journal of Marine Science*, 68(9), 1928-1936. https://doi.org/10.1093/icesjms/fsr120

Uglem, I., Bjørn, P.A., Dale, T., Kerwath, S., Økland, F., Nilsen, R., Aas, K., Fleming, I. and McKinley, R.S., 2008. Movements and spatiotemporal distribution of escaped farmed and local wild Atlantic cod (*Gadus morhua* L.). *Aquaculture Research*, *39*(2), pp.158-170. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2109.2007.01872.x

Uglem, I., Knutsen, Ø., Kjesbu, O.S., Hansen, Ø.J., Mork, J., Bjørn, P.A., Varne, R., Nilsen, R., Ellingsen, I. and Dempster, T., 2012. Extent and ecological importance of escape through spawning in sea-cages for Atlantic cod. *Aquaculture Environment Interactions*, *3*(1), pp.33-49. https://doi.org/10.3354/aei00049 Valero-Rodriguez, J.M., Toledo-Guedes, K., Arechavala-Lopez, P., Izquierdo-Gomez, D., and Sanchez-Jerez, P., 2015. The use of trophic resources by *Argyrosomus regius* (Asso, 1801) escaped from Mediterranean offshore fish farms. *Journal of Applied Ichthyology*, *31*(1), 10-15. https://doi.org/10.1111/jai.12649

Waples, R.S., Grewe, P.M., Bravington, M.W., Hillary, R., and Feutry, P., 2018. Robust estimates of a high Ne/N ratio in a top marine predator, southern bluefin tuna. *Science Advances*, *4*(7), eaar7759. 10.1126/sciadv.aar7759

Waples, R.S., Hindar, K., Hard, J.J., 2012. Genetic risks associated with marine aquaculture. U.S. Dept. of Commerce, *NOAA Tech. Memo.*, NMFS-NWFSC-119, 171 pp.

Waples, R.S., Hindar, K., Karlsson, S., and Hard, J.J., 2016. Evaluating the Ryman–Laikre effect for marine stock enhancement and aquaculture. *Current Zoology*, *62*(6), 617-627. https://doi.org/10.1093/cz/zow060

Waples, R.S., 2022. What Is Ne, Anyway? *Journal of Heredity*, *113* (4), 371–379. https://doi.org/10.1093/jhered/esac023

Waples, R.S., Do, C., Chopelet, J., 2011. Calculating Ne and Ne/N in age structured populations: a hybrid Felsenstein-Hill approach. *Ecology*, 92,1513–1522.

Weir, L.K., and Grant, J.W., 2005. Effects of aquaculture on wild fish populations: a synthesis of data. *Environmental Reviews*, *13*(4), 145-168. https://doi.org/10.1139/a05-012

Weir, L.K., Hutchings, J.A., Fleming, I.A., and Einum, S., 2004. Dominance relationships and behavioural correlates of individual spawning success in farmed and wild male Atlantic salmon, *Salmo salar. Journal of Animal Ecology*, *73*(6), 1069-1079.

Whoriskey, F.G., Brooking, P., Doucette, G., Tinker, S., and Carr, J.W., 2006. Movements and survival of sonically tagged farmed Atlantic salmon released in Cobscook Bay, Maine, USA. *ICES Journal of Marine Science*, *63*(7), 1218-1223.

Wringe, B.F., Fleming, I.A., and Purchase, C.F., 2015. Rapid morphological divergence of cultured cod of the northwest Atlantic from their source population. *Aquaculture Environment Interactions*, 7(2), 167-177. https://doi.org/10.3354/aei00145

Xiao, J., Cordes, J.F., Moss, J.A., and Reece, K.S., 2011. Genetic diversity in US hatchery stocks of *Crassostrea ariakensis* (Fujita, 1913) and comparison with natural populations in Asia. *Journal of Shellfish Research*, *30*(3), 751-760. https://doi.org/10.2983/035.030.0315

Yáñez, J.M., Bassini, L.N., Filp, M., Lhorente, J.P., Ponzoni, R.W., and Neira, R., 2014. Inbreeding and effective population size in a coho salmon (*Oncorhynchus kisutch*) breeding nucleus in Chile. *Aquaculture*, 420, S15-S19. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aquaculture.2013.05.028 Yang, L., Waples, R.S., and Baskett, M.L., 2019. Life history and temporal variability of escape events interactively determine the fitness consequences of aquaculture escapees on wild populations. *Theoretical Population Biology*, *129*, 93-102. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tpb.2018.12.006

Yang, X., Holmen, I. M., & Utne, I. B. (2022). Scenario analysis of fish escapes in Norwegian aquaculture for implementation of barrier management and improved learning from accidents. *Marine Policy*, *143*, 105208. DOI: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.marpol.2022.105208

Yigit, Ü., Ergün, S., Bulut, M., Celikkol, B., Yigit, M., 2017. Bio-economic efficiency of copper alloy mesh technology in offshore cage systems for sustainable aquaculture. *Indian Journal Geomarine Sciences* 46(10), 2017–2024.

Zimmermann, E.W., Purchase, C.F., Fleming, I.A., and Brattey, J., 2013. Dispersal of wild and escapee farmed Atlantic cod (*Gadus morhua*) in Newfoundland. *Canadian Journal of Fisheries and Aquatic Sciences*, 70(5), 747-755. https://doi.org/10.1139/cjfas-2012-0428

2.0 Southern California Candidate Species for Marine Aquaculture

2.1 Geographic range

The north, central north, south, and central south portions of the Southern California bight were considered in these evaluations.

2.2 Finfish Candidate Species for Marine Aquaculture in Southern California

2.2.1 California Yellowtail (Seriola dorsalis)

Genetic effects of culture scenarios for California Yellowtail in Southern California were evaluated using the OMEGA model. Model methods and results are reported in Section 2.3.1, Case Study: California Yellowtail. A summary of case study results is included at the end of this species profile.

2.2.1.1 Range/Description

The California Yellowtail (*Seriola dorsalis*) is a coastal pelagic species found along the eastern Pacific coast, ranging from Cabo San Lucas in Baja California Sur, Mexico, to Point Conception, California, USA (Baxter 1960, Ben-Aderet et al. 2020). This species is rarely observed north of the Southern California Bight (SCB) except in years with high water temperature anomalies (Ben-Aderet et al. 2020).

California Yellowtail is a popular sportfish throughout its range due to the angling challenge it presents and the quality of its fresh meat (Collins 1973, Huong 2020). The abundance of California Yellowtail in Southern California is believed to be dependent on ocean temperatures,



Image from California Department of Fish and Wildlife

with higher catches reported during years when spring water temperatures are at least three to five degrees (°F) above normal (Baxter 1960). Although a smaller number of California Yellowtail remain in the SCB year-round (Ben-Aderet 2017, Madigan et al. 2018), their abundance

increases in spring and summer due to a seasonal migration of fish moving north from the more abundant populations offshore of central Baja California. Collins (1973) suggests that recreational fishing for California Yellowtail in the SCB is heavily dependent on these annual migrants from central and northern Baja California.

While California Yellowtail inhabit both state and federal waters, they are managed by the California Department of Fish and Wildlife, not NOAA. Recreational bag and size limits have been established for this species; in California up to 10 fish are allowed per angler per trip, and five of those fish may be under 24 inches fork length, while in Mexico only five fish per angler, of any size, are allowed (Huang 2020). There is limited data on California Yellowtail population abundance, and no stock assessments are available. Reported catch in U.S. waters averaged 259 metric tons (range: 10 to 1,030 mt) from 2000 to 2020 (https://www.fisheries.noaa.gov/foss/). In contrast, reported catches from Mexican waters are much higher, averaging 2,038 metric tons (range: 1,175 to 2,800 mt) over the same period (Cisneros-Soberanis 2018, Enciso and Trasviña 2022). The combined average catch from U.S. and Mexican waters is 2,296 metric tons, indicating a reasonably large population across the species' entire range.

2.2.1.2 Biological Characteristics

California Yellowtail exhibit variation in habitat preference depending on their life stage. Smaller individuals (45 to 59 cm in length) are more frequently observed in pelagic offshore waters, often associated with floating kelp rafts, whereas larger individuals (83 to 98 cm in length) are more commonly found in coastal inshore areas, particularly around kelp beds (Baxter 1960, Madigan et al. 2018). However, there is limited information available on the habitat use of 1-year-old California Yellowtail (Madigan et al. 2018). California Yellowtail also display sizedependent migratory behaviors (Baxter 1960, Ben-Aderet et al. 2020). Fish measuring 61 to 90 cm were found to migrate the greatest distances, with most having moved between 200 to 300 miles in a tag-and-recapture study, while fish larger than 90 cm tended to remain near their tagging origin (Ben-Aderet 2017). This reduced movement suggests that larger fish exhibit more resident behavior (Ben-Aderet 2017).

California Yellowtail are highly fecund broadcast batch spawners that reach sexual maturity between two and three years of age and can live up to 22 years in the wild (Baxter 1960). Baxter (1960) and Sumida et al. (1985) identified the primary spawning areas for California Yellowtail in Mexican waters off Baja California, based on observations of larvae, although some spawning likely occurs in U.S. waters as suggested by the observation of larvae and large mature fish with enlarged gonads within the SCB (Madigan et al. 2018). Sumida et al. (1985) reported finding larvae from nearshore to 200 miles offshore, with only 4% of the larvae occurring in Southern California, compared to 96% off Baja California.

Spawning typically begins in July and continues until October, peaking in July (Baxter 1960; Ben-Aderet 2017). Spawning aggregations have been reported off the Coronado Islands, Baja California, Mexico, and in association with other offshore undersea features (e.g., Uncle Sam's Bank 70 nautical miles off of Baja California, Mexico; Baxter 1960). Larvae have been collected from April to October, with 83% of larvae collected in July and August from the nearshore to 200 miles off the coast of Baja California, predominately (Sumida et al. (1985). Fecundity is size-dependent with smaller females producing approximately 458,000 eggs and larger females producing up to 3,914,000 eggs (Baxter 1960). Stuart and Drawbridge (2013) found that metamorphosis occurred at 35 days post-hatching in captivity, indicating that the pelagic larval duration for this species likely extends over a month in the natural environment.

2.2.1.3 Population Structure

There has been debate regarding whether California Yellowtail in the Southern California Bight (SCB) are self-recruiting and distinct from the larger population that seasonally migrates northward from Mexico (MacCall 1996). While this possibility cannot be entirely ruled out, genetic analyses using nuclear DNA microsatellite markers and mitochondrial control region sequences have not detected significant genetic differentiation among specimens from the northeastern Pacific, including the SCB, the Pacific coast of Baja California, and the Gulf of California. These findings support the existence of a single, cohesive population over evolutionary time scales in the northeastern Pacific (Purcell et al. 2015).

2.2.1.4 Aquaculture

The genus *Seriola* is among the most widely cultured groups of marine finfish, with five species currently being cultured or under development for culture in several countries (Sicuro and Luzanna 2016). In the United States, three *Seriola* species hold commercial interest: Almaco Jack (*S. rivioliana*), which is being cultured offshore of Hawaii in net cages; Kingfish (*S. lalandi*), which is being developed for land-based recirculating aquaculture systems (RAS) following successful implementations in other countries; and California Yellowtail (*S. dorsalis*), for which permitting is being pursued for offshore aquaculture in Southern California (https://poaquafarms.com/).

California Yellowtail is of particular interest for aquaculture due to its rapid growth. It reaches market size within one to two years and has a high market value, especially as a sashimi-grade fish (Purcell et al. 2015, Rotman et al. 2021). The Hubbs-SeaWorld Research Institute (HSWRI) began culturing this species in 2003 and has made significant advancements in broodstock conditioning, larval rearing, and juvenile grow-out techniques (Rotman et al. 2021).

According to Rotman et al. (2021), captive-bred California Yellowtail spawn continuously for six months. They spawn volitionally without the need for hormone treatments when ambient water temperatures reach 16°C and ceasing when temperatures exceed 22°C (Stuart and Drawbridge 2013). More recently, Stuart and Drawbridge (2024) reported successful photothermal manipulation to induce off-season spawning in F1 California Yellowtail without compromising egg quality or quantity.

Courtship behavior in captivity in this species involves one or more males following and nudging the abdomen of a female (Stuart and Drawbridge 2013). Genetic parentage analyses by Schmidt et al. (2021) revealed sex-specific spawning dynamics, with most eggs produced by one, and to a lesser extent, a second female during each spawn. Entire spawning seasons were sometimes dominated by a few females, with only three contributing 46.4%, 29%, and 23.2% of the offspring in one season. In contrast, an average of 5.87 males contributed more evenly across spawns, with greater variation in male participation between spawning events. These dynamics

suggest that maintaining genetic diversity in hatchery-raised fish could be challenging due to the lower effective number of breeders, particularly females.

Following metamorphosis (35 days after hatching) (Stuart and Drawbridge 2013), California Yellowtail exhibit high survival rates from 45 to 75 days post-hatch (>90%) but require significant oxygen and space in tank settings (Rotman et al. 2021). While commercial-scale grow-out has yet to occur, it is anticipated that California Yellowtail could reach a market size of 3 to 4 kg in under two years (Rotman et al. 2021).

2.2.1.5 Considerations on genetic risk to wild conspecifics

Data on the abundance of California Yellowtail in the wild remain limited, making natural population abundance a difficult to estimate when assessing the potential effects of aquaculture escapes. The species' transboundary movements between California and Baja California support the notion of a shared population that migrates seasonally, and catch data from California and Baja California, Mexico, suggest a robust population across the species' range (U.S. catch - <u>https://www.fisheries.noaa.gov/foss/</u>; Mexico catch - Cisneros-Soberanis, 2018, Enciso and Trasviña 2022). Despite historical catch data indicating a potentially abundant population, uncertainty persists due to the lack of a formal stock assessment.

California Yellowtail are distributed in both nearshore and offshore habitats, with extensive north-south migrations that increase the likelihood of interactions between escaped cultured fish and wild spawners. To mitigate potential genetic impacts on wild populations, maintaining genetic diversity through the collection of local broodstock and breeding practices designed to maximize the number of brood fish reproductively contributing to offspring is essential, particularly given the observed spawning dynamics in captivity.

The anticipated market size for California Yellowtail is 4 kg (Rotman et al. 2021). While wild individuals mature around this size (Baxter 1960, Ben-Aderet et al. 2020), cultured fish attain this size at a younger age. Although the risk of spawning in cages, and the subsequent release of gametes or fertilized eggs, is a concern, this likelihood is anticipated to be low prior to harvest of cultured fish (HSWRI, personal communication). Once this species is in offshore culture, it will be important to provide careful observation to detect any potential spawning behavior in net pens during grow-out, and if spawning is found to occur, then it will become necessary to evaluate the genetic risks from the release of gametes and larvae.

Overall, the available data suggest a low-to-moderate genetic risk to wild populations from escaped cultured *S. dorsalis*. Conducting a stock assessment coupled with an evaluation of juvenile-to-adult survival rates would provide critical information on wild stock abundance and the reproductive resilience of the population. Additionally, a fine-scale genetic study using modern methods could offer insights into the effective population size, a key indicator of genetic diversity. Potential mitigation strategies might include the production of sterile lines which could eliminate the genetic risk to wild California Yellowtail populations.

2.2.1.6 OMEGA case study to evaluate genetic risks of farm scenarios

A case study was performed using the OMEGA model to quantify population dynamics of a hypothetical California Yellowtail farm program sited in Southern California. The OMEGA model was used to simulate the response of a wild population of California Yellowtail to varying levels of culture-origin fish escapes from a farm system, resulting in a mixed cultured-wild population where some proportion of the population contains genetics of cultured fish.

Assuming an individual farm harvest production of 3,500 mt, two different production levels were modeled: the equivalent of three farms (hereafter 3-farm) with a total harvest production of 10,500 mt and the equivalent of five farms (hereafter 5-farm) with a total harvest production of 17,500 mt. The captive breeding program was assumed to use local, wild-origin fish and did not employ intentional selection for traits. Detailed modeling of California Yellowtail farm systems under a range of escape scenarios is presented in Section 2.3.1. Conclusions of OMEGA modeling in regard to potential for genetic risk are discussed in Section 2.3.4.1.

The evaluation of California Yellowtail aquaculture relied on assumed levels of wild population abundance inferred from catch data. as a formal stock assessment has not been conducted for this species. The model results for both the 3-farm and 5-farm production scenarios demonstrated a negligible loss in wild population fitness using the most conservative assumptions of low population abundance (female spawning biomass of 8,000 mt), high rate of episodic escape (25% likelihood of loss of one cage in any given year) and an assumed escape rate from program leakage of 0.3% per year. In regard to genetic diversity effects, OMEGA results indicated that while the effective population size (ratio N_{eT}/N_{eW}) would likely be reduced under both production scenarios, the large effective size of the mixed population is sufficiently large to suggest a low potential for deleterious effects of low N_e . Deleterious Ryman-Laikre effects were only found to occur for a small proportion (~<10%) of simulations using the most pessimistic assumptions for the 5-farm system. As discussed above, a stock assessment and fine-scale genetic study of the wild population would be important resources to definitively parameterize the OMEGA model for California Yellowtail and enable a more precise assessment of genetic risks to help define a sustainable scale of aquaculture production in the Southern California region.

2.2.1.7 References

Baxter, J. L. 1960. A Study of the Yellowtail *Seriola dorsalis* (Gill). Calif. Dep. Fish Game, Fishery Bulletin. 110, 81 pp. https://escholarship.org/uc/item/6nq200v0

Ben-Aderet, N. J. 2017. The biology of yellowtail (*Seriola lalandi*) in the Southern California Bight: spatial insights from recreational catch records, tagging and life-history characteristics. University of California, San Diego, PhD. Dissertation,141 pp. <u>https://escholarship.org/uc/item/8f12v2s7</u> Ben-Aderet, N., Johnston, E.M., Cravey, R. and Sandin, S.A., 2020. Revisiting the life history of yellowtail jack (*Seriola dorsalis*) in the Southern California Bight: new evidence for ontogenetic habitat shifts and regional differences in a changing environment. *Fishery Bulletin*, *118*(2), pp.162-179. https://link.gale.com/apps/doc/A635668743/AONE?u=anon~176651d9&sid=googleScholar&xid=3c85dadf

Cisneros-Soberanis, F., 2018. Análisis de la dinámica de la flota pesquera sobre la población de jurel (*Seriola lalandi*) en dos comunidades en el noroeste de México (Master's Thesis, Tesis de Maestría en Ciencias. Centro de Investigación Científica y de Educación Superior de Ensenada, Baja California. ix, 61pp.

Collins, R.A., 1973. The status of the California yellowtail resource and its management. California Department of Fish and Game, Marine Resources Technical Reports, 16. 20 pp. http://hdl.handle.net/1834/18575

Enciso, C. E. and Trasviña, E. A. 2022. Evaluación del estatus poblacional del recurso jurel (*Seriola* spp.) en aguas de jurisdiccion federal del Pacific Mexicano (2000-2020). Instituto Nacional de Pesca Y Acuacultura. Dirección General de Investigación Pesquera en el Pacífico. Centro Regional de Investigación Acuícola y Pesquera Ensenada. 9 pp.

Huang, K., 2020. Yellowtail: Exploring the Cultural and Economic Context of California's Premier Game Fish. Scripps Institution of Oceanography, University of California, San Diego. Master of Advanced Studies in Marine Biodiversity and Conservation Final Capstone Project. Available at: https://escholarship.org/uc/item/7685v35h 2020-12-01

MacCall, A.D. 1996. Patterns of low-frequency variability in fish populations of the California current. *California Cooperative Oceanic Fisheries Investigations Reports*, 37, 100–110. https://swfsc-publications.fisheries.noaa.gov/publications/CR/1996/96Mac.pdf

Madigan, D.J., Snodgrass, O.E. and Fisher, N.S., 2018. From migrants to mossbacks: tracer-and tag-inferred habitat shifts in the California yellowtail *Seriola dorsalis*. *Marine Ecology Progress Series*, 597, pp.221-230. https://doi.org/10.3354/meps12593

Purcell, C.M., Chabot, C.L., Craig, M.T., Martinez-Takeshita, N., Allen, L.G. and Hyde, J.R., 2015. Developing a genetic baseline for the yellowtail amberjack species complex, *Seriola lalandi sensu lato*, to assess and preserve variation in wild populations of these globally important aquaculture species. *Conservation Genetics*, *16*, pp.1475-1488. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10592-015-0755-8

Rotman, F., Stuart, K., Silbernagel, C. and Drawbridge, M., 2021. The status of California yellowtail Seriola dorsalis as a commercially ready species for marine US aquaculture. *Journal of the World Aquaculture Society*, *52*(3), pp.595-606. https://doi.org/10.1111/jwas.12808

Schmidt, E., Stuart, K., Hyde, J., Purcell, C. and Drawbridge, M., 2021. Spawning dynamics and egg production characteristics of captive *Seriola dorsalis* assessed using parentage analyses. *Aquaculture Research*, *52*(9), pp.4050-4063. https://doi.org/10.1111/are.15243

Sicuro, B. and Luzzana, U., 2016. The state of *Seriola* spp. other than yellowtail (*S. quinqueradiata*) farming in the world. *Reviews in Fisheries Science & Aquaculture*, 24(4), pp.314-325. https://doi.org/10.1080/23308249.2016.1187583

Stuart, K. and Drawbridge, M., 2024. First controlled spawning for California Yellowtail (*Seriola dorsalis*). Presented at the 2024 Seriola Workshop.

Stuart, K.R. and Drawbridge, M.A., 2013. Captive spawning and larval rearing of California yellowtail (*Seriola lalandi*). *Aquaculture Research*, *44*(5), pp.728-737. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2109.2011.03077.x

Sumida, B.Y., Moser, H.G. and Ahlstrom, E.H., 1985. Descriptions of larvae of California yellowtail, *Seriola lalandi*, and three other carangids from the eastern tropical Pacific: *Chloroscombrus orqueta*, *Caranx caballus*, and *Caranx sexfasciatus*. *CalCOFI Rep*, *26*, pp.139-159. https://swfsc-publications.fisheries.noaa.gov/publications/CR/1985/8591.PDF

2.2.2 White Seabass (Atractoscion nobilis)

Genetic effects of culture scenarios for White Seabass in Southern California were evaluated using the OMEGA model. Model methods and results are in Section 2.3.2, *Case Study: White Seabass*. A summary of case study results is included at the end of this species profile in Section 2.2.2.6, *OMEGA case study to evaluate genetic risks of farm scenarios*.

2.2.2.1 Range/Description

White Seabass (*Atractoscion nobilis*) is a highly prized recreational fish in California that is primarily found from Point Conception, to Southern Baja California, Mexico, although it has been caught as far north as Juneau, Alaska (Thomas 1968). Within California, this species has been an important target for both commercial and recreational fisheries due to its high-quality flesh and the challenge it presents to anglers (Vojkovich and Reed 1983). However, overfishing led to a decline in the commercial catch of White Seabass beginning in the early 1900s, followed by a decline in the recreational catch starting in 1949 despite various management regulations that have been in place since 1931 (Vojkovich and Reed 1983, Williams et al. 2007, and references therein). Continued declines in the 1950s and 1960s sparked interest in both stock enhancement and commercial aquaculture leading to the initiation of a stock enhancement program in 1986 (CDFW 2002).

A stock assessment for White Seabass was completed in 2016 by the Center for Advanced Population Assessment Methodology and Scripps Institution of Oceanography (Valero and Waterhouse 2016). The assessment estimated a female spawning stock biomass of 569 metric tons (mt) in 2015, compared to an



Image from California Department of Fish and Wildlife

unfished virgin spawning stock biomass of 2,092 mt. However, this assessment did not include fish from Baja California, Mexico. Research by Aalbers et al. (2022) and Reiber (2022) demonstrated White Seabass movements between Baja California and California, which suggested that White Seabass have a transboundary stock. Reiber also documented the capture of cultured adult White Seabass in Baja California that were originally released through stock enhancement programs in California. A comprehensive assessment of the stock structure across the species' entire range has yet to be completed. The U.S. fishery is currently managed under the California Department of Fish and Wildlife's White Seabass Fishery Management Plan (CDFW 2002).

2.2.2.2 Biological Characteristics

White Seabass are a long-lived fish species, with a maximum reported age of 28 years (Williams et al. 2007, Romo-Curiel et al. 2015). However, fish older than 21 years are rare in the population (Romo-Curiel et al. 2015). This species can reach a length of 1.5 meters and a weight of 41 kilograms, though the average weight of a commercially caught White Seabass typically ranges from 9 to 18 kilograms (Valero and Waterhouse 2016). *A. nobilis* generally exhibit rapid growth during the first eight years of life, after which growth rates tend to decline (Romo-Curiel et al. 2015).

Males reach 50% maturity at around 60 cm total length (TL), while females do not reach 50% maturity until they exceed 70 cm TL. However, it is believed that all White Seabass are mature by 80 cm TL (Vojkovich and Reed 1983, and references therein). According to Clark (1930, as cited in CDFW 2020), these sizes correspond to males maturing at around 2 years of age and females at about 3 years, with all individuals reaching maturity by 4 years.

White Seabass inhabit coastal waters and typically move closer to the surface as water temperatures warm during late spring making them more accessible to anglers. This movement coincides with their spawning season (Aalbers and Sepulveda 2015). *A. nobilis* are broadcast batch spawners, where females can release between 0.76 million and 1.5 million eggs depending on their size. However, the specific spawning intervals and the number of spawning events per season in the wild are not well understood (CDFW 2002, Aalbers and Drawbridge 2008). In a net pen placed off of Catalina Island, California, Aalbers and Drawbridge (2008) observed that spawning groups typically involved multiple males—up to nine—surrounding a gravid female. In Southern California, spawning occurs from March to September, peaking in June (Williams et al. 2007, and references therein).

After fertilization, the buoyant eggs hatch in approximately two days and the larvae remain planktonic for around 30 days (Moser et al. 1983, Allen and Franklin 1988, 1992). Moser et al. (1983) found White Seabass larvae from May to August, with a peak in July. These larvae were distributed from Santa Rosa Island, California, to Santa Maria Bay, Baja California, with only 15% found in Southern California and the remaining 85% along Baja California, Mexico. Within Baja California, 50% of the larvae were located north and 35% south of Punta Eugenia (Moser et al. 1983). Recruitment success is closely linked to the abundance of larvae and their settlement success rather than environmental factors (Allen and Franklin 1992).

Larvae and small juvenile White Seabass measuring 7 to 10 mm in length are commonly associated with algal debris rafts in shallow areas just outside of the surf zone (Moser et al. 1983, Allen and Franklin 1988). As they grow, juvenile White Seabass, which are relatively demersal and euryhaline, become associated with benthic habitats and kelp beds and may also settle into bays (Allen and Franklin 1988, 1992; CDFW 2002). Mature White Seabass typically inhabit kelp beds and rocky reefs up to 120 meters deep but have also been found schooling offshore in the upper water column during warmer periods (Allen and Franklin 1988, 1992, Aalbers and Sepulveda 2015). Adult movement of White Seabass can vary widely among individuals.

Aalbers and Sepulveda (2015) reported a mean displacement of 229 km between points of release and recapture for tagged White Seabass with a range between 2 and 624 km.

2.2.2.3 Population Structure

There has been ongoing debate about whether White Seabass populations in California and Baja California, Mexico are part of the same breeding population or if they are genetically distinct populations (Aalbers et al. 2022). Franklin et al. (2016) identified genetic structure among samples collected in Southern California, Pacific Baja California, Mexico, and the Gulf of California, Mexico. However, an earlier study by Coykendall (2005) did not detect spatial genetic structure within the Southern California Bight (SCB) or between the SCB and Baja California, Mexico. More recently, Fajardo Yamamoto (2023) reported connectivity among White Seabass populations from California and the west coast of the Baja California peninsula based on electronic tagging data, aligning with Coykendall's (2005) findings. Reiber (2022) reported a 7.4% contribution of U.S. hatchery-origin White Seabass to the adult population in Mexico based on genetic tagging studies of enhancement fish released in California. This, coupled with movement studies of tagged White Seabass showing transboundary movement between Baja California, Mexico and California, suggests that there may be a shared White Seabass stock that seasonally migrates between these regions (Aalbers et al. 2022).

Romo-Curiel et al. (2016) conducted an otolith isotope study that found significant differences in isotope signals between populations north and south of Punta Eugenia in Baja California. However, Franklin et al. (2016) grouped sampling sites north and south of Punta Eugenia into a single larger "Pacific Baja" collection for their genetic analyses potentially masking any finer-scale genetic differentiation. Romo-Curiel et al. (2016) suggested that Punta Eugenia, along with the circulation patterns around it, might serve as a barrier to connectivity between populations north and south of that point. The findings among these studies might reflect that White Seabass exhibit mixing in the Southern California Bight and Baja California, Mexico north of Punta Eugenia, but limited movements across the Punta Eugenia break. However, there is a need for more research to resolve the stock structure of White Seabass to fully understand their population dynamics and management needs.

2.2.2.4 Aquaculture

Offshore aquaculture for the replenishment of White Seabass has been ongoing since 1986, supported by multiple grow-out facilities operated by volunteers and the Hubbs SeaWorld Research Institute (HSWRI). The program releases approximately 100,000 White Seabass annually, each measuring around 20 cm in length or weighing 75 to 250 g, into the Southern California region (California Sea Grant 2017). As this is a captive breeding program aimed at restoring a depressed population, maintaining and maximizing genetic diversity is a critical component of the culture management plan.

Gruenthal and Drawbridge (2012) recommended maintaining a broodstock population size of 140 to 200 adult fish with a target of 60% females in a free-spawning mating system to ensure that the genetic representation in offspring is adequate. They found that employing sex-specific mating strategies improved the ratio of effective number to census number in the captive breeding program which is essential for maintaining genetic diversity.

Drawbridge et al. (2021) provided a summary of key parameters for captive breeding that could inform potential White Seabass aquaculture operations. In hatcheries, White Seabass can produce up to 10 batches of eggs per season with spawning occurring every 1 to 5 weeks. The species is highly fecund and is capable of producing up to 5.8 million eggs per spawn. Egg production is temperature-dependent and can be managed year-round by manipulating the photothermal conditions in broodstock tanks.

Survival rate at 50 days post-hatch ranges between 20% and 40% when using wild brood fish. Juveniles are typically transferred to outdoor rearing tanks at 90 days post-hatch where survival rates increase to 95% or more. Growth rates are highly dependent on temperature, and this is more effectively controlled in recirculating systems. A harvest weight of 0.6 to 1.0 kg can be achieved within 18 months (Drawbridge et al. 2021). There is an establish market demand for *A. nobilis*, however, the market, has been based on wild fish which are at least 2 kg, due to fishing regulations on the species. In market testing, while the smaller cultured fish were more difficult for restauranteurs to fillet, this was less of an issue for fish processors, and consumer ratings based on texture, taste, and freshness of cultured White Seabass were high (Drawbridge et al. 2021).

2.2.2.5 Considerations on genetic risk to wild conspecifics

The transboundary movement of White Seabass between California and Baja California (Aalbers et al. 2022) underscores the need for ongoing assessments of stock structure across their entire range. The current stock assessment model, which estimated a relatively small spawning biomass in California, does not account for fish from Baja California, Mexico (Valero and Waterhouse 2015). Given the evidence from recent studies, it is plausible that regions north of Punta Eugenia, Baja California, may represent a substantial portion of the same White Seabass stock found in the Southern California Bight. Further research could enhance our understanding of the population's resilience to fishing pressures, the impact of the stock enhancement program, and the potential consequences of escaped White Seabass from commercial aquaculture.

Continued genetic studies are crucial to further investigate the contribution of enhancement fish to the overall population and to assess the effective population size of the mixed population. This information is vital for evaluating the sustainability of ongoing culture under both replenishment and potential commercial aquaculture scenarios. Hervas et al. (2010) estimated that White Seabass released at 200 mm had a 1.5% survival rate to the legal minimum length of 600 mm SL, while those released at 400 mm experienced a 13.8% survival rate under optimal conditions. However, the genetic study by Reiber (2022) suggested that 46% of juvenile White Seabass sampled in Southern California originated from the stock enhancement program—a surprisingly

high percentage. The Scientific Advisory Committee of the Ocean Resources Enhancement and Hatchery Program (OREHP), which runs the White Seabass stock enhancement program, has recommended further investigation into this estimate to determine whether it was upwardly biased due to challenges in the analyses (OREHP SAC Minutes 2023).

The California Department of Fish and Wildlife (CDFW) has only allowed the release of 125,000 to 350,000 fish per year by OREHP, although releases of around 100,000 fish have been more common. The broodstock for this program are wild-caught within the Southern California Bight with a replacement rate of 25% per year (Gruenthal and Drawbridge 2012, Supplemental Material). According to Bartley et al. (1995, as described in Gruenthal and Drawbridge 2012), 74 effectively breeding fish are required to capture 99% of the wild genetic diversity. Gruenthal and Drawbridge (2012) further determined, based on genetic analyses of spawning dynamics, that 140 to 200 White Seabass broodfish are needed to ultimately result in this targeted number of breeders and capture the proportion of wild genetic diversity estimated by Bartley et al. (1995). It was acknowledged, however, that rare alleles present in the wild population may be lost in hatchery fish and eventually reduced in the wild population due to supplementation (Gruenthal and Drawbridge 2012). If hatchery fish do indeed constitute 46% of juveniles in the Southern California Bight, then some of these low-frequency alleles may have been reduced or lost in the wild population. To ensure the sustainable genetic diversity of White Seabass from commercial operations, it is recommended that commercial broodstock populations be similar in size to those in the current enhancement program.

Although commercial escapes may not pose a greatly different genetic risk from stock enhancement releases, the cumulative number of fish escaping from commercial operations, in addition to intentional releases, could potentially exceed a tipping point for a relatively small wild population. If this occurs, introgression of cultured fish into wild populations could lead to losses in genetic fitness and diversity within the mixed population. However, there remains considerable uncertainty regarding the biomass and genetic stock structure of the wild population(s), and much uncertainty over the proportion of hatchery fish within the natural population, particularly in light of the recent Reiber (2022) study. This makes it challenging to assess the resilience or vulnerability of White Seabass in Southern California to introgression from commercially produced escapees. Further, with the species' long life-span, introgression may be difficult to detect initially due to sexual maturity occurring 1.5 to 2 years after escape. However, given the time it takes for White Seabass to reach maturity (3 to 4 years), if production cycles (to the point of harvest) remain around 18 months in duration (Drawbridge et al. 2021) then spawning in culture is unlikely to pose a genetic risk to wild populations.

Based on the available information, there may be a high genetic risk to wild populations from escaped cultured *A. nobilis*, but there is also high uncertainty due to the stock status of the Southern California population. Adopting practices similar to current stock enhancement efforts will help to mitigate risks to wild conspecifics by utilizing wild-caught broodstock and by maximizing genetic diversity in the hatchery produced fish. If future stock assessments increase the estimated biomass of this stock—such as by including the Baja California, Mexico population—the genetic risks to wild conspecifics may be reduced.

2.2.2.6 OMEGA case study to evaluate genetic risks of farm scenarios

A case study was performed using the OMEGA model to quantify population dynamics of a hypothetical White Seabass farm program sited in Southern California. The OMEGA model was used to simulate the response of a wild population of White Seabass to varying levels of culture-origin fish escapes from a farm system, resulting in a mixed cultured-wild population where some proportion of the population contains genetics of cultured fish.

Assuming an individual farm harvest production of 3,500 mt, two different production levels were modeled: the equivalent of three farms (hereafter 3-farm) with a total harvest production of 10,500 mt and the equivalent of five farms (hereafter 5-farm) with a total harvest production of 17,500 mt. The captive breeding program was assumed to use local, wild-origin fish and did not employ intentional selection for traits. Detailed modeling of White Seabass farm systems under a range of escape scenarios is presented in Section 2.3.2. Conclusions of OMEGA modeling in regard to potential for genetic risk are discussed in Section 2.3.4.2.

The evaluation of White Seabass aquaculture used two different ranges of abundance for the wild population based on the differing hypotheses about the species population structure. The first assumed strong genetic differentiation between Southern California and Baja California, Mexico, and the population abundance only accounted for fish in the SCB (this became the "low abundance" range), while the second assumed that the population in Southern California extends through the Baja portion of the species range, and the population abundance accounted for fish throughout that entire range (this became the "high abundance" range).

The model results for both the 3-farm and 5-farm production scenarios demonstrated a substantial loss in wild population fitness using the most conservative assumptions of low population abundance (female spawning biomass within an assumed range of 400 to 1,200 mt), high rate of episodic escape (25% likelihood of loss of one cage in any given year) and an assumed escape rate from program leakage of 0.3% per year. The results suggested that the cumulative effect of escaped fish on fitness over multiple generations would be substantial assuming a low wild abundance. In regard to genetic diversity effects, OMEGA results demonstrated that substantial reductions in effective population size were likely for both production scenarios under both low and high abundance assumptions although only a small proportion (~<10%) of simulations indicated potential for Ryman-Laikre effects for the 3-farm scenario.

The model results demonstrated that wild population abundance is a vital consideration in evaluating population response from contribution of escapes, and as such a definitive fine-scale genetic study of the Southern California and Baja California, Mexico populations is a key missing element in the evaluation of genetic risks to both wild population fitness and genetic diversity. A present-day stock assessment is also an important need to evaluate the proportional contribution of escapes and subsequent genetic effects.

2.2.2.7 References

Aalbers, S.A. and Drawbridge, M.A., 2008. White seabass spawning behavior and sound production. *Transactions of the American Fisheries Society*, *137*(2), pp.542-550. https://doi.org/10.1577/T04-058.1

Aalbers, S.A. and Sepulveda, C.A., 2015. Seasonal movement patterns and temperature profiles of adult white seabass (*Atractoscion nobilis*) off California. *Fishery Bulletin*, *113*(1). 10.7755/FB.113.1.1

Aalbers, S.A., Sosa-Nishizaki, O., Stopa, J.E., and Sepulveda, C.A., 2022. Movement patterns of white seabass *Atractoscion nobilis* tagged along the coast of Baja California, Mexico. *Environ Biol Fish 105*, pp.1781–1795. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10641-021-01091-x

Allen, L.G. and Franklin, M.P., 1988. Distribution and abundance of young-of-the-year White Seabass, *Atractoscion nobilis*, in the vicinity of Long Beach Harbor, California in 1984-1987. *California Fish and Game*, *74*(4), pp.245-248.

Allen, L.G. and Franklin, M.P., 1992. Abundance, distribution, and settlement of young-of-theyear white seabass *Atractoscion nobilis* in the Southern California Bight, 1988-89. *Fishery Bulletin*, *90*(4), pp.633-641.

Bartley, D.M., Kent, D.B. and Drawbridge, M.A., 1995. Conservation of genetic diversity in a white seabass hatchery enhancement program in southern California. In *American fisheries society symposium*, Vol. 15, pp. 249-258.

California Department of Fish and Game (CDFW). 2002. Final White Seabass Fishery Management Plan. Accessed August 1, 2018. http://www.dfg.ca.gov/marine/wsfmp/index.asp

California Department of Fish and Wildlife (CDFW). 2020. White Seabass Enhanced Status Report. https://marinespecies.wildlife.ca.gov/white-seabass/true/

California Sea Grant. 2017. Evaluation of the Ocean Resources Enhancement and Hatchery Program. Report submitted to California Department of Fish and Wildlife, Project no. P1470005. 12 December 2017. Publication no. CASG-17-010

Clark, F.N., 1930. Size at first maturity of the white seabass (*Cynoscion nobilis*). *Calif. Fish Game*, *16*(4), pp.319-323.

Coykendall, D.K., 2005. Population structure and dynamics of white seabass (*Atractoscion nobilis*) and the genetic effect of hatchery supplementation on the wild population. University of California, Davis. 106 pp. https://escholarship.org/uc/item/91j6b21n

Drawbridge, M., Shane, M. and Silbernagel, C., 2021. The status of white seabass, *Atractoscion nobilis*, as a commercially ready species for marine US aquaculture. *Journal of the World Aquaculture Society*, *52*(3), pp.647-661. https://doi.org/10.1111/jwas.12772

Fajardo Yamamoto, A. 2023. Insights into the transboundary stock structure of white seabass, *Atractoscion nobilis*, along the coast of California and Baja California. Tesis de Doctorado en Ciencias. Centro de Investigación Científica y de Educación Superior de Ensenada, Baja California. 84 pp. https://cicese.repositorioinstitucional.mx/jspui/handle/1007/3958

Franklin, M.P., Chabot, C.L. and Allen, L.G., 2016. A baseline investigation into the population structure of white Seabass, *Atractoscion nobilis*, in California and Mexican waters using microsatellite DNA analysis. *Bulletin, Southern California Academy of Sciences*, *115*(2), pp.126-135. https://doi.org/10.3160/0038-3872-115.2.126

Gruenthal, K.M. and Drawbridge, M.A., 2012. Toward responsible stock enhancement: broadcast spawning dynamics and adaptive genetic management in white seabass aquaculture. *Evolutionary Applications*, 5(4), pp.405-417. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1752-4571.2011.00234.x

Hervas, S., Lorenzen, K., Shane, M.A. and Drawbridge, M.A., 2010. Quantitative assessment of a white seabass (*Atractoscion nobilis*) stock enhancement program in California: Post-release dispersal, growth and survival. *Fisheries Research*, *105*(3), pp.237-243. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.fishres.2010.06.001

Moser, H.G., Ambrose, D.A., Busby, M.S., Butler, J.L., Sandknop, E.M., Sumida, B.Y. and Stevens, E.G., 1983. Description of early stages of white seabass, *Atractoscion nobilis*, with notes on distribution. *CalCOFI Rep*, *24*, pp.182-193.

OREHP Scientific Advisory Committee (SAC) Minutes, 2023. Available at: https://nrm.dfg.ca.gov/FileHandler.ashx?DocumentID=215316&inline. Accessed: 8-01-2024.

Reiber, E.M., 2022. Population Genetic and Stock Enhancement Tools for Conservation of the Historically Depleted White Seabass, *Atractoscion nobilis* (M. S. Thesis, College of Charleston).

Romo-Curiel, A.E., Herzka, S.Z., Sepulveda, C.A., Pérez-Brunius, P. and Aalbers, S.A., 2016. Rearing conditions and habitat use of white seabass (*Atractoscion nobilis*) in the northeastern Pacific based on otolith isotopic composition. *Estuarine, Coastal and Shelf Science, 170*, pp.134-144. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ecss.2016.01.016

Romo-Curiel, A.E., Herzka, S.Z., Sosa-Nishizaki, O., Sepulveda, C.A. and Aalbers, S.A., 2015. Otolith-based growth estimates and insights into population structure of White Seabass, *Atractoscion nobilis*, off the Pacific coast of North America. *Fisheries research*, *161*, pp.374-383. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.fishres.2014.09.004

Thomas, J.C., 1968. Management of the White Seabass (*Cynoscion nobilis*) in California waters. California Department of Fish and Game. *Fish Bulletin 142*, pp. 1-34.

Valero, J. and Waterhouse, L., 2016. California White Seabass Stock Assessment in 2016. Center for Advanced of Population Assessment Methodology (CAPAM). Available at: https://www.capamresearch.org/sites/default/files/WSB_SA_Report_2016.pdf Vojkovich, M.A.R.I.J.A. and Reed, R., 1983. White seabass *Atractoscion nobilis* in California– Mexican waters: status of the fishery. *California Cooperative Oceanic Fisheries Investigation Report*, 24, pp.79-83.

https://calcofi.com/publications/calcofireports/v24/Vol_24_Vojkovich___Reed.pdf

Williams, J.P., Allen, L.G., Steele, M.A. and Pondella, D.J., 2007. El Niño periods increase growth of juvenile white seabass (*Atractoscion nobilis*) in the Southern California Bight. *Marine Biology*, *152*, pp.193-200. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00227-007-0673-5

2.2.3 Striped Bass (Morone saxatilis)

Striped Bass in Southern California were evaluated using the OMEGA model. Model methods and results are in Section 2.3.3, *Case Study: Striped Bass*. A summary of case study results is included at the end of this species profile in Section 2.2.3.6, *OMEGA case study to evaluate genetic risks of farm scenarios*.

2.2.3.1 Range/Description

Striped Bass (*Morone saxatilis*) is a euryhaline coastal species with a native range along the Atlantic states and the Gulf of America. This species was introduced to many large lakes and reservoirs throughout the U.S. (Gauthier et al. 2013) and were introduced to the San Francisco Bay in the 19th Century (Smith 1895). Striped Bass subsequently became naturalized and historically were highly abundant in the San Francisco Bay and Sacramento-San Joaquin Delta partly due to the high fecundity of the species (Dill and Cordone 1997).

M. saxatilis initially thrived in its introduced range in California and experienced a rapid population explosion. By 1900, and within just 20 years of its introduction, commercial and recreational fisheries had developed for the species (Stevens et al. 1985). In response to political pressure from recreational fishers, commercial harvest of wild Striped Bass was banned in 1935 (Stevens et al. 1985). Although the population abundance declined over the decades following its peak, it hit a historic low of fewer than 580,000 legal-sized fish in 1994 (Kohlhorst 1999) before rebounding to approximately 1.3 million adults by 2000 (Moyle 2002). Attempts were made to supplement regions in California with hatchery-produced Striped Bass, but these efforts ceased due to increased predation on native winter-run Chinook salmon (*Oncorhynchus tshawytscha*) (Lindley and Mohr 2003).

Striped Bass range widely across marine areas in the Atlantic and Gulf of America (NEFSC 2019), but their ocean distribution in the Pacific is more limited. In both the eastern U.S. and the Pacific Coast, Striped Bass populations include both migratory and resident groups. However, the Pacific Coast population is less migratory, with a center around the San Francisco Bay and Sacramento-San Joaquin Delta Estuary (Boughton 2020). Within this region, Striped Bass inhabit the entire estuary and delta, as well as major rivers such as the Sacramento, Feather, Mokelumne, and San Joaquin rivers (Sabal et al. 2019, and references therein). In the San Francisco Bay region, Boughton (2020) found that their abundance decreases with distance from the mouth of the bay, and they are most likely to be found in coastal estuaries and rivers within a zone flanked by the Russian River to the north and Morro Bay to the south.

Striped Bass is managed by the California Department of Fish and Wildlife. Today, the sport fishery for this species is an important recreational activity along some regions of the Pacific



Coast that is primarily concentrated in the inland areas of the San Francisco Bay region (Boughton 2020). However, due to ongoing population declines in the area, catch size limits have been imposed to help

Image from California Department of Fish and Wildlife

manage and protect the species (e.g., California Department of Fish and Wildlife Striped Bass; https://wildlife.ca.gov/Fishing/Inland/Striped-Bass#biology).

2.2.3.2 Biological Characteristics

The life cycle of Striped Bass on the Pacific Coast mirrors that of its native counterparts on the Atlantic Coast. As an anadromous and iteroparous species, Striped Bass migrate between freshwater and saltwater throughout their life cycle although they primarily inhabit estuaries. This long-lived species can exceed 30 years of age (Moyle 2002). Male Striped Bass reach maturity at around 25 cm FL (fork length), which corresponds to about 4 years of age. Females reach maturity at approximately 45 cm FL, or between 4 to 6 years of age (NEFSC 2019). Historical data from Scoffield (1931) suggest slightly different maturity estimates. Based on Scoffield (1931) a portion of male fish spawn in their 3rd year, and all males spawn by their 5th year. Scoffield also reported that 35% of female Striped Bass matured and spawned in their 4th year, 87% in their 5th year, 98% in their 6th year, and 100% at older ages. While it remains uncertain whether females spawn annually, it is established that they do not spawn more than once per year (Scoffield 1931).

Fecundity in Striped Bass increases with size. For instance, a four-year-old female may produce an average of 243,000 eggs in one season, while an older female can produce an average of 1.4 million eggs (Moyle 2002). Scoffield (1931) reported an annual fecundity range for this species of between 500,000 and 2.5 million eggs.

Striped Bass spawn during the spring from March to mid-July with peak activity occurring when water temperatures range between 60 and 67°F. They prefer to spawn in large rivers with sufficient flow to keep embryos and larvae suspended in the water column until they become free-swimming (Scoffield 1931, Chadwick 1964, Stevens et al. 1985, Boughton 2020). In California, the San Francisco Bay and Sacramento-San Joaquin Delta Estuary offer more suitable conditions for Striped Bass spawning than other rivers and estuaries in the state (Moyle 2002).

As a result, breeding populations in rivers north and south of San Francisco Bay are likely small or non-existent (Boughton 2020).

Striped Bass eggs hatch in about 48 hours and the yolk sac is absorbed within 7 days (Scoffield 1931). The larvae are then carried downstream to deltas and bays (Sabal et al. 2019). The nursery areas for young Striped Bass are typically located in zones where fresh and saltwater mix in estuarine environments, with the exact location of these zones varying annually depending on river flow (Turner and Chadwick 1972). In years with low runoff, juvenile Striped Bass tend to move further upstream (Turner and Chadwick 1972). After spawning, mature fish migrate downstream to bays or the ocean during the summer and fall and move back into the delta during the winter (Sabal et al. 2019, Le Doux-Bloom et al. 2022).

Despite these general patterns, tagging data indicates that individual behaviors can vary widely (Sabal et al. 2019) and that they may also fluctuate from year to year (Le Doux-Bloom et al. 2022). Notably, a smaller proportion of Striped Bass on the Pacific Coast enter the marine environment compared to their East Coast counterparts. Sabal et al. (2019) suggested that individuals may need to reach larger sizes before venturing into the coastal ocean.

Striped Bass subadults and adults are opportunistic pelagic predators and feed on a wide range of fish species they encounter. In the Sacramento-San Joaquin Delta their diet includes juvenile salmon (Moyle 2002). However, the diet of Striped Bass in marine areas along the California coast remains largely unknown. It is likely that they exhibit similar opportunistic feeding behavior as their Atlantic counterparts and prey on a variety of fish species (Walters and Austin 2003).

2.2.3.3 Population Structure

On the Pacific Coast, little is known about the population structure of Striped Bass. However, based on their specific habitat requirements for spawning, embryo development, and larval growth it is likely that successful Striped Bass reproduction is rare outside of the freshwater areas of the Sacramento-San Joaquin Delta (Boughton 2020). While genetic studies on Striped Bass along the Pacific Coast have not been conducted, extensive research has been done on their genetic structure along the Atlantic Coast. Significant genetic differentiation has been observed at various scales across watersheds and among coastal regions of the Atlantic (e.g., Gauthier et al. 2013; Anderson et al. 2014; Harris et al. 2020; LeBlanc et al. 2020; Wirgin et al. 2020).

Anderson et al. (2014) found evidence of reduced genetic diversity and structure in some locations due to the transfer and stocking of fish. However, they also identified a site (Santee-Cooper) where stock enhancement helped maintain genetic diversity. Harris et al. (2020) similarly reported a loss of genetic variation and estimated very low effective numbers of breeders within the Roanoke River drainage. In the Roanoke basin, the effective number of breeders was likely in the tens to hundreds, while in Kerr Reservoir (the source of broodstock) the estimated number was between 75 and 125 fish. These studies demonstrate that this species is prone to impacts from breeding practices within hatcheries.

Given that fewer than 500 fish founded the California Striped Bass population (https://wildlife.ca.gov/Fishing/Inland/Striped-Bass#35540374-history) and the population declines since their introduction, it is reasonable to suspect that naturalized populations in California may have reduced genetic diversity compared to those on the East Coast. This reduction could result from founder effects and subsequent genetic drift in these greatly reduced populations. While it is possible that the initial founder populations purged some of the fitness effects associated with low genetic variation and small effective population sizes over generations, these populations may still be more susceptible to future environmental or biological challenges. Additionally, they could be at greater risk of genetic impacts from escaped cultured conspecifics.

2.2.3.4 Aquaculture

Striped Bass is considered an easy species to raise in captivity and can be cultured in various systems including ponds, recirculating systems, and offshore cages. There is a long history of Striped Bass aquaculture, with extensive research conducted on nearly every aspect of both Striped Bass and hybrid Striped Bass aquaculture (see Anderson et al. 2020 for a comprehensive review). The hybrids, a cross between *Morone saxatilis* and *M. chrysops* (White Bass), are bred to combine the ease of culture of White Bass with the growth characteristics of Striped Bass (Anderson et al. 2020).

Domestic Striped Bass breeding lines have been developed for at least17 years, and have achieved growth gains between generations ranging from 24% (F5 to F6) to 33.8% in earlier generations (F3 to F4). The time required to reach market size (defined as 1.36 kg or 3 lbs), has been reduced from 32 months in the F3 generation to 24 months in the F6 generation (Anderson et al. 2020). In culture, reproduction can occur through both hormone-induced and non-hormone-induced volitional spawning in tanks (Hodson and Sullivan 1993, Anderson et al. 2021).

While most aquaculture efforts have focused on culturing Striped Bass or hybrid Striped Bass in ponds or recirculating systems, there are ongoing efforts to develop Striped Bass strains that grow efficiently in offshore conditions (e.g., Kenter and Berlinsky 2023). These authors found that using production cycles and photothermal profiles simulated based on conditions in the Gulf of America and Atlantic Ocean, fish reached market size in approximately two years.

Off the coast of Ensenada, Baja California, Mexico, Pacifico Aquaculture currently cultures Striped Bass commercially in offshore cages. Juvenile fish are stocked into net pens after 60 to 90 days of shore-based rearing when they weigh between 1 and 10 grams. The operation reports that a size of 2 kg is achieved within 24 months.

2.2.3.5 Considerations on genetic risk to wild conspecifics

Natural spawning of Striped Bass in California is largely limited to the Sacramento-San Joaquin Delta and it is possible that low natural production occurs in other rivers (Boughton 2020). Males reach sexual maturity at a younger age and smaller size compared to females, suggesting that males are more likely to mature during the time period that fish are kept in culture. However, the

location of offshore pens is typically far from natural spawning sites which reduces the risk of culture-based gamete release.

Based on known maturity schedules, escaped males are more likely to contribute to spawning with natural Striped Bass populations as they mature earlier, while escaped females would need to survive and mature for an additional two years before spawning with wild conspecifics (Scoffield 1931, NEFSC 2019). However, for escapes from Southern California farms, fish of both sexes would need to migrate north to the Sacramento-San Joaquin Delta to encounter wild, naturally spawning fish. The location of offshore net pen sites located far south of the San Francisco Bay may therefore reduce the potential of escaped Striped Bass encountering primary spawning areas.

The decline in Striped Bass abundance in the Sacramento-San Joaquin Delta (Moyle 2002) suggests that if a large number of larger-sized fish escape, there could be a fitness impact on the wild population, as these escaped fish may have a greater chance of surviving to spawn in the Delta. Additionally, a population already experiencing reduced genetic diversity due to its small size and from a limited number of founding individuals may be particularly vulnerable to further losses of genetic diversity through introgression of cultured fish.

A significant data gap exists regarding the potential movement of escaped Striped Bass to the Sacramento-San Joaquin Delta for spawning. Given the longevity of Striped Bass, it is plausible that some escaped individuals could eventually migrate north and encounter the naturalized population in the Delta. Striped Bass used in aquaculture may be genetically distinct from the wild population, and the selection for faster growth in cages, as reported by Anderson et al. (2021), suggests that escaped fish could impact the fitness of the natural population.

The available information suggests a low-to-moderate genetic risk to wild populations from escaped cultured *M. saxatilis*. The use of non-domesticated broodstock, where maintenance of genetic diversity has been prioritized, or sterile lines, would further reduce the genetic risk to natural Striped Bass populations.

2.2.3.6 OMEGA case study to evaluate genetic risks of farm scenarios

A case study was performed using the OMEGA model to quantify population dynamics of a hypothetical Striped Bass farm program sited in Southern California. The OMEGA model was used to simulate the population response of a naturalized population of Striped Bass where varying levels of culture-origin fish have escaped from the farm system, resulting in a mixed population where some proportion of the population contains genetics of culture-origin fish.

Assuming an individual farm harvest production of 3,500 mt, two different production levels were modeled: the equivalent of three farms (hereafter 3-farm) with a total harvest production of 10,500 mt and the equivalent of five farms (hereafter 5-farm) with a total harvest production of 17,500 mt. The captive breeding program was assumed to use local, wild-origin fish and did not employ intentional selection for traits. Detailed modeling of Striped Bass farm systems under a
range of escape scenarios is presented in Section 2.3.3. Conclusions of OMEGA modeling in regard to potential for genetic risk are discussed in Section 2.3.4.3.

There were too many unknowns regarding the species population dynamics and genetics of naturalized populations of Striped Bass in the region and as such the evaluation of Striped Bass aquaculture focused on the number of escaped fish that would potentially survive to maturity. Culture-wild interactions may be unlikely due to the distance between Southern California and the Sacramento-San Joaquin Delta, where there is a well-known naturally spawning population. In the context of the Southern California region, escaped fish would potentially add to the abundance of Striped Bass in estuaries, bays, and marine waters of Southern California. However, while not well-documented, the possibility of smaller localized populations in larger Southern California drainages could suggest a high potential for escaped cultured fish to affect fitness and genetic diversity within California. A genetic study of Striped Bass populations throughout California waters would provide information about locally-adapted populations and potential effects of escapes surviving to maturity.

2.2.3.7 References

Andersen, L.K., Abernathy, J., Berlinsky, D.L., Bolton, G., Booker, M.M., Borski, R.J., Brown, T., Cerino, D., Ciaramella, M., Clark, R.W. and Frinsko, M.O., 2021. The status of striped bass, *Morone saxatilis*, as a commercially ready species for US marine aquaculture. *Journal of the World Aquaculture Society*, *52*(3), pp.710-730. https://doi.org/10.1111/jwas.12812

Andersen, L.K., Clark, R.W., Hopper, M.S., Hodson, R.G., Schilling, J., Daniels, H.V., Woods III, L.C., Kovach, A.I., Berlinsky, D.L., Kenter, L.W. and McGinty, A.S., 2021. Methods of domestic striped bass (*Morone saxatilis*) spawning that do not require the use of any hormone induction. *Aquaculture*, 533, p.736025. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aquaculture.2020.736025

Anderson, A.P., Denson, M.R. and Darden, T.L., 2014. Genetic structure of striped bass in the southeastern United States and effects from stock enhancement. *North American Journal of Fisheries Management*, *34*(3), pp.653-667. https://doi.org/10.1080/02755947.2014.902409

Boughton, D.A., 2020. Striped Bass on the coast of California: a review. *Calif Fish Wildl*, *106*(3), pp.226-257.

California Department of Fish and Wildlife (CDFW), 2021. *Striped Bass: Species-at-a-glance*. https://marinespecies.wildlife.ca.gov/striped-bass/false/

Chadwick, H.K., 1964. Annual abundance of young striped bass, *Roccus saxatilis*, in the Sacramento-San Joaquin Delta, California. *California Fish and Game*, *50*(2), pp.69-99. Available at: https://www.nativefishlab.net/library/textpdf/16079.pdf

Dill, W.A. and Cordone, A.J., 1997. History and status of introduced fishes in California, 1871–1996 (No. 178). *Department of Fish and Game*, 178, pp.1–414.

Gauthier, D.T., Audemard, C.A., Carlsson, J.E., Darden, T.L., Denson, M.R., Reece, K.S. and Carlsson, J., 2013. Genetic population structure of US Atlantic coastal striped bass (*Morone saxatilis*). *Journal of Heredity*, *104*(4), pp.510-520. https://doi.org/10.1093/jhered/est031

Harris, S.C., Cope, W.R., Wirgin, I. and Hallerman, E.M., 2020. Population Genetic Assessment of Anadromous and Resident Striped Bass (*Morone saxatilis*) in the Roanoke River System, Eastern United States. *Fishes*, 5(3), p.24. https://doi.org/10.3390/fishes5030024

Hodson, R.G. and Sullivan, C.V., 1993. Induced maturation and spawning of domestic and wild striped bass, *Morone saxatilis* (Walbaum), broodstock with implanted GnRH analogue and injected hCG. *Aquaculture Research*, *24*(3), pp.389-398. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2109.1993.tb00562.x

Kenter, L.W. and Berlinsky, D.L., 2023. Performance of Striped Bass reared at mid-Atlantic and Gulf coast photothermal regimes. *North American Journal of Aquaculture*, 85(4), pp.364-371. https://doi.org/10.1002/naaq.10296

Kohlhorst, D.W., 1999. Status of striped bass in the Sacramento-San Joaquin estuary. *California Fish and Game*, 85(1), pp.31-36.

Le Doux-Bloom, C.M., Lane, R.S., Christian, G.J., Masatani, C.A., Hemmert, J.E. and Klimley, A.P., 2022. Seasonal movement patterns and habitat use of sub-adult Striped Bass *Morone saxatilis* in a highly managed and tidally influenced Pacific Coast Watershed. *Environmental Biology of Fishes*, *105*(12), pp.1729-1748. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10641-021-01197-2

LeBlanc, N.M., Gahagan, B.I., Andrews, S.N., Avery, T.S., Puncher, G.N., Reading, B.J., Buhariwalla, C.F., Curry, R.A., Whiteley, A.R. and Pavey, S.A., 2020. Genomic population structure of striped bass (*Morone saxatilis*) from the Gulf of St. Lawrence to Cape Fear River. *Evolutionary Applications*, *13*(6), pp.1468-1486. https://doi.org/10.1111/eva.12990

Lindley, S.T. and Mohr, M.S., 2003. Modeling the effect of Striped Bass (*Morone saxatilis*) on the population viability of Sacramento River winter-run Chinook Salmon (*Onchorhynchus tshawytscha*). *Fish. Bull.* 101:321–331 http://hdl.handle.net/1834/30980

Moyle, P.B., 2002. Inland fishes of California: revised and expanded. Univ of California Press, pp.364-376.

Northeast Fisheries Science Center (NEFSC), 2019. 66th Northeast Regional Stock Assessment Workshop (66th SAW) Assessment Report. US Dept Commerce, *Northeast Fisheries Science Center Ref Doc.*, 19-08, 1170 pp. Available from: http://www.nefsc.noaa.gov/publications/

Pacifico Aquaculture, 2024. Our Striped Bass, sustainably raised off the shores of Baja California. Available: https://www.pacificoaquaculture.com/our-striped-bass Accessed: March 21, 2024.

Sabal, M.C., Michel, C.J., Smith, J.M., Hampton, A. and Hayes, S.A., 2019. Seasonal movement patterns of Striped Bass (*Morone saxatilis*) in their nonnative range. *Estuaries and Coasts*, *42*, pp.567-579. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12237-018-0467-7

Scofield, E.C., 1931. The striped bass of California (*Roccus lineatus*). California Division of Fish and Game. *Fish Bulletin*, *29*, 85 pp. Available at: https://escholarship.org/uc/item/1x12d5zc

Smith, H.M., 1896. A review of the history and results of the attempts to acclimatize fish and other water animals in the Pacific states. Bulletin of the U.S. Fish Commission pp 379–469.

Stevens, D.E., Kohlhorst, D.W., Miller, L.W. and Kelley, D.W., 1985. The decline of striped bass in the Sacramento-San Joaquin Estuary, California. *Transactions of the American Fisheries Society*, *114*(1), pp.12-30. https://doi.org/10.1577/1548-8659(1985)114%3C12:TDOSBI%3E2.0.CO;2

Turner, J.L. and Chadwick, H.K., 1972. Distribution and abundance of young-of-the-year striped bass, *Morone saxatilis*, in relation to river flow in the Sacramento-San Joaquin estuary. *Transactions of the American Fisheries Society*, *101*(3), pp.442-452. https://doi.org/10.1577/1548-8659(1972)101%3C442:DAAOYS%3E2.0.CO;2

Walter, J.F. and Austin, H.M., 2003. Diet composition of large striped bass (*Morone saxatilis*) in Chesapeake Bay. *Fishery Bulletin*, 101(2), p.414. https://scholarworks.wm.edu/vimsarticles/572

Wirgin, I., Maceda, L., Tozer, M., Stabile, J. and Waldman, J., 2020. Atlantic coastwide population structure of striped bass *Morone saxatilis* using microsatellite DNA analysis. *Fisheries research*, 226, p.105506. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.fishres.2020.105506

2.2.4 Sablefish (Anoplopoma fimbria)

2.2.4.1 Range/Description

Sablefish, *Anoplopoma fimbria*, also known as black cod, are a commercially valuable deep-sea species found at depths between 200 and 1500 meters in the North Pacific Ocean. Their range in the northeast Pacific Ocean extends from the Aleutian Islands and the Bering Sea to Baja California, Mexico, and in the northwest Pacific Ocean from Kamchatka, Russia to Japan (Morita et al. 2012, Head et al. 2014, and references therein).

Throughout their life stages, Sablefish occupy different depths within their distribution. Juveniles are found in relatively shallow nearshore waters at depths less than 200 meters. As they grow, they gradually move offshore, with both juveniles and mature fish occupying the continental shelf slope at depths between 100 and 300 meters (Mason et al. 1983). Larger adults are found at greater depths beyond the shelf-slope, although their abundance decreases beyond 1500 meters (Mason et al. 1983, Head et al. 2014, and references therein).

In the northeast Pacific Ocean, Sablefish are managed as three populations that exhibit variations in growth rate and size at first maturity. The first population extends from Alaska to northern



British Columbia, the second population occurs off British Columbia, and the third population ranges from British Columbia to Southern California (Head et al. 2014). Fish in the northern regions are reported

to reach larger maximum lengths and larger sizes at maturity than those in southern regions (Head et al. 2014).

The wild Sablefish population has recently experienced periods of decline, possibly due to low recruitment in early life stages during unfavorable environmental conditions (Krieger et al. 2019). Consequently, commercial fishery landings have also declined despite intensive population management. The fishery along the contiguous U.S. west coast is managed by the Pacific Fishery Management Council and extensive information on life history and population dynamics is available in stock assessments (PFMC 2023). In 2020, the Pacific coast female spawning stock biomass was estimated to be 90,756 metric tons (NOAA Fisheries 2022).

Although the Sablefish commercial fishery is not large, the species has high market value due to its firm white flesh which is reported to have excellent flavor and is high in omega-3 fatty acids

(Hartley et al. 2020, Goetz et al. 2021). Due to its high value, there are ongoing efforts to improve culture methods for Sablefish in Canada and to develop commercial aquaculture for the species in the U.S.

2.2.4.2 Biological Characteristics

Sablefish are an incredibly long-lived fish species with reported maximum ages exceeding 100 years (Morita et al. 2012, Head et al. 2014). They exhibit sexually dimorphic growth with females growing larger (90 to 100 cm) than males (70+ cm) (Morita et al. 2012, and references therein). Although this species grows quickly up to the point of sexual maturity, Sablefish take longer than many marine fish to reach this stage. The age of 50 percent maturity is reported to be 6.86 years, though this parameter varies with geography: fish north of Cape Mendocino, California, take 4.86 years, while those south of Cape Mendocino take 8.8 years (Morita et al. 2012, Head et al. 2014). The length at 50 percent maturity is reported to be 54 to 55 cm (Macewicz and Hunter 1994, Head et al. 2014). Average dispersal distances also differ between sexes with an average of 712 +/- 800 km for males and 877 +/- 920 km for females (Morita et al. 2012).

Sablefish spawn along the continental shelf at depths greater than 300 meters from December to March (Tolimieri et al. 2018). Females are batch spawners, and release eggs 3 to 4 times during a spawning season. Fecundity for a 2.5 kg female is estimated to be approximately 276,000 oocytes (Macewicz and Hunter 1994).

After spawning, fertilized eggs become buoyant and rise to 200 to 300 meters in the water column and hatch between 12- and 17-days post-fertilization (Tolimieri et al. 2018). Post-hatch, yolk sac larvae sink to 1,000 to 1,200 meters of depth. By approximately 40 days post-hatch, when yolk sac reserves are depleted, the larvae rise to surface waters and can be found from the nearshore to more than 200 nautical miles offshore (Moser et al. 1994, Tolimieri et al. 2018). For these broadly dispersed larvae, it is not well understood how they reach the coast for settlement, but dynamic hydrographic processes are thought to be involved (Moser et al. 1994). There is relatively little known about pelagic juvenile Sablefish, but they may also be found in surface waters nearshore, eventually settling in shelf habitats located at 250 meters or shallower (Moser et al. 1994, Tolimieri et al. 2018).

Spawning is reported to occur throughout most of the species' range (Head et al. 2014). However, although Sablefish reach sexual maturity and develop reproductive gonads in Southern California and Baja California, Mexico, it is thought that these fish do not contribute a large amount to recruitment in these regions. Instead, it has been proposed that more recruitment results from larger pelagic juveniles moving into those areas (Moser et al. 1994). It has been suggested that drifting macroalgal assemblages transport juvenile Sablefish into the southern portion of their range (i.e., Southern California and Baja California). For example, juvenile Sablefish were found in 15% of offshore drifting macroalgal assemblages in offshore areas (Hunter and Mitchell 1970 in Moser et al. 1994).

2.2.4.3 Population Structure

Signals of population structure in Sablefish across their range in the northeastern Pacific have varied by study, but generally show evidence of limited genetic structure across broad geographic regions. Trip-Valdez et al. (2012) detected pairwise genetic structure between specimens collected in the Bering Sea and Gulf of Alaska and those collected in San Quintin, Baja California, Mexico using a small number of microsatellite markers but did not detect signals of differentiation with mitochondrial COI sequences.

A study by Jasonowicz et al. (2017) used restriction site-associated DNA sequencing to evaluate thousands of genome-wide single nucleotide polymorphisms (SNPs) to assess population genetic structure in 441 mature fish collected in 2012 from the Northern and Southern Bering Sea, Aleutian Islands, Gulf of Alaska, Washington, Oregon, and California. Analyses indicated only low and insignificant levels of differentiation which suggested that fish sampled across this broad range constituted a single population. This single population concept is supported by tag recoveries showing that Sablefish move across currently designated management regions (Johnson et al. 2023, and references therein).

More recently, Orozco-Ruiz et al. (2023) investigated genetic structure in 252 specimens with 11 microsatellites and 121 specimens with mitochondrial D-loop sequences from a geographic range extending from Kamchatka, Russia, the Bering Sea, Gulf of Alaska, British Columbia, Washington, California, and Baja California, Mexico although not every site was available for both marker types. Similar to Trip-Valdez et al. (2012), the two marker types resulted in somewhat different pictures of genetic structure with mitochondrial data supporting genetic differentiation between the western and eastern Pacific, while the microsatellite markers found the greatest differentiation between Baja California, Mexico and other portions of the Sablefish's range. However, the microsatellites in one analysis (DAPC), detected geographic differentiation among males but not females from Gulf of Alaska, Aleutian Islands, and Bering Sea.

Discrepancies between the two most recent studies (i.e., Jasonowicz et al. 2017 and Orozco-Ruiz et al. 2023) may be attributable, in part, to different sampling ranges. In Orozco-Ruiz et al. (2023), the significant pair-wise comparisons differentiated Commander, Aleutian Islands, Shirshov, Russia, and the West Bering Sea, Russia, from other populations. The microsatellite data indicated the Baja California site was genetically differentiated from the other locations. These regions were not sampled in the Jasonowicz et al. (2017) study making direct comparisons impossible. Additionally, the time period over which specimens were collected could be a confounding factor. While Jasonowicz et al. (2017) collected all samples in 2012, Orozco-Ruiz et al. (2023) collected samples over a 10-year period with specimens in some locations collected in single years (e.g., 2008 or 2012), whereas other sites had samples collected over numerous years (e.g., 2012-2018). Although the life span of Sablefish extends beyond this sampling period, Sablefish recruitment is estimated to be quite variable, with years of low or negative recruitment followed by years of above average or strong recruitment. Recent modeling indicates that 2008, 2013, 2015, 2016, 2020, and 2021 were particularly large recruitment years and cohorts (Johnson et al. 2023). Variable recruitment preceding and during the Orozco-Ruiz et al. (2023) sampling

period could have potentially impacted signals of genetic differentiation due to cohort recruitment signals.

Collectively, these studies indicate that along the west coast of the U.S., no genetic differentiation is present among sites ranging from California to Washington, although Sablefish in Baja California may have some degree of genetic isolation. The lack of genetic population structure throughout much of their range may be attributable to the long planktonic larval durations in this species and the long distances mature Sablefish disperse over their lifespans (Goetz et al. 2021).

2.2.4.4 Aquaculture

Grow-out of wild-caught Sablefish juveniles began in the 1960s, but culture involving spawning induction, egg hatching, and larval and juvenile rearing did not commence until the 1980s in Canada. Sablefish are now commercially cultured by several small companies in Canada (Hartley et al. 2020, Goetz et al. 2021). In the U.S., several companies have attempted to culture Sablefish, but commercial aquaculture efforts were hindered by the lack of established broodstock populations and the high cost and duration of larval rearing (Hartley et al. 2020). Most of the ongoing work in the U.S. focuses on developing culture and husbandry techniques at the NOAA Manchester Research Station in Washington state (Goetz et al. 2021). There has also been interest in culturing Sablefish in Mexico and South Korea, but no known commercial culture but there is limited information beyond experimental work in a few research institutions (Hartley et al. 2020).

Detailed descriptions of Sablefish aquaculture techniques are provided in Hartley et al. (2020) and Goetz et al. (2021) and these approaches are summarized below. Currently, most Sablefish broodstock are collected from the wild several months ahead of planned spawning attempts, often coinciding with naturally occurring spawning periods. To maintain the broodstock in spawning condition, the fish are kept in low-light conditions and in chilled water between 5 and 6°C, simulating natural conditions (Hartley et al. 2020, Goetz et al. 2021). Hatchery-reared broodstock populations (F1s) have been developed by a few companies in Canada and cultured females are capable of producing eggs between 3 and 4 years of age (Rubi et al. 2022).

This species does not spawn volitionally in culture but gamete production can be hormonally induced followed by strip spawning where 250,000 to 500,000 eggs may be obtained from a single fish (Hartley et al. 2020). Fertilization protocols and sperm cryopreservation methods have been developed for this species (Goetz et al. 2021, and references therein). In a commercial operation in Canada, 10 to 15 females and 5 to 10 males in a brood population are hormonally induced to spawn. Fertilization is achieved by combining eggs from each female with the milt of 1 to 2 male fish to generate approximately 30 pairwise crosses (Rubi et al. 2022). Even with this crossing approach, parentage analyses revealed high variation among brood fish contributions in pooled juvenile offspring with the majority of juveniles produced by less than half of the participating brood fish (Rubi et al. 2022).

Sablefish eggs are exceedingly fragile and are vulnerable to handling and to tank parameters including temperature and salinity. Due to the depths where natural spawning occurs, only red light may be used during the egg incubation period which lasts between 12- and 14-days post-fertilization (dpf) (Hartley et al. 2020). Post-hatch, yolk-sac larvae, which are also fragile, are held in upwelling tanks where they incubate until approximately 45 dpf at 5 to 6°C. After this period, they are switched to ambient flow-through water and light is gradually introduced. By this point, the yolk sac has been reabsorbed and the larvae begin consuming live feed cultures (e.g., rotifers and *Artemia*). The larvae grow more quickly at this stage but are not considered metamorphosed until they can digest dry feeds, possess all fins, and feed and swim without additional turbidity in the tanks (Goetz et al. 2021, and references therein). Mortality is high during these early culture periods (Rubi et al. 2022).

Early juveniles may be transferred to outdoor nursery tanks at 100 dpf and a size of approximately 0.3 to 0.5 g. Cannibalism is problematic until fish reach 20 to 30 g but can be reduced by size sorting and sorting according to feeding and agonistic behaviors (Goetz et al. 2021). The Sablefish may remain in the nursery tanks for another 100 days or until they reach 75 g, at which point they can be placed in net pens although they may be transferred for grow-out at smaller sizes between 10 and 20 g (Hartley et al. 2020). At one facility in Canada, it is estimated that offspring are kept in the hatchery for approximately a year prior to outplanting in net pens (Rubi et al. 2022). The grow-out period may last another 22 to 30 months (Hartley et al. 2020), with cultured Sablefish reaching a harvestable size of 2.5 kg in a 2-year grow-out period; similar growth in the wild would take 5 to 6 years (Goetz et al. 2021).

Interestingly, the NOAA Manchester Research Facility has developed an all-female monosex broodstock through the generation of neomales (phenotypic male fish with a female XX genotype) by masculinization treatment during early development. When neomale fish (XX) are bred with female fish (XX), all XX female offspring are produced. Based on grow-out experimentation with stocking at 75 g, monosex female populations reach 2.5 kg in 667 days compared to 760 days in mixed-sex populations thus reducing the time to market size by over 12 percent (Goetz et al. 2021).

2.2.4.5 Considerations on genetic risk to conspecifics

Juvenile and adult Sablefish are distributed along the West Coast, and offshore Sablefish culture operations would likely be situated within or immediately adjacent to coastal juvenile and subadult habitats. Sablefish spawn in waters deeper than 300 meters (Mason et al. 1983), and depending on the location of the continental slope, this could be only several miles offshore and thus, much closer to potential culture operation sites.

The likelihood of escaped Sablefish encountering the West Coast population is unknown but likely high due to the species' distribution along the continental shelf. Juvenile Sablefish move into coastal areas during their first summer and remain for 1 to 2 years before migrating to deeper waters as subadults and eventually residing along the continental slope as adults (Mason et al. 1983, Beamish and McFarlane 1988, Maloney and Sigler 2008). Escapees from offshore

culture would be likely to encounter juvenile Sablefish and would only need to migrate to the continental slope to encounter mature adults. However, no information is currently available regarding the behavior of Sablefish post-escape (Sumaila et al. 2005). This is a topic that should be studied to determine survival and movements following escape (e.g., transition to live food, predation, dispersal) and to identify successful approaches for recapturing escaped fish.

The harvest size of 2.5 kg would be achieved before individuals reach maturity. Additionally, Sablefish do not spawn volitionally in culture and must be hormonally induced and manually stripped. Natural spawning events occur at depths of hundreds of meters, a habitat vastly different from a net pen. As such, there is a very low risk of spawning and gamete release in net pens.

While there may be many reasons to locally source brood fish, genetic analyses and tagging studies suggest it is unlikely that escaped fish will disrupt existing population structure or locally adapted variation along the U.S. west coast. However, given the reduced genetic variation likely reflected in a broodstock population (compared to existing variation in the wild population) and high variation in parental contribution among hatchery offspring noted in at least one hatchery, there is a genetic risk to wild conspecifics due to a loss of genetic variation if large numbers of escaped fish successfully recruit to the wild population.

While breeding programs currently utilize wild-caught or F1 broodstock, domesticated broodstock could potentially lead to fitness impacts in wild conspecifics. OMEGA modeling of a hypothetical commercial Sablefish operation using domesticated broodstock and producing 10,000 mt of Sablefish annually indicated negative fitness impacts for the wild population when high levels of leakage and frequent episodic losses were simulated (Gruenthal et al. 2017). However, the modeled scenarios were used for model demonstration and actual production scenarios would differ from the parameters used in that modeling effort.

While the spawning biomass of this species appears to be increasing, there are high levels of uncertainty in estimates of spawning biomass which range between 49,643 mt and 185,395 mt (Johnson et al. 2023). Potential genetic impacts of escaped Sablefish will vary greatly depending on the wild stock abundance and spawning biomass, ranging from low (at the highest estimated biomass) to moderate (at the lowest estimated biomass). Genetic risks will be greater at high production levels and if domesticated broodstock are used. Conversely, genetic risks may be reduced if hatchery practices maximize genetic diversity in offspring and frequently rotate wild-caught broodstock.

Careful consideration of genetic impacts to wild conspecifics is warranted in this species. The broad dispersal capacity and long lifespan of Sablefish may allow the population to withstand some level of incursions of escaped cultured fish. However, impacts on genetic diversity and population fitness may be long-lasting and could be further amplified by periods of low natural recruitment.

2.2.4.6 References

Beamish, R.J. and McFarlane, C.A., 1988. Resident and dispersal behavior of adult sablefish (*Anaplopoma fimbria*) in the slope waters off Canada's west coast. *Canadian Journal of Fisheries and Aquatic Sciences*, 45(1), pp.152-164. https://doi.org/10.1139/f88-017

Goetz, F.W., Anulacion, B.F., Arkoosh, M.R., Cook, M.A., Dickhoff, W.W., Dietrich, J.P., Fairgrieve, W.T., Hayman, E.S., Hicks, M.B.R., Jensen, C. and Johnson, R.B., 2021. Status of sablefish, *Anoplopoma fimbria*, aquaculture. *Journal of the World Aquaculture Society*, *52*(3), pp.607-646. https://doi.org/10.1111/jwas.12769

Gruenthal, K.M., Volk, J.D., Blair, G.R., Key, G., and Rust, M.B., 2017. Modeling the variable effects of using wild and cultured broodstock on the fitness risk due to escaped farmed fish. *Bulletin of Japan Fisheries Research and Education Agency No.*, *45*, pp.57-62. https://www.fra.go.jp/home/kenkyushokai/book/bulletin/files/bull45_45-0509.pdf

Hartley, M.L., Schug, D.M., Wellman, K.F., Lane, B., Fairgrieve, W.T. and Luckenbach, J.A., 2020. Sablefish Aquaculture: An Assessment of Recent Developments and Their Potential for Enhancing Profitability. U.S. Department of Commerce, NOAA Technical Memorandum NMFS-NWFSC-159. https://doi.org/10.25923/cb0y-n468

Head, M.A., Keller, A.A. and Bradburn, M., 2014. Maturity and growth of sablefish, *Anoplopoma fimbria*, along the US West Coast. *Fisheries research*, *159*, pp.56-67. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.fishres.2014.05.007

Jasonowicz, A.J., Goetz, F.W., Goetz, G.W. and Nichols, K.M., 2017. Love the one you're with: genomic evidence of panmixia in the sablefish (*Anoplopoma fimbria*). *Canadian Journal of Fisheries and Aquatic Sciences*, 74(3), pp.377-387. https://doi.org/10.1139/cjfas-2016-0012

Johnson, K.F., Wetzel, C.R., and Tolimieri, N., 2023. Status of sablefish (*Anoplopoma fimbria*) along the U.S. West Coast in 2023. Pacific Fishery Management Council, Groundfish Stock Assessment and Fishery Evaluation Documents. 165 pp. Available at: https://www.pcouncil.org/documents/2024/02/status-of-sablefish-anoplopoma-fimbria-along-the-u-s-west-coast-in-2023.pdf/

Krieger, J.R., Sreenivasan, A. and Heintz, R., 2019. Temperature-dependent growth and consumption of young-of-the-year sablefish *Anoplopoma fimbria*: Too hot, too cold or just right? *Fisheries Research*, 209, pp.32-39. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.fishres.2018.09.005

Macewicz, B.J. and Hunter, J.R., 1994. Fecundity of sablefish, *Anoplopoma fimbria*, from Oregon coastal waters. *California Cooperative Oceanic Fisheries Investigations Reports*, *35*, pp.160-174.

https://calcofi.com/publications/calcofireports/v35/Vol_35_Macewicz___Hunter.pdf]

Maloney, N.E. and Sigler, M.F., 2008. Age-specific movement patterns of sablefish (*Anoplopoma fimbria*) in Alaska. *Alaska Fishery Research Bulletin* 106:305–316 http://hdl.handle.net/1834/25484

Mason, J.C., Beamish, R.J. and McFarlane, G.A., 1983. Sexual maturity, fecundity, spawning, and early life history of sablefish (*Anoplopoma fimbria*) off the Pacific coast of Canada. *Canadian Journal of Fisheries and Aquatic Sciences*, 40(12), pp.2126-2134. https://doi.org/10.1139/f83-247

Morita, S.H., Morita, K. and Nishimura, A., 2012. Sex-biased dispersal and growth in sablefish (*Anoplopoma fimbria*) in the northeastern Pacific Ocean. *Environmental Biology of Fishes*, 94(3), pp.505-511. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10641-010-9613-1

Moser, H.G., Charter, R.L., Smith, P.E., Lo, N.C.H., Ambrose, D.A., Meyer, C.A., Sandknop, E.M. and Watson, W., 1994. Early life history of sablefish, *Anoplopoma fimbria*, off Washington, Oregon, and California, with application to biomass estimation. *California Cooperative Oceanic Fisheries Investigations Report*, *35*, pp.144-59. https://www.calcofi.com/publications/calcofireports/v35/Vol 35 Moser etal.pdf

NOAA Fisheries, 2022. Stock Smart - Status, Management, Assessments & Resource Trends. Available: https://apps-st.fisheries.noaa.gov/stocksmart?stockname=Sablefish%20-%20Pacific%20Coast&stockid=10466

Orozco-Ruiz, A.M., Galván-Tirado, C., Orlov, A.M., Orlova, S.Y. and García-De León, F.J., 2023. Genetic analyses reveal a non-panmictic genetic structure in the sablefish *Anoplopoma fimbria* in the northern Pacific. *ICES Journal of Marine Science*, *80*(5), pp.1319-1328. https://doi.org/10.1093/icesjms/fsad058

Pacific Fisheries Management Council (PFMC) 2023. Groundfish. Available: https://www.pcouncil.org/managed_fishery/groundfish/

Rubi, T.L., McPherson, A.G., Mokariasl, N., Koop, B.F., Campbell, B. and Taylor, J.S., 2022. Sablefish (*Anoplopoma fimbria*) parentage analyses in aquaculture. *Aquaculture Research*, 53(5), pp.1890-1895. https://doi.org/10.1111/are.15716

Sumaila, U.R., Volpe, J.P., Liu, Y., 2005. Ecological and economic impact assessment of Sablefish aquaculture in British Columbia. Fisheries Centre Research Report, Volume 13(3), 42 pp. https://dx.doi.org/10.14288/1.0074787

Tolimieri, N., Haltuch, M.A., Lee, Q., Jacox, M.G. and Bograd, S.J., 2018. Oceanographic drivers of sablefish recruitment in the California Current. *Fisheries Oceanography*, *27*(5), pp.458-474. https://doi.org/10.1111/fog.12266

Tripp-Valdez, M.A., García-de-León, F.J., Espinosa-Pérez, H. and Ruiz-Campos, G., 2012. Population structure of sablefish *Anoplopoma fimbria* using genetic variability and geometric morphometric analysis. *Journal of Applied Ichthyology*, *28*(4), pp.516-523. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1439-0426.2012.01942.x

2.2.5 California Halibut (Paralichthys californicus)

2.2.5.1 Range/Description

The California Halibut (*Paralichthys californicus*) is a large benthic fish distributed along the west coast of the U.S. from the Quillayute River in Washington down to Magdalena Bay on the Baja California peninsula in Mexico (Allen 1990, MacNamara et al. 2024). Historically, the greatest numbers of California Halibut in the U.S. were found from Morro Bay to San Diego, California (Allen 1990, and references therein).

P. californicus is the largest paralichthyid in this region (MacNamara et al. 2024) and one of the largest bony fish in the nearshore area (Allen 1990). The preferred habitat of this species varies by life stage with mature fish found in nearshore coastal waters up to 100 meters in depth, though the majority of mature fish are found at depths less than 30 meters (Kramer 1990, Fodrie and Mendoza 2006). While mature fish may be found in coastal waters, young *P. californicus* rely on estuaries and embayments as important nursery grounds, and juvenile fish often concentrate at the mouths of estuaries and avoid deeper waters in these habitats (Kramer 1990, Fodrie and Mendoza 2006).

Due to its large size and high meat quality, the California Halibut is highly valued in both commercial and recreational fisheries (Vargas-Peralta et al. 2020, MacNamara et al. 2023).



Image from the California Department of Fish and Wildlife

These fisheries are managed by the California Fish and Game Commission and the California Department of Fish and Wildlife (CDFW). While the California Halibut is considered one of the most important flatfishes for both commercial and recreational fisheries

in central and southern California (Allen 1990, Kramer 1990, CDFW 2011), catches have been gradually declining since the 1930s (Love and Brooks 1990).

From 1930 to 1960, the majority of landings came from Southern California, but since then, landings in Northern California have been consistently higher. This shift is likely due to early exploitation in the south and various regulatory and environmental factors (CDFW 2022). Despite the implementation of various regulatory measures, such as bag and size limits (Love and Brooks 1990), no stock status reference points have been developed for *P. californicus* on

which to base management measures (CDFW 2011). Additionally, there are no estimates of absolute abundance for this species (CDFW 2022).

In the most recent stock assessment from 2020, California Halibut were treated as separate northern and southern stocks with the boundary at Point Conception. While CDFW (2022) acknowledges some degree of connectivity between the two stocks, they argue that regional differences in biology, fishery regulations, and data availability justify the use of two separate stocks in assessments. However, data deficiencies regarding the two stocks have prevented their use in management decisions. A review recommended the collection of additional data, improvements to models, and the estimation of the abundance of initial unfished populations to better support these stocks, particularly the northern stock (CDFW 2022).

In addition to their importance in commercial and recreational fisheries, California Halibut are also being considered as a potential aquaculture species for both commercial food production and stock enhancement purposes (Stuart et al. 2021, MacNamara et al. 2022). Stock enhancement efforts for this species aim to support depleted fisheries for California Halibut in the Southern California Bight (MacNamara et al., 2022).

2.2.5.2 Biological Characteristics

P. californicus is a broadcast spawning species that spawns multiple times throughout the season (Allen 1990, Barnes and Starr 2018). Mature fish may spawn year-round from Rosario Bay, Baja California, Mexico, to Point Conception, California, with spawning peaks from February to March and again between July and October, though these times can vary by location (Moser and Watson 1990, CDFW 2011). Adults typically move from offshore to inshore coastal areas, usually at depths between 6 and 20 meters, to spawn (Allen 1990). In Southern California, this inshore movement for spawning generally occurs from April through May (CDFW 2011).

As with most fish species, fecundity in *P. californicus* is size-dependent (CDFW 2011). Annual fecundity estimates range between 5.2 and 81 million eggs per year, while batch fecundity averages around 600,000 eggs per spawn \pm 318,419 eggs (Barnes and Starr 2018). The eggs are buoyant and planktonic, and larvae hatch in approximately two days at a size of 2.0 mm (Allen 1990). Planktonic larvae exhibit diel migrations and occupy the upper 30 meters of the water column (CDFW 2011). While most larvae are found over the continental shelf within 6 km of shore, the oldest larvae are located very near shore prior to settling (Kramer 1990, Moser and Watson 1990). The larvae undergo metamorphosis after 20 to 29 days at a size between 7.5- and 9.4-mm standard length (Allen 1990, Kramer 1990, CDFW 2011, Barnes et al. 2015).

Because of the low abundance of *P. californicus* eggs and larvae found within bays and estuaries, it is believed that small juveniles move into these protected areas after metamorphosis (CDFW 2022). Juvenile California Halibut appear to use bays, lagoons, and estuaries as nursery habitats (Fodrie and Mendoza 2006) and it is rare to find young-of-the-year California Halibut in exposed coastal regions (Allen et al.1990). Semi-protected areas (harbors and leeward sides of

islands or points) have between one-half and one-quarter of the density of juvenile fish compared to protected habitats (Allen et al. 1990).

After settling in protected habitats, juveniles remain in the bays and estuaries for two years before migrating out to the open coast. Juveniles (<150 mm) are rarely found in open coastal habitat (Allen 1990). Males make this migration to the coast as mature fish at 2 to 3 years (or between 200- and 230-mm SL), while females migrate out to the open coastal habitat at 4 to 5 years (or between 380- and 430-mm SL) (Allen 1990).

While the habitat and distribution of California Halibut larvae and juveniles have been well characterized, less is known about the dispersal of mature fish other than their shoreward movements for spawning (CDFW 2011). Limited data suggest that older fish are capable of dispersing over great distances (up to 224 km), but may not frequently move over such distances (Allen 1990).

Age-length relationships and von Bertalanffy growth curves have been established for California Halibut taking into account differences in sex and stock origin (CDFW 2022). Female halibut generally exhibit faster growth rates and reach larger sizes compared to males indicating sexual dimorphism (Barnes et al. 2015). Moreover, regional variations in growth have been observed. California Halibut from central California grow faster but attain smaller maximum sizes compared to those from Southern California (Barnes et al. 2015).

In Southern California, male California Halibut reach sexual maturity between 190 and 320 mm (1 to 3 years of age), with 50% maturity at 230 mm, while females mature at larger sizes between 360 and 590 mm (2 to 7 years of age) with 50% maturity at 470 mm (4 years of age) (Love and Brooks, 1990). In contrast, in Central California males mature between 257 and 290 mm (1 to 3 years of age) with 50% mature at 270 mm and females mature between 466 and 513 mm (2 to 4 years of age) with 50% mature at 473 mm (2.6 years) (Lesyna and Barnes 2016). According to CDFW (2022), the legal size-limit of 559 mm provides male fish with significantly more spawning opportunities than females in wild populations (by one or more years) before they become susceptible to harvest in the fishery. Additionally, females are more frequently landed than males in these fisheries (MacNamara et al. 2024).

The natural mortality rate for *P. californicus* is estimated at 0.3, similar to other flatfish species. Males may experience slightly higher natural mortality as compared to females (CDFW 2011, CDFW 2022). While there are reports of a few individuals living up to 30 years, recent estimates suggest lifespans of 19 years for females and 16 years for males (CDFW 2011, and references therein). The largest recorded individuals reach lengths of up to 1520 mm and weights of up to 33 kg (Allen 1990).

2.2.5.3 Population Structure

There is little information available regarding the genetic spatial structure of California Halibut across its geographical range (CDFW 2011). Early studies using restriction fragment length polymorphism (RFLP) analyses of genomic DNA found no significant geographic differentiation

among California Halibut collected from San Diego to Monterey, California (Woonick 1993). Similarly, Morgan (1997) detected no clear patterns of geographic structure among specimens sampled along the California coast and Baja California, Mexico, using RFLPs.

A more recent study by Craig et al. (2011) utilized mitochondrial cytochrome *b* sequences from specimens spanning from Half Moon Bay, California, to Bahia Magdalena, Mexico. Their findings indicated genetic homogeneity among populations including those across proposed biogeographic boundaries at Point Conception and Los Angeles, California. Although some pairwise comparisons revealed significant genetic differentiation, no distinct geographic pattern was evident.

While these studies on California Halibut suggest high gene flow among populations throughout California and Baja California, Mexico, these conclusions are tempered by the limited sample sizes or the markers used in early investigations. That is, mtDNA and RFLPs are suitable for estimating geneflow over long time periods and there is therefore the possibility that genetic structure is present but has been undetected. The resolution of these studies may not have been sufficient to detect subtle signals of population differentiation which are now more easily identified through genomic approaches, or through studies where larger numbers of genetic markers are utilized (e.g., microsatellites or single nucleotide polymorphism (SNP) markers).

While Vargas-Peralta et al. (2020) sequenced the mitochondrial genome of *P. californicus*, comprehensive nuclear genomic sequencing and the development of extensive genetic marker sets have yet to be undertaken for this species. Given the proposed two-stock model, historical declines in abundance, and interest in stock enhancement strategies for California Halibut, there is a pressing need to identify patterns of population connectivity and local adaptation more definitively.

2.2.5.4 Aquaculture

While numerous flatfish species such as the Olive Flounder (*Paralichthys olivaceus*), Common Sole (*Solea vulgaris*), and Turbot (*Scophthalmus maximus*) are commercially cultured worldwide, the cultivation of California Halibut has remained experimental (Conklin et al. 2004). Research on cultivation techniques for this species has been ongoing since the 1980s with a predominant focus on stock replenishment rather than large-scale commercial food production (Stuart et al. 2021).

As outlined by Stuart et al. (2021), current practices involve using wild-caught broodstock fish acclimated to captive conditions. These brood fish are able to spawn volitionally through manipulation in light levels and water temperature or under ambient seasonal conditions. Eggs are collected from brood tanks and sorted to select only viable fertilized eggs which are considered sensitive to handling stress at this stage (Conklin et al. 2004). Larval hatching and developmental rates are influenced by water temperature and larvae typically emerge from their eggs within 48 hours. Newly hatched larvae possess a yolk sac and undeveloped mouths (Gadomski et al. 1990) and they begin feeding approximately 4 to 5 days post hatch (dph), with

yolk sac depletion typically occurring by 6 dph. After about a month, larvae start to undergo metamorphosis and settle on the tank bottom (Gadomski et al. 1990). Stuart et al. (2021) reported survival rates from egg to 50 dph juveniles can reach up to 30 percent.

According to Stuart et al. (2021), while cultured California Halibut may have the potential to satisfy the lucrative live-fish market demand in the U.S. (currently dominated by imported Olive Flounder), significant progress in grow-out to market size has been limited. Stuart et al. (2021) noted that achieving the market size of 1 kg may take up to 3 years, in contrast to other paralichthyid species that reach market size within 14 to 16 months. To improve the economic viability of commercial California Halibut culture, research is needed in several areas: optimizing growth rates, managing or preventing skewed sex ratios, enhancing feed formulations, and addressing mal-pigmentation issues in culture settings (Stuart et al. 202, MacNamara et al. 2022, 2023).

While there is currently no information available on offshore culture of California Halibut, experiences with sea-based culture of other flatfish species, such as Atlantic Halibut (*Hippoglossus*) and to a lesser extent Turbot (*Scophthalmus maximus*), in the Atlantic Ocean provide insights into unique challenges faced in flatfish grow-out pens (Brown 2002). Pens for flatfish are typically based on modified designs of salmon cages and can be either surface cages, which are more common, or newer submersible cages. A critical difference is the need for a rigid base in the pen that does not sag under the weight of the benthic flatfish aggregating on the bottom (Brown 2002).

Other aspects of flatfish culture differ from offshore culture of other fish species. These include challenges such as handling mortalities (deceased fish may be obscured by live fish at the bottom of the pen), crowding since all fish occupy the same horizontal space of the cage, and the complexity of changing and cleaning nets, when needed, on the pen's bottom (Brown 2002). However, as highlighted in Brown's review (2002), methods and techniques to address these challenges are continually evolving.

2.2.5.5 Considerations on genetic risk to wild conspecifics

There is significant uncertainty in assessing the genetic risk posed by escaped or released cultured California Halibut to wild populations. This uncertainty arises from several key areas where information is lacking, including stock abundance, genetic structure, and adult dispersal patterns. The proposed southern stock has experienced a notable population decline, making these populations potentially more susceptible to genetic impacts from the introgression of cultured fish due to their reduced numbers. A better understanding of current and historical stock abundance would aid in evaluating the susceptibility of these populations. Additionally, a comprehensive assessment of population structure and genetic diversity is crucial for understanding gene flow levels between northern and southern stocks, identifying patterns of connectivity on a smaller scale, and guiding broodstock sourcing with regard to the potential for the existence of locally adapted populations. Although the limited genetic data currently available suggest that structure may only occur on very broad scales, research utilizing more

genetic markers or genomic approaches and analyzing larger numbers of specimens may reveal finer resolution than earlier studies. Furthermore, greater knowledge of dispersal patterns in mature fish is essential to understand the scale over which escaped fish may move and to anticipate the potential spread of cultured genotypes among wild populations. While tracking data exists for juvenile California Halibut, little research has been conducted on mature fish. Although regional movements may be more common in these long-lived fish, they are also capable of moving hundreds of kilometers. Over a lifespan, this could represent significant dispersal of cultured fish genotypes for any escaped or released fish that successfully recruits into wild populations.

In commercial aquaculture efforts, the anticipated grow-out duration of three years to market size would likely result in most male and at least some female fish becoming sexually mature and spawning in the pens. The 20-plus day pelagic larval duration suggests that cultured eggs and larvae could disperse over distances greater than those between offshore pens and the nearshore coastline. It is not known if newly settled cultured juveniles would move into protected nursery habitats like their wild conspecifics do. However, if these are offspring of wild-caught broodstock, environmental or behavioral cues may still influence that migration. If, on the other hand, this behavior varies between cultured and wild-origin fish, then the survival of escaped fish may be reduced as juvenile survival is thought to be lower in open habitats compared to protected ones (Allen et al. 1990, Kramer 1990).

Due to the high level of uncertainty in several key factors, the depressed population abundances of the southern stock, the high potential for spawning in sea pens, and the long life-spans of the fish, the genetic risk from escaped cultured California Halibut on wild populations is considered to be high. However, acquiring additional information about these key factors or implementing mitigating strategies could significantly reduce this risk to a lower level.

There are several strategies to mitigate the potential genetic impacts of escaped or released fish on wild conspecifics. General approaches include collecting broodstock from regions closest to the planned operations to minimize impacts on genetic structure , considering prevailing ocean currents between grow-out sites and coastal habitats to anticipate regions that may receive the most escaped larvae and fish, and designing broodstock and hatchery practices to optimize and preserve genetic diversity in hatchery-reared fish (e.g., frequent rotation of broodstock, maximizing parental cross combinations, parentage analyses of cohorts). This last approach is particularly important for operations focused on stock replenishment. However, greater knowledge of the genetic structure and diversity in the wild population and genetic monitoring of the cultured populations will be needed based on the currently described spawning methods. If domesticated lines are used in commercial culture, sterilization approaches may be the best method to prevent genetic impacts on wild populations from escaped fish and larvae.

Given the life-history of this California Halibut, another mitigation strategy is selecting grow-out sites away from coastal embayments or protected areas to reduce the number of escaped fish that survive and recruit into natural populations, although this strategy mainly applies to larvae and smaller juvenile escapees. Producing all phenotypically male fish (if they remain masculinized in

a pen system) could reduce the likelihood of fertilized eggs or larvae escaping from pens. However, female fish may be favored for their faster growth rates and larger sizes. This approach may be worth exploring if other benefits can offset the additional expense of the longer grow-out period required for male fish. Additionally, identifying escaped cultured *P. californicus* in natural habitats may be feasible through pigmentation changes common in cultured California Halibut which could be used to identify and potentially target escaped cultured fish in natural settings (MacNamara et al. 2023, and references therein). However, intentionally generating these pigmentation changes in culture settings may be unattractive due to the decreased market value of the mal-pigmented fish.

2.2.5.6 References

Allen, L.G., Jensen, R.E. and Sears, J.R., 1990. Open coast settlement and distribution of youngof-the-year California halibut (*Paralichthys californicus*) along the Southern California coast between Point Conception and San Mateo Point, June–October, 1988. *In* The California Halibut, *Paralichthys californicus*, Resource and Fisheries. *California Department of Fish and Game Fish Bulletin*, 174, pp. 145-152.

Allen, M.J., 1990. The biological environment of the California halibut, *Paralichthys californicus*. *In* The California Halibut, *Paralichthys californicus*, Resource and Fisheries. *California Department of Fish and Game Fish Bulletin*, 174, pp. 7-29.

Barnes, C.L. and Starr, R.M., 2018. Reproductive tactics of California halibut (*Paralichthys californicus*): combining spawning season, interspawning interval, and batch fecundity to estimate annual reproductive output for a multiple-batch spawning fish. *Cal. Coop. Ocean. Fish*, *56*, pp.102-114. https://par.nsf.gov/servlets/purl/10095481#page=107

Barnes, C.L., Starr, R.M. and Reilly, P.N., 2015. Growth, mortality, and reproductive seasonality of California halibut (*Paralichthys californicus*): a biogeographic approach. *Calif Coop Oceanic Fish Invest Rep*, 56, pp.110-118.

 $https://calcofi.org/downloads/publications/calcofireports/v56/Vol56_Barnes-Starr-Reilly.pdf$

Brown, N., 2002. Flatfish farming systems in the Atlantic region. *Reviews in Fisheries Science*, 10(3-4), pp.403-419. https://doi.org/10.1080/20026491051712

California Department of Fish and Wildlife (CDFW) 2011. California halibut stock assessment. Section A – Background Information. California Department of Fish and Wildlife, 43 pp. File available at: https://nrm.dfg.ca.gov/FileHandler.ashx?DocumentID=36257&inline

California Department of Fish and Wildlife (CDFW), 2022. California halibut, *Paralichthys californicus*, Enhanced Status Report. https://marinespecies.wildlife.ca.gov/california-halibut/management/

Conklin, D.E., Piedrahita, R.H., Merino, G.E., Muguet, J.B., Bush, D.E., Gisbert, E., Rounds, J. and Cervantes-Trujano, M., 2004. Development of California halibut, *Paralichthys californicus*,

culture. *Journal of Applied Aquaculture*, *14*(3-4), pp.143-154. https://doi.org/10.1300/J028v14n03 11

Craig, M.T., Fodrie, F.J., Allen, L.G., Chartier, L.A. and Toonen, R.J., 2011. Discordant phylogeographic and biogeographic breaks in California halibut. *Bulletin of the Southern California Academy of Sciences*, *110*(3), pp.141-151. https://doi.org/10.3160/0038-3872-110.3.141

Fodrie, F.J. and Mendoza, G., 2006. Availability, usage and expected contribution of potential nursery habitats for the California halibut. *Estuarine, Coastal and Shelf Science*, 68(1-2), pp.149-164. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ecss.2006.01.017

Gadomski, D.M., Caddell, S.M., Abbott, L.R. and Caro, T.C., 1990. Growth and development of larval and juvenile California halibut, *Paralichthys californicus*, reared in the laboratory. *In* The California Halibut, *Paralichthys californicus*, Resource and Fisheries. *California Department of Fish and Game Fish Bulletin*, 174, pp. 85-97.

Kramer, S.H., 1990. Distribution and abundance of juvenile California halibut, *Paralichthys californicus*, in shallow waters of San Diego County. *In* The California Halibut, *Paralichthys californicus*, Resource and Fisheries. *California Department of Fish and Game Fish Bulletin*, 174, pp. 99-126.

Lesyna, K.M. and Barnes, C.L., 2016. Assessment of length-and age-at-maturity for California halibut (*Paralichthys californicus*), including a histologically-based description of the reproductive cycle. *California Fish and Game*, 102(3), pp.79-99.

Love, M.S. and Brooks, A., 1990. Size and age at first maturity of the California halibut, *Paralichthys californicus*, in the Southern California Bight. *In* The California Halibut, *Paralichthys californicus*, Resource and Fisheries. *California Department of Fish and Game Fish Bulletin*, 174, pp. 167-174.

MacNamara, R., Camp, E., Shane, M., Lorenzen, K. and Drawbridge, M., 2022. Optimizing marine stock enhancement through modeling: A sex-specific application with California halibut *Paralichthys californicus*. *Fisheries Research*, *252*, p.106341. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.fishres.2022.106341

MacNamara, R., Mankiewicz, J.L., Salger, S.A., Stuart, K., Borski, R.J., Godwin, J. and Drawbridge, M., 2024. Temperature regulates sex determination and growth in the paralichthid flatfish California halibut. *Journal of Experimental Zoology Part A: Ecological and Integrative Physiology*. https://doi.org/10.1002/jez.2823

MacNamara, R., Stuart, K. and Drawbridge, M., 2023. Reduction of malpigmentation rates in intensive larviculture of California halibut (*Paralichthys californicus*). *Aquaculture*, *570*, p.739419. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aquaculture.2023.739419

Morgan, M.C., 1997. *Genetic variation among nine populations of California halibut, Paralichthys californicus* (Master's Thesis, California State University, Northridge). 43 pp.

Moser, H.G. and Watson, W., 1990. Distribution and abundance of early life history stages of the California halibut, *Paralichthys californicus*, and comparison with the fantail sole, *Xystreurys liolepis*. *In* The California Halibut, *Paralichthys californicus*, Resource and Fisheries. *California Department of Fish and Game Fish Bulletin*, 174, pp. 31-70.

Vargas-Peralta, C.E., Farfán, C., Barón-Sevilla, B. and Río-Portilla, M.A.D., 2020. Complete mitochondrial genome of the California halibut, *Paralichthys californicus*. *Ciencias marinas*, *46*(4), pp.297-306. https://doi.org/10.7773/cm.v46i4.3121

Wooninck, M.-L., 1993. An investigation into the subpopulation structure of *Paralichthys californicus*, California Halibut, using restriction fragment length polymorphism, (RFLP) analysis. (Master's Thesis, California State University, Northridge) 74 pp.

2.2.6 Olive Flounder (Paralichthys olivaceus)

2.2.6.1 Range/Description

The Olive Flounder (*Paralichthys olivaceus*), also known as Hirame in Japan and Nopchi in Korea, is a benthic, carnivorous flatfish endemic to the temperate and subtropical coastal range around Japan, the Korean Peninsula, and parts of the Chinese coasts along the Yellow Sea and East China Sea (Koshiishi et al. 1991, Matsuoka 1995, Kim et al. 2010). While this species may be found as far south as Northern Borneo and the Philippines, its primary distribution is in the waters around southern Japan and South Korea (Hamidoghli et al. 2020). There are no Olive



Flounder populations in Southern California, or along the U.S. West Coast.

Throughout its range, it inhabits coastal waters up to 200 m deep, with preferred depths between 10 and 100 m. It tolerates thermal ranges between 5.8°C and 28.5°C, with a narrower preferred range of 20°C to 25°C (Hamidoghli et al. 2020, Kurita et al. 2021).

The Olive Flounder is the only paralichthyid species along the coast of Asia (Sun et al. 2022) and is highly valued commercially

throughout this region (Hamidoghli et al. 2020), including in Japan, where it is one of the most important species for the coastal fishery (Koshiishi et al. 1991, Kurita et al. 2021). Stock declines in Japan led to the cultivation of this species for both stock enhancement purposes and commercial food production (Koshiishi et al. 1991). Aquaculture production of Olive Flounder has expanded significantly in Korea, making it one of the country's leading marine finfish species, with additional growth in China as well (Kikuchi and Takeda 2001, Stieglitz et al. 2021).

This species can grow up to 100 cm in length and up to 9.1 kg in weight but is considered market sized at weights between 0.5 kg and 1.5 kg (Koshiishi et al. 1991, Matsuoka 1995, Hamidoghli et al. 2020, Froese and Pauly 2023).

2.2.6.2 Biological Characteristics

This species exhibits sexually dimorphic growth patterns with females growing larger than males (Stieglitz et al. 2021). Additionally, there are regional differences in size and growth rates that may influence the timing of sexual maturation (Yoneda et al. 2007). Olive Flounder are thought to become sexually mature in the third spring for males and the fourth spring for females (Koshiishi et al. 1991) which typically occurs around 45 cm in total length (Hamidoghli et al. 2021).

Both temperature and photoperiod are believed to influence spawning, but the timing of the spawning seasons varies by region (Kurita et al. 2021). This species is a batch spawner with spawning durations lasting for 2 months and migration to deeper waters during spawning periods. (Koshiishi et al. 1991). As with most fish species, fecundity increases with size. According to a review by Sun et al. (2022), a 480 mm female fish may produce up to 200,000 eggs while a 600 mm female may produce up to 400,000 eggs.

After hatching, Olive Flounder larvae are planktonic for a month or more (Koshiishi et al. 1991, Kim et al. 2010, Kurita et al. 2021). Initially, the larvae do not feed and are sustained by a yolk sac that is reabsorbed by approximately 4 days post-hatch (dph) (Geng et al. 2019). This species starts to metamorphose around 30 to 32 dph at approximately 15 mm in size, at which point they move towards shallower nursery grounds between 10 and 20 m in depth (Koshiishi et al. 1991). They remain in the nursery grounds for 2 months until they reach approximately 100 to 120 mm in total length and then move towards deeper waters (Koshiishi et al. 1991). Males and females grow quickly from 0 to 3 years of age with growth slowing at 4 years for males and 5 years for females. Individuals reach maximum size at 7 to 8 years (Masubuchi et al. 2024).

2.2.6.3 Population Structure

There are no populations of Olive Flounder in natural environments in the U.S., and the genetic studies presented here focus on its range in the western Pacific.

Genetic studies based on *P. olivaceus*' endemic range have not provided a straightforward picture of geographic population structure which may be partly due to the species' long larval duration, and due to the resolution of genetic markers used in these studies. A study focused on the South Korean peninsula did not find significant genetic differentiation between populations on the western and southern coastlines but did find significant variation between those pooled sites (i.e., the western and southern coastlines) and the eastern coast (Kim et al. 2010) using 9 microsatellite markers. Another study investigating populations along the Pacific coast of Japan did not detect genetic population structure using F-statistics, but did find heterogeneity between sites when investigating mitochondrial nucleotide substitutions between northern and southern regions (Shigenobu et al. 2013). More recently, a larger-scale study of specimens collected from six locations along the Chinese coastline and four locations across Japan revealed no clear signals of geographically based genetic structure using mitochondrial control region sequencing.

However, specific locations (e.g., the Fuqing population) exhibited varying patterns of genetic isolation and variation that could not be attributed to geographic isolation (Sun et al. 2022).

Several genetic studies have also investigated genetic variation and differentiation between hatchery and wild populations. Kim et al. (2010) found that Korean hatchery populations did not exhibit significantly different genetic variation compared to wild populations. Conversely, microsatellite and mitochondrial DNA sequencing analyses found that hatchery populations in Japan had significantly reduced genetic variability compared to wild populations both in the number of alleles and levels of genetic diversity. These hatchery populations exhibited high genetic differentiation among the hatchery strains and between hatchery strains and wild populations likely due to founder broodstock effects and/or husbandry practices (Sekino et al. 2002). Based on these results, the authors suggested that continued releases of hatchery-reared fish into the wild may result in a loss of genetic diversity in wild populations or the loss of locally adapted gene pools (Sekino et al. 2002).

2.2.6.4 Aquaculture

In Japan, aquaculture of the Olive Flounder has been conducted since the late 1970s (Koshiishi et al. 1991, Matsuoka 1995, Kikuchi and Takeda 2001). Production technology developed in Japan was used to establish *P. olivaceus* aquaculture in South Korea in the 1990s and within a few years, production in Korea surpassed that of Japan (Hamidoghli et al. 2020). As reviewed in Hamidoghli et al. (2020), as of 2017, production of Olive Flounder in South Korea was 17 times greater than in Japan. As mentioned above, significant production of cultured Olive Flounder in Japan has also been directed towards stock enhancement purposes leading to millions of juvenile fish being released annually (e.g., 18 million juveniles released in 1992) (Matsuoka 1995).

For commercial production, broodstock fish are able to spawn volitionally in captivity at only two years of age when provided with the appropriate water temperature and photoperiod profiles to initiate spawning (Stieglitz et al. 2021). Following hatching and metamorphosis, frequent size grading is required to reduce high mortality due to cannibalism although this becomes less of an issue as the fish grow (Matsuoka 1995). Extensive domestication has occurred in commercial hatchery lines for this species (Stieglitz et al. 2021).

Grow-out to a harvestable size is conducted both in land-based tanks and net pens, although land-based tanks are the most prevalent strategy used for Olive Flounder (Kikuchi and Takeda 2001, Stieglitz et al. 2021). This species does not tolerate high wave activity, so net pens need to be placed in protected areas such as bays and inlets (Matsuoka 1995). Fish also need to be 10 cm or larger before being placed into net pens to withstand wave action even in protected sites (Matsuoka 1995). Olive Flounder in net pens are prone to developing abrasions from the nets, which lowers market value, and they experience higher mortality rates compared to those in land-based systems (Koshiishi et al. 1991). While land-based tanks are more commonly utilized they incur higher infrastructure expenses (Matsuoka 1995). Additionally, many farms still use older flow-through configurations instead of more advanced closed recirculating aquaculture systems (RAS) which pose a threat to the biosecurity of hatchery populations (Hamidoghli et al. 2020).

In a culture setting, fish can grow to 0.5 kg in 9 to 10 months and to 1 kg in 14 to 16 months, with survival rates of 60 to 80 percent (Kikuchi and Takeda 2001). Stieglitz et al. (2021) report a slightly faster time to harvest, with Olive Flounder reaching market size (0.8 to 1.2 kg) in 12 to 18 months under optimal culture conditions (e.g., water temperature, feeding regime, stocking density, etc.). In addition to the short period to market size, highly efficient feed conversion ratios in this species increase the economic viability of their production (Kikuchi and Takeda 2001).

Growth differences based on sexual dimorphism in this species can also be utilized for faster grow-out to harvest size. Since phenotypic sexual development is linked to water temperature, monosex culture of females can be achieved by maintaining rearing temperatures between 15°C and 19°C; above those temperatures, larvae develop into males (Stieglitz et al. 2021).

As this species is not native to the U.S., there are no plans for offshore culture of the Olive Flounder. However, experimental aquaculture research on Olive Flounder is ongoing at the University of Miami. This research focuses on developing more efficient and cost-effective RAS production techniques and improving hatchery populations through continued selective breeding (Stieglitz et al. 2021). Broodstock currently held at the University of Miami have been selectively bred for several generations overseas and are able to reach a 1 kg market size in a year or less. This research program aims to develop land-based RAS aquaculture for this species across the U.S., and may try to position itself in the role of supplying Olive Flounder fingerlings to other commercial RAS grow-out facilities in the country (Stieglitz et al. 2021). According to Stieglitz et al. (2021), Olive Flounder produced overseas currently supply a valuable live market in the U.S. and domestically produced Olive Flounder could take advantage of this market opportunity. There may also be an opportunity to utilize smaller fish (0.4 to 0.6 kg) for whole fish entrees in restaurants (Stieglitz et al. 2021).

2.2.6.5 Considerations on genetic risk to wild conspecifics

As there are no plans for offshore culture of this species and no wild *P. olivaceus* populations in the U.S., there is no genetic risk of cultured escapes impacting conspecific populations. If landbased facilities were to pose a minimal risk of escapement due to their physical proximity to the marine environment, this risk would likely be minimal in terms of non-native species establishment.

However, if offshore aquaculture were explored for this species in the future, there could be potential for the species to become established. As a top predator in its home range (Yasuda et al. 2010), the Olive Flounder could pose serious ecological risks to native species in U.S. waters. Mitigation strategies could include using highly domesticated lines with traits such as albinism on the ocular side which has been shown to result in up to 100% mortality due to increased predation (Koshiishi et al. 1991). Additionally, Koshiishi et al. (1991) found that released

juvenile flounder had a reduced ability to feed and escape from predators compared to wild fish resulting in lower survivability of hatchery fish. While U.S. waters would represent a novel environment, it is reasonable to consider that similar feeding and predation pressures would exist, potentially leading to similar outcomes.

2.2.6.6 References

Froese, R. and Pauly, D. (Eds), 2023. *Paralichthys olivaceus* (Temminck & Schlegel, 1846) Bastard halibut. FishBase. World Wide Web electronic publication. Available at: https://fishbase.mnhn.fr/summary/Paralichthys-olivaceus.html Retrieved 09/29/23.

Geng, J., Belfranin, C., Zander, I.A., Goldstein, E., Mathur, S., Lederer, B.I., Benvenuti, R. and Benetti, D.D., 2019. Effect of stocking density and feeding regime on larval growth, survival, and larval development of Japanese flounder, *Paralichthys olivaceus*, using live feeds. *Journal of the World Aquaculture Society*, *50*(2), pp.336-345. https://doi.org/10.1111/jwas.12563

Hamidoghli, A., Won, S., Lee, S., Lee, S., Farris, N.W. and Bai, S.C., 2020. Nutrition and feeding of Olive flounder *Paralichthys olivaceus*: A Review. *Reviews in Fisheries Science & Aquaculture*, 28(3), pp.340-357. https://doi.org/10.1080/23308249.2020.1740166

Kikuchi, K. and Takeda, S., 2001. Present status of research and production of Japanese flounder, *Paralichthys olivaceus*, in Japan. *Journal of Applied Aquaculture*, *11*(1-2), pp.165-175. https://doi.org/10.1300/J028v11n01_12

Kim, W.J., Kim, K.K., Han, H.S., Nam, B.H., Kim, Y.O., Kong, H.J., Noh, J.K. and Yoon, M., 2010. Population structure of the olive flounder (*Paralichthys olivaceus*) in Korea inferred from microsatellite marker analysis. *Journal of Fish Biology*, *76*(8), pp.1958-1971. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1095-8649.2010.02638.x

Koshiishi, Y., Itano, H. and Hirota, Y., 1991. Artificial stock-size improvement of the flounder *Paralichthys olivaceus*: present status of technological achievement. *NOAA Technical Report NMFS*, *102*, pp.33-43.

Kurita, Y., Sakuma, T., Kakehi, S., Shimamura, S., Sanematsu, A., Kitagawa, H., Ito, S.I., Kawabe, R., Shibata, Y. and Tomiyama, T., 2021. Seasonal changes in depth and temperature of habitat for Japanese flounder *Paralichthys olivaceus* on the Pacific coast of northeastern Japan. *Fisheries Science*, *87*, pp.223-237. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12562-021-01495-9

Masubuchi, T., Kawano, M., Shimose, T., Yagi, Y. and Kanaiwa, M., 2024. Age, growth, and estimation of the age-length key for Japanese flounder *Paralichthys olivaceus* in the southwestern Sea of Japan. *Fisheries Science*, *90*(3), pp.379-395. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12562-024-01765-2

Matsuoka, S., 1995. A review of the nursery and growout culture techniques for flounder (*Paralichthys olivaceus*) in Japan. *Culture of high value marine fishes in Asia and the United States. The Oceanic Institute, Honolulu*, pp.139-145. Available at: https://repository.library.noaa.gov/view/noaa/36657/noaa_36657_DS1.pdf#page=139

Sekino, M., Hara, M. and Taniguchi, N., 2002. Loss of microsatellite and mitochondrial DNA variation in hatchery strains of Japanese flounder *Paralichthys olivaceus*. *Aquaculture*, 213(1-4), pp.101-122. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0044-8486(01)00885-7

Shigenobu, Y., Yoneda, M., Kurita, Y., Ambe, D. and Saitoh, K., 2013. Population subdivision of Japanese flounder *Paralichthys olivaceus* in the Pacific coast of Tohoku Japan detected by means of mitochondrial phylogenetic information. *International Journal of Molecular Sciences*, *14*(1), pp.954-963. https://doi.org/10.3390/ijms14010954

Stieglitz, J.D., Hoenig, R.H., Baggett, J.K., Tudela, C.E., Mathur, S.K. and Benetti, D.D., 2021. Advancing production of marine fish in the United States: Olive flounder, *Paralichthys olivaceus*, aquaculture. *Journal of the World Aquaculture Society*, *52*(3), pp.566-581. https://doi.org/10.1111/jwas.12804

Sun, C.H., Yang, F., Huang, Q., Zeng, X.S., Zhang, Y.N., Li, S., Yu, J.F. and Zhang, Q., 2022. Genetic population structure and demographic history of the endemic fish *Paralichthys olivaceus* of the Northwest Pacific Ocean. *Ecology and Evolution*, *12*(11), p.e9506. https://doi.org/10.1002/ece3.9506

Yasuda, T., Kawabe, R., Takahashi, T., Murata, H., Kurita, Y., Nakatsuka, N. and Arai, N., 2010. Habitat shifts in relation to the reproduction of Japanese flounder *Paralichthys olivaceus* revealed by a depth-temperature data logger. *Journal of Experimental Marine Biology and Ecology*, 385(1-2), pp.50-58. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jembe.2010.02.001

Yoneda, M., Kurita, Y., Kitagawa, D., Ito, M., Tomiyama, T., Goto, T. and Takahashi, K., 2007. Age validation and growth variability of Japanese flounder *Paralichthys olivaceus* off the Pacific coast of northern Japan. *Fisheries Science*, *73*, pp.585-592. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1444-2906.2007.01371.x

2.3 OMEGA Genetic Risk Modeling Case Studies for Finfish in Southern California

Case studies were modeled using the OMEGA model described in Section 1.1.3, *OMEGA Model for Assessment of Finfish Escapes*. The case studies are intended to help with understanding how species population structure, life history, and abundance can influence potential effects of escaped fish on the genetics of wild populations of conspecifics. The case studies also highlight the level of certainty when assessing the risks for a data-rich or data-poor species. The case studies are not intended to describe a particular proposed aquaculture operation. Farm assumptions in the case study assessments are generalized based on published literature for each case study species. Specifics of operations such as size when fish are transferred to offshore cages, time in cages, and harvest methods are important to fully evaluate the potential of fish escaping from cages and their survival in nature and to spawning.

The three case study species for Southern California are California Yellowtail (*S. dorsalis*), White Seabass (*Atractoscion nobilis*), and Striped Bass (*Morone saxatilis*). California Yellowtail and White Seabass are endemic species present in marine areas of Southern California and Baja California, Mexico. Tagging studies have shown both species make northerly and southerly movements between Southern California and Baja California. In contrast, Striped Bass are a nonnative species introduced from the Atlantic coast.

Baxter (1960) and Ben-Aderet et al. (2020) are the primary source information for California Yellowtail life history in this assessment. A stock assessment has not been conducted for this species thus the population dynamics could only be inferred from California Yellowtail catch data from California and Baja California, Mexico and from *Seriola* stock assessments in the Gulf of America.

The case study assessment for White Seabass draws on multiple sources of information. In Southern California, the White Seabass population is supplemented with hatchery fry, and research has documented several aspects of hatchery efforts, including reproductive success in captivity (Gruenthal and Drawbridge 2012), post-release dispersal, growth, and survival of released fry (Hervas et al. 2010), and long-term movement patterns of hatchery-reared fish (MacNamara et al. 2022).Valero and Waterhouse (2016) completed a stock assessment and a 2016 abundance estimate within California. The White Seabass range extends into Baja California, Mexico, and the Gulf of California, Mexico. There is evidence of three subpopulations across the range (Franklin et al. 2016) and tagging studies provide evidence of fish migrating between Southern California and Baja California (Aalbers et al. 2022). The case study assessment considered a low abundance population limited only to the California abundance, and a higher abundance population based on both the California and Baja California population abundance that also included catch data from Baja California.

Striped Bass is a euryhaline coastal species with a native range along the Atlantic states and the Gulf of America. Striped Bass were introduced to the San Francisco Bay in the 19th Century (Smith 1895). The species subsequently became naturalized and historically was highly abundant in the San Francisco Bay and Sacramento-San Joaquin Delta. Abundance levels declined to a

historic low of less than 580,000 legal size fish in 1994 (Kohlhorst 1999). Abundance increased to about 1.3 million adults by the late 1990s (Moyle 2002).

Striped Bass range widely in marine areas of the Atlantic and Gulf of America (NEFSC 2019) but seem to have a limited ocean distribution in the Pacific. Boughton (2020) concluded that the Striped Bass distribution in the ocean "declines in abundance with distance from the Golden Gate and would most likely use coastal estuaries and rivers in the zone directly flanking the Golden Gate, encompassed by the Russian River on the north and Morro Bay on the south." In contrast to the other two species, the case study evaluation of Striped Bass using OMEGA does not attempt to model effects of escapees on the genetics of the species. There are too many unknowns regarding the population dynamics of Striped Bass in California, the species population structure and population genetics, and the migration of escaped Striped Bass to encounter spawning Striped Bass. The case study assessment for Striped Bass references life history studies from Atlantic coast stocks as similar studies are not available for the Pacific coast. The survival and subsequent movement of escaped Striped Bass to encounter spawning fish in the freshwater portion of the Sacramento-San Joaquin Delta is a significant unknown.

2.3.1 Case Study: California Yellowtail

California Yellowtail is a coastal pelagic species found along the eastern Pacific coast with a primary distribution from Cabo San Lucas in Baja California Sur, Mexico, north to Point Conception, California (Ben-Aderet et al. 2020). Southern California is effectively the northern edge of the California Yellowtail distribution (Figure 2.1) and it is seldom observed north of the Southern California Bight (SCB) except in years with high water temperature anomalies (Ben-Aderet et al. 2020). The abundance of California Yellowtail in Southern California is believed to be dependent on ocean temperatures, and higher catches are reported in years when water temperatures are at least three to five degrees (°F) above normal in the spring (Baxter 1960). Although a smaller number of California Yellowtail are present in the SCB year-round (Ben-Aderet 2017, Madigan et al. 2018), in spring and summer abundance increases with a seasonal migration of fish moving north from the greater abundance of fish offshore of central Baja California (Baxter 1960).



Figure 2.1. California Yellowtail Population Range.

There has been some debate as to whether California Yellowtail in the SCB may be selfrecruiting and distinct from the larger population that seasonally shifts northward from Mexico (MacCall 1996). While this possibility cannot be excluded, population genetic studies support a single population in the NE Pacific, with no significant genetic structure detected between fish sampled in Southern California and Baja California, Mexico (Purcell et al. 2015). This evidence of lack of genetic structure supports the case study analysis that assumes a single population of California Yellowtail.

The absence of a population assessment for this species required modeling escape risk for a range of possible population abundances. Female spawning biomass varied between 8,000 mt and 18,000 mt for the case study analysis to describe a possible range of abundances. This range was chosen based on a review of catch data from California and Baja California, Mexico (Figure 2.2). Total catch (~80% from Mexico waters) ranged from 2,000 to 3,000 mt in recent years.



Figure 2.2. California Yellowtail Landings Sources: U.S. catch https://www.fisheries.noaa.gov/foss/, Mexico catch - Cisneros-Soberanis, 2018 and Enciso and Trasviña 2022)

Estimates of N_e and the ratio of N_e/N_T and N_e/N_A were made assuming over-dispersed variation in reproductive success at age (i.e., a Poisson scaling factor of 3) using the AgeNe program (Waples et al. 2011). Results are summarized in Table 2.2 for the low and high population abundance assumptions. The ratio of N_e to total N was estimated to be 0.274. The ratio of N_e to adult $N(N_A)$ was estimated to be 0.406. The number of breeders in a year (N_b) was estimated to vary between 1,907,650 and 3,838,284 adults. The total number of fish age 1 and older using the AgeNe model for the low abundance assumption was estimated to be 5,569,338 fish and for the high abundance assumption 11,194,899 fish. The estimated number of adults for low and high abundance assumptions was estimated to be 3,753,789 and 7,552,804 fish, respectively. These estimates of abundance are based on the life table model framework of Waples et al. (2011) and results differ slightly from total abundance estimates in OMEGA using a life cycle simulation model framework with varying survival and fishery exploitation rates.

Waples et al. 2011 and AgeNe program. Generation Ne/ Max Ne/ Scenario N_T N_A N_b Ne Length NT N_A Age Low 22 Population 7.7 yrs 5,569,338 3,753,789 1,907,650 1,710,971 0.27 0.41 yrs Abundance High 22 Population 7,552,804 3,838,284 3,442,555 7.7 yrs 11,194,899 0.27 0.41 yrs

Table 2.2. California Yellowtail calculated values of effective population size (N_e) with over-dispersed variation in reproductive success (Poisson factor = 3.0) using equations in Waples et al. 2011 and AgeNe program.

Abundance Notes:

NT = Total number of individuals age 1 and older

NA = Total number of adults

Nb = Effective number of breeders in a year

Ne = Effective population size

Model simulations in OMEGA for the low (3-Farm, 10,500 mt annual production) and high production (5-Farm, 17,500 mt annual production) scenarios are presented in Table 2.3. Fish size was estimated as weight in kilograms at the end of each phase of grow-out in cages. Fish size at harvest was estimated as the midpoint of the market weight range (3.5 to 4.0 kg) as described in Rotman et al. (2021). The number of fish transferred to cages was calculated based on the midpoint market weight and a harvest goal of 10,500 mt and 17,500 mt. The number of cages assumes 100,000 fish per cage at market size. Modeled size of fish when transferred to offshore cages was 30 grams (0.03 kg) and time from transfer to harvest was assumed to be 85 to 92 weeks.

As described in Section 1.3.1.1, *Use of Case Studies*, leakage assume a total loss of 0.3% of fish in a cage over the entire period fish are in cages with 65% of the total leakage occurring in the smallest bin, 10% in the mid-sized bin, and 25% in the largest bin. The total number of fish escaping under the low and high production scenarios was 8,739 and 14,564 fish, respectively (Table 2.3).

As described in Section 1.3.1.1, *Use of Case Studies*, episodic escapes are defined as cage failures, where escape losses ranged from half to all of the fish within a given cage. Two rates of episodic escape frequencies were modeled for the high production scenario: 1) one event every 10 years (10% annual likelihood of an episodic escape event), and 2) 2.5 events every 10 years (25% annual likelihood of an episodic escape event). In the low production scenario, the modeled episodic escape likelihoods were adjusted downward using the same ratio as the high production assumptions to account for the reduced number of cages with fish and, consequently, the lower likelihood of episodic escapes. Thus, the episodic escape frequencies for the low production scenario were: 1) 0.6 events every 10 years (6% annual likelihood of an episodic escape event). In the "modified" escape scenarios, the low escape likelihoods were halved to 3% and 5% annual likelihood under the low and high production scenarios, respectively. The number of

fish escaping was reduced to between a quarter and half of the fish in a cage to account for partial fish escape recovery.

Scenario	Fish Size at Harvest (kg)	# Fish at Harvest	# Cages	0.5 kg Escaping via Leakage Annually	3.5 kg Escaping via Leakage Annually	3.95 kg Escaping via Leakage Annually	Total
3-Farm, 10,500 mt	3.75	2,658,228	27	5,895	819	2,025	8,739
5-Farm, 17,500 mt	3.75	4,430,380	45	9,825	1,364	3,375	14,564

Table 2.3. California Yellowtail production scenarios modeled for the case study.

The various model scenarios and the predicted cumulative number of fish from leakage and episodic losses at the three time points of the simulations are presented in Table 2.4. The results presented are the median, 5th percentile, and 95th percentile values across the 1,000 simulations at Year 5, Year 10, and Year 25. The median number of cumulative escaped fish in the wild population increases with the higher escape likelihoods and over time for all scenarios. The increase in number of cultured fish over time is most pronounced (approximately 50% increase between Year 5 and Year 25) with the 15% episodic likelihood assumption under the 3-Farm scenario and with the 10% episodic likelihood assumption under the 5-Farm scenario. The lower end (5th percentile) and higher end (95th percentile) number of escaped fish in the population vary much less across the time steps. The lower end reflects the few model iterations (out of 1,000) that include only annual leakage—where, by chance, no episodic escapes occurred—and any fish surviving from previous years. In contrast, the higher end represents iterations with both leakage and multiple episodic escapes occurring within the three time-steps.

Modeled survival rates of escaped cultured fish to enter the population varied between 40% for the smallest sized fish and 56% for the mid-sized and largest fish in Table 2.3. Modeled survival of escaped cultured fish to survive to spawn with wild California Yellowtail varied between 27% for the smallest sized fish and 55% for the mid-sized and largest sized fish. Escaped California Yellowtail of the smallest size class began contributing to spawning after 3.5 years in the wild, while mid-sized and largest individuals contributed after 1.5 years. At harvest, cultured California Yellowtail were approaching the size at which wild fish reach 100% sexual maturity, which is between 55 cm and 70 cm, and approximately 2.2 kg to 4.3 kg (Baxter 1960).

The median number of cultured fish in the wild population under the low and high production scenarios varied between 28,560 and 79,858 fish across all time steps and production scenarios (Table 2.4). These results in the context of the estimated total number of age 1 and older California Yellowtail using the model framework in Waples et al. (2011) of 5.6 to 11.2 million fish (Table 2.3) predict that the abundance of escaped California Yellowtail in the wild population would be approximately 0.5% to 1.5% of the combined population of cultured and wild California Yellowtail in Year 25.

In Year 5, under the 3-Farm simulations, the predicted cumulative median number of escaped fish in the population ranged between 16,396 (at the 6% likelihood) and 28,560 fish (with the 15% likelihood) (Table 2.4). Simulations with the highest escape outcomes (95th percentile) indicated that a maximum of between 70,256 (with the 6% likelihood) and 93,425 (with the 15% likelihood) escaped fish may accumulate in the wild population. The results were skewed with most simulations resulting in numbers well below the 95th percentile amounts.

In Year 25, under the 3-Farm simulations, the predicted cumulative median number of escaped fish in the population ranged between 22,973 (with the 6% likelihood) and 42,745 fish (with the 15% likelihood) (Table 2.4). Simulations with the highest escape outcomes (95th percentile) indicated that a maximum of between 78,997 (with the 6% likelihood) and 106,922 (with the 15% likelihood) escaped fish may accumulate in the wild population. The results were moderately skewed with median values closer to the low end of the 5th and 95th percentile range.

In Year 5, under the 5-Farm simulations, the predicted cumulative median number of escaped fish in the population ranged between 27,818 (with the 10% likelihood) and 62,443 fish (with the 25% likelihood) (Table 2.4). Simulations with the highest escape outcomes (95th percentile) indicated that a maximum of between 90,934 (with the 10% likelihood) and 129,304 (with the 25% likelihood) escaped fish may accumulate in the wild population. In contrast to results for the 3-Farm scenarios with lower episodic likelihoods, results for the 5-Farm scenarios with the 10% likelihood.

In Year 25, under the 5-Farm simulations, the predicted cumulative median number of escaped fish in the population ranged between 43,130 (with the 10% likelihood) and 79,858 fish (with the 25% likelihood) (Table 2.4). Simulations with the highest escape outcomes (95th percentile) indicated that a maximum of between 101,842 (with the 10% likelihood) and 151,880 (with the 25% likelihood) escaped fish may accumulate in the wild population. The results for the 5-Farm scenarios with the 10% likelihood were moderately skewed and not skewed with the 25% likelihood.

Table 2.4. The cumulative number of cultured California Yellowtail in the wild population resulting from leakage and episodic losses under the 3-Farm and 5-Farm case study scenarios. Shown are the median, and 5th and 95th percentiles.

Case Study Scenario:	Cumulative number escaped cultured fish in population			
3-Farm, 10,500 mt	Median	5th	95th	
Number of Cultured Fish in Year 5				
Leakage + Episodic (15% annual likelihood)	28,560	15,261	93,425	
Leakage + Episodic (6% annual likelihood)	16,396	15,091	70,256	
Number of Cultured Fish in Year 10				
Leakage + Episodic (15% annual likelihood)	38,689	18,689	104,570	
Leakage + Episodic (6% annual likelihood)	20,696	18,208	70,742	
Number of Cultured Fish in Year 25				
Leakage + Episodic (15% annual likelihood)	42,745	20,720	106,922	
Leakage + Episodic (6% annual likelihood)	22,973	19,214	78,997	
5-Farm, 17,500 mt				
Number of Cultured Fish in Year 5				
Leakage + Episodic (25% annual likelihood)	62,443	25,916	129,304	
Leakage + Episodic (10% annual likelihood)	27,818	25,248	90,934	
Number of Cultured Fish in Year 10				
Leakage + Episodic (25% annual likelihood)	75,926	34,381	144,093	
Leakage + Episodic (10% annual likelihood)	41,622	30,660	100,808	
Number of Cultured Fish in Year 25				
Leakage + Episodic (25% annual likelihood)	79,858	37,130	151,880	
Leakage + Episodic (10% annual likelihood)	43,130	32,260	101,842	

The simulation results are displayed graphically in Figure 2.3. The number of cultured fish in the wild population are shown in the top figures and the number of cultured fish surviving to spawn are shown in the middle figures. The percentage of escaped fish as a proportion of population spawning abundance is shown in the bottom figures. The high episodic likelihood results are shown in Figure 2.3A 15% and 25%) and the low episodic likelihoods in Figure 2.3B (6% and 10%). The low and high production scenarios are grouped within Year 5, Year 10, and Year 25 time steps in the figures. The lower and upper whiskers in the figures reflect the 5th and 95th percentiles predicted across all 1,000 simulations and the horizontal bars are the median values.

In Year 25, under the 3-Farm simulations with the high 15% episodic likelihood assumption, the predicted cumulative median number of escaped fish surviving to spawn was approximately

35,000 fish (Figure 2.3A, middle). The predicted cumulative 95th percentile number of cultured fish surviving to spawn was approximately 90,000. Under the 5-Farm simulations with the 25% episodic likelihood assumption, the predicted cumulative median number of escaped fish surviving to spawn exceeded 60,000 (Figure 2.3A, middle). The predicted cumulative 95th percentile number of cultured fish surviving to spawn was approximately 130,000.

In Year 25, under the 3-Farm simulations with the low 6% episodic likelihood assumption, the predicted cumulative median number of escaped fish surviving to spawn was approximately 20,000 (Figure 2.3B, middle). The predicted cumulative 95th percentile number of cultured fish surviving to spawn was approximately 60,000. In Year 25, under the 5-Farm simulations with the low 10% episodic likelihood assumption the predicted cumulative median number of escaped fish surviving to spawn was approximately 35,000 (Figure 2.3A, middle). The predicted cumulative 95th percentile number of cultured fish surviving to spawn was approximately 35,000 (Figure 2.3A, middle). The predicted cumulative 95th percentile number of cultured fish surviving to spawn was approximately 90,000.

The number of escaped fish as a proportion of the combined wild and escaped fish spawning abundance is shown in the bottom figures in Figure 2.3. Note the 5th and 95th percentiles in these figures include the previously described range of escaped fish surviving to spawn plus they include the range of female spawning biomass assumed in the simulations (8,000 mt to 18,000 mt). This reflects the simulated stochastic variability associated with the episodic escape events and the uncertainty in the population abundance of California Yellowtail. Combining these two sources of variation expanded the predicted range of the proportion of escaped California Yellowtail spawning with wild counterparts (5th to 95th percentiles), and encompassed the full range of potential modeled outcomes.

Across all time steps and production scenarios, the median proportion of cultured fish in the wild spawning population under the low and high production scenarios, with high episodic likelihoods assumed, ranged from approximately 0.001 to 0.03 (Figure 2.3A, bottom). In Year 25, under the 3-Farm simulations with the high 15% episodic likelihood assumption, the predicted proportion of cultured fish ranged from approximately 0.003 (5th percentile) to approximately 0.021 (95th percentile) with a median of approximately 0.0075 (Figure 2.3A, bottom). In Year 25, under the 5-Farm simulations with the 25% episodic likelihood assumption, the predicted proportion of cultured fish ranged from approximately 0.006 (5th percentile) to approximately 0.029 (95th percentile) with a median of approximately 0.004 (Figure 2.3A, bottom).

In Year 25, under the 3-Farm simulations with the low 6% episodic likelihood assumption, the proportion of cultured fish in the wild spawning population ranged from approximately 0.003 (5th percentile) to approximately 0.013 (95th percentile) with a median of approximately 0.005 (Figure 2.3B, bottom). In Year 25, under the 5-Farm simulations with the low 10% episodic likelihood assumption, the proportion of cultured fish in the wild spawning population ranged from approximately 0.005 (5th percentile) to approximately 0.02 (95th percentile) with a median of approximately 0.005 (5th percentile) to approximately 0.02 (95th percentile) with a median of approximately 0.005 (5th percentile) to approximately 0.02 (95th percentile) with a median of approximately 0.0075 (Figure 2.3B, bottom).



Figure 2.3. The number of cultured California Yellowtail under low (10,500 mt) and high (17,500 mt) production scenarios in the population (top), population spawning abundance (middle), and the percentage of cultured fish in spawning (bottom). A) Model results with high episodic cage failure assumptions. B) Model results with low episodic cage failure assumptions. In each figure the 10,500 and 17,500 mt production scenarios are shown grouped by simulation year. Shown are the median (horizontal line), and 5th and 95th percentiles ("whiskers").

Under the low and high production scenarios with modified model assumptions to represent lower escape potential and reduced survival of California Yellowtail escapees, the median number of cultured fish in the wild population was approximately one-quarter of that in the high escape scenarios (Table 2.5). Recall these two scenarios assumed: 1) low likelihood of episodic escapes (3% and 5% for low and high production scenarios, respectively); 2) recovery of escaped fish (half to three-quarters of fish recaptured following an episodic escape); and 3) lower survival of escaped fish entering the population and surviving to spawn (relative survival was halved).
Table 2.5. The cumulative number of cultured California Yellowtail in the wild population resulting from leakage and episodic losses under the 3-Farm and 5-Farm case study scenarios with modified assumptions: low escape likelihood, recovery of escaped fish, and low survival of escaped fish. Shown are the median, and 5th and 95th percentiles.

Case Study Scenario:	Cumulative number escaped culture fish in population		
3-Farm, 10,500 mt	Median	5th	95th
Number of Cultured Fish in Year 5			
Leakage + Episodic (3% annual likelihood) +Recovery+ Low escape survival	8,068	7,511	17,857
Number of Cultured Fish in Year 10			
Leakage + Episodic (3% annual likelihood) + Low escape survival	9,962	9,004	20,825
Number of Cultured Fish in Year 25			
Leakage + Episodic (3% annual likelihood) + Low escape survival	10,497	9,433	20,760
5-Farm, 17,500 mt			
Number of Cultured Fish in Year 5			
Leakage + Episodic (5% annual likelihood) + Recovery + Low escape survival	13,601	12,535	26,666
Number of Cultured Fish in Year 10			
Leakage + Episodic (5% annual likelihood) + Recovery + Low escape survival	16,884	15,094	28,751
Number of Cultured Fish in Year 25			
Leakage + Episodic (5% annual likelihood) + Recovery + Low escape survival	17,800	15,797	29,177

Under modified assumptions, the median number of cultured fish in the wild population ranged from 8,068 to 17,800 across all time steps and production scenarios. Given an estimated total of 5.6 to 11.2 million age-1 and older California Yellowtail (Table 2.1), these results predict that escaped California Yellowtail would constitute only 0.1% to 0.3% of the combined cultured-wild population.

Figure 2.4 graphically displays escape scenarios with reduced escape potential and low survival rates for California Yellowtail escapes. In Year 25, under the 3-Farm simulations with a 3% episodic escape likelihood, the predicted cumulative median number of escaped fish surviving to spawn was approximately 9,000 fish (Figure 2.4, middle). In the 5-Farm simulations with a 5% episodic likelihood, this number increased to about 14,000 fish. The bottom panel in Figure 2.4 shows the proportion of escaped fish in the combined wild and escaped spawning population. The median proportion of cultured fish in the wild spawning population under both low and high production scenarios remained extremely low (<0.001).



Figure 2.4. The number of cultured California Yellowtail under low (10,500 mt) and high (17,500 mt) production scenarios in the population (top), population spawning abundance (middle), and the percentage of cultured fish in spawning (bottom) with modified assumptions (low escape likelihood, recovery of escaped fish, and low survival of escaped fish). In each figure the 10,500 and 17,500 mt production scenarios are shown grouped by simulation year. Shown are the median (horizontal line), and 5th and 95th percentiles ("whiskers").

Results suggest no effect on population fitness, even at the 95th percentile, under the high production scenario and high episodic escape assumption (with cultured fish comprising less than 3% of mixed population, as shown in Figure 2.3). Simulations incorporating leakage, a low likelihood of cage failures, partial recovery of escaped fish, and low survival of escaped California Yellowtail predicted a maximum of less than 0.5% cultured fish in the mixed population (Figure 2.4). Across the entire range of wild population abundances modeled, the potential for fitness loss remained undetectable in simulations.

The potential for reduction in N_e is presented in Figure 2.5 under high and low cage failure likelihoods. The potential for reduction in N_e is presented in Figure 2.6 under a modified scenario that assumes low and high production scenarios with low likelihood of escapes, recovery of escaped fish, and low survival of escaped fish. The results in Figure 2.5 (middle) do not indicate a substantial loss of genetic diversity when comparing N_{eT} against the general rule-of-thumb that N_e greater than 5,000 fish is sufficient to avoid deleterious effects of small N_e . It is important to note that across all cage failure frequencies, the cultured fish spawning with wild California Yellowtail in Year 25 were from multiple years of cultured fish escaping and thus the calculated N_{eT} may be a low estimate as parents of these fish would include wild broodstock collected over multiple years (i.e., have a higher N_{eC} than calculated in the modified Ryman-Laikre model). However, Waples et al. (2012) also recommended that a reduction in N_{eW} (i.e., ratio N_{eT}/N_{eW}) be considered in large marine populations and values less than 0.1 may have Ryman-Laikre effects. The reduction in N_{eW} at the highest likelihood of cage failure approached a level where potential Ryman-Laikre effects may occur in the mixed population (Figure 2.5A, bottom). The median value calculated was above 0.25 and a small proportion of model iterations resulted in values of < 0.10.

The results for all modified scenarios in Figure 2.6 (middle) with low likelihood of escapes, recovery of escaped fish, and low survival of escaped fish do not suggest a loss of genetic diversity when comparing N_{eT} against the general rule-of-thumb that N_e greater than 5,000 fish is sufficient to avoid deleterious effects of small N_e . Additionally, the predicted reduction in N_{eW} (i.e., ratio N_{eT}/N_{eW}) (Figure 2.6 bottom) was well above the 0.1 threshold suggested by Waples et al. (2012).



Figure 2.5. Predicted potential reduction in effective population size (N_{eT}) of California Yellowtail with high cage failure likelihood (A) and low cage failure likelihood (B). In each figure the 10,500 and 17,500 mt production scenarios are shown by simulation year. Shown are the median (horizontal line), and 5th and 95th percentiles ("whiskers").



Figure 2.6. Predicted potential reduction in effective population size (N_{eT}) of California Yellowtail with low cage failure likelihood, recovery of escaped fish, and low survival of escaped fish. In each figure the 10,500 and 17,500 mt production scenarios are shown by simulation year. Shown are the median (horizontal line), and 5th and 95th percentiles ("whiskers").

2.3.2 Case Study: White Seabass

As described in Section 2.2.2, *White Seabass*, a stock assessment for White Seabass was completed in 2016 (Valero and Waterhouse 2016). The stock assessment model estimated a female spawning stock biomass of 569 mt and an unfished spawning stock biomass of 2,092 mt. The stock assessment in Valero and Waterhouse did not include biomass estimates from Baja California, Mexico. Aalbers et al. (2022) reported White Seabass movements between Baja California and California and suggested that this supports "the transboundary nature of this stock." However, they also acknowledged conflicting sources that reported different stocks or spawning areas for this species. Transboundary movement was also suggested by Rieber (2022). Reiber (2022) reported the occurrence of adult, cultured White Seabass originating from stock enhancement releases in California captured from Baja California. However, Franklin et al. (2016) present data demonstrating genetic structure of three "sub-groups/populations": a northern group within the Southern California Bight, a southern group including Pacific Baja California, and a Gulf of California group.

This case study analysis of White Seabass was completed for two scenarios, a U.S. population simulation (low abundance simulation) consistent with the assessment by Valero and Waterhouse (2016) and an extended population (high abundance simulation) that includes the Baja California portion of the species range. The low abundance scenario was based on the 2015 estimated biomass in Valero and Waterhouse (2016) of 569 mt in 2015 (~95% asymptotic interval: 241- 896 mt). While the range of input values for the low abundance scenario followed Valero and Waterhouse (2016), simulations used a wider range than they reported as a means to consider a more abundant contemporary population in California. The high abundance scenario was modeled to consider the possible distribution of escaped White Seabass south into Baja California to spawn which would dilute the contribution of escaped fish to spawning aggregations in California.

The low and high abundance simulations modeled escape risk across a range of possible population abundances. The low abundance case study simulation modeled a spawning biomass of 400 mt to 1,200 mt and the high abundance case study simulation modeled a spawning biomass of 1,600 mt to 5,100 mt. The high abundance model was approximated based on catch data from California and Baja California, Mexico (Figure 2.7). Total catch ranged from 743 to 1,249 mt from 2005 to 2019, with an average of 80% of the catch from Baja California.



Figure 2.7. White Seabass Landings, Sources: U.S. catch https://www.fisheries.noaa.gov/foss/, Mexico catch - Fajardo-Yamamoto et al 2022, catch not reported prior to 2000 and 2020-2021)

Estimates of N_e and the ratio of N_e/N_T and N_e/N_A were made assuming over-dispersed variation in reproductive success at age (i.e., a Poisson scaling factor of 3) using the AgeNe program (Waples et al. 2011) for the low and high abundance simulations (Table 2.6). Generation length was estimated to be 8.9 years using the AgeNe program (Waples et al. 2011).

The estimated number of breeders in a year (N_b) ranged from 54,779 to 93,907 adults for the low abundance scenario and from 228,246 to 418,450 adults for the high abundance scenario. Effective population size (N_e), as estimated by the AgeNe model, ranged from 69,253 to 118,719 fish in the low abundance scenario and from 288,553 to 529,013 fish in the high abundance scenario. Total fish aged one year or older were estimated at 265,428 to 455,019 for the low abundance scenario and 1,105,949 to 2,207,521 for the high abundance scenario. The estimated adult population ranged from 103,348 to 177,168 fish for the low abundance scenario and from 430,617 to 789,463 fish for the high abundance scenario.

The estimated ratio of N_e to total N was 0.26. The estimated ratio of N_e to adult $N(N_A)$ was 0.67. These estimates of abundance were based on the life table framework of Waples et al. (2011) and differed from total abundance estimates in OMEGA using a life cycle population simulation framework with varying survival and fishery exploitation rates.

Model simulations in OMEGA for the low (3-Farm, 10,500 mt annual production) and high production (5-Farm, 17,500 mt annual production) scenarios are presented in Table 2.7. Fish size is reported as weight in kilograms at the end of that each phase of grow-out in cages. Fish size at harvest is reported as the midpoint of the market weight range (0.9 to 1.1 kg) as reported in Drawbridge et al. (2021). The number of fish transferred to cages was calculated based on the midpoint market weight and a harvest goal of 10,500 mt and 17,500 mt. The number of cages assumed 100,000 fish per cage at market size. Modeled size of fish when transferred to offshore cages was 6 grams (0.006 kg, 10 cm²) and time from transfer to harvest was assumed to be 70 to

² Length – weight conversion from Velero and Waterhouse 2016

77 weeks. The calculated number of fish in net pens was over 10 million fish assuming a 1.0 kg size to market in the low production scenario and over 17 million fish in the high production scenario.

Scenario	Max Age	Generation Length	Nr	NA	N_b	Ne	N _e / N _T	N _e / NA
Low Abundance	25	8.9 yrs	265,428 – 455,019	103,348 – 177,168	54,779 – 93,907	69,253 – 118,719	0.26	0.(7
High Abundance	2/ yrs		1,105,949 – 2,027,521	430,617 – 789,463	228,246 - 418,450	288,553 – 529,013	0.26	0.67

Table 2.6. White Seabass calculated values of effective population size (N_e) with overdispersed variation in reproductive success (Poisson factor = 3.0) using equations in Waples et al. 2011 and AgeNe program.

Notes:

 N_T = Total number of individuals age 1 and older

 $N_A = Total number of adults$

 $N_b = Effective number of breeders$

 $N_e = Effective population size$

As described in Section 1.3.1.1, *Use of Case Studies*, leakage assumes a loss of 0.3% of fish in a cage over the entire period fish are in cages with 65% of the total leakage occurring in the smallest bin, 10% in the mid-sized bin, and 25% in the largest bin. The total number of fish escaping under the low and high production scenarios were 33,955 and 56,592, respectively (Table 2.7). This reflects a higher number of escaped fish from leakage compared to other case study species. This is due to the smaller anticipated market size of White Seabass, more individuals are required to produce 10,500 mt and 17,500 mt, as modeled production is based on the annual weight of fish held to reach market size.

As described in Section 1.3.1.1, *Use of Case Studies*, episodic escapes are defined as cage failures, where escape losses ranged from half to all of the fish within a given cage. Two rates of episodic escape frequencies were modeled for the high production scenario: 1) one event every 10 years (10% annual likelihood of an episodic escape event), and 2) 2.5 events every 10 years (25% annual likelihood of an episodic escape event). In the low production scenario, the modeled episodic escape likelihoods were adjusted downward using the same ratio as the high production assumptions to account for the reduced number of cages with fish and, consequently, the lower likelihood of episodic escapes. Thus, the episodic escape frequencies for the low production scenario were: 1) 0.6 events every 10 years (6% annual likelihood of an episodic escape event). In the "modified" escape scenarios, the low escape likelihoods were halved to 3% and 5% annual likelihood under the low and high production scenarios, respectively. The number of fish escaping was reduced to between a quarter and half of the fish in a cage to account for partial fish escape recovery.

Modeled survival rates of escaped cultured fish entering the wild population were the same across all three size categories of escaped White Seabass, with a 37% survival rate to enter the population and a 17% survival rate to spawn in the wild population. Escaped White Seabass of all sizes were predicted to begin contributing to spawning after approximately 5.5 years in the wild. In natural settings, White Seabass reach sexual maturity at around 75 cm (3.6 kg) for males and 80 cm (4.4 kg) for females, according to Valero and Waterhouse (2016). Assuming that all cultured White Seabass are harvested at around 1.0 kg, escaped fish would have a comparable survival profile to wild one-year-old White Seabass, supporting the assumption of similar survival rates across all size categories in natural conditions.

Scenario	Fish Size at Harvest (kg)	# Fish	# Cages	Annual # Escaping via Leakage			-
				0.3 kg	0.95 kg	1.0 kg	Total
3-Farm, 10,500 mt	1	10,500,000	105	22,892	3,188	7,875	33,955
5-Farm, 17,500 mt	1	17,500,000	175	38,153	5,314	13,125	56,592

Table 2.7. White Seabass produ	ction scenarios mode	led for the case study.
--------------------------------	----------------------	-------------------------

The various model scenarios and the predicted cumulative number of fish from leakage and episodic losses at the three time points of the simulations are presented in Table 2.8. The results presented are the median, 5th percentile, and 95th percentile values across the 1,000 simulations at Year 5, Year 10, and Year 25. The median number of cumulative escaped fish in the wild population increases with the higher escape likelihoods and over longer time periods for all scenarios. The number of escaped cultured fish in the population increases over time for all production scenarios, with median values rising by 30% to 40% between Year 5 and Year 25 under both the 3-Farm and 5-Farm scenarios (Table 2.8). Between Year 10 and Year 25, this increase was more modest, at approximately 6% to 9%. The range between the lower (5th percentile) and higher (95th percentile) numbers of escaped fish showed less variation across time steps. The lower end reflects the few model iterations (out of 1,000) that include only annual leakage—where no episodic escapes occurred by chance—and any surviving fish from previous years. Despite representing low production scenarios, levels of escaped fish remain relatively high with an assumed harvest size of 1.0 kg per fish. In contrast, the higher end captures iterations with both leakage and multiple episodic escapes occurring within the three time-steps.

The median number of cultured fish in the wild population under the low and high production scenarios varied between 53,105 and 152,520 fish across all time steps and production scenarios, excluding the modified scenario (Table 2.8). The projected percentages of cultured white seabass in the wild population, based on the estimated number of age-1 and older wild white seabass (using the Waples et al. 2011 model framework) for both low abundance (0.3 to 0.5 million fish) and high abundance (1.1 to 2.0 million fish) scenarios under high episodic cage failure likelihood, were as follows:

- Low Production Scenario By Year 25, cultured white seabass are expected to make up approximately 16% to 25% of the combined population in the low abundance scenario and approximately 4% to 7% in the high abundance scenario.
- High Production Scenario By Year 25, cultured white seabass are projected to constitute about 25% to 36% of the combined population in the low abundance scenario and approximately 7% to 12% in the high abundance scenario.

The percentages of cultured White Seabass in the wild population under the low episodic cage failure likelihood condition are as follows:

- Low Production Scenario By Year 25, cultured White Seabass are expected to make up approximately 14% to 22% of the combined population in the low abundance scenario and approximately 4% to 6% in the high abundance scenario.
- High Production Scenario By Year 25, cultured White Seabass are expected to make up approximately 22% to 32% of the combined population in the low abundance scenario and approximately 6% to 10% in the high abundance scenario.

In Year 5, under the 3-Farm simulations, the median predicted cumulative number of escaped fish in the population ranged from 53,105 (with a 6% likelihood) to 65,572 fish (with a 15% likelihood) (Table 2.8). Simulations with the highest escape outcomes (95th percentile) suggested a maximum accumulation of between 87,819 (6% likelihood) and 112,420 fish (15% likelihood) in the wild population. Median values were slightly skewed towards the lower end of this range.

In Year 25, under the 3-Farm simulations, the median predicted cumulative number of escaped fish in the population ranged from 74,827 (6% likelihood) to 89,369 fish (15% likelihood) (Table 2.8). Simulations with the highest escape outcomes (95th percentile) suggested a maximum accumulation of between 111,156 (6% likelihood) and 138,547 fish (15% likelihood) in the wild population. Median values were again slightly skewed towards the lower end of the range.

In Year 5, under the 5-Farm simulations, the median predicted cumulative number of escaped fish in the population ranged from 90,157 (10% likelihood) to 116,417 fish (25% likelihood) (Table 2.8). Simulations with the highest escape outcomes (95th percentile) indicated that a maximum of 136,929 (10% likelihood) to 169,619 fish (25% likelihood) could accumulate in the wild population. Overall, and unlike the 3-Farm scenarios with lower episodic likelihoods, results for the 5-Farm scenarios with 10% and 25% likelihoods were evenly distributed within the 5th and 95th percentiles.

In Year 25, under the 5-Farm simulations, the median predicted cumulative number of escaped fish in the population ranged from 127,081 (10% likelihood) to 152,520 fish (25% likelihood) (Table 2.8). Simulations with the highest escape outcomes (95th percentile) indicated a maximum accumulation of 173,708 (10% likelihood) to 210,670 fish (25% likelihood) in the wild population. Overall, the results for the 5-Farm scenarios with 10% and 25% likelihoods were evenly distributed between the 5th and 95th percentiles.

Table 2.8. The cumulative number of cultured White Seabass in the wild population resulting from leakage and episodic losses from current year escapes and surviving fish from previous years under the 3-Farm and 5-Farm case study scenarios simulation results. Shown are the median, and 5th and 95th percentiles.

Case Study Scenario:	Cumulative number escaped cultured fish in population			
3-Farm, 10,500 mt	Median	5th	95th	
Number of Cultured Fish in Year 5				
.Leakage + Episodic (15% annual likelihood)	65,572	49,407	112,420	
Leakage + Episodic (6% annual likelihood)	53,105	48,901	87,819	
Number of Cultured Fish in Year 10				
Leakage + Episodic (15% annual likelihood)	83,071	63,154	129,848	
Leakage + Episodic (6% annual likelihood)	68,877	61,189	108,989	
Number of Cultured Fish in Year 25				
Leakage + Episodic (15% annual likelihood)	89,369	68,986	138,547	
Leakage + Episodic (6% annual likelihood)	74,827	65,007	111,156	
5-Farm, 17,500 mt				
Number of Cultured Fish in Year 5				
Leakage + Episodic (25% annual likelihood)	116,417	84,558	169,619	
Leakage + Episodic (10% annual likelihood)	90,157	81,818	136,929	
Number of Cultured Fish in Year 10				
Leakage + Episodic (25% annual likelihood)	144,075	108,949	194,302	
Leakage + Episodic (10% annual likelihood)	118,726	101,991	168,923	
Number of Cultured Fish in Year 25				
Leakage + Episodic (25% annual likelihood)	152,520	118,242	210,670	
Leakage + Episodic (10% annual likelihood)	127,081	110,143	173,708	

The simulation results presented in Table 2.8 are displayed graphically in Figure 2.8 (top figures) and the number of cultured fish surviving to spawn are displayed in the bottom figures. The high episodic likelihood results are shown in Figure 2.8A (left) (15% and 25% for the low and high production scenarios, respectively) and the low episodic likelihoods in Figure 2.8B (right) (6% and 10% for the low and high production scenarios, respectively). The low and high production scenarios are grouped within Year 5, Year 10, and Year 25 time-steps in the figures. The lower and upper whiskers in the figures reflect the 5th and 95th percentiles predicted across all 1,000 simulations and the horizontal bars are the median values.

In Year 25, under the 3-Farm simulations with the high 15% episodic likelihood assumption, the median cumulative number of escaped fish surviving to spawn was approximately 36,000, with a 95th percentile estimate of around 55,000 fish (Figure 2.8A, bottom). For the 5-Farm simulations with a 25% episodic likelihood, the median cumulative number of escaped fish surviving to spawn was approximately 60,000, with a 95th percentile of about 85,000 fish.

In Year 25, under the 3-Farm simulations with the low 6% episodic likelihood assumption, the median cumulative number of escaped fish surviving to spawn was approximately 30,000, with a 95th percentile estimate of around 46,000 fish (Figure 2.8B, bottom). For the 5-Farm simulations with a low 10% episodic likelihood, the median cumulative number of escaped fish surviving to spawn was approximately 50,000, with a 95th percentile of about 69,000 fish.



Figure 2.8. The number of cultured White Seabass under low (10,500 mt) and high (17,500 mt) production scenarios in the population (top) and population spawning abundance (bottom). A) Model results with high episodic cage failure assumptions (figures on left). B)

Model results with low episodic cage failure assumptions (figures on right). In each figure the 10,500 and 17,500 mt production scenarios are shown grouped by simulation year. Shown are the median (horizontal line), and 5th and 95th percentiles ("whiskers").

The proportion of cultured White Seabass spawning in the mixed cultured-wild population, as simulated in the OMEGA model, is shown in Figure 2.9. The top figure illustrates the proportion of cultured fish spawning under the low White Seabass abundance scenario, while the bottom figure shows the proportion under the high abundance scenario. The 5th and 95th percentiles in these figures account for the previously described range of escaped fish surviving to spawn (i.e., Figure 2.8), along with the variation in female spawning biomass assumed in the simulations. These figures, therefore, represent the modeled stochastic variability due to episodic escape events and the uncertainties surrounding White Seabass population abundance.

Under the low White Seabass abundance scenario, with both low and high production scenarios and high episodic cage failure likelihoods, the median proportion of cultured fish in the mixed cultured-wild spawning population ranged from approximately 0.04 to 0.34 across all time steps and production scenarios (Figure 2.9A, top). In Year 25, for the 3-Farm simulations with the 15% episodic likelihood assumption, the predicted proportion ranged from about 0.16 (5th percentile) to approximately 0.31 (95th percentile), with a median of around 0.22. Under the 5-Farm simulations with the 25% episodic likelihood assumption, the predicted proportion of cultured fish ranged from just over 0.25 (5th percentile) to approximately 0.43 (95th percentile), with a median of about 0.34.

Under the low White Seabass abundance scenario, with both low and high production scenarios and low episodic cage failure likelihoods, the median proportion of cultured fish in the mixed cultured-wild spawning population ranged from approximately 0.03 to 0.29 across all time steps and production scenarios (Figure 2.9B, top). In Year 25, for the 3-Farm simulations with the 6% episodic likelihood assumption, the predicted proportion ranged from around 0.15 (5th percentile) to 0.28 (95th percentile), with a median of approximately 0.20. For the 5-Farm simulations with the 10% episodic likelihood assumption, the predicted proportion ranged from about 0.24 (5th percentile) to 0.37 (95th percentile), with a median of 0.29.

For the high White Seabass abundance scenario, with both low and high production scenarios and high episodic cage failure likelihoods, the median proportion of cultured fish in the mixed cultured-wild spawning population ranged from approximately 0.01 to 0.10 across all time steps and scenarios (Figure 2.9A, bottom). In Year 25, under the 3-Farm simulations with the 15% episodic likelihood assumption, the predicted proportion ranged from about 0.04 (5th percentile) to 0.10 (95th percentile), with a median of approximately 0.06. For the 5-Farm simulations with the 25% episodic likelihood assumption, the predicted proportion ranged from around 0.07 (5th percentile) to 0.15 (95th percentile), with a median of 0.10.

For the high White Seabass abundance scenario, with both low and high production scenarios and low episodic cage failure likelihoods, the median proportion of cultured fish in the mixed cultured-wild spawning population ranged from less than 0.01 to 0.09 across all time steps and

scenarios (Figure 2.9B, bottom). In Year 25, under the 3-Farm simulations with the 6% episodic likelihood assumption, the predicted proportion ranged from about 0.04 (5th percentile) to 0.08 (95th percentile), with a median of approximately 0.05. In the 5-Farm simulations with the 10% episodic likelihood assumption, the predicted proportion ranged from around 0.07 (5th percentile) to 0.12 (95th percentile), with a median of 0.09.

Model results for the high and low likelihood scenarios in Year 5 are highly skewed, with the median values close to the low end of the range. The higher proportions of cultured fish in the wild population occur in simulations where occasional episodic events happen during the first five years of the simulation. As time progresses, the median values shift closer to the middle of the range. This change is attributed to the accumulation of escaped fish from leakage, which gradually contributes a significant portion of the cultured fish in the mixed population over the course of the simulation.



Figure 2.9. The proportion cultured white seabass in spawning under low (10,500 mt) and high (17,500 mt) production scenarios with low (top) and high (bottom) population abundance assumptions. A) Model results with high episodic cage failure assumptions. B) Model results with low episodic cage failure assumptions. In each figure the 10,500 and 17,500 mt production scenarios are shown grouped by simulation year. Shown are the median (horizontal line), and 5th and 95th percentiles ("whiskers").

Table 2.9 presents the number of cultured fish in the wild population under the low and high production scenarios with modified model assumptions to describe a lower potential for White Seabass escapes and lower survival of escapees. These simulations assumed low likelihood of

episodic escapes (3% and 5% for low and high production scenarios, respectively), fewer fish escaping in an episodic escape (half to three-quarters of fish in a cage retained or recaptured following a cage failure), and modeled survival of escaped fish to enter the population and survive to spawn was halved.

Table 2.9 presents the number of cultured White Seabass in the wild population under the low and high production scenarios, incorporating modified model assumptions that reflect a lower potential for escapes and lower survival of escapees. These simulations assumed: 1) a low likelihood of episodic escapes (3% for the low production scenario and 5% for the high production scenario); 2) fewer fish escaping during an episodic event (half to three-quarters of the fish in a cage retained or recaptured following a cage failure); 3) survival rates for escaped fish to both enter the population and survive to spawn were reduced by half.

The number of fish escaping from leakage was not modified in the simulations, so while the results for the modified scenario simulations were substantially lower due to the reduced survival of escapees and fewer fish escaping from cage failure, they were not as low as those predicted for California Yellowtail. This difference was primarily due to the significant role of leakage in the number of escaped fish for White Seabass, which was not as substantial for California Yellowtail. The higher number of White Seabass held in cages for annual harvest under the 3-Farm and 5-Farm model scenarios compared to California Yellowtail contributed to the greater impact of leakage on the overall number of escaped White Seabass.

The median number of cultured fish in the wild population varied between 26,303 and 59,944 fish across all time steps and production scenarios (Table 2.9). The results from these simulations are further illustrated in Figure 2.10, with the top figures displaying the number of cultured fish in the wild population. The bottom figures show the number of cultured fish surviving to spawn.

In Year 25, under the 3-Farm simulations with the 3% episodic likelihood assumption, the median predicted cumulative number of escaped fish surviving to spawn was approximately 15,000 fish (Figure 2.9, middle). The low and high production scenarios are grouped within the Year 5, Year 10, and Year 25 time-steps in the figures. The lower and upper whiskers in the figures represent the 5th and 95th percentiles, respectively, reflecting the range predicted across all 1,000 simulations. The horizontal bars indicate the median values for each scenario at each time step. These results help visualize the variation in the number of escaped fish and their survival to spawning within the different production conditions.

In Year 25, under the 3-Farm simulations, the median predicted cumulative number of escaped fish surviving to spawn was approximately 14,000 fish (Figure 2.10, bottom). The predicted cumulative 95th percentile number of cultured fish surviving to spawn was approximately 17,000 fish. Under the 5-Farm simulations, the median predicted cumulative number of escaped fish surviving to spawn was approximately 23,000 fish, with the predicted cumulative 95th percentile number of spawn reaching approximately 29,000 fish.

Table 2.9. The cumulative number of cultured White Seabass in the wild population resulting from leakage and episodic losses under the 3-Farm and 5-Farm case study scenarios with modified assumptions: low escape likelihood, recovery of escaped fish, and low survival of escaped fish. Shown are the median, and 5th and 95th percentiles.

Case Study Scenario:	Cumulative number escaped culture fish in population		
3-Farm, 10,500 mt	Median	5th	95th
Number of Cultured Fish in Year 5			
Leakage + Episodic (3% annual likelihood) + Low Escapee Survival	26,303	24,431	34,436
Number of Cultured Fish in Year 10			
Leakage + Episodic (3% annual likelihood) + Low Escapee Survival	33,256	30,397	40,614
Number of Cultured Fish in Year 25			
Leakage + Episodic (3% annual likelihood) + Low Escapee Survival	35,660	32,044	42,832
5-Farm, 17,500 mt			
Number of Cultured Fish in Year 5			
Leakage + Episodic (5% annual likelihood) + Low Escapee Survival	44,194	40,550	53,407
Number of Cultured Fish in Year 10			
Leakage + Episodic (5% annual likelihood) + Low Escapee Survival	55,850	50,611	66,362
Number of Cultured Fish in Year 25			
Leakage + Episodic (5% annual likelihood) + Low Escapee Survival	59,944	53,775	69,517



Figure 2.10. The number of cultured White Seabass under low (10,500 mt) and high (17,500 mt) production scenarios in the population (top) and spawning (bottom) with modified escape assumptions (low escape likelihood, recovery of escaped fish, and low survival of escaped fish). In each figure the 10,500 and 17,500 mt production scenarios are shown grouped by simulation year. Shown are the median (horizontal line), and 5th and 95th percentiles ("whiskers").

The proportion of cultured White Seabass spawning in the mixed cultured-wild spawning population, based on the OMEGA model simulations with modified escape assumptions, is displayed in Figure 2.11. The top figure represents the proportion of cultured fish spawning under the low White Seabass abundance scenario, while the bottom figure shows the same for the high abundance scenario. The 5th and 95th percentiles in these figures reflect the range of escaped fish surviving to spawn (from Figure 2.9), along with the variability in the range of female spawning biomass assumed in the simulations. These figures capture the stochastic variability related to episodic escape events and the uncertainty in the wild population abundance of White Seabass, illustrating the range of potential outcomes under different assumptions.

The median proportion of cultured fish in the mixed cultured-wild spawning population under the low White Seabass abundance scenario, across both low and high production scenarios, varied between approximately 0.02 and 0.16 over all time steps and production scenarios (Figure 2.11, top). In Year 25, under the 3-Farm simulations, the predicted proportion ranged from about 0.08 (5th percentile) to approximately 0.13 (95th percentile), with a median of approximately 0.10. Under the 5-Farm simulations in Year 25, the predicted proportion of cultured fish ranged from about 0.13 (5th percentile) to approximately 0.20 (95th percentile), with a median of approximately 0.16.

The median proportion of cultured fish in the admixed cultured-wild spawning population under the high white seabass abundance scenario, across both low and high production scenarios, varied between less than 0.01 and 0.04 over all time steps and production scenarios (Figure 2.11, bottom). In Year 25, under the 3-Farm simulations, the predicted proportion ranged from approximately 0.02 (5th percentile) to approximately 0.03 (95th percentile), with a median of approximately 0.03. Under the 5-Farm simulations in Year 25, the predicted proportion of cultured fish ranged from 0.03 (5th percentile) to approximately 0.06 (95th percentile), with a median of approximately 0.04.

Model results with modified escape assumptions predicted an increasing trend in the proportion of escaped fish in the wild population over time. By Year 25, this proportion was projected to reach a median of approximately 0.10 under the 3-Farm production scenario with the low abundance assumption and 0.16 under the 5-Farm production scenario with the same low abundance assumption. In contrast, under the high abundance assumption, the proportion of cultured fish in the population remains below 0.05 in nearly all simulations, reflecting lower relative impacts of escape events at higher wild population levels.



Figure 2.11. The proportion cultured White Seabass in spawning under low (10,500 mt) and high (17,500 mt) production scenarios with low (top) and high (bottom) population abundance assumptions and modified escape assumptions (low escape likelihood, recovery of escaped fish, and low survival of escaped fish). In each figure the 10,500 and 17,500 mt production scenarios are shown grouped by simulation year. Shown are the median (horizontal line), and 5th and 95th percentiles ("whiskers").

Model simulations indicated a predicted decline in relative fitness of the wild White Seabass population due to the presence of escaped cultured fish, with the most pronounced losses occurring under the low abundance scenario. By Year 25, under the low White Seabass abundance scenario and high episodic cage failure likelihoods, the median relative fitness was projected at 0.985 for the low production scenario and 0.971 for the high production scenario (Figure 2.12a, top). For simulations assuming low episodic cage failure likelihoods, the Year 25 median relative fitness was slightly higher, estimated at 0.988 for the low production scenario and 0.978 for the high production scenario (Figure 2.12b, top), indicating a smaller relative fitness loss with fewer escape events.

Under the White Seabass high abundance scenario, predicted losses in relative fitness were minimal, with fitness declines remaining under 0.005. By Year 25, with high episodic cage failure likelihoods, the predicted median relative fitness was 0.999 for the low production

scenario and 0.996 for the high production scenario (Figure 2.12a, bottom). For low episodic cage failure likelihoods, the predicted fitness impact was negligible, with a median fitness value of essentially 1.0 (indicating no fitness effect) for the low production scenario and 0.997 for the high production scenario (Figure 2.12b, bottom).

In Year 25, with modified escape assumptions under the low White Seabass abundance scenario, the predicted median relative fitness was 0.996 for the low production scenario and 0.991 for the high production scenario (Figure 2.12c, top). Under the high White Seabass abundance scenario, the predicted median relative fitness was essentially 1.0 for both low and high production scenarios, indicating no significant effect on fitness (Figure 2.12c, bottom).



Figure 2.12. Predicted short-term relative fitness effects under low (10,500 mt) and high (17,500 mt) production scenarios with low (top) and high (bottom) population abundance assumptions. A) Model results with high episodic cage failure assumptions. B) Model results with low episodic cage failure assumptions, and C) Model results with modified escape assumptions. In each figure the 10,500 and 17,500 mt production scenarios are shown grouped by simulation year. Shown are the median (horizontal line), and 5th and 95th percentiles ("whiskers").

Effects of escaped fish on fitness are a long-term consequence in a relatively long-lived species like White Seabass. Model simulation results were also generated for a long-term, 90-year period (years 10 - 100). Median values were calculated for each simulation iteration to capture the midpoint outcome over the period. The estimated median value and the 5th and 95th percentile values are the median of the 1,000 iteration medians and the range of median values across all model iterations. In summary, the relative fitness results presented in Figure 2.13 are not the most extreme fitness loss from the model simulations, but rather they are intended to approximate potential outcomes of long-term escapes on population fitness.

The long-term potential loss in fitness, as shown in Figure 2.13, was substantial under the low White Seabass abundance scenario. Under high episodic cage failure assumptions, the median predicted relative fitness loss was 0.10, with a range from 0.01 to 0.17 (Figure 2.13, top). Fitness loss was less severe with low episodic cage failure, showing a median of 0.05 and a range between 0.006 and 0.08. Under the high White Seabass abundance scenario, the potential loss in fitness was not as significant. Here, the median predicted loss was 0.016, with a range from 0.001 to 0.021 under high episodic cage failure assumptions (Figure 2.13, top). The modified scenario also indicated a long-term fitness loss under the low abundance scenario, with a median of 0.03 and a range of 0.002 to 0.05. However, fitness loss was negligible under the high White Seabass abundance scenario with modified escape assumptions (Figure 2.13, bottom).

Loss in fitness can be reduced using wild-caught broodstock but not avoided. Escaped fish did not differ substantially from wild fish early in simulations as the wild population traits affecting fitness would largely be unaffected by escaped fish. The greater loss of relative fitness reported for the long-term results compared to the short-term results reflects a cumulative effect over multiple generations of escaped fish and a change in mean trait value in wild fish collected for broodstock. Model simulations included feedback over multiple generations with repeated escapes and spawning of escaped fish resulting in a shift in the mean trait value of the combined admixed wild population of white seabass. Unintended domestication selection in the culture environment would result in the admixed population slowly shifting towards the hatchery optimum trait value. The long-term effects of escaped fish on fitness of the wild population are potentially substantial under the low population abundance scenario and would affect survival and abundance of the wild population.



Figure 2.13. Relative fitness effects in years 10 to 100 under the low production (10,500 mt) and high production (17,500 mt) scenarios for White Seabass under previously described model assumptions for high, low, and modified escape assumptions. Shown are results for the low (top) and high (bottom) population abundance assumptions. The box-whisker plots show the range of median predicted loss in fitness (5th and 95th percentiles) across the 1000 model iterations over a 90-year period. The median predicted loss in fitness is the median of the 1000 model iterations.

Figures 2.14 through 2.16 illustrate the potential for reductions in effective population size (N_e) due to escaped White Seabass, across varying abundance scenarios and escape likelihoods. Specifically, Figure 2.14 shows reductions in N_e under the low White Seabass abundance scenario with high and low episodic cage failure likelihoods, while Figure 2.15 displays similar projections under the high abundance scenario. Figure 2.16 provides results with modified escape assumptions for both low and high abundance scenarios. In each figure, the top graph represents the proportion of escaped fish in the spawning population, the middle graph displays the calculated total effective population size (N_{eT}), and the bottom graph indicates reductions in wild effective population size (N_{eW}), expressed as the N_{eT}/N_{eW} ratio. These figures collectively highlight the relationship between escape events and genetic diversity loss in wild populations, with notable implications under different population abundances and escape frequencies.

Figure 2.14 (middle) indicates that the total effective population size (N_{eT}) in Year 25 could fall substantially below the recommended threshold of 5,000, a level below which small effective population sizes may lead to deleterious genetic consequences. This reduction reflects the cumulative effect of multiple years of cultured White Seabass escaping and subsequently spawning with wild populations. The N_{eT} calculated here may be an underestimation, as these escapees were derived from broodstock collected across multiple years, potentially yielding a higher cumulative effective population size (N_{eC}) than indicated by the modified Ryman-Laikre model. Waples et al. (2012) also recommended that the ratio of N_{eT} to wild N_e (N_{eW}) be monitored in large marine populations, with reductions below a 0.1 threshold potentially indicating significant Ryman-Laikre effects. In Year 25, under the low abundance scenario, the N_{eW} ratio was well below this 0.1 threshold, suggesting a considerable likelihood of Ryman-Laikre effects in the mixed cultured-wild white seabass population (Figure 2.14, bottom). This result emphasizes the potential for substantial reductions in genetic diversity, especially under conditions of low wild population abundance and continued escapement from aquaculture operations.

Results in Figure 2.15 demonstrate that, under the high White Seabass abundance scenario, the reduction in N_e and potential genetic impacts are less pronounced than in the low abundance scenario. However, even with high population abundance, there remains a risk of Ryman-Laikre effects in Year 25 under conditions of high episodic cage failure likelihood. This suggests that, despite the buffering effect of a larger wild population, episodic escapes can still lead to a notable reduction in genetic diversity within the mixed cultured-wild spawning population.

The results presented in Figure 2.16 (left) indicate that, under the low abundance scenario with modified escape assumptions (i.e., low likelihood of escapes, recovery of escaped fish, and low survival of escaped fish) there remained a potential risk of genetic diversity loss. This is evidenced by the comparison of N_{eT} against the 5,000-fish rule-of-thumb threshold and the observed reduction in N_{eW} (N_{eT}/N_{eW} ratio), both of which suggested possible genetic impacts in the mixed population. In contrast, the high abundance scenario shown in Figure 2.16 (right) revealed no significant risk of genetic diversity loss. Here, N_{eT} remained above the 5,000-fish guideline, and there is no substantial reduction in N_{eW} , suggesting that under high abundance conditions, genetic diversity in the mixed population was less vulnerable to the impacts of cultured fish escapes.



Figure 2.14. Predicted potential reduction in effective population size (N_{eT}) of White Seabass under the low abundance scenario with high cage failure frequency (A) and low cage failure frequency (B). In each figure the 10,500 and 17,500 mt production scenarios are shown by simulation year.



Figure 2.15. Predicted potential reduction in effective population size (N_{eT}) of White Seabass under the high abundance scenario with high cage failure frequency (A) and low cage failure frequency (B). In each figure the 10,500 and 17,500 mt production scenarios are shown by simulation year.



Figure 2.16. Predicted potential reduction in effective population size (N_{eT}) of White Seabass under the low (left) and high (right) abundance scenarios with modified escape assumptions: low cage failure frequency, recovery of escaped fish, and low survival of escaped fish. In each figure the 10,500 and 17,500 mt production scenarios are shown by simulation year.

2.3.3 Case Study: Striped Bass

Striped Bass is a native fish of the Atlantic and Gulf Coast that was transplanted into California's San Francisco Bay estuary in 1879 and since then has become naturalized (Smith 1895, reviewed in Boughton 2020). Little is known about its distribution and ecology in estuaries and rivers of the California coast outside of the San Francisco Bay/Sacramento-San Joaquin Delta system. Moyle (2002) described Striped Bass as needing "three basic requirements to complete their life cycle: (1) a large cool river for spawning, with sufficient flow to keep embryos and larvae suspended off the bottom until they reach the estuary and become free-swimming; 2) a large body of water with large populations of small fishes for forage; and 3) a productive estuary where larval and juvenile Striped Bass can take advantage of large invertebrate populations." Boughton (2020) concluded, based on a review of literature of Striped Bass presence in rivers, estuaries, and marine waters of California and habitat requirements of the species, that most fish observed in coastal estuaries originated in the San Francisco Bay/Delta system and use local systems opportunistically for foraging. However, because of a lack of information from smaller estuaries adjacent to the San Francisco Bay/Delta Boughton could not rule out the possibility of local reproduction.

The case study evaluation of Striped Bass using OMEGA did not attempt to model effects of escapees on the genetics of the species. There were too many unknowns related to the species population genetics, distribution of mature fish relative to potential locations of offshore cages, and population dynamics of the species. However, the possibility of smaller, localized populations in larger Southern California drainages suggests a potential for escaped cultured Striped Bass to affect fitness and genetic diversity within California. Boughton (2020) described observations of adults in the Salinas River and Carmel River, "but no evidence of eggs or larvae has been found—perhaps due to a lack of ichthyoplankton surveys anywhere except in Elkhorn Slough". Alternatively, escaped cultured fish would need to survive and seek out favorable spawning habitat in the freshwater portion of the Sacramento-Joaquin Delta to encounter reproducing Striped Bass.

The evaluation in OMEGA focused on the number of fish that may escape and survive to subadult and adult life stages in marine waters. These escapees may add to the abundance of piscivorous Striped Bass in estuaries, bays, and marine waters of Southern California. The analysis did not attempt to evaluate the contribution of escaped Striped Bass to spawning and fitness effects.

Striped Bass are considered easy to raise. A domestic stock of Striped Bass has been developed for Striped Bass aquaculture and recreational fishery stock enhancement (Anderson et al. 2021). Selective breeding of Striped Bass over six generations has demonstrated substantial improvements in growth. Third generation Striped Bass required three years to achieve market size (1.36 kg to 2.27 kg [3.0 to 5.0 lb.]) while sixth generation Striped Bass achieved market size after two years. Currently, Pacifico Aquaculture cultures Striped Bass commercially in offshore cages in Ensenada, Baja California Mexico and a 2 kg size is achieved in eighteen to twenty-four months (Pacifico Aquaculture 2024).

Model simulations in OMEGA for the low (3-Farm, 10,500 mt annual production) and high production (5-Farm, 17,500 mt annual production) scenarios are presented in Table 2.10. Fish size is weight in kilograms at the end of each phase of grow-out in cages. Fish size at harvest is the midpoint of the market weight range (1.36 to 2.27 kg; 3.0 to 5.0 lbs) in Anderson et al. (2021). The number of fish transferred to cages was calculated based on the midpoint market weight and a harvest goal of 10,500 mt and 17,500 mt. The number of cages assumes 100,000 fish per cage at market size. Modeled size of fish when transferred to offshore cages was 10 grams (0.01 kg) and time from transfer to harvest was assumed to be three years (156 weeks) based on growth data for F3 Striped Bass reported by Anderson et al. (2021). However, grow-out time may be shorter as Pacifico Aquaculture (2024) reports using selectively bred captive broodstock to obtain a 2.0 kg market size fish after approximately two years in marine cages. The calculated number of fish in net pens was over 5.8 million with the 1.8 kg size assumption with the low production scenario and over 9.7 million with the high production scenario.

As described in Section 1.3.1.1, *Use of Case Studies*, leakage assume a loss of 0.3% of fish in a cage over the entire period fish are in cages with 65% of the total leakage occurring in the smallest bin, 10% in the mid-sized bin, and 25% in the largest bin. The total number of fish escaping under the low and high production scenarios were 19,924 and 33,094 fish, respectively (Table 2.10).

As described in Section 1.3.1.1, *Use of Case Studies*, episodic escapes are defined as cage failures, where escape losses ranged from half to all of the fish within a given cage. Two rates of episodic escape frequencies were modeled for the high production scenario: 1) one event every 10 years (10% annual likelihood of an episodic escape event), and 2) 2.5 events every 10 years (25% annual likelihood of an episodic escape event). In the low production scenario, the modeled episodic escape likelihoods were adjusted downward using the same ratio as the high production assumptions to account for the reduced number of cages with fish and, consequently, the lower likelihood of episodic escapes. Thus, the episodic escape frequencies for the low production scenario were: 1) 0.6 events every 10 years (6% annual likelihood of an episodic escape event). In the "modified" escape scenarios, the low escape likelihoods were halved to 3% and 5% annual likelihood under the low and high production scenarios, respectively. The number of fish escaping was reduced to between a quarter and half of the fish in a cage to account for partial fish escape recovery.

Scenario	Fish Size at Harvest (kg)	# Fish	# Cages	Annual # Escaping via Leakage			-
				0.1 kg	0.7 kg	1.8 kg	Total
3-Farm, 10,500 mt	1.8	5,833,333	59	13,582	1,918	4,425	19,924
5-Farm, 17,500 mt	1.8	9,722,222	98	22,559	3,185	7,350	33,094

Table 2.10. Striped Bass production scenarios modeled for the case study.

The various model scenarios and predicted cumulative number of fish from leakage and episodic losses at the three time points of the simulations are presented in Table 2.11. The median number of cumulative escaped fish in the wild population increases with the higher escape likelihoods and over time for all scenarios. The number of cultured fish over time increased for all scenarios (median values increased by 30% to 40% between Year 5 and Year 25) under both the 3-Farm and 5-Farm scenarios (Table 2.11).

The estimated survival rates of escaped fish in marine waters varied by size class, with the smallest fish surviving at a rate of 38%, mid-sized fish at 60%, and the largest fish at 62% (Table 2.10). Modeled survival rates to reproductive maturity were lower, with 10% for the smallest fish, 20% for mid-sized fish, and 27% for the largest fish. The time to reach 100% maturity also varied by size, with the smallest escaped Striped Bass requiring over 7.5 years in marine waters to reach 100% maturity, while the largest fish required approximately 5.5 years. For comparison, wild female Striped Bass on the Atlantic coast reach 50% sexual maturity by age 6 (at around 2.7 kg) and reach 100% maturity by age 8 (approximately 5.0 kg) (NEFSC 2019). This assessment did not assume that escaped fish surviving to maturity would encounter spawning Striped Bass in the wild.

The median number of cultured fish in marine waters under the low and high production scenarios varied between 38,739 and 151,529 fish across all time steps and production scenarios, excluding the modified scenario (Table 2.11). In Year 5, the 3-Farm simulations predicted a median cumulative number of escaped fish in marine waters ranging from approximately 38,739 fish under the 6% episodic escape likelihood assumption to 56,212 fish under the 15% likelihood assumption (Table 2.11). In simulations with the highest escape outcomes (95th percentile), the number of escaped fish in the wild could reach up to 94,248 with the 6% likelihood and up to 117,104 with the 15% likelihood. Notably, the median values for these scenarios are skewed toward the lower end of the range, with distributions leaning closer to the 5th percentile values.

In Year 25, under the 3-Farm simulations, the predicted median cumulative number of escaped fish in marine waters ranged from 62,822 fish with a 6% episodic escape likelihood to 87,198 fish with a 15% likelihood (Table 2.11). Simulations with the highest escape outcomes (95th percentile) indicated a potential maximum accumulation of escaped fish between 120,875 (with the 6% likelihood) and 158,176 (with the 15% likelihood). This reflects an approximate 35% increase in the number of escaped fish in marine waters compared to Year 5. Median values for the 3-Farm scenarios were skewed toward the lower end of the 5th to 95th percentile range, though the skewness was less than it was in Year 5.

In Year 5, under the 5-Farm simulations, the predicted median cumulative number of escaped fish in marine waters ranged from 65,898 fish with a 10% episodic escape likelihood to 101,160 fish with a 25% likelihood (Table 2.11). Simulations reflecting the highest escape outcomes (95th percentile) indicated potential maximum accumulations between 136,448 fish (with the 10% likelihood) and 168,686 fish (with the 25% likelihood). The median value for the 5-Farm scenario with a 25% escape likelihood was evenly distributed within the 5th and 95th percentile

range, whereas under the 10% likelihood scenario, it was skewed toward the lower end of this range.

In Year 25, the 5-Farm simulations predicted that the median cumulative number of escaped fish in marine waters would range from 109,450 fish with a 10% escape likelihood to 151,529 fish with a 25% likelihood (Table 2.11). For simulations with the highest escape outcomes (95th percentile), the maximum accumulation was predicted to range from 173,620 fish (10% likelihood) to 227,864 fish (25% likelihood). The distributions for the 5-Farm scenarios with both the 10% and 25% likelihoods were generally even across the 5th to 95th percentiles, indicating a balanced distribution of outcomes in these scenarios.

Table 2.11. The cumulative number of cultured Striped Bass free swimming in marine waters resulting from leakage and episodic losses from current year escapes and surviving fish from previous years under the 3-Farm and 5-Farm case study scenarios. Shown are the median, and 5th and 95th percentiles.

Case Study Scenario:	Cumulative number escaped cultured fish in marine waters			
3-Farm, 10,500 mt	Median	5th	95th	
Number of Cultured Fish in Year 5				
Leakage + Episodic (15% annual likelihood)	56,212	36,281	117,104	
Leakage + Episodic (6% annual likelihood)	38,739	35,580	94,248	
Number of Cultured Fish in Year 10				
Leakage + Episodic (15% annual likelihood)	78,280	48,290	147,845	
Leakage + Episodic (6% annual likelihood)	53,695	46,227	112,654	
Number of Cultured Fish in Year 25				
Leakage + Episodic (15% annual likelihood)	87,198	55,241	158,176	
Leakage + Episodic (6% annual likelihood)	62,822	52,002	120,875	
5-Farm, 17,500 mt				
Number of Cultured Fish in Year 5				
Leakage + Episodic (25% annual likelihood)	101,160	61,072	168,686	
Leakage + Episodic (10% annual likelihood)	65,898	59,400	136,448	
Number of Cultured Fish in Year 10				
Leakage + Episodic (25% annual likelihood)	135,996	86,765	213,421	
Leakage + Episodic (10% annual likelihood)	97,453	78,710	165,778	
Number of Cultured Fish in Year 25				
Leakage + Episodic (25% annual likelihood)	151,529	100,659	227,864	
Leakage + Episodic (10% annual likelihood)	109,450	87,712	173,620	

The simulation results in Figure 2.14 graphically depict the number of escaped cultured fish in marine waters in the top figures, and the number of cultured fish that survive to reach an age and size consistent with sexually mature Striped Bass (maturity) in the bottom figures. It is important to note that under this scenario the count of fish surviving to maturity does not imply the actual number of escaped fish that may encounter spawning wild Striped Bass.

Figure 2.14 displays results from high and low episodic escape likelihood scenarios, with high likelihoods (15% and 25% for the low and high production scenarios, respectively) shown in Figure 2.14A (left) and low likelihoods (6% and 10% for the low and high production scenarios, respectively) shown in Figure 2.14B (right). Both production scenarios are grouped by time steps at Year 5, Year 10, and Year 25. In each figure, the lower and upper whiskers represent the 5th

and 95th percentiles across all 1,000 simulations, and the horizontal bars denote the median values.

In Year 25, the 3-Farm simulations with a high 15% episodic likelihood assumption predicted a median cumulative number of approximately 30,000 escaped fish surviving to maturity (Figure 2.14A, bottom). The cumulative 95th percentile for cultured fish surviving to spawn was approximately 57,000 fish. Under the 5-Farm simulations with a 25% episodic likelihood assumption, the median cumulative number of escaped fish surviving to spawn reached approximately 55,000 fish, while the cumulative 95th percentile was approximately 84,000 fish.

In Year 25, the 3-Farm simulations with a low 6% episodic likelihood assumption predicted a median cumulative number of approximately 24,000 escaped fish surviving to maturity (Figure 2.14B, bottom). The cumulative 95th percentile for fish surviving to maturity was approximately 42,000 fish. For the 5-Farm simulations with a 10% episodic likelihood assumption, the median cumulative number of escaped fish surviving to maturity reached approximately 40,000 fish, while the cumulative 95th percentile for fish surviving to spawn was approximately 60,000 fish.



Figure 2.14. The number of cultured Striped Bass under low (10,500 mt) and high (17,500 mt) production scenarios in marine waters (top) and the number that are sexually mature in marine waters (bottom). A) Model results with high episodic cage failure assumptions. B) Model results with low episodic cage failure assumptions. In each figure the 10,500 and 17,500 mt production scenarios are shown grouped by simulation year.

Under modified model assumptions that reflect a lower likelihood of Striped Bass escape and reduced survival of escapees, the median number of escaped fish in marine waters was slightly over one-third of the high escape scenarios (Table 2.12). These scenarios assumed: 1) a low likelihood of episodic escapes (3% for the low production scenario and 5% for the high production scenario); 2) partial recapture of the escaped fish (with half to three-quarters of the escaped fish being recovered after an escape event); and 3) low survival rates among the escaped fish. The median number of escaped fish in marine waters varied between 19,156 fand 48,235 fish across all time steps and production scenarios.

Table 2.12. The cumulative number of cultured Striped Bass free swimming in marine waters resulting from leakage and episodic losses under the 3-Farm and 5-Farm case study scenarios with modified assumptions (low escape likelihood, recovery of escaped fish, and low survival of escaped fish). Shown are the median, and 5th and 95th percentiles.

Case Study Scenario:	Cumulative number escaped cultured fish in marine waters			
3-Farm, 10,500 mt	Median	5th	95th	
Number of Cultured Fish in Year 5				
Leakage + Episodic (3% annual likelihood) + Low Escapee Survival	19,156	17,698	29,157	
Number of Cultured Fish in Year 10				
Leakage + Episodic (3% annual likelihood) + Low Escapee Survival	25,800	23,036	36,790	
Number of Cultured Fish in Year 25				
Leakage + Episodic (3% annual likelihood) + Low Escapee Survival	28,846	25,474	39,907	
5-Farm, 17,500 mt				
Number of Cultured Fish in Year 5				
Leakage + Episodic (5% annual likelihood) + Low Escapee Survival	32,047	29,393	44,902	
Number of Cultured Fish in Year 10				
Leakage + Episodic (5% annual likelihood) + Low Escapee Survival	43,238	38,568	56,270	
Number of Cultured Fish in Year 25				
Leakage + Episodic (5% annual likelihood) + Low Escapee Survival	48,235	42,650	61,197	

Figure 2.15 illustrates the escape scenarios with lower escape potential and reduced survival for escaped Striped Bass. In Year 25, under the 3-Farm simulations with a 3% episodic likelihood of escape, the predicted median cumulative number of escaped fish surviving to maturity was approximately 10,000 fish (Figure 2.15, bottom). For the 5-Farm simulations with a 5% episodic escape likelihood, the median cumulative number of escaped fish reaching maturity was approximately18,000 fish by Year 25.



Figure 2.15. The number of escaped cultured Striped Bass under low (10,500 mt) and high (17,500 mt) production scenarios in marine waters (top) and the number that are sexually mature in marine waters (bottom) with modified assumptions (low escape likelihood, recovery of escaped fish, and low survival of escaped fish). In each figure the 10,500 and 17,500 mt production scenarios are shown grouped by simulation year.

2.3.4 Southern California Case Study Conclusions

The OMEGA model was used to evaluate potential genetic impacts from escaped California Yellowtail and White Seabass on wild conspecifics. The Striped Bass case study did not model the potential genetic impacts of escaped fish on wild conspecific populations. This decision stemmed from Striped Bass being a naturalized species in California, originally introduced from the Atlantic coast, and significant uncertainties regarding the likelihood of escaped fish encountering naturalized populations. These unique circumstances did not align with the available knowledge and methodologies for assessing genetic impacts.

The potential impacts of cultured fish escaping include genetic effects from introgression of cultured fish with the wild populations leading to a loss of fitness. This loss of fitness is from the

unintended selection of traits during captive rearing that are maladapted in the natural environment. Another potential impact of cultured fish escaping into nature is a reduction in the effective population size and subsequent loss of genetic diversity within the wild population.

The focus of this case study exercise for the Southern California species was to evaluate the potential genetic impacts of escaped fish. Ecological effects from escaped fish were not analyzed but could occur and may include predation, competition, or disease transfer to wild conspecifics or to other species within the marine ecosystem. The case study analyses reported the number of fish escaping from leakage and cage failure which could be used to further evaluate potential ecological effects from escaped fish.

2.3.4.1 California Yellowtail Conclusions

For California Yellowtail, simulation results under the high production scenario with high escape likelihood predict negligible effects on population fitness. Important factors that minimize the potential for loss of fitness in the wild population include: the use of locally sourced, wild broodstock in the captive breeding program, the absence of intentional selection for specific traits in the captive breeding program, and the existence of a single population of California Yellowtail that appears abundant relative to the case study production scenarios and modeled escape scenarios. However, there is some uncertainty as to the latter as a formal stock assessment has not been completed for the population. Historical catch data from Southern California and Baja California, Mexico were evaluated which suggested that the population abundances to acknowledge this uncertainty and to assess the impacts of escaped fish over a range of abundance estimates; result conclusions are based on a female spawning biomass of between 8,000 mt and 18,000 mt that is stable over the 25-year simulation period.

Simulation results suggest no effect on population fitness even at the 95th percentile under the high production, high episodic escape rate, and low population abundance assumptions. Unintentional selection during captive breeding (of F1 fish) was accounted for in the model following the first year of production. The mixed population moved very slightly away from the wild fitness optimum and towards the cultured fitness optimum in subsequent years of the simulations (see Section 1.3.1, *OMEGA Model for assessment of finfish escapes* for an explanation of fitness optimums), but this shift was insufficient to result in a loss of fitness in the mixed population.

The escape scenarios that reflected a lower potential for California Yellowtail escape and low survival of escaped fish (i.e., modified scenarios) predicted no loss in fitness across the entire range of wild population abundances modeled.

The predicted effective size of the mixed population (N_{eT}) exceeded 100,000 fish, indicating that, overall, risks of deleterious effects due to small N_e were minimal. However, under the high production scenario with frequent episodic cage failures and low population abundance, the reduction in effective population size (N_{eT}/N_{eW} ratio) suggested potential genetic diversity loss

by Year 25. Simulations nearing the the 95th percentile approached the $0.10 \text{ N}_{eT}/\text{N}_{eW}$ threshold, indicating possibly Ryman-Laikre effects that could reduce genetic diversity in the wild population. In contrast, California Yellowtail scenarios that modeled lower escape likelihoods and reduced survival rates for escaped fish, predicted a much lower risk of genetic diversity reduction across all modeled population sizes.

Conclusions from this case study evaluation would be better supported with a stock assessment coupled with an analysis of optimum yield and transboundary fisheries management policies. The importance of this data need is also made timelier by the trends in catch data that suggest increasing exploitation of California Yellowtail across its range.

2.3.4.2 White Seabass Conclusions

For White Seabass, model simulations considered two distinct population abundance scenarios to account for geographic and demographic variability. The low population abundance scenario was based on a population range limited to California, with a modeled female spawning biomass ranging from 400 mt to 1,200 mt. In contrast, the high population abundance scenario expanded the population range to include Baja California, Mexico, and modeled a female spawning biomass ranging from 1,600 mt to 5,100 mt. Similar to the California Yellowtail, these simulations included a range of potential population abundances to account for uncertainty in the assumed population size.

A notable difference in the White Seabass case study, compared to other species evaluated, is the smaller modeled market size of 1.0 kg. This smaller size necessitated a significantly higher number of fish to achieve the same target harvest levels of 10,500 mt for the 3-Farm scenario and 17,500 mt for the 5-Farm scenario. Specifically, the model required between 10.5 million and 17.5 million fish to be held in cages, respectively. In practice, this increase in fish numbers would necessitate more cages, leading to a higher potential for episodic cage failures. However, the case study did not adjust the likelihood of episodic escapes, maintaining the same leakage and episodic escape frequencies as those used for other species.

Due to the large numbers of fish modeled in cages during grow-out, the leakage-based escapes in the White Seabass case study were substantially higher than for other species. As a result, this increased the impact from this type of escape relative to episodic escapes (particularly as the episodic frequency was not upwardly adjusted). By Year 25, under low population abundance, high production, and high episodic escape frequency, the median proportion of escaped fish in the wild population surpassed 0.30 (i.e., 30%), indicating that cultured fish made up a substantial part of the mixed population. Under the high population abundance scenario, this proportion was reduced but remained high relative to California Yellowtail. By Year 25, under high population abundance, high production, and either episodic escape frequency, the median proportion of cultured fish in the wild population was approximately 0.10 (i.e., 10%).

While fitness was not greatly impacted over the first 25 years of production, long term loss of fitness (90 years) was more substantial under the low abundance, high episodic loss scenario,
0.10 (i.e., 10% fitness loss in mixed population relative to wild population), but impacts were less severe with low episodic frequencies (0.05), and even less with the higher abundance or modified scenarios. The greater loss of relative fitness reported for the long-term results compared to the short-term results reflects a cumulative effect over multiple generations of escaped fish and a change in mean trait value in wild fish collected for broodstock. Under most scenarios, results indicated a reduction in effective population size and a reduction in the genetic diversity, with potential for Ryman-Laikre effects, in the mixed cultured-wild population. Even under the modified scenario with low abundance, there remained a risk for potential genetic impacts in the mixed population. In contrast, under the high abundance scenario, N_{eT} remained above the 5,000-fish guideline, indicated less risk of genetic diversity loss in the mixed population.

Given the difference in predicted impacts based on the low and high abundance scenarios, an updated stock assessment, combined with a range-wide assessment of population genetics, is needed. Furthermore, the case study did not evaluate the risk to loss of genetic diversity among subpopulations reported in Franklin et al. (2016). Transboundary movement of escaped White Seabass and subsequent spawning would reduce genetic diversity among those subpopulations and impact locally adapted variation (if any exists).

2.3.4.3 Striped Bass Conclusions

The case study evaluation of Striped Bass using OMEGA did not attempt to model effects of escapees on the genetics of the species. The model results are instead intended to provide an assessment of potential introgression of Striped Bass with naturalized populations of Striped Bass in California. Escaped fish from farm sites closer to the primary natural population in the San Francisco Bay/Delta system would likely have a higher potential to interbreed with natural spawners. It is likely that the introgression of cultured Striped Bass into the naturalized population is likely to mirror impacts observed in other species, with the same potential to reduce fitness and effective population size of the naturalized mixed population.

The estimate of abundance in Moyle (2002) of 1.3 million adults in 2000 suggests that the potential for fitness and Ryman-Laikre effects is low. The predicted median number of escaped Striped Bass under the 5-Farm scenario and high episodic cage failure assumption exceeded 150,000 fish in Year 25. The predicted number of escaped Striped Bass that survived to reach sexually maturity was approximately 55,000 fish. The extent that these fish may survive in marine waters and migrate into the San Francisco Bay/Delta system to spawn is probably very low compared to the potential for escaped California Yellowtail and White Seabass to encounter breeding adults in marine waters.

2.3.4.4 Additional Conclusions Specific to Effective Population Size (Ne) Predictions in Southern California Case Study Species

Model simulations predicted a reduction in effective population size and a potential loss of genetic diversity in both California Yellowtail and White Seabass using the modified Ryman-Laikre effect model framework in Waples et al. (2016). The potential for loss of genetic diversity is most severe for White Seabass under the low population abundance scenario.

The impact of escaped or released fish on effective population size (N_e) in a mixed population, the effect of N_e on the genetic diversity in that population, and the consequences of genetic diversity on adaptive potential for a species are important questions that garner great interest but also have high levels of uncertainty. The realization that the ratio of N_e to total population size (N) may be orders of magnitude higher than previous estimates for many marine fish with high fecundity and high early mortality rates (Waples et al. 2018, Jones et al. 2019, Tringali and Lowerre-Barbierri 2023) has led to a rethinking of how early-life stages in fish are characterized (Tringali and Lowerre-Barbieri 2023), and a paradigm shift in recruitment dynamics theory for these species (Lowerre-Barbieri et al. 2017, Árnason et al. 2023).

With some low level of escapement on a regular basis, or possibly infrequent larger incursions of escaped fish into the wild population from episodic cage failures, the mixed populations of California Yellowtail and White Seabass may be resilient to some reduction in N_e , in part due to their intermediate generation lengths and assumed high lifetime variance in reproductive success. Resilience in a population is thought to arise from variable selective pressures acting across all life-stages in an ever-changing environment, from the egg and larval stages through spawning, reproductively mature fish, which helps shape the genetic diversity in the population (Lowerre-Barbieri et al. 2017, Tringali and Lowerre-Barbieri 2023).

Accidental release of California Yellowtail and White Seabass from cages results in fish entering the population at a size where they have avoided the natural environment's selective forces acting (perhaps most strongly) on the earliest life stages with the highest mortality (Tringali 2023). While this could give those escaped fish a greater advantage in contributing offspring to subsequent generations, and hence lowering N_e and genetic diversity in the mixed population, the larger and more fecund wild individuals may have the more important advantage of having survived that selective gauntlet which could lead to a greater lifetime reproductive success for those individuals and provide an important buffer for the mixed population. However, the efficacy of that buffer and the potential for the population to maintain its resiliency will vary over time (e.g., temporal stochasticity), by environmental conditions (e.g., water temperatures impacting spawning events), and with external pressures (e.g., fishing pressure, frequency of escapes).

Quantifying or trying to weigh the outcomes between these opposing impacts is not possible with the current state of knowledge. However, avoidance of reductions in N_e and losses of genetic diversity will only be improved by reducing the number of escaped fish (e.g., operational designs and plans to minimize escape events), ensuring that escaped fish have genetic

backgrounds that capture a large portion of the existing genetic diversity in the region of the commercial operation (e.g., regional broodstock selection with a sufficient brood size and breeding design to maximize culture-based N_e), and/or generating fish that will not survive in the wild environment or produce offspring in subsequent generations (e.g., sterilization). Further reduction of risk is possible by using more adults for broodstock and parentage analysis of captive breeders to monitor and maximize breeding effective (N_b) to census size (N) ratio, as is done for white seabass stock enhancement (Gruenthal and Drawbridge 2012). One possible approach would be to develop broodstock to supply multiple farms and distribute fry to the farms that include offspring from the entire pool of broodstock. That would increase genetic diversity of fish in a cage as a hedge if the fish were to escape.

3.0 Gulf of America Candidate Species for Marine Aquaculture

3.1 Geographic Range

Regions considered in this analysis were in the west, central, east, and southeast of the Gulf of America (hereafter, 'Gulf').

3.2 Finfish Candidate Species for Marine Aquaculture in the Gulf of America

3.2.1 Red Drum (Sciaenops ocellatus)

Genetic effects of culture scenarios for Red Drum in the Gulf were evaluated using the OMEGA model. Model methods and results are in Section 3.3.1 *Case Study: Red Drum.* A summary of case study results is included at the end of this species profile in Section 3.2.1.6, *OMEGA case study to evaluate genetic risks of farm scenarios.*

3.2.1.1 Range/Description

The Red Drum (*Sciaenops ocellatus*) is a member of the family Sciaenidae which includes drums and croakers. This estuarine-dependent species is euryhaline, meaning it can tolerate a wide range of salinities (Peters and McMichael 1987). *S. ocellatus* is found along the nearshore Atlantic coast north to New England and throughout the Gulf. Within the Gulf, it ranges from the Rio Grande in Texas to Florida Bay, with particularly high prevalence in Texas, Louisiana, and Mississippi (Patillo et al. 1997, and references therein). Red Drum in the Gulf are managed as a single stock, with recreational harvest regulated by the Gulf States (GSFMC 2023). The species is popular among anglers and historically was important for commercial fisheries. However, severe overfishing in the 1980s led to the implementation of regulatory measures for both commercial and recreational catches as well as the closure of the Gulf Exclusive Economic Zone (EEZ) to all Red Drum fishing (Patillo et al. 1997; GSFMC 2023). Inshore fisheries are now primarily managed by individual states for recreational harvest with Mississippi being the only state that maintains a commercial quota for Red Drum in state waters.



Image from the Florida Fish and Wildlife Conservation Commission

3.2.1.2 Biological Characteristics

Red Drum can live up to 37 years (Beckman et al. 1989). Both sexes reach 50% sexual maturity by age 4, with all fish mature by age 6 (Wilson and Nieland 1994). Wilson and Nieland (1994) reported that at 50% maturity, males are approximately 66 cm (3.4 kg) and females about 69 cm (4.0 kg). However, Bennetts et al. (2019) suggested that males are not spawning-capable until 4.5 years (703 mm TL) and females until 5.8 years (840 mm TL). The largest recorded Red Drum in the Gulf weighed 59 pounds (TPWD 2023).

Spawning peaks in the Gulf during late summer and early fall, and occurs in inlets, estuaries, and nearshore shelf waters (Peters and McMichael 1987). Red Drum are batch spawners. Bennetts et al. (2019) reported an average of 3.7 days between spawns and 10.5 spawning events per female each season. Bennetts et al. (2019) also noted that up to 20% of fish in a spawning season were sexually mature but did not spawn, suggesting that Red Drum may not spawn every year. Mature females are highly fecund, producing between 160,000 and 3,270,000 eggs per batch, with an annual potential of up to 60 million eggs (Wilson and Nieland 1994). Fecundity increases with size, and females can continue spawning throughout their lives without cessation (Wilson and Nieland 1994).

After spawning in nearshore and inshore regions, the buoyant pelagic eggs and larvae are carried into bays and estuaries by tidal currents (Pattillo et al. 1997, and references therein). Although the larvae are pelagic, they seek vegetated areas, such as seagrass beds for settlement which occurs at around 8 mm in size, and stay there during their early juvenile stages (Holt et al. 1983; Stunz et al. 2002). Juveniles are found in various habitats, including open estuary areas, back bays, coves, shallow shorelines, marshes, tidal pools, reefs, and river mouths, but generally move further into the estuary to grow (Pattillo et al. 1997, and references therein). Once they reach 40 to 120 mm TL, Red Drum migrate back into primary bays and deeper waters. In the Gulf, Red Drum usually remain in bays for their first three years before moving into the Gulf for the rest of their lives (TPWD 2023). Adults are more frequently found in marine environments, particularly in shallow nearshore waters up to 25 km offshore at depths between 40 and 70 meters (Pattillo et al. 1997, and references therein).

Dispersal varies within the species but has been characterized as largely non-migratory with the exception of less frequent broadscale movements and seasonal offshore migrations for spawning (Pattillo et al. 1997). Some individuals move only a few kilometers over several months, while others migrate 24 to 63 km in a similar period. Some fish, tracked for over a year, have migrated hundreds of kilometers (e.g., 778 km, 316 km) from their release point (Overstreet 1983). Aggregations of Red Drum have been observed in spring (Overstreet 1983), and in the fall, adults gather in large numbers at bay passes, where they are commonly caught by anglers (TPWD 2023).

3.2.1.3 Population Structure

Gold et al. (1993, 1994, 1999) and Seyoum et al. (2000) reported weak genetic divergence between Atlantic and Gulf populations of Red Drum. Within the northern Gulf, Gold et al. (1999) found evidence of isolation by distance, where genetic differentiation increases with geographic distance, and suggested this pattern might be influenced by sex-specific behaviors. Their analysis indicated a geographic neighborhood size relative to genetic migration of 500-600 km. The neighborhood concept in the Gold et al. (1999) related to the scale (kms) over which there are positive correlations in genetic relatedness between adjacent localities, with decreasing correlation as distance between localities increases. Further supporting this isolation-by-distance pattern, Gold et al. (2001) proposed a stepping-stone model of gene flow across the northern Gulf and Gold and Turner (2002) identified a similar neighborhood size of 700-900 km.

A tagging study by Lowerre-Barbieri et al. (2019) also revealed the potential for restricted movements across regions in the Gulf. In this acoustic tagging study of adult Red Drum from known spawning aggregations off Tampa Bay and Charlotte Harbor, strong annual spawning site fidelity was revealed along with low straying rates between spawning aggregations (Lowerre-Barbieri et al. 2019). However, the authors acknowledged the potential for longer-distance movement given the species' reproductive lifespan of at least 30 years and the study's relatively short duration of four years.

A more recent genomic study utilizing restriction-site associated DNA (RAD) sequencing examined genetic differentiation patterns in both neutral and outlier loci, the latter of which may be under selection pressure. The neutral loci suggested a gradual genetic change consistent with an isolation-by-distance pattern, however, significant differentiation was found between the northwest Gulf (Biloxi Bay, Mississippi, through the Lower Laguna Madre, Texas) and the northeast Gulf (Apalachicola, Florida, southeast to Charlotte Harbor, Florida). This genetic signal was an order of magnitude stronger when the outlier loci were analyzed (Hollenbeck et al. 2019).

Stock enhancement programs have been initiated in various locations within the Gulf. The Texas Parks and Wildlife Department (TPWD) has been releasing hatchery-bred fingerlings since 1983, with 15 to 30 million fingerlings released annually into eight different bays and estuaries along the Texas coast (Vega et al. 2003). Karlsson et al. (2008) demonstrated that hatchery fish exhibit reduced allelic richness and genetic diversity compared to wild fish. O'Leary et al. (2022) found similar reductions in genetic diversity among hatchery fish due to the limited number of effective breeders resulting from current breeding practices and logistical constraints. Based on estimated genetic effective population sizes in the hatchery fish compared to the wild population, Gold et al. (2008) indicated that there was reasonable potential for a Ryman-Laikre effect on the wild population which could lead to a decrease in the effective size and to losses in fitness and genetic diversity or long-term effective population size in supplemented wild populations, suggesting that the TPWD stock enhancement program has not genetically compromised wild Red Drum populations in the areas studied. This may be due, in part, to the

low survival rates of hatchery fish. Carson et al. (2014) recaptured hatchery-released fish to assess survival rates, finding that the majority of recovered hatchery fish were in the 0-1 age class (158 out of 208 fish), with the remaining 50 fish in the 1-2 or 2-3 age classes. This suggests that genetic impacts on wild populations may be limited by the low survival of hatchery fish to sexual maturity.

The South Carolina Department of Natural Resources also implemented a stock enhancement program, releasing 6 million juveniles and 260 million larvae into the Charleston Harbor estuary between 1999 and 2011 (Katalinas et al. 2018). Katalinas et al. (2018) reported much higher rates of hatchery fish in the wild population, with up to 49.6% of a sub-adult year class and up to 12% of the spatially separated spawning population consisting of hatchery fish. Despite this, genetic diversity in the spawning population did not show signs of negative impacts over the course of the stocking program. However, it remains unclear how much the hatchery fish contribute to spawning populations. As these sub-adult fish reach reproductive maturity and increase in fecundity with larger sizes, their impact on the genetic diversity of the wild population could increase making continued monitoring an important consideration.

3.2.1.4 Aquaculture

Current aquaculture efforts for Red Drum in the Gulf primarily focuses on stock enhancement programs (GSFMC 2023). The largest of these programs is in Texas, where 15 million fingerlings have been released annually since 2010. Before 2010, annual releases varied between 15 and 30 million fingerlings (Vega et al. 2003, GSMFC 2023). Broodstock fish are sourced from the wild, and in captivity they can have long production periods of 10 years or more. To maximize genetic diversity, 25% of the broodstock are replaced annually, and broodfish are rotated among tanks (McEachron et al. 1995, as reported in O'Leary et al. 2022).

Red Drum are released for enhancement purposes when they reach a target size of 30-35 mm in length (Vega et al. 2011). Developing a captive broodstock from cultured offspring has proven challenging and is generally not practiced (Sink et al. 2018). The species can spawn volitionally in tanks, and to extend the spawning period broodfish are kept in indoor tanks where environmental conditions are manipulated to promote longer spawning periods (Sink et al. 2018). The desired market size for Red Drum is approximately 1.4 kg at harvest, which requires a production cycle of 16 to 24 months depending on the mean temperature at the culture location (Sink et al. 2019).

In the United States, 95% of Red Drum production occurs in Texas, primarily near Matagorda Bay (Sink et al. 2019). On a global scale, Red Drum is produced extensively throughout Asia, particularly in China and Taiwan, with marine cage culture being practiced in China and Israel (Lutz 2022).

3.2.1.5 Considerations on genetic risk to wild conspecifics

Genetic studies of Red Drum stock enhancement programs, such as the Texas Parks and Wildlife Department (TPWD) program, indicate that effective population size remained stable and genetic diversity was not compromised after 20 years of releases (Carson et al. 2009). However, significant uncertainties remain regarding the survival rates of hatchery fish to sexual maturity (e.g., in Texas) and the proportion of hatchery fish that contribute to spawning (e.g., in South Carolina). The survival rates of escaped, larger, commercially cultured fish are likely to differ considerably from those of released larvae and fingerlings.

The reproductive resilience and longevity of Red Drum may buffer some level of genetic introgression from cultured fish (Tringali and Lowerre-Barbieri 2023), but the lack of comprehensive data on Red Drum abundance in the Gulf adds uncertainty to the potential effects of escapes (SEDAR 2016). A stock assessment of Gulf Red Drum in Florida waters (Addis 2020) provides some insight, but across the species' entire range, Red Drum is considered data-limited due to the absence of data on the offshore population (SEDAR 2016). Recommendations for model parameters to represent stock dynamics were made in 2016 with calls for additional research into the distribution of large adults in state waters that may be susceptible to recreational fishing (Skyler et al. 2016, Hightower et al. 2016). Such research could improve models assessing the abundance of the adult population and help to evaluate the genetic risks of escaped Red Drum.

The potentially complex metapopulation structure of Red Drum, and the wide range of unique environmental conditions within inlets, estuaries, and bays this species may adapt to across their distribution in Gulf, highlight the importance of careful monitoring of adult spawning migrations. To minimize genetic risks, it is important that broodstock for aquaculture be sourced from within their "home" range, which in some areas of the Gulf may span hundreds of kilometers. Escaped Red Drum that stray and spawn with populations outside their "home" range could contribute to genetic homogenization across populations, and potentially reduce genetic diversity or erode local adaptations (if any exist).

Given the uncertainties in stock dynamics and abundance, there is a moderate genetic risk to wild populations from escaped cultured *Sciaenops ocellatus*. To minimize this risk, steps should include sourcing local broodstock and maximizing genetic diversity in hatchery fish using the available information on spawning dynamics in culture. These measures will help reduce the potential for the loss of locally adapted genetic variation and preserve genetic diversity in wild populations.

3.2.1.6 OMEGA case study to evaluate genetic risks of farm scenarios

A case study was performed using the OMEGA model to quantify population dynamics of a hypothetical Red Drum farm program sited within the Gulf. The OMEGA model was used to simulate the population response of a wild population of Red Drum where varying levels of culture-origin fish escaped from the farm system, resulting in a mixed cultured-wild population where some proportion of the population contains genetics of cultured fish.

Assuming an individual farm harvest production of 3,500 mt, two different production levels were modeled: the equivalent of three farms (hereafter 3-farm) with a total harvest production of 10,500 mt and the equivalent of five farms (hereafter 5-farm) with a total harvest production of 17,500 mt. The captive breeding program was assumed to use local, wild-origin fish and did not employ intentional selection for traits. Detailed modeling of Red Drum farm systems under a range of escape scenarios is presented in Section 3.3.1. Conclusions of OMEGA modeling in regard to potential for genetic risk are discussed in Section 3.3.4.1.

As discussed above, Red Drum are a data-limited species in the Gulf. There is stock assessment data for nearshore spawning aggregations in Florida but there is no data on the abundance of the offshore population. Notably, this species has been undergoing stock enhancement since the 1980s, which presents an ongoing pressure on genetic diversity, however genetic studies have thus far indicated a stable population with a healthy effective population size. The evaluation of Red Drum aquaculture relied on an estimate of wild population abundance using the AgeNe model, which estimated adult abundance at about 8.9 million fish. The model results for both 3farm and 5-farm production scenarios demonstrated a negligible loss in wild population fitness assuming high rate of episodic escape (25% likelihood of loss of one cage in any given year) and an assumed escape rate from program leakage of 0.3% per year. In regard to genetic diversity effects, OMEGA results suggest that while the effective population size (ratio N_{eT}/N_{eW}) would likely be reduced under both production scenarios, the large effective size of the mixed population would be sufficiently large to suggest a low potential for deleterious effects of low N_e under most scenarios, however, deleterious Ryman-Laikre effects may occur under a 5-farm scenario with either low or high episodic escape rates. For a 3-farm system, Ryman-Laikre effects were found to occur for only small proportion ($\sim 10\%$) of simulations using the high episodic escape rate assumption.

A stock assessment covering the Gulf region would be an important resource to definitively parameterize the OMEGA model for Red Drum, considering the migratory behavior of this species. Ongoing genetic monitoring on a subregional scale, including offshore areas and locations of stock enhancement would inform understanding of population structure, effects on genetic diversity from stock enhancement, and the buffering effects of reproductive resilience in Red Drum.

3.2.1.7 References

Addis, D., 2020. The 2020 Stock Assessment of Red Drum, *Sciaenops ocellatus*, in Florida. Florida Fish and Wildlife Conservation Commission. The Florida Fish and Wildlife Conservation Commission Fish and Wildlife Research Institute. St. Petersburg, FL. In-House Report: IHR 2020-002, 129 pp.

Beckman, D.W., Wilson, C.A., and Stanley, A.L., 1989. Age and growth of red drum, *Sciaenops ocellatus*, from offshore waters of the northern Gulf of Mexico¹. Fishery Bulletin, 87(1-2), p.15.

Bennetts, C.F., Leaf, R.T. and Brown-Peterson, N.J., 2019. Sex-specific growth and reproductive dynamics of Red Drum in the northern Gulf of Mexico. Marine and Coastal Fisheries, 11(2), pp.213-230. https://doi.org/10.1002/mcf2.10071

Carson, E.W., Bumguardner, B.W., Fisher, M., Saillant, E. and Gold, J.R., 2014. Spatial and temporal variation in recovery of hatchery-released red drum (*Sciaenops ocellatus*) in stock-enhancement of Texas bays and estuaries. Fisheries Research, 151, pp.191-198. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.fishres.2013.11.012

Carson, E.W., Karlsson, S., Saillant, E. and Gold, J.R., 2009. Genetic studies of hatcherysupplemented populations of red drum in four Texas bays. North American Journal of Fisheries Management, 29(5), pp.1502-1510. https://doi.org/10.1577/M09-032.1

Gold, J. and Turner, T., 2002. Population structure of red drum (*Sciaenops ocellatus*) in the northern Gulf of Mexico, as inferred from variation in nuclear-encoded microsatellites. Marine Biology, 140, pp.249-265. https://doi.org/10.1007/s002270100692

Gold, J.R., Burridge, C.P. and Turner, T.F., 2001. A modified stepping-stone model of population structure in red drum, *Sciaenops ocellatus* (Sciaenidae), from the northern Gulf of Mexico. Genetica, 111, pp.305-317. https://doi.org/10.1023/A:1013705230346

Gold, J.R., King, T.L., Richardson, L.R., Bohlmeyer, D.A. and Matlock, G.C., 1994. Allozyme differentiation within and between red drum (*Sciaenops ocellatus*) from the Gulf of Mexico and Atlantic Ocean. Journal of fish biology, 44(4), pp.567-590. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1095-8649.1994.tb01234.x

Gold, J.R., Ma, L., Saillant, E., Silva, P.S., and Vega, R.R., 2008. Genetic effective size in populations of hatchery-raised Red Drum released for stock enhancement. Transactions of the American Fisheries Society, 137, pp. 1327-1334. Doi:10.1577/T07-192.1 https://sedarweb.org/documents/s18rd35-genetic-effective-size-in-populations-of-hatchery-raised-red-drum-released-for-stock-enhancement/

Gold, J.R., Richardson, L.R. and Turner, T.F., 1999. Temporal stability and spatial divergence of mitochondrial DNA haplotype frequencies in red drum (*Sciaenops ocellatus*) from coastal

regions of the western Atlantic Ocean and Gulf of Mexico. Marine Biology, 133, pp.593-602. https://doi.org/10.1007/s002270050499

Gold, J.R., Richardson, L.R., Furman, C. and King, T.L., 1993. Mitochondrial DNA differentiation and population structure in red drum (*Sciaenops ocellatus*) from the Gulf of Mexico and Atlantic Ocean. Marine biology, 116, pp.175-185. https://doi.org/10.1007/BF00350007

Gulf States Marine Fisheries Commission (GSFMC). 2023. Management Profile for Gulf of Mexico Red Drum. By the Red Drum Technical Task Force. Publication Number 317. 242 pp.

Hightower, C.L., Drymon, J.M. and Powers, S.P., 2016. Current status of adult red drum (*Sciaenops ocellatus*) in the north Central Gulf of Mexico: an update of abundance, age composition, and mortality estimates. SEDAR49-DW-16, North Charleston, South Carolina. SEDAR49-DW-16. SEDAR, North Charleston, SC. 19 pp.

Hollenbeck, C.M., Portnoy, D.S. and Gold, J.R., 2019. Evolution of population structure in an estuarine-dependent marine fish. Ecology and Evolution, 9(6), pp.3141-3152. https://doi.org/10.1002/ece3.4936

Holt, S.A., Kitting, C.L. and Arnold, C.R., 1983. Distribution of young red drums among different sea-grass meadows. Transactions of the American Fisheries Society, 112(2B), pp.267-271. https://doi.org/10.1577/1548-8659(1983)112%3C267:DOYRDA%3E2.0.CO;2

Karlsson, S., Saillant, E., Bumguardner, B.W., Vega, R.R. and Gold, J.R., 2008. Genetic identification of hatchery-released red drum in Texas bays and estuaries. North American Journal of Fisheries Management, 28(4), pp.1294-1304.

Katalinas, C.J., Brenkert, K., Darden, T. and Denson, M.R., 2018. A genetic assessment of a red drum, *Sciaenops ocellatus*, stock enhancement program. Journal of the World Aquaculture Society, 49(3), pp.523-539. https://doi.org/10.1111/jwas.12442

Lowerre-Barbieri, S.K., Tringali, M.D., Shea, C.P., Walters Burnsed, S., Bickford, J., Murphy, M. and Porch, C., 2019. Assessing red drum spawning aggregations and abundance in the Eastern Gulf of Mexico: a multidisciplinary approach. ICES Journal of Marine Science, 76(2), pp.516-529. https://doi.org/10.1093/icesjms/fsy173

Lutz, G., 2022. The Global Odyssey of Red Drum. The Fish Site. Available: https://thefishsite.com/articles/the-global-odyssey-of-the-red-drum; accessed 11-12-2023.

McEachron, L.W., McCarty, C.E. and Vega, R.R., 1995. Beneficial uses of marine fish hatcheries: enhancement of red drum in Texas coastal waters. In American Fisheries Society Symposium (Vol. 15, pp. 161-166).

O'Leary, S.J., Hollenbeck, C.M., Vega, R.R., Fincannon, A.N. and Portnoy, D.S., 2022. Effects of spawning success and rearing-environment on genome-wide variation of red drum in a large stock-enhancement program. Aquaculture, 560, p.738539. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aquaculture.2022.738539

Overstreet, R.M., 1983. Aspects of the biology of the red drum, *Sciaenops ocellatus*, in Mississippi. Faculty Publications from the Harold W. Manter Laboratory of Parasitology. 512. https://digitalcommons.unl.edu/parasitologyfacpubs/512

Pattillo, M.E., T.E. Czapla, D.M. Nelson, and M.E. Monaco. 1997. Distribution and abundance of fishes and invertebrates in Gulf of Mexico estuaries, Volume II: Species life history summaries. ELMR Rep. No. 11. NOAA/ NOS Strategic Environmental Assessments Division, Silver Spring, MD. 377 pp.

https://library.oarcloud.noaa.gov/noaa_documents.lib/NOS/ORCA/ELMR_report/ELMR_11.pdf

Peters, K.M. and McMichael, R.H., 1987. Early life history of the red drum, *Sciaenops ocellatus* (Pisces: Sciaenidae), in Tampa Bay, Florida. Estuaries, 10(2), pp.92-107. https://doi.org/10.2307/1352173

Seyoum, S., Tringali, M.D., Bert, T.M., McElroy, D. and Stokes, R., 2000. An analysis of genetic population structure in red drum, *Sciaenops ocellatus*, based on mtDNA control region sequences. Fish Bull 98, pp.127-138.

Sink, T., Vega, R. and Butler, J., 2018. Red drum: reproductive biology, broodstock management, and spawning. Southern Regional Aquaculture Center, SRAC Publication No. 0320, 13 pp. https://extension.rwfm.tamu.edu/wp-content/uploads/sites/9/2019/02/SRAC_0320.pdf

Sink, T., Vega, R., Abrego, D., and Butler, J. 2019. The status of red drum, *Sciaenops ocellatus*, as a commercially ready species for US marine aquaculture. Proceedings of World Aquaculture Society, New Orleans, Louisiana, March 7, 2019. Department of Wildlife and Fisheries Sciences. Texas A&M University. College Station, Texas, 77845 USA.

Skyler, R., Sagarese, J., Jeffery, I., and Smith, M.W. 2016. Review of Operating Model Parameters for SEDAR 49: Red Drum. SEDAR 49-AW-04. SEDAR, North Charleston, SC. 17 pp.

Southeast Data Assessment and Review (SEDAR). 2016. SEDAR 49 Gulf of Mexico datalimited species. 618 pp. Available: https://sedarweb.org/assessments/sedar-49/

Stunz, G.W., Minello, T.J. and Levin, P.S., 2002. Growth of newly settled red drum *Sciaenops ocellatus* in different estuarine habitat types. Marine Ecology Progress Series, 238, pp.227-236. doi:10.3354/meps238227

Texas Parks and Wildlife Department (TPWD). 2023. Red Drum (*Sciaenops ocellatus*). Available: https://tpwd.texas.gov/huntwild/wild/species/reddrum/

Tringali, M.D. and Lowerre-Barbieri, S.K., 2023. Reproductive resilience or sweepstakes recruitment? Assessing drivers of lifetime reproductive success in exploited marine fish. Fish and Fisheries, 24(6), pp.1048-1066. https://doi.org/10.1111/faf.12784

Vega, R.R., Chavez, C., Stolte, C.J. and Abrego, D., 2003. Marine fish distribution report, 1991–1999. Texas Parks and Wildlife Department, Data Management Series, 212.

Vega, R.R., Neill, W.H., Gold, J.R. and Ray, M.S. 2011. Enhancement of Texas Sciaenids (red drum and spotted seatrout). NOAA Technical Memorandum NMFS-F/SPO-113, pp.85-92.

Wilson, C.A. and Nieland, D.L., 1994. Reproductive biology of red drum, *Sciaenops ocellatus*, from the neritic waters of the northern Gulf of Mexico. Fishery Bulletin, 92(4), pp.841-850. https://spo.nmfs.noaa.gov/sites/default/files/pdf-content/1994/924/wilson1.pdf

3.2.2 Almaco Jack (Seriola rivoliana)

Genetic effects of culture scenarios for Almaco Jack in the Gulf were evaluated using the OMEGA model. Model methods and results are in Section 3.3.2. A summary of case study results is included at the end of this species profile in Section 3.2.2.6, *OMEGA case study to evaluate genetic risks of farm scenarios*.

Almaco Jack are a data-limited species in the Gulf. SEDAR 49 (2016) authors concluded that information is generally not available for Almaco Jack. The following information on range/description, behavior, and population structure is incomplete.

3.2.2.1 Range/Description

Almaco Jack, *Seriola rivoliana*, is a commercially and recreationally fished pelagic species found across the globe in tropical areas, including in: the western Atlantic Ocean, Gulf, Caribbean Sea, eastern Atlantic Ocean along west Africa and the Canary Islands, the Philippines, Australia, Hawaiian Islands, Peru, and Mexico (Smith Vaniz et al. 2015, Mendoza-Portillo et al. 2020).

In the Gulf, there is no information on stock structure for the Almaco Jack so it is managed as a single unit stock (SEDAR 2016). The most recent catch data were reported in 2014 with a total of 19,061 fish landed at a cumulative weight of 131,227 lb. (SEDAR 2016). The Gulf Fishery Management Council determined overfishing of Almaco Jack was occurring as of 2020 (https://gulfcouncil.org/species/jack-almaco/).

3.2.2.2 Biological Characteristics

The life history data for Almaco Jack are generally considered incomplete, and further research has been recommended to gather information on age, reproduction, and growth parameters (SEDAR 2016). *Seriola rivoliana* is a fast-growing species found in waters with temperatures above 22°C. Growth rates for this species increases as water temperatures rise, even past 30°C (Blanco et al. 2022). Smith-Vaniz et al. (2015) reported that Almaco Jack can grow up to 80 cm

fork length (FL), although individuals around 55 cm FL are more common. The Florida Fish and Wildlife Conservation Commission noted that along the Florida coast, *S. rivoliana* can reach up to 88 cm FL (GSMFC 2023).

Like other *Seriola* species, juveniles often associate with floating objects and algae such



Image from the Gulf of Mexico Fishery Management Council

as *Sargassum* (Bacheler et al. 2022), while adults tend to be more associated with benthic structures, residing at depths of 3 to 250 meters (Smith-Vaniz et al. 2015). Bacheler et al. (2022) observed that of the four *Seriola* species found along the southeastern U.S. coast, *S. rivoliana* has the least tendency to aggregate, and is often observed either solitarily or in small groups. However, they are sometimes seen in mixed groups with *S. dumerili* (Bacheler et al. 2022). Both species exhibit similar responses to environmental conditions, habitat preferences, schooling behavior, and body sizes (Bacheler et al. 2022), contributing to frequent misidentification between these species (Renshaw and Gold 2009). *S. rivoliana* is more abundant near high-relief hard-bottom substrates and is frequently found around artificial reef structures such as oil platforms (Garner et al. 2019).

Spawning for *S. rivoliana* occurs from April to November, with timing likely dependent on water temperature (Blanco 2022, UWI 2016, Sims 2019). Almaco Jack are pelagic spawners, and certain populations, such as those in Belize, form spawning groups. Males reach sexual maturity at approximately 22 months and females at 24 months (UWI 2016). Females can produce between 300,000 and 1 million eggs two to three times per week during a spawning season (Sims 2019).

3.2.2.3 Population Structure

There are no studies on the population genetic structure of Almaco Jack in the Gulf and they are currently managed as a single stock (SEDAR 2016). The only available study addressing genetic differentiation in this species was published by Mendozo-Portillo et al. (2020). This study examined population genetic structure across the Pacific and Atlantic Oceans, including the southern Gulf, using 25 variable mitochondrial cytochrome c oxidase sub-unit 1 sites and 3,678 nuclear single nucleotide polymorphism (SNP) loci. Their analyses identified three distinct genetic groups: the western Atlantic, central Pacific, and eastern Pacific. Additionally, the SNP loci identified a fourth group off Baja California Sur, Mexico, though this differentiation was not supported by the mitochondrial data.

Pairwise estimates of genetic differentiation using both mitochondrial and nuclear markers showed no significant differences among samples from the western Atlantic populations (Florida/Cuba vs. Veracruz-Tamaulipas/Tuxpan Veracruz/Veracruz vs. Yucatán) (Mendozo-Portillo et al. 2020). To better inform management decisions, further fine-scale genetic or genomic analyses are necessary across the U.S. Atlantic, Gulf coasts, and the broader Gulf range of *S. rivoliana*.

3.2.2.4 Aquaculture

Seriola rivoliana is considered a strong candidate for aquaculture development due to its fast growth, high-quality flesh, and high market value (Roo et al. 2014, Sicuro and Luzzana 2016, Viader-Guerrero et al. 2021). It also adapts well to commercial feeds and rearing conditions (Sicuro and Luzzana 2016). Aquaculture of Almaco Jack has been explored in several regions,

including Mexico, Japan, Ecuador, Spain (Canary Islands), and the U.S. (Blacio 2004, Roo et al. 2014, Sicuro and Luzzana 2016).

In the U.S., Almaco Jack aquaculture has primarily been developed in Hawaii, though some research has also been conducted in the Gulf, including a small offshore demonstration project off the coast of Florida (Verner-Jeffreys et al. 2006, Sicuro and Luzzana 2016). Aquaculture focused research began on this species in Hawaii in the mid-1990s, and through this work, volitional spawning was achieved using wild-collected broodfish (Laidley et al. 2004, Verner-Jeffreys et al. 2006). Further studies closed the species' life cycle by achieving maturation and spawning in hatchery-raised fish. Pilot-scale offshore cage production started in 2004, with fish reaching 1.8 kg in 8 months and 3 kg in 18 months (Laidley et al. 2004, Sims 2019). Commercial offshore production is now operational off Kona-Kailua, Hawaii (Blue Ocean Mariculture; https://bofish.com/).

Spawning techniques for Almaco Jack vary by region. In Hawaii, Mexico, and Ecuador, captive broodstock undergo natural volitional spawning in tanks (Blacio 2004, Verner-Jeffreys et al. 2006), while in other regions (e.g., Canary Islands), hormonal induction is used (Roo et al. 2014). In Ecuador, the spawning period lasts three months (Blacio 2004), but in Hawaii, photoperiod manipulation extends spawning year-round (Laidley et al. 2004).

Roo et al. (2014) noted that females in captivity for three years (weighing 4.08 ± 2.2 kg and measuring 57.19 ± 7.28 cm SL) remained sexually immature, while all males were capable of producing milt. Blacio (2004) observed that volitional spawning in Ecuador was temperature-dependent, occurring when water temperatures reached 26°C. One female weighing 20 kg produced approximately 12 million eggs in a season (Blacio 2004).

3.2.2.5 Considerations on genetic risk to wild conspecifics

There is limited biological information and no stock structure assessment for Almaco Jack in the Gulf. Further research is required to better understand the species' life history, reproduction, maturity, and growth parameters (SEDAR 2016). Additionally, studies on Almaco Jack abundance in the Gulf are necessary to assess its vulnerability to genetic diversity loss and fitness decline due to interactions with escaped cultured fish. These data gaps create significant uncertainty in evaluating the genetic risks posed by escapees. Based on available information and the current overfishing status in the Gulf, escaped fish may present a moderate-to-high genetic risk to wild populations.

To mitigate potential genetic risks from offshore aquaculture in the Gulf, broodstock should be regularly replenished from wild populations to maintain genetic diversity and minimize the loss of effective population size in the wild due to interbreeding with cultured fish. The likelihood of interactions between cultured and wild Almaco Jack may be lower for an offshore program in the Exclusive Economic Zone (EEZ) where most catch occurs along the continental shelf. However, an aquaculture site near the shelf would likely be in closer proximity to wild conspecifics, increasing the chances of interactions between escaped and wild fish.

3.2.2.6 OMEGA case study to evaluate genetic risks of farm scenarios

A case study was performed using the OMEGA model to quantify population dynamics of a hypothetical Almaco Jack farm program sited in the Gulf. The OMEGA model was used to simulate the population response of a wild population of Almaco Jack where varying levels of culture-origin fish have escaped from the farm system, resulting in a mixed cultured-wild population where some proportion of the population contains genetics of cultured fish.

Assuming an individual farm harvest production of 3,500 mt, two different production levels were modeled: the equivalent of three farms (hereafter 3-farm) with a total harvest production of 10,500 mt and the equivalent of five farms (hereafter 5-farm) with a total harvest production of 17,500 mt. The captive breeding program was assumed to use local, wild-origin fish and did not employ intentional selection for traits. Detailed modeling of Almaco Jack operations under a range of escape scenarios is presented in Section 3.3.2. Conclusions of OMEGA modeling in regard to potential for genetic risk are discussed in Section 3.3.4.2.

Almaco Jack is a data-limited species in the Gulf, and no stock assessment has been conducted for this species, and as such abundance of this species in the Gulf is unknown. The evaluation of Almaco Jack aquaculture relied on assumed levels of wild population abundance inferred from catch data for Greater Amberjack (Seriola dumerili) which was identified as an appropriate proxy species given similar life history characteristics and ecology. Almaco Jack are caught at a rate of about 10% of catch of Greater Amberjack, equating to a female spawning biomass of 338 to 750 mt. OMEGA results for both 3-farm and 5-farm production scenarios demonstrated a small loss in wild population fitness in the near term, but over 100 years, a cumulative effect occurs where the trait value shifts toward the culture optimum over time in the admixed population. This is also due to the increasing proportion of cultured fish in the spawning population over time, assuming escape rates continue at the assumed levels of episodic escape and leakage. As such, deleterious effects of fitness loss are more likely for Almaco Jack than for the other two candidate species studies for the Gulf. In regard to genetic diversity effects, OMEGA results suggest that the effective population size (ratio N_{eT}/N_{eW}) would likely be reduced under both production scenarios, and the effective size of the mixed population would be near or slightly below sustainable levels of Ne. However, deleterious Ryman-Laikre effects were only found to occur for a small proportion ($\sim 10\%$) of simulations using the most pessimistic assumptions for the 3-farm simulation, assuming a high level of episodic events. For the 5-farm simulation, Ryman-Laikre effects occur in approximately half of the simulations.

There is considerable uncertainty about this species and further studies are needed regarding stock abundance and population structure to predict the response of wild populations in the Gulf more accurately due to potential genetic effects from escapes.

3.2.2.7 References

Blacio, E., 2004. Outdoor tank culture of almaco jacks in Ecuador. *Global Aquaculture Advocate*, 7(7), pp.38-39.

Blanco V., Ohs C., Rhody N., and Hans R., Candidate Species for Florida Aquaculture: Almaco Jack, *Seriola rivoliana*. University of Florida, IFAS Extension. Available: https://doi.org/10.32473/edis-FA249-2022

Gulf States Marine Fisheries Commission (GSMFC), 2023. Almaco Jack. Available: https://gulfcouncil.org/species/jack-almaco/

Laidley, C.W., Shields, R.J. and Ostrowksi, A.O., 2004. Progress in amberjack culture at the Oceanic Institute in Hawaii. *Global Aquaculture Advocate*, 7, pp.42-43.

Mendoza-Portillo, V., Galván-Tirado, C., Portnoy, D.S., Valenzuela-Quiñonez, F., Domínguez-Domínguez, O., Durand, J.D., Pérez-Urbiola, J.C. and García-De León, F.J., 2020. Genetic diversity and structure of circumtropical almaco jack, *Seriola rivoliana*: tool for conservation and management. *Journal of Fish Biology*, 97(3), pp.882-894. https://doi.org/10.1111/jfb.14450

Roo, J., Fernández-Palacios, H., Hernández-Cruz, C.M., Mesa-Rodriguez, A., Schuchardt, D. and Izquierdo, M., 2014. First results of spawning and larval rearing of longfin yellowtail *Seriola rivoliana* as a fast-growing candidate for European marine finfish aquaculture diversification. *Aquaculture research*, 45(4), pp.689-700. https://doi.org/10.1111/are.12007

Sicuro, B. and Luzzana, U., 2016. The state of *Seriola* spp. other than yellowtail (*S. quinqueradiata*) farming in the world. *Reviews in Fisheries Science & Aquaculture*, 24(4), pp.314-325. https://doi.org/10.1080/23308249.2016.1187583

Sims, N., 2019. The Status of Almaco Jack, *Seriola rivoliana*, as a Commercially Ready Species for US Marine Aquaculture. Proceedings of World Aquaculture Society 2019, New Orleans, Louisiana.

Southeast Data Assessment and Review (SEDAR). 2016. SEDAR 49 Gulf of Mexico Datalimited Species. Available: https://sedarweb.org/assessments/sedar-49/

University of the West Indies (UWI). 2016. The Online Guide to the Animals of Trinidad and Tobago: *Seriola rivoliana*. Available: https://sta.uwi.edu/fst/lifesciences/sites/default/files/lifesciences/documents/ogatt/Seriola rivolia

na%20-%20Almaco%20Jack.pdf

Verner-Jeffreys, D.W., Nakamura, I. and Shields, R.J., 2006. Egg-associated microflora of Pacific threadfin, *Polydactylus sexfilis* and amberjack, *Seriola rivoliana*, eggs. Characterisation and properties. *Aquaculture*, 253(1-4), pp.184-196.https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aquaculture.2005.08.019

Viader-Guerrero, M., Guzmán-Villanueva, L.T., Spanopoulos-Zarco, M., Estrada-Godínez, J.A., Maldonado-García, D., Gracia-López, V., Omont, A. and Maldonado-García, M., 2021. Effects of temperature on hatching rate and early larval development of longfin yellowtail *Seriola rivoliana*. *Aquaculture Reports*, *21*, p.100843. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aqrep.2021.100843

3.2.3 Cobia (Rachycentron canadum)

Genetic effects of culture scenarios for Cobia in the Gulf were evaluated using the OMEGA model. Model methods and results are in Section 3.3.3. A summary of case study results is included at the end of this species profile in Section 3.2.3.6, *OMEGA case study to evaluate genetic risks of farm scenarios*.

3.2.3.1 Range/Description

Cobia (*Rachycentron canadum*) is a highly migratory marine finfish found in tropical and subtropical waters with a near-global distribution (Shaffer and Nakamura 1989). In the U.S., Cobia ranges along the Atlantic coast from Massachusetts to southern Florida and throughout the Gulf, extending from Key West, Florida, to Campeche, Mexico (Dawson 1971, Shaffer and Nakamura 1989). This species grows rapidly during its first two years, with individuals exceeding 2 kg within the first year (Franks et al. 1999). Cobia can be found in both offshore and nearshore environments and are known to be attracted to buoys, piers, and artificial structures (Biesiot et al. 1994, Franks et al. 1999, GSMFC 2019).

Cobia is an important species for recreational fisheries in the Gulf, with approximately 90% of catches attributed to recreational landings, primarily in Florida and Louisiana (Williams 2001). While Cobia is also landed in commercial fisheries, these catches are largely incidental (Williams 2001). Total



Image from NOAA Fisheries

catches (landed plus discards) in the Gulf have fluctuated between 1,700 and 3,000 metric tons from 2000 to 2018, and the modeled spawning stock biomass estimates varied between approximately 3,200 mt and 4,900 mt, with an average of 4,020 mt (SEDAR 2020). Cobia in the Atlantic and Gulf are managed as separate stocks. In the Gulf, they are managed federally under the Coastal Migratory Pelagic (CMP) Resources Fishery Management Plan by the Gulf and South Atlantic Fishery Management Councils which also includes King Mackerel and Spanish Mackerel (GSMFC 2019).

3.2.3.2 Biological Characteristics

Cobia have a lifespan of up to 15 years, and reach a weight of up to 68 kg (the largest recorded catch weight as of 2019). However, in the Gulf the maximum observed age is 11 years (GSMFC 2019). Sexual dimorphism in size has been noted, with females reaching an average fork length (FL) of 1,050 mm and a maximum age of 11 years, while males have an average FL of 952 mm and a maximum age of 9 years (Franks et al. 1999). Both sexes are believed to reach 50% sexual

maturity by age 2 and 100% maturity by age 3, at which point they are approximately 100 cm in length and weigh about 13.0 kg (SEDAR 2020). Growth rates are fastest in water temperatures exceeding 28°C (GSMFC 2019).

Cobia spawn in the Gulf from April to September and females are batch spawners with batch fecundity estimates ranging from 377,000 to 1,980,500 eggs (Biesiot et al. 1994). Mean relative fecundity is reported to be between 29.1 ± 4.8 and 53.1 ± 9.4 eggs/g ovary-free body weight (Brown-Peterson et al. 2000). Spawning intervals vary, with females in the north-central Gulf spawning every 5 days, and those in the western Gulf spawning once every 9 to 12 days (Brown-Peterson et al. 2000). Individual females may only spawn for a portion of the overall spawning season (Brown-Peterson et al. 2000). Spawning occurs both in nearshore regions and along the continental shelf 50 to 90 km offshore (Ditty and Shaw 1992, Brown-Peterson et al. 2000).

Cobia eggs hatch in approximately 24 hours at 29°C, with eggs and larvae typically found in the upper meter of the water column (Ditty and Shaw 1992). The pelagic larval phase lasts about 30 days, after which larvae transition to the juvenile stage at around 20 mm SL (Ditty and Shaw 1992). Juveniles are mainly found in inshore coastal areas such as beaches, river mouths, barrier islands, and bays (GSMFC 2019). Adults are commonly found in shallow coastal waters, but they are also known to associate with floating debris like *Sargassum* and artificial structures such as oil and gas platforms (Shaffer and Nakamura 1989, Ditty and Shaw 1992, Gallaway et al. 2021). They can be solitary or occur in small groups and are often seen in the presence of larger fish, sharks, and sea turtles (GSMFC 2019, Gallaway et al. 2021).

Cobia migrate to southern Florida in late fall and early winter, and return to the northern Gulf coast spawning and feeding grounds in the spring and summer. From March to October, they are commonly found in northwest Florida, Alabama, Mississippi, and southeast Louisiana (Biesiot et al. 1994, Franks et al. 1999). It is suggested that mixing between Atlantic and Gulf Cobia may occur in the Florida Keys during the winter (Williams 2001). This is supported by tagging studies that show 1% of tagged fish from the Atlantic and Gulf being recaptured in the other region (Perkinson and Denson 2012).

3.2.3.3 Population Structure

The population structure of Cobia (*Rachycentron canadum*) in the Gulf and the Atlantic is complex, with evidence suggesting genetic structure between populations near the state border between Florida and Georgia (Perkinson et al. 2019, SEDAR 2020). In a study combining tagging and genetic analyses, Perkinson et al. (2019) identified two distinct stocks along the U.S. coastline using 10 microsatellite loci. One stock extended from Texas to Hobe Sound, Florida, on the east coast, while the second stock ranged from Savannah, Georgia, to the Chesapeake Bay, Virginia. The transition between these two stocks was believed to occur between Cape Canaveral and northern Georgia, although fine-scale structure within this zone has yet to be fully resolved (Perkinson et al. 2019).

Within the northern Atlantic stock, Darden et al. (2014) found low but significant genetic differentiation between inshore and offshore populations. Cobia collected offshore of South Carolina and North Carolina were genetically homogenous, while those from inshore areas in South Carolina and Virginia were distinct from each other and from the offshore group. The factors driving this genetic structure are unclear, but may be linked to migratory behaviors and site fidelity to specific spawning aggregations (Darden et al. 2014). More research is necessary to better understand these connectivity patterns.

Further investigation is also needed to clarify the migration routes of the population near the Georgia-Florida boundary and the segment that migrates south along Florida's eastern coast into the Gulf (GSMFC 2019). High-resolution genetic or genomic studies across the Cobia's Gulf range would provide valuable insights into the genetic risks posed by potential aquaculture escapes.

3.2.3.4 Aquaculture

Cobia has attracted interest for aquaculture due to its ability to spawn in tank settings with high fecundity, adapt to tank and net pen environments, grow rapidly under culture conditions, and accept commercial feed (Holt et al. 2007, Benetti et al. 2021). However, these same traits have posed challenges for the expansion of commercial Cobia aquaculture. The species requires high-energy, high-protein diets to maintain the rapid growth that makes it a commercially viable species. Commercial culture has operated for Cobia in many regions around the world including Taiwan, China, Vietnam, Belize, Mexico, Bahamas, Philippines, and Panama and has been explored in the U.S. (FAO 2009). However, growth in commercial aquaculture of this species slowed in 2012-2013. Benetti et al. (2021) attribute this decline to challenges with culturing protocols, difficulties in meeting Cobia's specific environmental and nutritional needs, and the challenges of maintaining broodstock on a commercial scale.

Cobia can be induced to spawn volitionally in tanks through photothermal manipulation, which mimics wild spawning conditions or through hormonal methods (Holt et al. 2007). Larval and early juvenile stages are typically reared in tanks or onshore ponds before being transferred to offshore cages (Liao et al. 2004, Weirich et al. 2004). Both nearshore and offshore cages are used in global grow-out production, but stocking densities must be carefully managed, and optimal water conditions (clean water, high flow rates, favorable temperatures) are essential to reduce grow-out times and minimize disease outbreaks (FAO 2009, Wu et al. 2020). Even under optimum conditions growth in Cobia is variable. Benetti et al. (2010) reported that growth varied between 3.5 and 6 kg at two sites over similar time scales. A review by Liao et al. (2004) also reports similar growth rates with harvest weights of 6–10 kg after 1 to 1.5 years. However, growth rates also vary significantly between individuals, and vary by culturing conditions with faster growth observed at lower stocking densities and higher temperatures. Despite its potential, Cobia's high nutritional and environmental demands drive up production costs (Benetti et al. 2021).

Although Cobia holds promise for aquaculture, the high production costs and the need to balance growth rates with nutritional and infrastructure requirements present challenges. As of 2019, Panama was the only commercial-scale producer of Cobia in the Americas (Benetti et al. 2021). In that program, Cobia spawn year-round, and a family-based breeding program has been implemented to improve the quality of offspring. Genotypic analyses have also been implemented to improve selection on aquaculture traits such as growth, fillet yield, and feed conversion ratios (Benetti et al. 2021). Survival in pens is not known but given requirements and disease susceptibility, it is assumed mortality in cages is higher than other species.

3.2.3.5 Considerations on genetic risk to wild conspecifics

The relatively early maturity of Cobia (50% reaching maturity by age 2) suggests that some fish in aquaculture cages may spawn before harvest, particularly males, which tend to mature earlier (Williams 2001). However, since many aquaculture operations harvest fish within a year, the number of reproductively mature fish in cages is likely to be small. The species' distribution, which includes both inshore and offshore areas, increases the likelihood that escaped Cobia may encounter wild conspecifics. Additionally, Cobia's known tendency to aggregate around artificial structures, such as net pens, may increase this encounter risk. However, this aggregation behavior might provide an opportunity to recover escaped fish following a cage failure.

The absence of defined population structure in the Gulf and the relatively large size of the Cobia stock in this region could help buffer against genetic impacts such as reduced fitness and loss of genetic diversity from escaped cultured fish. Based on available data, the genetic risk posed to wild populations by escaped cultured *R. canadum* is likely low to moderate.

To further mitigate these risks, operations could be sited away from known spawning aggregation areas to reduce the potential for encounters between cultured and wild fish. In addition, maximizing genetic diversity in aquaculture breeding programs and selecting broodstock from regions within the Gulf could further minimize genetic impacts from escapes.

3.2.3.6 OMEGA case study to evaluate genetic risks of farm scenarios

A case study was performed using the OMEGA model to quantify population dynamics of a hypothetical Cobia farm program sited in the Gulf. The OMEGA model was used to simulate the population response of a wild population of Cobia where varying levels of culture-origin fish have escaped from the farm system, resulting in a mixed cultured-wild population where some proportion of the population contains genetics of cultured fish.

Assuming an individual farm harvest production of 3,500 mt, two different production levels were modeled: the equivalent of three farms (hereafter 3-farm) with a total harvest production of 10,500 mt and the equivalent of five farms (hereafter 5-farm) with a total harvest production of 17,500 mt. The captive breeding program was assumed to use local, wild-origin fish and did not employ intentional selection for traits. Detailed modeling of Cobia farm systems under a range of escape scenarios is presented in Section 3.3.3. Conclusions of OMEGA modeling in regard to potential for genetic risk are discussed in Section 3.3.4.3.

The evaluation of Cobia aquaculture relied on an estimate of wild population abundance using the AgeNe model, which estimated adult abundance at about 1.02 million fish. The model results for both 3-farm and 5-farm production scenarios demonstrated a negligible loss in wild population fitness assuming high rate of episodic escape (25% likelihood of loss of one cage in any given year) and an assumed escape rate from program leakage of 0.3% per year. In regard to genetic diversity effects, OMEGA results suggest a low potential for deleterious effects of low N_e . Deleterious genetic diversity loss or Ryman-Laikre effects were not detected in any of the simulations.

To reduce model uncertainty, a stock assessment and genetic study of the wild population are needed to inform natural population dynamics in OMEGA scenarios.

3.2.3.7 References

Benetti, D.D., O'Hanlon, B., Rivera, J.A., Welch, A.W., Maxey, C. and Orhun, M.R., 2010. Growth rates of cobia (*Rachycentron canadum*) cultured in open ocean submerged cages in the Caribbean. *Aquaculture*, 302(3-4), pp.195-201. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aquaculture.2010.02.021

Benetti, D.D., Suarez, J., Camperio, J., Hoenig, R.H., Tudela, C.E., Daugherty, Z., McGuigan, C.J., Mathur, S., Anchieta, L., Buchalla, Y. and Alarcón, J., 2021. A review on cobia, *Rachycentron canadum*, aquaculture. *Journal of the World Aquaculture Society*, *52*(3), pp.691-709. https://doi.org/10.1111/jwas.12810

Biesiot, P.M., Caylor, R.E. and Franks, J.S., 1994. Biochemical and histological changes during ovarian development of cobia, *Rachycentron canadum*, from the northern Gulf of Mexico. *Fishery Bulletin*, *92*(4), p.686. https://aquila.usm.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=7739&context=fac_pubs

Brown-Peterson, N.J., Overstreet, R.M., Lotz, J.M., Franks, J.S. and Burns, K.M., 2000. Reproductive biology of cobia, *Rachycentron canadum*, from coastal waters of the southern United States. *Fishery Bulletin*, *99*, p.15-28. https://aquila.usm.edu/fac_pubs/3992

Darden, T.L., Walker, M.J., Brenkert, K., Yost, J.R. and Denson, M.R., 2014. Population genetics of Cobia (*Rachycentron canadum*): implications for fishery management along the coast of the southeastern United States. *Fishery Bulletin 112(1)*, p. 24-35. http://hdl.handle.net/1834/30398

Dawson, C.E., 1971. Occurrence and description of prejuvenile and early juvenile Gulf of Mexico cobia, *Rachycentron canadum*. *Copeia*, pp.65-71. https://doi.org/10.2307/1441599

Ditty, J.G. and Shaw, R.F., 1992. Larval development, distribution, and ecology of cobia *Rachycentron canadum. Fishery Bulletin, 90*, p.668-677.

FAO. 2009. *Rachycentron canadum*. In Cultured aquatic species fact sheets. Text by Kaiser, J.B. & Holt, J.G. Edited and compiled by Valerio Crespi and Michael New. CD-ROM (multilingual) https://www.fao.org/fishery/docs/CDrom/aquaculture/I1129m/file/en/en_cobia.htm

Franks, J.S., Warren, J.R. and Buchanan, M.V., 1999. Age and growth of cobia, *Rachycentron canadum*, from the northeastern Gulf of Mexico. *Fishery Bulletin*, 97(3), p.459. https://aquila.usm.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=5666&context=fac_pubs

Gallaway, B.J., Raborn, S.W., McCain, K.A., Beyea, R.T., Dufault, S., Heyman, W., Putman, N.F. and Egerton, J., 2021. Absolute abundance estimates for red snapper, greater amberjack, and other federally managed fish on offshore petroleum platforms in the Gulf of Mexico. *North American Journal of Fisheries Management*, *41*(6), pp.1665-1690. https://doi.org/10.1002/nafm.10678

Gulf States Marine Fisheries Commission (GSMFC), 2019. Management Profile for Gulf of Mexico Cobia. By the Cobia Technical Task Force. Publication Number 287. 182 pp. https://www.gsmfc.org/publications/GSMFC%20Number%20287.pdf

Holt, G.J., Faulk, C.K. and Schwarz, M.H., 2007. A review of the larviculture of cobia *Rachycentron canadum*, a warm water marine fish. *Aquaculture*, *268*(1-4), pp.181-187. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aquaculture.2007.04.039

Liao, I.C., Huang, T.S., Tsai, W.S., Hsueh, C.M., Chang, S.L. and Leaño, E.M., 2004. Cobia culture in Taiwan: current status and problems. *Aquaculture*, 237(1-4), pp.155-165. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aquaculture.2004.03.007

Perkinson, M. and Denson, M., 2012. Evaluation of cobia movements and distribution using tagging data from the Gulf of Mexico and South Atlantic coast of the United States. Southeast Data, Assessment, and Review, SEDAR28-DW05, North Charleston, South Carolina, pp.1-18. https://sedarweb.org/documents/s28dw05-evaluation-of-cobia-movement-and-distribution-using-tagging-data-from-the-gulf-of-mexico-and-south-atlantic-coast-of-the-united-states/

Perkinson, M., Darden, T., Jamison, M., Walker, M.J., Denson, M.R., Franks, J., Hendon, R., Musick, S. and Orbesen, E.S., 2019. Evaluation of the stock structure of cobia (*Rachycentron canadum*) in the southeastern United States by using dart-tag and genetics data. *Fishery Bulletin*, *117*(3), p.220. 10.7755/FB.117.3.9

Shaffer, R. V. & Nakamura, E. L. (1989). Synopsis of biological data on the cobia *Rachycentron canadum* (Pisces: Rachycentridae). FAO Fisheries Synopsis. 153. U.S. Department of Commerce, *NOAA technical Report, NMFS 82*,32 p. http://hdl.handle.net/1834/20527

Southeast Data Assessment and Review (SEDAR), 2020. SEDAR 28 – Gulf of Mexico Cobia Update Assessment Report. SEDAR, NOAA Fisheries - Southeast Fisheries Science Center. 147 pp. https://sedarweb.org/documents/sedar-28-stock-assessment-report-gulf-of-mexico-cobia/ Weirich, C.R., Smith, T.I., Denson, M.R., Stokes, A.D. and Jenkins, W.E., 2004. Pond culture of larval and juvenile cobia, *Rachycentron canadum*, in the Southeastern United States: initial observations. *Journal of Applied Aquaculture*, *16*(1-2), p.27-44. https://doi.org/10.1300/J028v16n01_02

Williams, E. H. 2001. Assessment of cobia, *Rachycentron canadum*, in the waters of the U.S. Gulf of Mexico. NOAA Technical Memorandum NMFS-SEFSC-469, 54 p. http://hdl.handle.net/1834/19960

Wu, Y.L., Lee, M.A., Chen, L.C., Chan, J.W. and Lan, K.W., 2020. Evaluating a suitable aquaculture site selection model for Cobia (*Rachycentron canadum*) during extreme events in the inner bay of the Penghu Islands, Taiwan. *Remote Sensing*, *12*(17), p.2689. https://doi.org/10.3390/rs12172689

3.2.4 Greater Amberjack (Seriola dumerili)

3.2.4.1 Range/Description

The Greater Amberjack, *Seriola dumerili*, is a reef-associated species with a global distribution in subtropical and temperate waters (Manooch and Potts 1997, Main et al. 2019). These fish are found from the coastal pelagic zone to deep reef drop-offs, ranging from the surface to depths of up to 355 meters (Gallaway et al. 2021, and references therein). In the United States, *S. dumerili* inhabits waters from North Carolina to the Gulf. The South Atlantic Fishery Management Council divides Greater Amberjack into two management regions: Atlantic and Gulf, with a boundary between the two stocks running through the Dry Tortugas and the Florida Keys to the coast of Florida (SEDAR 2014).

Greater Amberjack are important to both recreational and commercial fisheries in the Gulf (Thompson et al. 1999). However, fishing pressure has led to declining estimates of total and spawning stock biomasses of *S. dumerili* since the 1950s. In 1989, Greater Amberjack, along with Almaco Jack, Lesser Amberjack, and Banded Rudderfish, were added to the Gulf Reef Fish Fishery Management Plan (SEDAR 2020). The most recent stock assessment estimates (2018) indicate a total biomass of 4,850 mt and an abundance of 1.385 million fish, with a spawning stock biomass of 2,432 mt, which are among the lowest estimates on record. Average recruitment from 2009 to 2018 was also the lowest since the dataset began in 1970 (SEDAR 2020). Based on the conclusions from the recent stock assessment, the Gulf Greater Amberjack stock remains overfished and is undergoing overfishing (SEDAR 2020).

Interestingly, a recent study found that a significant number of Greater Amberjack are associated with offshore oil platforms in the Gulf which act as aggregation structures for various fish species (Gallaway et al. 2021, and references therein). The abundance of Greater Amberjack varied by platform depth, with fish found at platforms between 30 and 300 meters deep. The majority of these fish were located in the Louisiana state management zone where deep platforms are common (Gallaway et al. 2021). The number of *S. dumerili* associated with these platforms potentially constituted up to 45% of the known stock, with approximately 336,210 fish



Image from NOAA Fisheries

(age 2+ years) identified around the platforms in 2017, and 313,602 fish (age 2+ years) in 2018; the decrease in 2018 was due to the removal of 89 platforms (Gallaway et al. 2021). It is uncertain whether these fish are accounted for in current stock models and it was recommended in the most recent stock assessment that these fish be incorporated into future models (SEDAR 2020). If they are not currently accounted for, then the abundance of *S. dumerili* may be considerably greater than current estimates.

3.2.4.2 Biological Characteristics

Greater Amberjack exhibits rapid growth, and reach maturation between 2-3 years. They also have high market value for fillet products (Nakada 2008, Main et al. 2019, Zupa et al. 2017). The maximum lifespan of this species was estimated to be 15 years (Murie and Parkyn 2008), and reach a maximum weight at 81 kg (SEDAR 2014). Females grow slightly larger than males, reaching a maximum length of 1,940 mm FL, compared to a maximum length of 1,814 mm for males (SEDAR 2014). This sexual dimorphism results in size-specific sex ratios. (Harris et al. 2007).

In the Gulf, female fish reach 50% sexual maturity at around 900 mm FL. By age class, 4.2% of female amberjack are sexually mature by age 2, 8.6% by age 3, 85.7% by age 4, and 100% by age 6 and older (Murie and Parkyn 2008). There are also data to suggest that a small number of 1-year-old fish can become sexually mature (Murie and Parkyn 2008). Generally, the age and size at maturity for Gulf fish are older and larger than those for female *S. dumerili* in the South Atlantic (SEDAR 2014) where 50% maturity is attained between 719- and 745-mm FL (Harris et al. 2007).

Greater Amberjack are broadcast batch spawners with an annual fecundity of between 18 and 59 million eggs which may be spread out over as many as 14 spawning events during a season (Harris et al. 2007, SEDAR 2014). Spawning is believed to occur offshore and at two known spawning locations: 1) off the Louisiana coast (for the Gulf stock) and 2) off the Florida Keys (for the Atlantic stock) (Hargrove et al. 2018). The spawning season extends from March to May, although peak spawning periods may vary between these sites (Gulf) (Wells and Rooker 2004, Murie and Parkyn 2008, SEDAR 2014). Spawning behaviors vary in this species, with some individuals migrating to spawning aggregations, while others spawn within their smaller home range (Gallaway et al. 2021).

Following spawning, eggs hatch in approximately 35 hours at water temperatures between 23.1 and 23.7°C (Masuma et al. 1990). While not well characterized, the pelagic larval duration is estimated to last 30 days (Hasegawa et al. 2020). Juveniles between 3 and 210mm SL are found in association with *Sargassum* drifting offshore. When juveniles are between 5 and 6 months of age, or between 200 and 300mm TL, they start to transition from the *Sargassum* to demersal habitats such as reefs and rocky areas (Wells and Rooker 2004, Harris et al. 2007). Subadults become associated with various structures at sizes greater than 400 mm SL (Manooch and Potts 1997, Wells and Rooker 2004, SEDAR 2014). Wells and Rooker (2004) found a greater abundance of *S. dumerili* offshore compared to inshore areas.

Based on tagging studies, Greater Amberjack generally exhibit limited dispersal, although individual fish are capable of moving over 1,000 km. McClellan and Cummings (1997) found that out of 569 recaptured tagged fish in the Gulf, 54% were taken within 46.3 km of the release site, and 92.7% were taken within 185.2 km (or 100 nautical miles). Additionally, 31% of the Gulf fish were recaptured within 90 days, with the time at liberty extending up to 6 years (McClellan and Cummings 1997). This study also detected low levels of movement from the Atlantic to the Gulf (1.3% out the tagged fish in the Atlantic) and from the Gulf to the Atlantic (1.6% of the tagged fish). Murie et al. (2011) found that recaptured tagged *S. dumerili* (n=169) moved an average of 69.54 km with a median distance of 8.0 km. While most fish stayed within a smaller range, a few dispersed over much longer distances, for example, up to 1,500.6 km (Murie et al. 2011).

3.2.4.3 Population Structure

Several population genetic studies on Greater Amberjack in the Gulf have raised more questions than answers regarding the connectivity between the Gulf and Atlantic stocks and among locations within the Gulf. Gold and Richardson (1998) used mitochondrial restriction sites to examine Greater Amberjack from 11 locations in the Gulf and the U.S. South Atlantic coast. They found low but significant heterogeneity when comparing pooled samples from the Florida Keys and South Atlantic to those from the Gulf. However, they did not detect significant spatial haplotype patterns among locations in the northern Gulf.

Murie et al. (2011) found low but significant overall differentiation among *S. dumerili* populations in the Gulf using 15 microsatellite markers. They observed significant but low levels of genetic structure between reported spawning populations in the northwest Gulf (off Louisiana) and the Florida Keys. The authors suggested that while their results indicate a low degree of differentiation within the Gulf and between the Gulf and Atlantic, the data do not strongly support independent demographic populations in the Gulf and Florida Keys. They also noted that traditional population genetic approaches may have limitations in estimating connectivity among these populations.

Crandall et al. (2013) used a non-genetic approach and detected significant differences in otolith shape between age-3 fish in Louisiana and Florida. While they suggested some differentiation between these locations, their overall analysis supported the existence of one stock within the Gulf. More recently, Hargrove et al. (2018) examined connectivity among populations in the Gulf and Florida Keys using 11 microsatellite markers. They found very low but significant levels of genetic differentiation, with pairwise FsT estimates ranging from 0.002 (between fish sampled in Louisiana and spawning fish in the Florida Keys, Atlantic) to 0.016 (between spawning fish in Louisiana and western Florida). Like Murie et al. (2011), Hargrove et al. (2018) concluded that genetic data did not support independent demographic populations between the Gulf and Florida Keys, nor did it support broad panmixia. Instead, the results suggested modest levels of genetic exchange (few individuals per generation), consistent with tagging data.

Studies utilizing a larger number of markers, such as SNPs or genomic data, might better resolve connectivity patterns between the Gulf and Atlantic stocks and among regions in the Gulf. A 2024 study by Katirtzoglou et al. using three types of genetic markers (mitochondrial control region sequences, microsatellites [n=10], and SNPs [n=1051]) identified three genetically distinct groups (one in the Mediterranean and two in the Atlantic) not detected in earlier studies. A similar approach may effectively resolve populations along the U.S. Gulf and Southeast Atlantic coasts.

3.2.4.4 Aquaculture

Commercial aquaculture of *S. dumerili* is well-established in Japan, where it, along with *S. quinqueradiata*, represents a significant portion of finfish aquaculture (Nakada 2008). The species is also widely cultured in the Mediterranean (Sicuro and Luzzana 2016) and is being considered for further aquaculture expansion across Europe (<u>https://www.diversifyfish.eu</u>). However, in the United States, there is currently no active research or commercial production of Greater Amberjack (Main et al. 2019).

Greater Amberjack is regarded as a promising candidate for aquaculture due to its fast growth rate, high survival during grow-out, efficient feed conversion, high-quality flesh, and established market demand (FAO 2016, Main et al. 2019). However, aquaculture of this species poses significant challenges compared to other *Seriola* species, primarily due to inconsistent reproduction and the unreliable or low availability of juveniles for grow-out (Sarih et al. 2018, Fakriadis et al. 2020). Even in regions where Greater Amberjack aquaculture is more established, such as Japan and the Mediterranean, closed life-cycle fingerling production is still limited and not yet widely practiced on a commercial scale (Hamasaki et al. 2009; FAO 2016). Instead, operations often rely on capture-based aquaculture, where wild-caught juveniles are raised to harvest size. Efforts continue to improve culture-based reproduction to reduce reliance on wild populations (Hamasaki et al. 2009; FAO 2016).

Hormonal treatments are frequently employed to induce spawning in *S. dumerili* (Zupa et al. 2017), although some locations have reported success with volitional spawning in broodstock fish. Spontaneous spawning has been observed in Japan (Kawabe et al. 1998) and the Canary Islands (Jerez et al. 2006), but not yet in the Mediterranean region (Sarih et al. 2018). A study by Fakriadis et al. (2020) in the Mediterranean found that females reared in sea cages exhibited a higher potential for reproductive success than those reared in tanks, where fertilization success was nearly 0%. Males reared under both conditions showed reduced sperm production compared to wild males, but tank rearing did not further negatively affect sperm quality parameters compared to sea cage rearing (Fakriadis et al. 2020).

Grow-out durations for *S. dumerili* vary depending on the desired market size and the water temperature where the fish are cultured. In Japan, *S. dumerili* reach 6.0 kg in 2.5 years, while in the Mediterranean, they reach 1 kg after 1 year, 3 kg after 2 years, and 6 kg after 3 years (FAO 2016).

3.2.4.5 Considerations on genetic risk to wild conspecifics

When evaluating the genetic risk posed by cultured *S. dumerili* escapes on wild populations, several critical considerations must be addressed, including the depressed size of the stock in the Gulf and the species' tendency to aggregate around structures. The size and health of the wild population are essential components to assessing the risk from aquaculture escapes. The Gulf stock is currently considered overfished and undergoing overfishing, with its abundance and spawning stock biomass low relative to other species.

If current stock estimates are accurate, the genetic diversity of this stock may already be reduced, thereby decreasing the natural population's capacity to withstand or buffer further losses of genetic fitness and diversity through the introgression of cultured fish. However, there is a degree of uncertainty in these stock assessment estimates due to the large numbers of Greater Amberjack estimated to occur around Gulf oil platforms and whether these fish have been accounted for in current stock models. If stock assessments have underestimated the population size by not including these platform-associated fish, the next stock assessment may estimate a larger Gulf stock, which could potentially better withstand a greater level of introgression from cultured fish.

The tendency of *S. dumerili* to aggregate around structures increases the likelihood of wild fish encountering escaped cultured fish, as pen cages may act as additional aggregation sites for wild populations. Importantly, the tendency of larger fish to aggregate around structures could lead to escaped fish staying in close proximity to the net pens. This behavior might provide an opportunity for the recapture of escaped fish, provided they can be distinguished from wild individuals.

Given the age and sizes at which this species reaches sexual maturity, it is likely that some fish will be sexually mature prior to harvest. If volitional spawning occurs in net pens, gametes and larvae could be transported away from offshore cages in association with drifting *Sargassum* mats, which would provide another habitat to potentially mix with wild larval *S. dumerili*.

Another important consideration is the pattern of connectivity among stocks (Gulf and Atlantic) and within the Gulf, where some questions remain. Gene flow between the Gulf and the Atlantic may provide a mechanism for restoring genetic diversity and offer additional buffering capacity against detrimental genetic impacts from escaped cultured fish. However, if dispersal between stocks is occurring at rates of only a few individuals per generation, this mechanism may not operate on a timescale relevant for mitigating impacts from aquaculture escapes. On a regional level, if future studies resolve and identify spatially-based genetic structure in the Gulf, individual populations may be more susceptible to losses of local adaptation and genetic diversity from aquaculture escapes.

While uncertainties remain regarding stock abundance and population structure, the available information suggests a high genetic risk to wild populations from escaped cultured *S. dumerili*. Using wild-caught broodstock from the Gulf, ideally collected near planned offshore operations,

may help reduce potential impacts. Maintaining high genetic diversity in hatchery-produced juveniles will also be particularly important. Controlling reproduction in captivity is key to preventing hatchery gametes and larvae from entering the natural population. Additionally, developing approaches to confer sterility in hatchery-produced fish would mitigate genetic risks to natural populations.

3.2.4.6 References

Crandall, C.A., D.C. Parkyn and D.J. Murie. 2013. Regional stock structure of greater amberjack in the southeastern United States using otolith shape analysis. SEDAR33-DW25. SEDAR, North Charleston, SC. 32 pp. https://sedarweb.org/documents/s33dw25-regional-stock-structure-of-greater-amberjack-in-the-southeastern-united-states-using-otolith-shape-analysis/

Fakriadis, I., Sigelaki, I., Papadaki, M., Papandroulakis, N., Raftopoulos, A., Tsakoniti, K. and Mylonas, C.C., 2020. Control of reproduction of greater amberjack *Seriola dumerili* reared in aquaculture facilities. *Aquaculture*, *519*, p.734880. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aquaculture.2019.734880

FAO Fisheries and Aquaculture Department (FAO), 2016. Cultured Aquatic Species Information Programme. *Seriola dumerili*. http://hdl.handle.net/10261/313101

Gallaway, B.J., Raborn, S.W., McCain, K.A., Beyea, R.T., Dufault, S., Heyman, W., Putman, N.F. and Egerton, J., 2021. Absolute abundance estimates for red snapper, greater amberjack, and other federally managed fish on offshore petroleum platforms in the Gulf of Mexico. *North American Journal of Fisheries Management*, *41*(6), pp.1665-1690. https://doi.org/10.1002/nafm.10678

Gold, J.R., and Richardson, L.R., 1998. Population structure in greater amberjack, *Seriola dumerili*, from the Gulf of Mexico and western Atlantic Ocean. *Fish. Bull.*, *96*, pp.767-778.

Hamasaki, K., Tsuruoka, K., Teruya, K., Hashimoto, H., Hamada, K., Hotta, T. and Mushiake, K., 2009. Feeding habits of hatchery-reared larvae of greater amberjack *Seriola dumerili*. *Aquaculture*, *288*(3-4), pp.216-225. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aquaculture.2008.11.032

Hargrove, J.S., Murie, D.J., Parkyn, D.C., Saarinen, E.V. and Austin, J.D., 2018. Mixing rates in weakly differentiated stocks of greater amberjack (*Seriola dumerili*) in the Gulf of Mexico. *Genetica*, *146*, pp.393-402. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10709-018-0031-1

Harris, P.J., Wyanski, D.M., White, D.B., Mikell, P.P. and Eyo, P.B., 2007. Age, growth, and reproduction of greater amberjack off the southeastern US Atlantic coast. *Transactions of the American Fisheries Society*, *136*(6), pp.1534-1545. https://doi.org/10.1577/T06-113.1

Hasegawa, T., Lu, C.P., Hsiao, S.T., Uchino, T., Yeh, H.M., Chiang, W.C., Chen, J.R., Sassa, C., Komeyama, K., Kawabe, R. and Sakamoto, T., 2020. Distribution and genetic variability of young-of-the-year greater amberjack (*Seriola dumerili*) in the East China Sea. *Environmental Biology of Fishes*, *103*, pp.833-846. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10641-020-00985-6

Jerez, S., Samper, M., Santamaría, F.J., Villamandos, J.E., Cejas, J.R. and Felipe, B.C., 2006. Natural spawning of greater amberjack (*Seriola dumerili*) kept in captivity in the Canary Islands. *Aquaculture*, *252*(2-4), pp.199-207. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aquaculture.2005.06.031

Katirtzoglou, A., Tsaparis, D., Kolios, E., Magoulas, A., Mylonas, C.C., Fakriadis, I., Manousaki, T. and Tsigenopoulos, C.S., 2024. Population genomic analysis of the greater amberjack (*Seriola dumerili*) in the Mediterranean and the Northeast Atlantic, based on SNPs, microsatellites, and mitochondrial DNA sequences. *Frontiers in Fish Science*, *2*, p.1356313. https://doi.org/10.3389/frish.2024.1356313

Kawable, K., Kimura, J., Ando, K., and Kakiuchi, K.,1998. Natural spawning from 2-year-old reared amberjack, *Seriola dumerili* in Chichijima Ogasawara Islands, southern Japan. *Aquaculture Science*, *46*(1), pp.31-36. Abstract in English. https://www.jstage.jst.go.jp/article/aquaculturesci1953/46/1/46_1_31/_pdf

Main, K., Resley, M., Rhody, N., Sims, N., Stubblefield, J., Constatinos, C.M., Zohar, Y., 2019. The Status of Greater Amberjack, *Seriola dumerili*, as an Experimental Species for US Marine Aquaculture. Paper presented at Aquaculture America, New Orleans, LA.

Manooch III, C.S. and Potts, J.C., 1997. Age, growth, and mortality of greater amberjack, *Seriola dumerili*, from the US Gulf of Mexico headboat fishery. *Bulletin of Marine Science*, *61*(3), pp.671-683. https://www.ingentaconnect.com/contentone/umrsmas/bullmar/1997/00000061/0000003/art000 12#

Masuma, S., Kanematu, M. and Teruya, K., 1990. Embryonic and morphological development of larvae and juveniles of the amberjack, *Seriola dumerili. Japanese Journal of Ichthyology*, *37*(2), pp.164-169. https://www.jstage.jst.go.jp/article/jji1950/37/2/37_2_164/_pdf (abstract in English)

McClellan, D.B., and N.J. Cummings. 1997. Preliminary analysis of tag and recapture data of the greater amberjack, *Seriola dumerili*, in the southeastern United States. *Proc. 49th Annual Gulf and Carib. Fish. Inst.*, Christ Church, Barbados. November 1996. 49, pp.25-45. https://sedarweb.org/documents/s9rd03-preliminary-analysis-of-tag-and-recapture-data-of-the-greater-amberjack-seriola-dumerili-in-the-southeastern-united-states/

Murie, D.J. and D.C. Parkyn. 2008. Age, Growth and Sex Maturity of Greater Amberjack (*Seriola dumerili*) in the Gulf of Mexico. SEDAR33-RD13. SEDAR, North Charleston, SC. 41 pp. https://sedarweb.org/documents/s33rd13-age-growth-and-sex-maturity-of-greater-amberjack-seriola-dumerili-in-the-gulf-of-mexico/

Murie, D.J., Parkyn, D.C., and Austin, J., 2011. Seasonal movement and mixing rates of greater amberjack in the Gulf of Mexico and assessment of exchange with the South Atlantic spawning stock. SEDAR-33-DW12. SEDAR, North Charleston, SC. 46 pp. https://sedarweb.org/documents/s33dw12-seasonal-movement-and-mixing-rates-of-greater-amberjack-in-the-gulf-of-mexico-and-assessment-of-exchange-with-the-south-atlantic-spawning-stock/ Nakada, M. 2008. Capture-based aquaculture of yellowtail. In A. Lovatelli; P.F. Holthus (eds). Capture-based aquaculture. Global overview. FAO Fisheries Technical Paper. No. 508. Rome, FAO. pp. 199–215.

Sarih, S., Djellata, A., La Barbera, A., Fernández-Palacios Vallejo, H., Roo, J., Izquierdo, M. and Fernández-Palacios, H., 2018. High-quality spontaneous spawning in greater amberjack (*Seriola dumerili*, Risso 1810) and its comparison with GnRHa implants or injections. *Aquaculture Research*, 49(10), pp.3442-3450. https://doi.org/10.1111/are.13808

SEDAR (Southeast Data, Assessment, and Review), 2014. SEDAR 33: Gulf of Mexico Greater Amberjack stock assessment report. South Atlantic Fishery Management Council, North Charleston. 499 pp. https://sedarweb.org/documents/sedar-33-stock-assessment-report-gulf-ofmexico-greater-amberjack/

SEDAR (Southeast Data, Assessment, and Review), 2020. SEDAR 70: Gulf of Mexico Greater Amberjack stock assessment report. South Atlantic Fishery Management Council, North Charleston. 189 pp. https://sedarweb.org/documents/sedar-70-gulf-of-mexico-greater-amberjackfinal-stock-assessment-report/

Sicuro, B. and Luzzana, U., 2016. The state of Seriola spp. other than yellowtail (*S. quinqueradiata*) farming in the world. *Reviews in Fisheries Science & Aquaculture*, 24(4), pp.314-325. https://doi.org/10.1080/23308249.2016.1187583

Thompson, B.A., 1999. Age distribution and growth of greater amberjack, *Seriola dumerili*, from the north-central Gulf of Mexico. *Fishery Bulletin*, *97*(2), p.362-271.

Wells, R.J.D., and J.R. Rooker. 2004a. Distribution, age, and growth of young-of-the-year greater amberjack (*Seriola dumerili*) associated with pelagic Sargassum. *Fish. Bull.* 102: 545-554. http://hdl.handle.net/1834/30934

Zupa, R., Rodríguez, C., Mylonas, C.C., Rosenfeld, H., Fakriadis, I., Papadaki, M., Pérez, J.A., Pousis, C., Basilone, G. and Corriero, A., 2017. Comparative study of reproductive development in wild and captive-reared greater amberjack *Seriola dumerili* (Risso, 1810). *PLoS One*, *12*(1), p.e0169645. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0169645

3.2.5 Florida Pompano (Trachinotus carolinus)

3.2.5.1 Range/Description

The Florida Pompano (*Trachinotus carolinus*) is a subtropical coastal pelagic species inhabiting waters between 17°C and 32°C (Finucane 1969). It has a broad distribution ranging from Massachusetts to Brazil (Gilbert 1986, Main et al. 2007, FAO 2016). Despite its wide range along the eastern U.S. coast and into the Gulf (including seasonal presence along the Mississippi, Alabama, Louisiana, and Texas coasts; Gunter 1958, Bellinger and Avault 1970, Wheeler et al. 2002), over 90% of U.S. landings for this species occur in Florida (Murphy et al. 2008, Weirich 2021).

T. carolinus is highly valued in both commercial and recreational fisheries, with market demand exceeding the wild-caught supply, leading to a high market value (Main et al. 2007, Murphy et al. 2008). Managed at the state level, the Florida Fish and Wildlife Conservation Commission has implemented minimum size and bag limits for recreational fisheries and vessel limits for the commercial fishery (Murphy 2008). A stock assessment for the Gulf population in 2008 indicated a stable population abundance of about 500,000 to 600,000 fish from the 1990s to early 2000s. Associated biomass estimates from that time suggested that abundance exceeded the minimum size threshold for maintaining both Atlantic and Gulf stocks (Murphy et al. 2008).

This species inhabits both nearshore zones along sandy beaches with high salinities and bays and estuarine zones with lower salinities (Murphy et al. 2008). Juvenile fish are found in greater densities along the coastal surf zone or in unvegetated areas of estuaries (Gunter 1958, Solomon and Tremain 2009).

3.2.5.2 Biological Characteristics

Florida Pompano are known to exhibit schooling behavior (Schrandt 2015). While they inhabit zones with a wide range of salinities, inshore, these fish prefer turbid places and avoid clear waters (Seyoum 2017). This species is cold intolerant and avoids areas where water temperatures fall below 20°C (Weirich 2021).



Image from Texas Parks and Wildlife Department

Male and female *T. carolinus* become sexually mature between one and three years of age, and generally grow to maximum weights ranging from 0.7 to 2.3 kg (Gilbert 1986). Murphy (2008) reported that females grow faster and reach larger sizes than males. In a sampling survey, maximum female age of 7 years was reported, with maximum female length of 481 mm FL (in a 4-year-old

female), while maximum male age of 6 years was reported, with maximum male length of 410 mm FL (in a 5-year-old male fish) (Murphy 2008).

Florida Pompano grow rapidly, reaching up to 280 mm FL in a year. Female fish reach 50% maturity around age 1 (between 300- and 325-mm FL), and it is suspected that males likely mature within their first year (Murphy 2008). Fecundity estimates range between 133,000 and 800,000 eggs per season (Murphy 2008, and references therein), and this species appears capable of batch spawning every 3 to 4 days (Hoff et al. 1978).

Although information on spawning in the wild is limited (Weirich 2021), it is thought that *T. carolinus* spawn offshore (Gunter 1958). This is inferred from the presence of larvae < 2 weeks old sampled 8 to 24 km offshore (Finucane 1969 and references therein). Spawning and larval growth favor temperatures between 25 and 30°C in the Gulf (Weirich 2021). Florida Pompano are believed to have prolonged spawning seasons in this region, as evidenced by juveniles (approximately 15 mm in length) detected from June to October (Finucane 1969). Additionally, *T. carolinus* may spawn year-round in the warmer regions of the Gulf and Caribbean Sea (Berry and Iversen 1967).

Hatching time for eggs varies with temperature, ranging from 25 to 38 hours (Hoff et al. 1978). Newly hatched larvae possess a yolk sac, which is quickly reabsorbed, and feeding begins three days post-hatching (dph) (Hoff et al. 1978). While the pelagic larval duration was not explicitly stated, Hoff et al. (1978) found that at 24 dph, fish had obtained the complete coloration of juvenile Florida Pompano. This finding aligns with Finucane (1969), who estimated that there was probably a month or less between spawning and the appearance of juveniles off beaches in the surf zone. Early in post-settlement, Pompano (under 20 mm standard length) recruit to coastal beach zones, and then leave when they reach 80 to 120 mm SL and/or when the water cools below 19°C (Solomon and Tremain 2009, and references therein).

Dispersal in this species is not well understood, but a limited study by Berry and Iversen (1967) found that *T. carolinus* tagged in Florida were capable of moving up to 164 miles from the point of tagging.

3.2.5.3 Population Structure

There are very few studies to date on the population structure of Florida Pompano in the Gulf. Murphy (2008) reviewed results from a study conducted by Fish and Wildlife Conservation Commission-Fish and Wildlife Research Institute (FWC-FWRI) scientists that examined the genetic structure of *T. carolinus* collected from Brownsville, TX (and nearby waters of Mexico), Apalachicola, FL, Tampa Bay, FL, Stuart, FL, and Bogue Sound, NC. Results based on 13 microsatellite markers indicated that Florida Pompano comprised a single genetic stock within coastal U.S. waters and showed no isolation-by-distance pattern or differentiation between Gulf and Atlantic populations. However, the study did detect significant divergence between the above locations and specimens collected from Puerto Rico. This strong divergence between samples in Florida (Tampa Bay) and Puerto Rico was also detected by Seyoum et al. (2017).

The statistical power of the work described by Murphy (2008) is difficult to assess, and no manuscript detailing the approaches and sample size of that study was found. Further study to

identify more subtle signals of genetic structure or local adaptation may be warranted but will depend on greater detail being provided from the FWC-FWRI study.

3.2.5.4 Aquaculture

There has been longstanding interest in culturing Florida Pompano due to their high growth rate, acceptance of commercially prepared diets, and adaptability to a broad range of culturing approaches (Riley et al. 2009). Aquaculture efforts date back to the 1950s with the grow-out of wild-caught individuals in ponds, impoundments, and tanks (Finucane 1969, Smith 1973, and references therein). Early efforts also included attempts to culture this species in cages (Smith 1973). After initial efforts encountered challenges in developing reliable and commercially feasible culture practices, there was renewed interest in *T. carolinus* culture following advancements in culturing other species (Weirich et al. 2021). Currently, commercial offshore net pens are being used for culture of this species in a few locations (e.g., Panama), and culture research is ongoing in Florida, Alabama, and Texas (Weirich et al. 2019).

Broodstock can be acquired from the wild or grown on-site (F1 or F2 broodstock) and have consistent year-round egg production, spawning volitionally in tanks following temperature and photoperiod conditioning and hormone implantation (Riley et al. 2009, Wills et al. 2023). Strip spawning of conditioned and hormonally implanted fish may also be used (Riley et al. 2009). For approximately half of the hormonally induced fish spawned (11 out of 20 fish). Within that group, 3 female and 2 male fish contributed to



95.8% and 94.7% of the 45-day post-hatching offspring, respectively. This suggests that reduced effective brood fish population sizes could lead to a significant loss of genetic diversity in hatchery offspring under volitional spawning approaches.

Under laboratory conditions, eggs hatched approximately 30 to 36 hours post-fertilization when held between 24 to 26°C. While no cannibalism was reported by Riley et al. (2009), they noted that aggressive larvae reached metamorphosis earlier than non-aggressive larvae, which may be an example of, or may lead to, unintended selective processes for this species in a hatchery setting.
Grow-out of Florida Pompano has been accomplished in both recirculating systems and net cages. Smith (1973) reported stocking juveniles at 7 g in cages, while Weirich et al. (2021) mentioned initial stocking sizes of 10 to 15 g. After the initial stocking, size grading may be needed when the fish reach 100 to 150 g prior to the remaining grow-out duration (Weirich et al. 2021). Survival from this point to harvest is reported as good (Weirich et al. 2021).

Smith (1973) noted that grow-out duration was influenced by stocking density, with fish seeded at 7 g reaching 454 g within a year, taking between 46.8 and 50.8 weeks to harvest. Finucane (1969) had earlier reached a similar conclusion about *T. carolinus* in ponds, finding that they reached market size in approximately a year. Likewise, Weirich et al. (2019) reported that these fish reach market size in under a year (\sim 275 days).

This species has remarkably quick sexual maturation, with significant proportions of males (nearly all) and females (approximately 50%) reaching reproductive maturity in under a year (Murphy et al. 2008). As such, spawning maturity coincides closely with harvest timing. There is market potential for smaller, "pan-size" Florida Pompano that may be harvested earlier (Smith 1973), or across multiple size categories (e.g., 350-450 g, 450-600 g, 600-800 g) to account for growth variation in the cultured fish (Weirich et al. 2021). Harvesting fish at smaller sizes may reduce the proportion reaching sexual maturity prior to harvest.

Interestingly, Smith (1973) reported that Florida Pompano released after cage-conditioning remained and fed in the area of the cages. Small fish that escaped stayed near the cages until they were preyed upon by the large assemblage of wild fish that were also found in proximity to the cages, which included both those feeding on excess pellets and predators feeding on the smaller fish. Even when the cages were removed, the released Florida Pompano stayed in proximity to the dock near where the cages had been placed, although the fish were reported to be very thin. This phenomenon was also detected in escaped *T. carolinus* off the Atlantic coast, near Plantation Key, Florida (Smith 1973). While behaviors may vary in offshore grow-out sites, it is possible that escaped Florida Pompano may initially remain near the pen structure in some situations, which could help recapture escaped fish during grow-out.

Based on research to date, NOAA Fisheries has determined that Florida Pompano is ready for commercial aquaculture, and that culture of this species would promote the expansion of a domestic aquaculture industry (https://coastalscience.noaa.gov/news/noaa-identifies-florida-pompano-as-commercially-ready-for-u-s-marine-aquaculture/, accessed 04-2024). However, significant challenges to commercial feasibility remain, particularly concerning growth rates, feed conversion, and maturation timing. Additionally, the market potential for a farmed product needs to be determined (Weirich 2021, Wills 2023).

3.2.5.5 Considerations on genetic risk to wild conspecifics

Considering the early maturation of this species, its distribution along the coast, and probable offshore spawning, it is likely that any escapes from culture would encounter wild conspecifics and have opportunities to interbreed. While the presence of a large, homogenous population in

the Gulf may help buffer genetic impacts from escaped cultured *T. carolinus*, there is uncertainty in these stock characteristics. More research is needed regarding stock abundance and distribution to determine if biomass levels for this species have been maintained over time. Additionally, fine-scale genetic studies would provide more evidence to support the hypothesis that Florida Pompano are a randomly mating species throughout its range or demonstrate regional-level structure. These indicators of population health are critical to determine if escape events may result in genetic effects from encounters with wild populations.

Based on the above information, there is a moderate genetic risk to wild populations from escaped cultured *T. carolinus*, with a high degree of uncertainty based on available information on stock characteristics. However, the use of wild-caught broodstock may help reduce these impacts to a lower-moderate level, particularly if the broodstock program can maintain high genetic diversity levels in hatchery-produced fish. This may be challenging using volitional spawning approaches, based on the genetic parentage results mentioned in the *Aquaculture* section.

For aquaculture of Florida Pompano, selective breeding for growth and other factors may ultimately be necessary for a commercially feasible program. Methods to delay maturation or create sterile lines would also support improved growth rates while reducing the risk for maturation and gamete releases before harvest, and reduce the risk of genetic impacts from escaped fish on wild populations. Further, it will be important to determine if the reported Florida Pompano behavior of remaining near the pen structure following escape similarly applies to offshore operations. This tendency may provide a way for escapes to be recaptured or fished and removed, which could be an important mitigation strategy under some situations.

3.2.5.6 References

Bellinger, J.W. and Avault Jr, J.W., 1970. Seasonal Occurrence, Growth, and Length-Weight Relationship of Juvenile Pompano, *Trachinotus carolinus*, in Louisiana. *Transactions of the American Fisheries Society*, *99*(2), pp.353-358. https://doi.org/10.1577/1548-8659(1970)99%3C353:SOGALR%3E2.0.CO;2

Berry, F.H. and Iversen, E.S., 1967. Pompano: biology, fisheries, and farming potential. Proc. Gulf Carib. Fish. Inst. 19th Annu. Seas.:116-128. https://core.ac.uk/download/pdf/18310958.pdf

FAO, 2016. Cultured Aquatic Species Information Programme. *Trachinotus carolinus*. Cultured Aquatic Species Information Programme. Text by McMaster, M.F. and Gopakumar, G. In: FAO Fisheries Division [online]. Rome. Updated 1 January 2016. [Cited 30 September 2020].

Finucane, J.H., 1969. Ecology of the pompano (*Trachinotus carolinus*) and the permit (*T. falcatus*) in Florida. *Transactions of the American Fisheries Society*, 98(3), pp.478-486. https://doi.org/10.1577/1548-8659(1969)98[478:EOTPTC]2.0.CO;2 Gilbert, C., 1986. Species profiles: life histories and environmental requirements of coastal fishes and invertebrates (south Florida) --Florida pompano. U.S. Fish Wildl. Serv. Biol. Rep. 82(11.42). U.S. Army Corps of Engineers, TR EL-82-4. 14 pp. https://apps.dtic.mil/sti/tr/pdf/ADA172746.pdf

Gunter, G., 1958. Population studies of the shallow water fishes of an outer beach in south Texas. *Publication Institute of Marine Sciences, University of Texas*, *5*, pp.186-193. https://repositories.lib.utexas.edu/items/36b158c1-adae-45d4-924e-c6bfd647f725

Hoff, F.H., Mountain, J., Frakes, T. and Halcott, K., 1978, March. Spawning, oocyte development and larvae rearing of the Florida pompano (*Trachinotus carolinus*). In *Proceedings of the annual meeting-World Mariculture Society* (Vol. 9, No. 1-4, pp. 277-297). Oxford, UK: Blackwell Publishing Ltd. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1749-7345.1978.tb00252.x

Ma, Q., Seyoum, S., Tringali, M.D., Resley, M.J., Rhody, N.R., Main, K.L. and Leber, K.M., 2017. Evaluating spawning performance among captive Florida pompano *Trachinotus carolinus* broodstock using microsatellite-based parentage assignment. *Aquaculture Research*, *48*(11), pp.5506-5516. https://doi.org/10.1111/are.13369

Main, K. L., Rhody, N., Nystrom, M., & Resley, M. 2007. Species Profile: Florida Pompano. Southern Regional Aquaculture Center, 7206. 6 pp. https://srac.msstate.edu/pdfs/Fact%20Sheets/7206%20Species%20Profile-%20Florida%20Pompano.pdf

Murphy, M.D., Muller, R.G. and Guindon, K., 2008. A stock assessment for pompano, *Trachinotus carolinus*, in Florida waters through 2005. In *Report to the Florida Fish and Wildlife Conservation Commission*. Florida Marine Research Institute St. Petersburg, Florida. 118 pp.

Riley, K.L., Weirich, C.R. and Cerino, D., 2009. Development and growth of hatchery-reared larval Florida pompano (*Trachinotus carolinus*). *Fishery Bulletin*, *107(3)*, pp.318–328. http://fishbull.noaa.gov/1073/riley.pdf

Schrandt, M.N. and Powers, S.P., 2015. Facilitation and dominance in a schooling predator: foraging behavior of Florida pompano, *Trachinotus carolinus*. *Plos one*, *10*(6), p.e0130095. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0130095

Seyoum, S., Puchulutegui, C., Guindon, K.Y., Gardinal, C.M., Denison, S.H. and Tringali, M.D., 2016. Development of microsatellite markers for Permit (*Trachinotus falcatus*), cross-amplification in Florida Pompano (*T. carolinus*) and Palometa (*T. goodei*), and species delineation using microsatellite markers. Florida Fish and Wildlife Conservation Commission, Fish and Wildlife Research Institute Technical Report No. 20. 26 pp. http://hdl.handle.net/1834/41133

Smith, T.I.J., 1973. The commercial feasibility of rearing pompano, *Trachinotus carolinus* (Linnaeus) in cages. PhD thesis, University of Miami, Coral Gables, Florida. *Sea Grant Technical Bulletin*, 26. 79 pp.

Solomon, J.J. and Tremain, D.M., 2009. Recruitment timing and spatial patterns of estuarine use by young-of-the-year Florida pompano, *Trachinotus carolinus*, in northeastern Florida. *Bulletin of Marine Science*, *85*(2), pp.133-148.

https://www.ingentaconnect.com/content/umrsmas/bullmar/2009/00000085/0000002/art00002

Weirich, C., Anderson, M., Baptiste, R., and Bueno, F., 2019. The Status of Florida Pompano, *Trachinotus carolinus*, as a Commercially Ready Species for US Marine Aquaculture. Paper presented at Aquaculture America, New Orleans, LA.

Weirich, C.R., Riley, K.L., Riche, M., Main, K.L., Wills, P.S., Illán, G., Cerino, D.S. and Pfeiffer, T.J., 2021. The status of Florida pompano, *Trachinotus carolinus*, as a commercially ready species for US marine aquaculture. *Journal of the World Aquaculture Society*, *52*(3), pp.731-763. https://doi.org/10.1111/jwas.12809

Weirich, C.R., Riley, K.L., Riche, M., Main, K.L., Wills, P.S., Illán, G., Cerino, D.S. and Pfeiffer, T.J., 2021. The status of Florida pompano, *Trachinotus carolinus*, as a commercially ready species for US marine aquaculture. *Journal of the World Aquaculture Society*, *52*(3), pp.731-763. https://doi.org/10.1111/jwas.12809

Wheeler, K.N., Stark, C.C. and Heard, R.W., 2002. A preliminary study of the summer feeding habits of juvenile Florida Pompano (*Trachinotus carolinus*) from open and protected beaches of the Northeastern Gulf of Mexico. 53rd Gulf and Caribbean Fisheries Institute, pp.659-673. http://hdl.handle.net/1834/29476

Wills, P.S., Robinson, C., Riche, M., Snyder, S., Davis, M., Illan, G., Weirich, C., Perron, F., Mejri, S., King, L.E. and Bradshaw, D., 2023. Culture manual for the Florida Pompano *Trachinotus carolinus* (Linnaeus, 1766). Florida Atlantic University, Harbor Branch Oceanographic Institute, 160 pp. https://www.fau.edu/hboi/documents/pompano-aquaculture-workshop-2023/hboi-pompano-culture-manual-1st-edition-2023-r3.pdf

3.2.6 Black Sea Bass (Centropristis striata)

3.2.6.1 Range/Description

Black Sea Bass (*Centropristis striata*) are a commercially valuable warm temperate Serranid species, with a range extending from Maine to the Florida Keys and into the Gulf (Drohan et al. 2007, Musick and Mercer 1977). In the Gulf, this species has been reported from northern Florida to Texas (Bowen and Avise 1990), though they are most commonly found between Tampa and Apalachee Bays in Florida (Hood et al. 1994, and references therein). There are few reports of Black Sea Bass in the western or central Gulf. While Finucane et al. (1978) reported *Centropristis* larvae off the coast of Texas, those samples were not identified to species. This species can live up to 12 years but more commonly has a maximum lifespan of 9 years, with most individuals in a population being much younger (Watanabe 2021, SEDAR 2023). A 2023 stock assessment indicated that the South Atlantic stock, which extends into the Florida Keys, had experienced a significant decline in abundance and is currently overfished and undergoing overfishing, with an estimated total biomass of about 3,000 mt in 2021. This marked a change in status compared to the 2018 assessment, which indicated the stock was not overfished (SEDAR 2023). No specific stock data for the Gulf were identified.



Image from NOAA Fisheries

In the Atlantic, the Black Sea Bass fishery is managed in both state and federal waters by fishing councils (e.g., Mid-Atlantic Fishery Management Council. Atlantic States Marine Fisheries Commission) while NOAA implements rules and regulations for this fishery (NOAA

Fisheries; <u>https://www.fisheries.noaa.gov/species/black-sea-bass/management</u>). In the Gulf, the fishery is managed at the state level, where bag limits and rules on minimum sizes have been implemented, for example, in Florida (Florida Fish and Wildlife Conservation Commission; <u>https://myfwc.com/fishing/saltwater/recreational/black-sea-bass/</u>).

3.2.6.2 Biological Characteristics

As reviewed in Hood et al. (1994), Black Sea Bass are considered non-migratory and become residential once established on a particular reef. Adult fish aggregate near limestone and coral outcroppings or submerged reefs at depths of 7.3 to 18.3 meters, while juvenile and subadult fish are found along the deeper areas of estuaries along the Florida Gulf coast (Hood et al. 1994, and references therein, Drohan et al. 2007). This species does exhibit some seasonal inshore/offshore movements thought to be associated with different life stages and spawning behavior. As water temperatures cool, Black Sea Bass move from estuaries to offshore locations along the continental shelf (Drohan et al. 2007).

This species broadcast spawns in the Gulf from December to April (Hood et al. 1994), and fertilized eggs and pelagic larvae drift offshore to develop. Early aquaculture research indicated that eggs hatch approximately 8 to 12 hours post-fertilization (Roberts et al. 1976). In the same study, the larval duration to metamorphosis and settlement was found to be 24 days (Roberts et al. 1976). However, Edwards et al. (2008) used a pelagic larval duration of 20 to 35 days in a study modeling early dispersal patterns for this species. Juveniles settle nearshore at sizes greater than 0.5 inches, and then move into bays, sounds, and estuaries (Watanabe et al. 2021).

Black Sea Bass are protogynous hermaphrodites, with females becoming sexually mature between 1 and 3 years of age and then transitioning to males, often between 2 and 4 years of age when they are larger. Hood et al. (1994) found that males became more common than females once fish were larger than 210 mm, corresponding to an age of 4 years. Within the Gulf, Black Sea Bass may grow quickly in their first year, reaching an average of 122 mm. The maximum size of this species within the Gulf is 330 mm and a maximum age of 7 years (Hood et al. 1994). The authors also reported that females outnumbered males in their study by a ratio of 1.5:1 (Hood et al. 1994).

3.2.6.3 Population Structure

Currently, this species is managed as three separate stocks: two stocks along the U.S. Atlantic coast (*Centropristis striata striata*), and one in the Gulf, with the Gulf stock being considered a separate subspecies (*C. striata melana*) (Roy et al. 2012). The subspecific classification was supported based on several morphometric, meristic, and osteological studies (Drohan et al. 2007, and references therein). This designation was further supported by Bowen and Avise (1990), who reported a phylogenetic distinction between the Gulf and the Atlantic populations based on a restriction enzyme analysis of mitochondrial DNA, and by Roy et al. (2012), who also found deep differentiation between the Gulf and Atlantic samples using mitochondrial sequence data. Interestingly, Black Sea Bass in the Gulf were reported to be smaller (maximum length of 330 mm) and shorter-lived (maximum age of 7 years) than the Atlantic populations (340-430 mm, and 9–10 years, respectively) (Hood et al. 1994, and references therein).

3.2.6.4 Aquaculture

Black Sea Bass aquaculture research has primarily focused on land-based recirculation aquaculture systems (RAS) (Watanabe et al. 2021), making the near-term consideration of this species for offshore cage culture uncertain. Market potential does exist, with aquaculture products targeting the fresh or live markets for a range of fish sizes, from 0.5 lbs. to over 2 lbs. (Watanabe et al. 2021). Based on experimental grow-out in RAS, Black Sea Bass were able to grow to an average size of 568 g (range of 270 to 1,100 g) in 20 months, aligning with marketable size for this species. It is unknown how this time to harvest would vary if fish were placed in net pens in the Gulf.

Most aquaculture studies report on the capture and subsequent spawning of wild-caught broodstock, which requires hormonal induction for females to spawn or physical strip spawning of the animals (Roberts et al. 1976, Howell 2003, Watanabe et al. 2021). While some manipulations may accelerate spawning by a couple of months (Howell et al. 2003), no studies have suggested that sexual maturation in captive fish differs from the wild population range of sexual maturation.

3.2.6.5 Considerations on genetic risk to wild conspecifics

The lack of information about Black Sea Bass across numerous aspects, including stock health and abundance, population structure, biology (particularly regarding hermaphroditic transitions under culture settings), and net pen culture methods, leads to a high degree of uncertainty in evaluating the genetic risk posed by escaped cultured Black Sea Bass on wild populations.

Stock abundance and health of Black Sea Bass are not well known within the Gulf, but the neighboring South Atlantic stock has seen a significant decline in recent years. Region-specific direct methods of abundance and age-sampling would provide more information about population structure in the Gulf and the size of the population(s), which is crucial for evaluating genetic risk to wild populations.

Genetic studies have not identified structuring among locations within the Gulf, but the resolution may have been insufficient to detect subtle genetic variation within the sampled range due to the methodologies available at the time. While non-migratory species associated with inshore areas, such as Black Sea Bass, could potentially exhibit a high degree of spatial genetic structure, the relatively long offshore pelagic dispersal of eggs and larvae (20 to 35 days) in this species may prevent genetic structure at smaller spatial scales. Future studies will be important to explore spatial genetic structure among Black Sea Bass populations in the Gulf and to define their distribution in this region, particularly in the central and western portions of the Gulf.

It is also important to better understand the impact of hermaphroditism on recruitment and how the timing may shift under culture settings. If escaped fish are primarily female, as might be expected if grow-out occurs in under 2 years, they may have a better chance of spawning with wild territorial males than if the sexes were reversed. If escaped fish are males (or are close to transitioning to males), behavioral differences between cultured and wild fish may benefit wild males in establishing territorial areas in benthic habitats, leading to lower recruitment of cultured male fish in the wild. However, it would be expected that after some time in the wild, cultured fish may eventually succeed at a rate similar to wild fish. Importantly, if cultured fish retain any trait (e.g., higher growth rate or increased aggression) that might confer an advantage over wild fish, then cultured fish may eventually disproportionately contribute as large males (given the skewed sex ratio with fewer males) to successive generations.

Because offshore culture has not been explored in this species, it is unknown whether the fish would reach maturity prior to harvest in net pens under ambient water temperatures. It is also unknown if fish would be induced to spawn volitionally in the net pens, and thus no conclusion can be made on the risk of gamete or larval escape in a net pen setting. If hormonal treatment and/or strip spawning is still required, there is likely little-to-no risk from these types of escape. However, if sexually mature fish do spawn in the net pens, there is potential for larvae to encounter pelagically distributed wild larvae during portions of the year.

Fish escaping from offshore pens may have an increased likelihood of encountering wild Black Sea Bass during portions of the year when wild juveniles and adults move offshore along the edge of the continental shelf. However, when natural populations shift inshore, and the wild fish become more strongly associated and territorial in the benthic habitat (Gwak 2003), the likelihood of encounters with escaped Black Sea Bass may be lessened with the increased distance.

Based on the above information, if the stock is healthy and not diminished, and if there is low risk of spawning in net pens (based upon currently used spawning approaches and time to maturity), then the genetic risk to wild populations from escaped fish may be moderate-to-low. This is in part because specific habitats and behaviors of wild fish (e.g., use of estuaries for juveniles, territorial behavior in adult males) may favor wild fish over cultured fish. If, alternatively, the stock is not healthy or has been significantly diminished, or if cultured fish develop traits that provide an advantage under natural conditions (e.g., increased growth rate, high level of aggression), then the genetic risk to wild conspecifics may be high from escaped Black Sea Bass.

In either scenario, risk may be reduced if operations source broodstock from the subspecies of Black Sea Bass found in the Gulf, ideally from populations nearby the planned operations, since population structure is not currently characterized. Additionally, maximizing genetic diversity through spawning cross design or broodstock rotation is important for reducing genetic impacts on wild populations from escaped fish, particularly for populations where wild biomass has been reduced or is low.

3.2.6.6 References

Bowen, B.W. and Avise, J.C., 1990. Genetic structure of Atlantic and Gulf of Mexico populations of sea bass, menhaden, and sturgeon: influence of zoogeographic factors and lifehistory patterns. *Marine Biology*, *107*, pp.371-381. https://doi.org/10.1007/BF01313418 Drohan, A.F., Manderson, J.P., and Packer, D.B. (2007) Essential fish habitat source document: Black Sea Bass, *Centropristis striata*, life history and habitat characteristics, 2nd Edition. Available online at: http://nefsc.noaa.gov/publications/tm/tm200/ (accessed August, 2023).

Edwards, K.P., Hare, J.A. and Werner, F.E., 2008. Dispersal of black sea bass (*Centropristis striata*) larvae on the southeast US continental shelf: results of a coupled vertical larval behavior–3D circulation model. *Fisheries Oceanography*, 17(4), pp.299-315. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2419.2008.00480.x

Finucane, J.H., Collins, L.A., Barger, L.E. and McEachran, J.B., 1978. Environmental Studies of the South Texas Outer Continental Shelf, 1977. Ichthyoplankton/Mackerel Eggs and Larvae. National Technical Information Service. http://hdl.handle.net/1969.3/21390

Gwak, W.S., 2003. Effects of shelter on growth and survival in age-0 black sea bass, *Centropristis striata* (L.). *Aquaculture Research*, 34(15), pp.1387-1390. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2109.2003.00956.x

Hood, P.B., Godcharles, M.F. and Barco, R.S., 1994. Age, growth, reproduction, and the feeding ecology of black sea bass, *Centropristis striata* (Pisces: Serranidae), in the eastern Gulf of Mexico. *Bulletin of Marine Science*, *54*(*1*), pp.24-37.

Howell, R.A., Berlinsky, D.L. and Bradley, T.M., 2003. The effects of photoperiod manipulation on the reproduction of black sea bass, *Centropristis striata*. *Aquaculture*, *218(1-4)*, pp.651-669. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0044-8486(02)00343-5

Musick, J.A. and Mercer, L.P., 1977. Seasonal distribution of black sea bass, *Centropristis striata*, in the Mid-Atlantic Bight with comments on the ecology and fisheries of the species. *Transactions of the American Fisheries Society*, *106(1)*, pp.12-25. https://doi.org/10.1577/1548-8659(1977)106%3C12:SDOBSB%3E2.0.CO;2

Roberts Jr, D.E., Harpster, B.V., Havens, W.K. and Halscott, K.R., 1976, March. Facilities And Methodology for The Culture Of The Southern Sea Bass (*Centropristis melana*) 1. In *Proceedings of the Annual Meeting-World Mariculture Society*, 7 (1-4), pp. 163-198. Oxford, UK: Blackwell Publishing Ltd. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1749-7345.1976.tb00062.x

Roy, E.M., Quattro, J.M. and Greig, T.W., 2012. Genetic management of Black Sea Bass: Influence of biogeographic barriers on population structure. *Marine and Coastal Fisheries*, 4(1), pp.391-402. https://doi.org/10.1080/19425120.2012.675983

SEDAR, 2023. SEDAR 76 South Atlantic Black Sea Bass Stock Assessment Report. SEDAR, North Charleston SC. 182 pp. available online at: https://sedarweb.org/assessments/sedar-76/

Watanabe, W.O., Carroll, P.M., Alam, M.S., Dumas, C.F., Gabel, J.E., Davis, T.M. and Bentley, C.D., 2021. The status of black sea bass, *Centropristis striata*, as a commercially ready species for US marine aquaculture. *Journal of the World Aquaculture Society*, *52(3)*, pp.541-565. https://doi.org/10.1111/jwas.12803

3.2.7 Spotted Seatrout (Cynoscion nebulosus)

3.2.7.1 Range/Description

Spotted Seatrout (*Cynoscion nebulosus*) are marine fish commonly found in estuarine habitats, with a range extending from Massachusetts in the Atlantic to the Bay of Campeche in Mexico in the Gulf (Blanchet et al. 2001). Within the Gulf, this species is most densely distributed from the west coast of Florida through Texas (Blanchet et al. 2001). Spotted Seatrout is the most frequently caught recreational fish in the U.S. and the fourth most frequently harvested fish by the recreational fishery (NMFS 2022). Although the Spotted Seatrout supports a small commercial fishery in a few states (Leaf et al. 2017), recreational catches account for 98% of the total harvest (Blaylock et al. 2021).

Management of the Spotted Seatrout occurs at the state level, with states setting varying limits on the number and size of fish that can be retained, with the aim of reducing fishing pressure on this species. These regulations are based on state stock assessments, which have shown varying levels of decline and recovery across different states (Murphy et al. 2011, Leaf et al. 2017, Bohaboy et al. 2018, Jermain 2019, West et al. 2021).

3.2.7.2 Biological Characteristics

Spotted Seatrout often remain within their natal estuaries throughout their 3 to 5 years of life (Lowerre-Barbieri et al. 2013, Seyoum et al. 2018, Blaylock et al. 2021), with few fish recaptured more than 50 km from their tagging locations (Blanchet et al. 2001). Juveniles and adults are associated with various estuarine habitats, including seagrasses, sand, mud, oil platforms, and shell reefs, and are considered omnivorous predators, feeding on crustaceans and fish in their environment (Blanchet et al. 2001). Spotted Seatrout do exhibit sexual dimorphism with larger females than males; this species generally shows a 1:1 sex ratio, although sex biases within individual bays and sounds have been observed (Johnson et al. 2011).

C. nebulosus are batch spawners, with spawning season peaking May to July, though the length of the spawning season can range from five months in Mississippi to seven months in Florida (Brown-Peterson et al. 2002). Males spawn more frequently than females, spawning every 2.2



Image from South Carolina Department of Natural Resources

days compared to every 9.3 days for females (Lowerre-Barbieri et al. 2013). There is also variation in spawning frequency across their geographic range, possibly associated with salinity profiles within different estuaries (Brown-Peterson et al. 2002). Size at sexual maturation varies by estuary location, with 50% sexual maturation occurring between 260 and 295 mm in total length (Brown-Peterson et al. 2002). In some Gulf locations, this can occur by Age-1 (Blanchet et al. 2001), although this ranges between 1 and 3 years of age (Ramsey and Wakeman 1987). Fecundity increases with fish size; for a 1 kg female, annual fecundity may range from 15 to 20 million eggs (Brown-Peterson 2002).

While there is no consensus on preferred spawning habitats for this species, Spotted Seatrout may shift locations to select environmental conditions conducive to spawning success, such as salinities between 7.0‰ and 25.8‰ and temperatures between 24.5°C and 33.5°C. These conditions may occur within bays, nearshore Gulf, offshore, or in open water channels between barrier islands, with the majority of spawning aggregations occurring at depths of 2-10 m (Blanchet et al. 2001).

Following spawning, pelagic eggs hatch between 12 and 24 hours (Fable et al. 1978, Alshuth and Gilmore 1995). Early larval stages (2-6 mm) have been found in both marine and estuarine areas, while larger larvae (6-18 mm) are typically demersal (Blanchet et al. 2001). This demersal period may begin earlier, with Spotted Seatrout eggs and early larvae reported to sink within 48 hours of fertilization, which is thought to increase local recruitment (Gilmore 2002).

3.2.7.3 Population Structure

There have been numerous studies on the population genetic structure of Spotted Seatrout, which have found varying levels of genetic differentiation among locations but are generally consistent with an isolation-by-distance pattern, with some biogeographic breaks where genetic dispersal may be more limited (Gold et al. 1999, Gold et al. 2002, Ward et al. 2007); this has been further supported by tagging studies (Blanchet et al. 2001 and references therein). Using microsatellites and mitochondrial data, Anderson and Karel (2010) found genetic subdivision across three regions (upper-, middle-, and lower-coast) of Texas, with areas of limited abundance generally mirroring the genetic patterns detected.

In a microsatellite study of Spotted Seatrout collected from Grand Isle, Louisiana (westernmost site), four bays in Mississippi, Pensacola, Florida, and Apalachicola, Florida (easternmost site), no significant divergence was detected between Louisiana and the Mississippi-Alabama border (Grand Bay, MS). However, the easternmost site (Apalachicola) was significantly different from all sampled locations, and Pensacola was also significantly different from all sites other than the neighboring Grand Bay, MS (Somerset and Saillant 2014). While no obvious barriers exist between these locations, the authors believed that the greater abundance of Spotted Seatrout across the Louisiana-Alabama region, compared to western Florida, may increase genetic homogenization across that area (Somerset and Saillant 2014).

Seyoum et al. (2018) conducted a study using mitochondrial sequences and 38 microsatellite loci to analyze samples collected across 18 locations from Texas to North Carolina (Atlantic coast), representing most of the species' range. Their results indicated the presence of a western Gulf stock (South Padre Island, Texas to Fort Walton, Florida), an eastern Gulf stock (Apalachicola

Bay, Florida to Biscayne Bay, Florida), and an east coast Atlantic stock (Sebastian Inlet, Florida to Morehead, North Carolina—the most northerly sampled site), with additional patterns of isolation by distance within those three stocks (Seyoum et al. 2018). The authors suggested that Apalachicola Bay is a region marked by intense changes in various environmental conditions within the estuaries (e.g., annual changes to salinity ranging between near freshwater to marine conditions) and has been identified as a region of genetic break in other demersal fish and invertebrates (Seyoum et al. 2018 and references therein).

Genomic analyses may further resolve adaptive variation among these populations (Blaylock et al. 2021). For example, physical and physiological differences exist among Spotted Seatrout populations (Brown-Peterson et al. 2002, Johnson et al. 2011), but it is not known at this time whether those differences may have a genetic basis.

Although there are discrepancies in the genetic studies, the species is managed as a single stock within each state with the exception of Florida, which is divided into a northern and southern stock (Murphy et al. 2011), and Texas, where a regional management approach is being considered (e.g., Lower Laguna Madre;

https://tpwd.texas.gov/fishboat/fish/didyouknow/coastal/troutinllm1.phtml), accessed 9-13-23).

3.2.7.4 Aquaculture

Aquaculture programs for Spotted Seatrout are primarily focused on stock supplementation, where juveniles are released to support natural populations, benefiting recreational fisheries. These efforts are led by the University of Southern Mississippi and the Texas Parks and Wildlife Department. In Texas alone, over 133 million juveniles have been produced and released into coastal regions (Blaylock et al. 2021). No domestication efforts are known, and supplementation programs utilize wild-caught broodstock, with 25% of the broodstock exchanged annually to minimize genetic impacts on wild populations (Blaylock et al. 2021).

Two established aquaculture methods, outdoor rearing ponds and recirculating aquaculture systems (RAS), are used to rear Spotted Seatrout larvae and juveniles prior to release (Colura et al. 1976, Blaylock et al. 2005). Spawning broodstock, weighing between 0.5 to 1.5 kg, are kept in groups of 15 to 30 fish with a 1:1 sex ratio (Blaylock et al. 2021). Although hormonal induction of spawning has been developed and used successfully in this species (e.g., Colura et al. 1990), more often broodfish are subjected to photoperiod-temperature cycles to induce gamete maturation and volitional spawning in tanks. This method is used by the Texas Parks and Wildlife Department in their stock supplementation hatchery (Blaylock et al. 2021).

Cannibalism and aggression are significant issues in Spotted Seatrout culture, mostly during the larval stages (Manley et al. 2014, 2015). In culture settings, Spotted Seatrout can reach market size (approximately 450 g and 35-38 cm TL) in 10 months (Blaylock et al. 2021), although growth rates and times to harvest may differ in net pen culture.

3.2.7.5 Considerations on genetic risk to wild conspecifics

The residency of Spotted Seatrout in their natal estuaries is crucial in evaluating the genetic risks posed to wild populations from escaped cultured conspecifics. At a minimum, aquaculture operations in the Gulf should select broodstock from either the western or eastern Gulf stocks described in Seyoum et al. (2018). This means choosing broodstock west of Apalachicola Bay or from the remainder of Florida, depending on the location of the aquaculture operation. To account for more fine-scale genetic structuring among populations, operations should also select broodstock from the closest population while considering prevailing ocean current patterns, which could help predict the estuarine locations most likely to receive the majority of escaped fish.

Although it is difficult to predict survival rates for escaped fish, Hendon and Rakocinski (2016) reported outcomes from experimental releases of late juvenile hatchery-reared Spotted Seatrout across three habitat settings within a caged structure. Their study indicated that hatchery juveniles were able to transition successfully to expected wild prey items, although juveniles released in the open water habitat (most similar to a net pen) experienced significantly lower relative growth compared to juveniles released in submerged aquatic vegetation or non-vegetative shoreline habitats (Hendon and Rakocinski 2016). Based on these results, escaped Spotted Seatrout would likely transition to wild prey relatively successfully, but there may be a survival cost (due to slower growth) associated with the offshore location. If offshore operations are miles from the coastline, there is a low likelihood that escaped fish would immediately encounter wild conspecifics. However, if the escaped fish survive and move towards the coastline, they would likely encounter Spotted Seatrout populations.

Early maturation and spawning in the net pens cannot be excluded since volitional spawning mimics natural conditions, grow-out is to 10 months, and at least some fish are reproductively active by Age-1. While most natural spawning locations are closer to shore, there is potential for eggs and larvae to drift to suitable settlement areas. Without a 'natal' estuarine habitat, escaped fish may be less likely to reproductively contribute to the spawning population, as seen in escaped Atlantic Salmon. However, releases of juveniles may lead to greater reproductive potential as some degree of natal imprinting may still occur (Hansen 2006).

Other considerations for Spotted Seatrout include population and habitat health. This species has experienced historic population declines across the Gulf since the 1970s (e.g., Vega et al. 2009), and recovery varies by state, with some regions still undergoing overfishing (e.g., West et al. 2021). As mentioned above, stock supplementation programs have been used to assist population recovery and enhance recreational fisheries. While genetic management has been taken into account in these hatchery programs to minimize impacts on wild populations, no information is available on the potential genetic diversity loss in mixed populations following stocking. This species is also particularly vulnerable to the degradation and destruction of estuaries, which directly impact population abundance (Blanchet et al. 2001).

Taken together, the resiliency of Spotted Seatrout populations to resist or recover from large incursions of escaped fish may be lower than other species. Conversely, there may be greater capacity within regions to accommodate additional escaped fish due to lower population abundance if fitness and genetic diversity impacts to wild populations were minimized. The genetic risk of escaped cultured fish to wild Spotted Seatrout populations may be moderate-to-low when compared to potential impacts from continued releases of juvenile fish from stock enhancement efforts. If commercial production utilizes locally-sourced, wild-caught broodstock, then additional impacts may be minimal.

However, there are some key uncertainties for this species, which does increase risk in trying to evaluate genetic impacts on wild populations. No information was found to provide insight into how reproductively successful escaped Spotted Seatrout might be if released from an offshore location. While juveniles released within estuarine habitats as part of stock supplementation efforts may imprint to the location of release, it is not known whether fish escaping from an offshore commercial pen will remain reproductively "homeless" (Hansen 2006) or successfully integrate reproductively once conspecifics are found. Another area of uncertainty is that despite evaluations of genetic population structure, the impacts from stock supplementation on wild populations in terms of loss of genetic diversity or reduction in the mixed population effective breeding size are unknown but important considerations.

Blaylock et al. (2021) also pointed out that additional studies investigating genomic variation may help identify patterns of local adaptation for this species, which could be an important consideration in preserving variation in such a heterogeneous environment and crucial to selecting broodstock best adapted to a region. Lastly, varying metrics on the status of the populations based on spawning potential ratios (SPR) across the states (Blanchet et al. 2001) make it challenging to make clear comparisons on the health of the stocks across the Gulf.

Addressing these uncertainties is essential for the responsible management of Spotted Seatrout populations and the implementation of effective aquaculture and stock supplementation programs.

3.2.7.6 References

Alshuth, S. and Gilmore, R.G., 1995. Egg and early larval characteristics of *Pogonias cromis*, *Bairdiella chrysoura*, *Cynoscion nebulosus* (Pisces: Sciaenidae), from the Indian River Lagoon, Florida. International Council for the Exploration of the Sea. In *Conference Manuscript* (Vol. 50, p. 17).

Anderson, J.D. and Karel, W.J., 2010. Population genetics and dynamics of spotted seatrout in the estuarine waters of Texas. *Fisheries and Aquaculture Journal*, FAJ-2

Blanchet, H., Van Hoose, M., McEachron, L., Muller, B., Warren, J., Gill, J., Waldrop, T., Waller, J., Adams, C., Ditton, R.B. and Shively, D., 2001. The spotted seatrout fishery of the Gulf of Mexico, United States: a regional management plan. *Gulf States Marine Fisheries Commission*, Publication, 87.

Blaylock, R., Saillant, E., Apeitos, A., Abrego, D., Cason, P. and Vega, R., 2021. The status of spotted seatrout (*Cynoscion nebulosus*) as a technologically feasible species for US marine aquaculture. Journal of the World Aquaculture Society, 52(3), pp.526-540. https://doi.org/10.1111/jwas.12805

Blaylock, R.B., Apeitos, A., Lemus, J.T., Lotz, J.M., and Springs, O., 2005. Culture of Spotted Seatrout (*Cynoscion nebulosus*) in a Closed, Recirculating System. *In* Aquaculture and Stock Enhancement of Finfish: Proceedings of the Thirty-fourth US-Japan Aquaculture Panel Symposium. Stickney, R., Iwamoto, R. and Rust, M. (Eds.), US Dept. Commerce, *NOAA Technical Memorandum* NMFS-F/SPO-85, pp. 5-9.

Bohaboy, E.C., Patterson III, W.F. and Mareska, J., 2018. Stock assessment of Spotted Seatrout (*Cynoscion nebulosus*, Sciaenidae) in Alabama. University of Florida, Gainesville and Alabama Department of Conservation and Natural Resources, Marine Resource Division, Dauphin Island. 61 pp.

Brown-Peterson, N.J., 2002. The reproductive biology of spotted seatrout. In *Biology of the spotted seatrout* (pp. 113-148). CRC Press.

Brown-Peterson, N.J., Peterson, M.S., Nieland, D.L., Murphy, M.D., Taylor, R.G. and Warren, J.R., 2002. Reproductive biology of female spotted seatrout, *Cynoscion nebulosus*, in the Gulf of Mexico: differences among estuaries? *Environmental Biology of Fishes*, 63, pp.405-415. https://doi.org/10.1023/A:1014925421111

Colura, R.L., Hysmith, B.T. and Stevens, R.E., 1976. Fingerling Production of Striped Bass (*Morone Saxatilis*), Spotted Seatrout (*Cynoscion Nebulosus*), and Red Drum (*Sciaenops Ocellatus*), in Saltwater Ponds. *Proceedings of the Annual Meeting-World Mariculture Society*, 7, 1-4, pp. 79-92. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1749-7345.1976.tb00055.x

Colura, R.L., MacIorowski, A.F. and Henderson-Arzapalo, A., 1990. Induced spawning of spotted seatrout with selected hormone preparations. *The Progressive Fish-Culturist*, 52(3), pp.205-207. https://doi.org/10.1577/1548-8640(1990)052%3C0205:ISOSSW%3E2.3.CO;2

Fable Jr, W.A., Williams, T.D. and Arnold, C.R., 1978. Description of reared eggs and young larvae of the spotted seatrout, *Cynoscion nebulosus*. *Fish. Bull*, *76*(1), pp.65-71.

Gilmore Jr, R.G., 2002. Sound production and communication in the spotted seatrout. In *Biology* of the spotted seatrout (pp. 191-210). CRC Press.

Gold, J.R., Richardson, L.R. and Furman, C., 1999. Mitochondrial DNA diversity and population structure of spotted seatrout (*Cynoscion nebulosus*) in coastal waters of the southeastern United States. *Gulf of Mexico Science*, 17(1), p.5. https://aquila.usm.edu/goms/vol17/iss1/5/

Gold, J.R., Stewart, L.B. and Ward, R., 2002. Population structure of spotted sea trout (*Cynoscion nebulosus*) along the Texas Gulf coast as revealed by genetic analysis. Bortone, S.A., *In* Biology of Spotted Sea Trout. CRC Press, Boca Raton, Fla, pp.17-30.

Hansen, L.P., 2006. Migration and survival of farmed Atlantic salmon (*Salmo salar L.*) released from two Norwegian fish farms. *ICES Journal of Marine Science*, 63(7), pp.1211-1217. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.icesjms.2006.04.022

Hendon, J.R. and Rakocinski, C.F., 2016. Habitat-specific growth, survival and diet of late juvenile hatchery-reared spotted seatrout (*Cynoscion nebulosus*). *Journal of Experimental Marine Biology and Ecology*, 484, pp.1-10. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jembe.2016.07.012

Jermain, N.W., 2019. Evaluating Alternate Management Strategies for Spotted Seatrout (*Cynoscion nebulosus*) in the North-Central Gulf of Mexico. University of Southern Mississippi. 85 pp.

Johnson, M.W., Bortone, S.A., Klement, B.W. and Shipp, R.L., 2011. Population changes and location-specific differences for otolith-derived age and growth of recreationally harvested Spotted Seatrout (*Cynoscion nebulosus*) from Alabama in 2007. *Gulf of Mexico Science*, 29(1), p.2. https://aquila.usm.edu/goms/vol29/iss1/2/

Leaf, R., Adams, G., Dippold, D., Hendon, J., Butler, C., Hendon, R., Hill, M., Burris, R., Jewell, J., Somerset, C. and Williams, T., 2017. Stock Assessment Update for Spotted Seatrout, *Cynoscion nebulosus*, in Mississippi. Mississippi Department of Marine Resources Office of Marine Fisheries. 48 pp.

Lowerre-Barbieri, S.K., Walters, S., Bickford, J., Cooper, W. and Muller, R., 2013. Site fidelity and reproductive timing at a spotted seatrout spawning aggregation site: individual versus population scale behavior. *Marine Ecology Progress Series*, 481, pp.181-197. https://doi.org/10.3354/meps10224

Manley, C.B., Rakocinski, C.F., Lee, P.G. and Blaylock, R.B., 2014. Stocking density effects on aggressive and cannibalistic behaviors in larval hatchery-reared spotted seatrout, *Cynoscion nebulosus*. *Aquaculture*, 420, pp.89-94. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aquaculture.2013.10.040

Manley, C.B., Rakocinski, C.F., Lee, P.G. and Blaylock, R.B., 2015. Feeding frequency mediates aggression and cannibalism in larval hatchery-reared spotted seatrout, *Cynoscion nebulosus*. *Aquaculture*, 437, pp.155-160. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aquaculture.2014.11.012

Murphy, M.D., Chagaris, D. and Addis, D., 2011. An assessment of the status of spotted seatrout in Florida waters through 2009. *Fish and Wildlife Research Institute Scientific Publications*. 53 pp. Available at: https://sjrda.stuchalk.domains.unf.edu/files/content/sjrda_470.pdf

National Marine Fisheries Service, 2022. Fisheries of the United States, 2020. U.S. Department of Commerce, NOAA Current Fishery Statistics No. 2020. Available at: https://www.fisheries.noaa.gov/national/sustainable-fisheries/fisheries-united-states.

Seyoum, S., McBride, R.S., Tringali, M.D., Villanova, V.L., Puchutulegui, C., Gray, S. and Van Bibber, N., 2018. Genetic population structure of the spotted seatrout (*Cynoscion nebulosus*): simultaneous examination of the mtDNA control region and microsatellite marker results. *Bulletin of Marine Science*, 94(1), pp.47-71. https://doi.org/10.5343/bms.2017.1060

Somerset, C.R. and Saillant, E.A., 2014. Regional population structure and management of aquaculture for stock enhancement of the spotted seatrout (*Cynoscion nebulosus*). *Aquaculture*, 433, pp.66-73. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aquaculture.2014.05.033

Vega, R.R., Neill, W.H., Gold, J.R. and Ray, M.S., 2009. Enhancement of Texas sciaenids (red drum and spotted seatrout). *NOAA Technical Memorandum* NMFS-F/SPO-113, pp.85-92.

Ward, R., Bowers, K., Hensley, R., Mobley, B., Belouski, E., 2007. Genetic variability in spotted seatrout (*Cynoscion nebulosus*), determined with microsatellite DNA markers. *Fishery Bulletin* 105, pp.197–206. http://hdl.handle.net/1834/25536

West, J., Zhang, X., Allgood, T., and Adriance, J., 2021. Update Assessment of Spotted Seatrout (*Cynoscion nebulosus*) in Louisiana Waters 2021 Report. Office of Fisheries, Louisiana Department of Wildlife and Fisheries, 121 pp.

3.2.8 Tripletail (Lobotes surinamensis)

3.2.8.1 Range/Description

Tripletail (*Lobotes surinamensis*) are migratory fish found worldwide in tropical and temperate waters. In the western Atlantic, their range extends from Cape Cod, Massachusetts, to Argentina, including the Gulf and the Caribbean (Strelcheck et al. 2004, VanderKooy 2016, Jefferson et al. 2021). Within the Gulf, they are most common in the northern Gulf waters and estuaries from April to October, moving southward as water temperatures cool in the fall and winter (Strelcheck et al. 2004, Jefferson et al. 2004, Jefferson et al. 2021).

Adult Tripletail are often associated with rocky bottoms, channel markers, jetties, sea buoys,



Image from Texas Parks and Wildlife Department

pilings, and wrecks (Brown-Peterson and Franks 2001, Strelcheck et al. 2004). Juveniles are typically found near floating macroalgal assemblages, particularly *Sargassum* (Brown-Peterson and Franks 2001). Both adults and juveniles can be found in shallow waters, estuaries, bays, inlets, and in deeper waters up to 160 km offshore (Brown-Peterson and Franks 2001, Ushakow et al. 2024).

Recreationally, Tripletail are popular, with recreational landings surpassing commercial landings (Strelcheck et al. 2004). Due to their low densities, it is difficult for commercial fisheries to target them, and instead they catch Tripletail opportunistically (VanderKooy 2016). Both recreational and commercial fisheries are managed at the state level, with bag and size limits varying by state (Ushakow et al. 2024).

There is growing demand for Tripletail in the U.S. market, which is currently met by imports from regions where the species is more abundant (e.g., Guyana, Brazil, Venezuela; VanderKooy, 2016). Establishing aquaculture for Tripletail could provide a domestic supply and create a new market opportunity (Adams 2022).

3.2.8.2 Biological Characteristics

There is some debate about the maximum age of Tripletail, but generally, they are considered to grow and mature rapidly, with a relatively short lifespan of 4 to 7 years (Strelcheck et al. 2004, Jefferson et al. 2021). Tripletail may grow over 400 mm in their first year and reach sexual maturity by age 1. About 50% of females reach sexual maturity at 494 to 594 mm TL (1 to 2 years of age), and all males larger than 380 mm are sexually mature (Strelcheck et al. 2004).

Brown-Peterson and Franks (2001) also found that female Tripletail in the north-central Gulf reach 50% sexual maturity at 485 mm TL and 1 year of age.

Spawning in Tripletail is thought to occur offshore along the outer continental shelf in the northern Gulf from June to August, with some variations in timing based on location (Ditty and Shaw 1994, Brown-Peterson and Franks 2001, Strelcheck et al. 2004). Females are batch spawners, capable of spawning every 3 to 5 days with a mean batch fecundity of $444,743 \pm 201,139$ eggs per female, or a relative batch fecundity of 47.6 ± 18.1 eggs/gram ovary-free body weight (Brown-Peterson and Franks 2001). For a 61 cm TL female, this translates to an annual fecundity of 4.5 to 8 million eggs (VanderKooy, 2016).

There is limited information about wild eggs and larvae of Tripletail (Fagundes et al. 2021). Ditty and Shaw (1994) collected larvae offshore in surface tows, with the smallest larvae (under 5.0 mm) collected at stations over 110 m deep. Under culture conditions, eggs hatch approximately 24 hours post-fertilization, and larvae begin feeding at 3 to 4 days post-hatching after the yolk sac is reabsorbed (Saillant et al. 2014).

Seasonal shifts in the prevalence of Tripletail in the Gulf and Southern Atlantic indicate migratory behaviors. Adults and juveniles arrive in spring and may reside in passes, inlets, bays, and coastal waters from St. Marks, Florida, to St. Bernard River, Texas, throughout the summer (Ditty and Shaw 1994). They depart in the fall when water temperatures cool, and possibly overwinter near South Florida/Florida Keys (VanderKooy 2016). Tagging information, particularly for the Gulf, is limited, but tagging off Georgia indicates fish may disperse up to 200 to 500 miles, though most are recaptured near their release point if recaptured within 100 days of tagging, suggesting some site or region fidelity (VanderKooy 2016).

3.2.8.3 Population Structure

According to VanderKooy (2016), while Tripletail are found globally in tropical and temperate waters, sequencing data from the Fish Barcode Information System indicates significant divergence between Tripletail populations in the Atlantic and Indo/Pacific regions. Specimens from the Mediterranean suggest this region might have historically been a migratory route between these ocean basins. Mitochondrial COI sequences revealed shared haplotypes between six out of seven sequenced specimens from Brazil and the one specimen from the Gulf (Alabama). However, these methods are not designed to detect subtle population structures or contemporary connectivity patterns. Since no genetic studies addressing population structure have been conducted, Tripletail in the western Central Atlantic Ocean, Gulf, and Caribbean are managed as a single stock. Conducting population genetic studies on Tripletail should be a high priority to determine the connectivity among these regions.

3.2.8.4 Aquaculture

Aquaculture efforts for Tripletail are relatively recent, with research into culture methods spanning just over two decades. Franks et al. (2001) conducted a grow-out trial on wild Tripletail juveniles in a culture setting and found high growth rates in recirculating aquaculture systems

(RAS). Saillant et al. (2014) investigated captive reproduction and early larval culture, discovering that Tripletail do not spawn naturally under simulated photothermal cycles. They initially explored hormonal induction to achieve gamete maturation and spawning, which was further advanced by Saillant et al. (2021) and Adams (2022).

Larval rearing studies indicated that eggs hatch approximately 24 hours post-fertilization, with a switch to exogenous feeding by 4 days post-hatching (dph) and a transition to prepared feeds at 25 dph (Saillant et al. 2014, 2021). Initial grow-out trials in RAS showed average growth rates of



Image from the Gulf States Marine Fisheries Commission

170 grams per month until reaching market size (1 kg or larger) (Saillant et al. 2021). There is currently no information available on the offshore growout of Tripletail.

Ongoing culturing and husbandry research by Franks (2001), Saillant et al.

(2014, 2021), and Adams (2022) demonstrates the potential for Tripletail aquaculture due to their fast growth and the feasibility of closing their life cycle in captivity. However, continued optimization is needed to achieve consistent gamete maturation, spawning, and fertilization, and to improve survival during the early larval stages. If the U.S. market for Tripletail expands, the initial culturing results suggest that aquaculture of this species could become viable (Saillant et al. 2021).

3.2.8.5 Considerations on genetic risk to wild conspecifics

Based on descriptions of where adult and juvenile Tripletail occur, it is likely that wild fish may occasionally overlap spatially with offshore net pens. This species is known to aggregate around floating objects, which could include net pen structures, increasing the likelihood of encounters between escaped Tripletail and their wild conspecifics.

While Tripletail do not spawn volitionally in RAS culture, it is unknown whether they would spawn naturally in offshore pens. This remains a key uncertainty regarding their culture, as their growth rates and early maturity suggest the potential to reach sexual maturity in under a year, possibly before reaching a marketable harvest size. This could lead to the release of gametes and larvae into regions inhabited by wild conspecifics, though the limited data on Tripletail reproduction and grow-out approaches makes this speculative.

The lack of information on the genetic structure, migratory behaviors, grow-out and harvesting approaches, and natural reproduction of Tripletail leads to high uncertainty about the potential

genetic effects of escaped fish on wild conspecifics. If populations are large and connected through migratory behaviors, moderate amounts of culture may pose little genetic risk to the wild population. However, until more is known about this species, particularly its genetic population connectivity and offshore culturing approaches, there is too much uncertainty for a meaningful assessment of genetic risk from offshore aquaculture of Tripletail.

3.2.8.6 References

Adams, N., 2022. Induced spawning of captive tripletail *Lobotes surinamensis*. University of Southern Mississippi. Master's Thesis 123 pp. Available at: https://aquila.usm.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=1958&context=masters_theses

Brown-Peterson, N.J. and Franks, J.S., 2001. Aspects of the reproductive biology of tripletail, *Lobotes surinamensis*, in the northern Gulf of Mexico. *Proceedings of the 52nd Gulf and Caribbean Fisheries Institute*, pp.586-597. http://hdl.handle.net/1834/29382

Ditty, J.G. and Shaw, R.E., 1994. Larval development of tripletail, *Lobotes surinamensis* (Pisces: Lobotidae), and their spatial and temporal distribution in the northern Gulf of Mexico. *Fishery Bulletin*, *92*(1), pp.33-45. https://spo.nmfs.noaa.gov/sites/default/files/pdf-content/1994/921/ditty.pdf

Fagundes, K.R.C., Honji, R.M., Escalante-Rojas, M.C., Garcia, C.E.D.O. and Moreira, R.G., 2021. Seasonal morphophysiological changes during the reproductive cycle of the tripletail fish *Lobotes surinamensis* (Perciformes: Lobotidae) in the western South Atlantic. *Environmental Biology of Fishes*, *104*(7), pp.779-796. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10641-021-01115-6

Franks, J.S., Ogle, J.T., Hendon, J.R., Barnes, D.N. and Nicholson, L.C., 2001. Growth of captive juvenile tripletail *Lobotes surinamensis*. *Gulf and Caribbean Research*, *13*(1), pp.67-70. https://doi.org/10.18785/gcr.1301.07

Jefferson, A.E., Jargowsky, M.B., Schrandt, M.N., Cooper, P.T., Powers, S.P., Dindo, J.J. and Drymon, J.M., 2021. Age, Growth, and Mortality of Atlantic Tripletail in the North-Central Gulf of Mexico. *Marine and Coastal Fisheries*, *13*(3), pp.183-199. https://doi.org/10.1002/mcf2.10146

Saillant, E., Adams, N., Lemus, J.T., Franks, J.S., Zohar, Y., Stubblefield, J. and Manley, C., 2021. First data on aquaculture of the Tripletail, *Lobotes surinamensis*, a promising candidate species for US marine aquaculture. *Journal of the World Aquaculture Society*, *52*(3), pp.582-594. https://doi.org/10.1111/jwas.12807

Saillant, E., Lemus, J.T. and Franks, J.S., 2014. Culture of *Lobotes surinamensis* (Tripletail). Final Report – Sub-grant agreement S-11-M18A-USM-Tripletail-01, Mississippi Department of Marine Resources Tidelands Trust Fund Program. 28 pp. Available at: https://aquila.usm.edu/fac_pubs/18337 Strelcheck, A.J., Jackson, J.B., Cowan Jr, J.H. and Shipp, R.L., 2004. Age, growth, diet, and reproductive biology of the Tripletail, *Lobotes surinamensis*, from the North-Central Gulf of Mexico. *Gulf of Mexico Science*, *22*(1), p.4. https://doi.org/10.18785/goms.2201.04

Ushakow, D., Briell, E., Olsen, Z., Anderson, J. and Hartman, L., 2024. Estuarine residency and habitat preferences of Atlantic Tripletail in the northwestern Gulf of Mexico. *Marine and Coastal Fisheries*, *16*(3), p.e10298. https://doi.org/10.1002/mcf2.10298

VanderKooy, S.J., 2016. Biological profile for Tripletail in the Gulf of Mexico and the western central Atlantic. *Gulf States Marine Fisheries Commission, Ocean Springs, Mississippi*. 164 pp. https://www.gsmfc.org/publications/GSMFC%20Number%20258.pdf

3.2.9 Southern Flounder (Paralichthys lethostigma)

3.2.9.1 Range/Description

Southern Flounder (*Paralichthys lethostigma*) are distributed throughout most of the Gulf, including Texas, Louisiana, Mississippi, Alabama, and Florida, but are most prevalent in the western portion of the Gulf (Enge and Mulholland 1985, Gilbert 1986). On the Gulf-side of Florida, they are only found north of Tampa Bay, Florida with the exception of Caloosahatchee River Estuary, and on the Atlantic coast, they are found north of Loxahatchee River, Florida up to North Carolina (Gilbert 1986). This species may be found in muddy benthic habitats in shallow estuaries, nearshore areas, and offshore waters up to depths of 120 m (Stokes 1977).

Southern Flounder are an important recreational and commercial species within the Gulf due primarily to their highly desirable flesh quality (VanderKooy 2015). This species is managed at the state level with each state implementing varying regulations (if any) for those fisheries



Image from Texas Parks and Wildlife Department

(VanderKooy 2000). Over the last decade, overall landings have decreased, and the majority of the catch is now from recreational fisheries (Powers et al. 2018, West et al. 2020). Declining *P. lethostigma* populations have been reported across their range in the Gulf and the Atlantic coast (Fischer and Thompson 2004, Froeschke et al. 2011, Flowers et al. 2019, West et al. 2020, Erickson et al. 2021), which may

be due, in part, to long-term fishing pressure on these populations and highly variable annual recruitment success (Beeken et al. 2023). To slow or reverse these declines, states have enacted various regulations to reduce daily bag limits, increase minimum sizes for captured fish, and implement seasonal closures (Midway et al. 2024). To assist population recovery, the Texas Parks and Wildlife Department initiated a Southern Flounder stock enhancement program in 2006; in 2022 this program released approximately 300,000 juvenile Southern Flounder along the Texas coast (https://agrilifetoday.tamu.edu/2023/11/13/stock-enhancement-program-shows-promise-in-enhancing-texas-southern-flounder-population/; accessed 7-25-2024).

3.2.9.2 Biological Characteristics

Southern Flounder exhibit a broad range of thermal and salinity tolerance, though their ability to withstand these conditions varies by life stage and season (Stokes 1977, Rogers et al. 1984). Young recruits and juveniles prefer shallow, low-salinity nursery areas in estuaries and marshes, while older fish migrate to deeper, more saline waters as they grow (Rogers et al. 1984, Fischer and Thompson 2004). Their distribution also shifts seasonally, with Southern Flounder

commonly found in estuaries during the warmer summer months and moving offshore for spawning and to avoid cold temperatures during winter (Stokes 1977).

Sexual dimorphism is evident in Southern Flounder, with females growing faster and reaching larger sizes than males (Fischer and Thompson 2004, Corey et al. 2017). Growth rates also vary by location—both between broader regions such as the Atlantic and Gulf, and within smaller geographic areas such as within states—likely due to differences in environmental conditions within estuaries (Midway et al. 2015). Maximum age for Southern Flounder is reported as 4 years for males and 8 years for females. Males typically range from 127 to 414 mm total length (TL), with a mode around 280 mm, while females range from 189 to 764 mm TL, with a mode around 390 mm (Fischer and Thompson 2004).

In the north-central Gulf, Southern Flounder females typically reach sexual maturity at lengths between 245 and 368mm TL, which corresponds to ages of 1 to 2 years, with a mean length at maturity of 303 mm TL (approximately 1 year of age) (Corey et al. 2017). However, male-specific data are limited, making it challenging to provide similar estimates for males. There is some variability in these maturity estimates, with Midway et al. (2015) reporting a mean length at 50% maturity ranging from 200 to 238 mm across various locations, and Smith and Scharf (2010) noting 385 mm in North Carolina. Although some fish may reach sexual maturity in their first year, Stokes (1977) suggested that they typically do not participate in spawning until they are 2 years old.

Southern Flounder, ranging from 1 to 3 years of age, migrate offshore to spawn between October and December in Texas (Stokes 1977) or from November to January in the north-central Gulf (Corey et al. 2017). They are batch spawners and can spawn over consecutive days, producing an estimated total of 120,000 eggs (Arnold et al. 1977). After spawning, the eggs hatch offshore, and the pelagic larvae have a duration from hatching to the onset of metamorphosis of 40 to 46 days, reaching lengths of 8 to 11 mm TL (Arnold et al. 1977). Metamorphosis is typically completed by 50 to 51 days post-hatching (Arnold et al. 1977), which aligns closely with an otolith-based estimate of a mean period of 47 days for metamorphosis (Beeken et al. 2023). The larvae then gradually migrate back towards the coast and estuaries as they near the end of metamorphosis (van Maaren and Daniels 2001). Juvenile Southern Flounder remain in these inshore areas until they approach 300 mm TL, marking the end of their juvenile period (Stokes 1977). This life cycle involves considerable movement across, and utilization of, a large geographic range (van Maaren and Daniels 2001).

It is possible that older Southern Flounder males remain offshore year-round, as they have not been observed returning to estuaries after spawning (Stokes 1977). However, there is limited information about their habitat use because they are often underrepresented in sampling efforts (Midway et al. 2015). For instance, among 627 tagged fish recoveries, only 2% were male, and only a single male was found out of 180 fish examined for maturity (Smith and Scharf 2010). Similarly, Midway et al. (2015) reported a skewed sex ratio, with a considerably higher number of females compared to males, and a high percentage of females (80-90%) being landed in fisheries. The reasons for this lower male ratio are not well understood and could be due to

several factors: smaller size of males which might make them less targeted by the fishing industry, possible shifts in distribution that make them less accessible for sampling and fishing, or potentially increased mortality as bycatch in other fisheries (VanderKooy et al. 2000, Midway et al. 2015).

3.2.9.3 Population Structure

Between Southern Flounder populations in the Atlantic and Gulf, several studies have detected significant divergence, which indicated extremely limited gene flow between these regions, and supported the consideration of these populations as distinct stocks (Blandon et al. 2001, Anderson and Karel 2012, Wang et al. 2015, O'Leary et al. 2021). Within the Gulf, the genetic structure of Southern Flounder is less clear. An allozyme study found statistically significant allele frequency clines in one locus across the Gulf, suggesting some level of genetic structuring (Blandon et al., 2001). This study also noted allele frequency differences between Galveston and Matagorda Bays along the Texas coast, possibly due to seasonal current patterns that limit egg and larval dispersal between these areas (Blandon et al., 2001). Anderson and Karel (2012) similarly found some evidence of isolation by distance in the Gulf although they did not detect discrete populations.

More recently, a study using 4,122 single nucleotide polymorphism (SNP) loci found significant heterogeneity among estuaries. Most pairwise comparisons within the Gulf were not significant and the heterogeneity did not follow a linear isolation-by-distance pattern, but instead, analyses indicated that environmental variables among estuaries might explain part of the genomic variation (O'Leary et al., 2021).

Collectively, these findings indicate that dynamic processes, such as currents and environmental parameters associated with estuarine habitats, may contribute to limited dispersal and potential local adaptation of Southern Flounder populations within the Gulf. However, more research is needed to fully understand these patterns.

3.2.9.4 Aquaculture

Culturing approaches for Southern Flounder have been developed since the 1970s, primarily using wild-caught broodstock conditioned to farm conditions over at least a year (Arnold et al. 1977). While volitional spawning of Southern Flounder is achievable through light and temperature manipulation (Arnold et al. 1977), hormone injections are more commonly used to induce spawning, facilitating a larger number of eggs spawned at once through strip spawning (Smith et al. 1999, Daniels et al. 2010). Eggs hatch at 55 hours when held at 17°C (Daniels et al. 2010). Newly hatched larvae possess yolk sacs that are reabsorbed by 4 to 5 days post-hatching (dph), after which the larvae are transitioned onto live food until metamorphosis, which occurs between 40 and 55 dph (Arnold et al. 1977, Daniels et al. 2010).

Because Southern Flounder exhibit environmental sex determination, where genetic females may develop as phenotypic males, culture approaches must be precise, particularly regarding water temperatures prior to sex differentiation (approximately 75 to 100 mm TL) to avoid drastically

skewed sex ratios in hatchery offspring (van Maaren and Daniels 2001, Luckenbach et al. 2003, Daniels et al. 2010). If these stringent conditions to equalize sexes are not followed, hatchery offspring have been reported to be up to 99% phenotypic males (Smith et al. 1999).

Southern Flounder aquaculture is being conducted in the Gulf through stock enhancement programs in Texas and Alabama (Midway et al. 2024). Texas has been running stock enhancement programs since 2006 and has released almost a million fingerlings into Texas waters since the program began (Midway et al. 2024). In Alabama, broodstock were acquired in 2018, and releases began in 2020 with 12,000 fingerlings, followed by 34,000 in 2021, and 102,000 in 2022 (https://gulfcoastmedia.com/stories/apparent-flounder-rebound-has-gulf-coast-encouraged,166743, https://www.outdooralabama.com/mrd-fisheries-section/claude-peteet-mariculture-center; accessed July 30, 2024). According to Midway et al. (2024), current stock enhancement programs in Texas and Alabama use tags to identify broodstock fish and regularly rotate broodstock to maximize genetic diversity in the hatchery-produced fish.

For commercial aquaculture, it is likely that operations will focus on producing all-female offspring due to their faster growth rates and larger size (Daniels et al. 2010). Limited trials indicate that all-female populations can reach a harvestable size of 1.5 lbs in 14 months (Daniels et al. 2010). However, grow-out durations for offshore aquaculture operations have not yet been determined. Notably, Southern Flounder can thrive in both freshwater (or near freshwater) and marine conditions, which will likely influence decisions on the most profitable locations for growing these fish to market size.

3.2.9.5 Considerations on genetic risk to wild conspecifics

Southern Flounder exhibit a low level of genetic heterogeneity across the Gulf, with environmental factors thought to influence any patterns of differentiation more than geographic distance (O'Leary et al. 2021). Adults migrate from estuaries to offshore spawning grounds, and the larval stage lasts for 40-50 days, allowing for dispersal over considerable distances. These factors facilitate gene flow within the Gulf, although environmental conditions within estuaries may impose varying selection pressures on the dispersed larvae.

Currently, Southern Flounder are managed at the state level, which has resulted in fragmented stock data across the region. Erickson et al. (2021) reported that Southern Flounder recruitment has declined throughout their range in the Gulf and along the U.S. southeast Atlantic coast from 1978 to 2018. Similarly, declining abundances of Southern Flounder in the Gulf were noted by Froeschke et al. (2011) and West et al. (2020). A comprehensive single-species stock assessment would be beneficial to determine the overall status of the Southern Flounder population across the Gulf.

Cultivating Southern Flounder offshore minimizes the chance of escaped fish reaching estuary habitats where their conspecifics usually reside. However, given the distances wild Southern Flounder can move, it is reasonable to consider that at least some escaped fish could disperse

into estuarine regions. During their offshore spawning period, escaped fish are more likely to encounter conspecifics and potentially follow them back to estuary habitats.

Based on reported ages at sexual maturation, ranging between 1 and 2 years, and the anticipated grow-out duration of 14 months (estimated for female monosex culture), there is a reasonable likelihood that Southern Flounder would reach sexual maturity and spawn before harvest. However, the estimated grow-out duration was based on RAS culture, and the duration would likely differ in offshore pens. Wild fish have a relatively narrow window where spawning leads to successful recruitment (Beeken et al. 2023). Shifting offshore production runs so that cultured fish do not mature during the 2-to-3-month natural spawning period may reduce the likelihood of successful recruitment from any larvae or gametes escaping from the cages.

While the stock enhancement efforts in Texas and Alabama must be considered when evaluating the genetic impacts on wild populations, the success of these fingerlings recruiting into the wild population and the quantification of their contributions to wild populations have not yet been assessed (Midway et al. 2024). Consequently, it is challenging to determine the impact these culturing efforts may have had on the genetic diversity of natural populations. Southern Flounder commercially cultured offshore would be considerably larger than the released fingerlings (except at pen seeding times) and would likely survive at a higher rate than released juveniles. If commercial programs pursue all-phenotypically female hatchery fish to take advantage of their higher growth rates, then escaped fish may disproportionately contribute to subsequent recruitment events.

Based on the species profile and the above information, escaped cultured Southern Flounder may have a moderate genetic impact on wild populations. The depressed abundance and spawning biomass of the species in the Gulf increases susceptibility to impacts, while the distances between offshore operations and the wild populations during most of the year, along with the narrow conditions and periods of the year dictating successful recruitment, likely act to limit potential impacts.

Sourcing broodstock from nearby populations may reduce potential genetic impacts, but given the species' complex genetic heterogeneity patterns, it may not be as effective as it would be in other species. However, maintaining genetic diversity in hatchery populations is still an important mitigation step (through maximizing spawning pairs or rotating broodstock), particularly with the possibility that natural populations may have already lost genetic diversity due to depressed abundance.

3.2.9.6 References

Anderson, J.D. and Karel, W.J., 2012. Population genetics of Southern Flounder with implications for management. *North American Journal of Fisheries Management*, *32*(4), pp.656-662. https://doi.org/10.1080/02755947.2012.686957

Arnold, C.R., 1977. Laboratory spawning and larval rearing of red drum and southern flounder. In *Proc Conf SEast Ass Fish Wildl Ag (Knoxville, Tenn.)* (Vol. 31, pp. 437-440). https://seafwa.org/sites/default/files/journal-articles/ARNOLD-437.pdf

Beeken, N.S., Anderson, J. and Fisher, M., 2023. Determining spatiotemporal trends in hatch and metamorphosis timing of young-of-year southern flounder (*Paralichthys lethostigma*) in Texas bays. *Fisheries Research*, 265, p.106722. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.fishres.2023.106722

Blandon, I.R., Ward, R., King, T.L., Karel, W.J. and Monaghan, J.P., 2001. Preliminary genetic population structure of southern flounder, *Paralichthys lethostigma*, along the Atlantic Coast and Gulf of Mexico. *Fishery Bulletin, National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration*, 99(4), pp.671-678. https://spo.nmfs.noaa.gov/sites/default/files/pdf-content/2001/994/bla.pdf

Corey, M.M., Leaf, R.T., Brown-Peterson, N.J., Peterson, M.S., Clardy, S.D. and Dippold, D.A., 2017. Growth and spawning dynamics of Southern Flounder in the north-central Gulf of Mexico. Marine and Coastal Fisheries, 9(1), pp.231-243. https://doi.org/10.1080/19425120.2017.1290722

Daniels, H.V., Watanabe, W.O., Murashige, R., Losardo, T., Dumas, C., 2010. Chapter 5, Culture of southern flounder In: Daniels HV, Watanabe WO, editors. *Practical flatfish culture and stock enhancement*. pp 82–100. https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/pdf/10.1002/9780813810997#page=99

Enge, K.M. and Mulholland, R., 1985. Habitat suitability index models: Southern and Gulf flounders (No. 82/10.92). US Fish and Wildlife Service, Biological Report, 82 (10.92), 25 pp.

Erickson, K.A., West, J., Dance, M.A., Farmer, T.M., Ballenger, J.C. and Midway, S.R., 2021. Changing climate associated with the range-wide decline of an estuarine finfish. *Global Change Biology*, *27*(11), pp.2520-2536. https://doi.org/10.1111/gcb.15568

Fischer, A.J. and Thompson, B.A., 2004. The age and growth of southern flounder, *Paralichthys lethostigma*, from Louisiana estuarine and offshore waters. *Bulletin of Marine Science*, 75(1), pp.63-77. https://www.ccatexas.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/12/Fischer-and-Thompson-2004-age-and-growth-flounder.pdf

Flowers, A.M., Allen, S.D., Markwith, A.L. and Lee, L.M. eds., 2019. *Stock Assessment of Southern Flounder (Paralichthys Lethostigma) in the South Atlantic, 1989-2017.* Joint report of the North Carolina Division of Marine Fisheries, South Carolina Department of Natural Resources, Georgia Coastal Resources Division, Florida Fish and Wildlife Research Institute, University of North Carolina at Wilmington, and Louisiana State University. NCDMF SAP-SAR-2019-01. 213 pp.

Froeschke, B.F., Sterba-Boatwright, B. and Stunz, G.W., 2011. Assessing southern flounder (*Paralichthys lethostigma*) long-term population trends in the northern Gulf of Mexico using time series analyses. Fisheries Research, 108(2-3), pp.291-298. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.fishres.2010.12.023

Gilbert, C.R. 1986. Species profiles: life histories and environmental requirements of coastal fishes and invertebrates (South Florida); southern, gulf, and summer flounders. United States

Fish and Wildlife Service Biological Report 82 (11.54). United States Army Corps of Engineers TR EL-82-4. 27p. https://apps.dtic.mil/sti/tr/pdf/ADA181588.pdf

Luckenbach, J.A., Godwin, J., Daniels, H.V. and Borski, R.J., 2003. Gonadal differentiation and effects of temperature on sex determination in southern flounder (*Paralichthys lethostigma*). *Aquaculture*, 216(1-4), pp.315-327. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0044-8486(02)00407-6

Midway, S.R., Scharf, F.S., Dance, M.A., Brown-Peterson, N.J., Ballenger, J.C., Beeken, N.S., Borski, R.J., Darden, T.L., Erickson, K.A., Farmer, T.M. and Fincannon, A., 2024. Southern Flounder: Major Milestones and Remaining Knowledge Gaps in Their Biology, Ecology, and Fishery Management. *Reviews in Fisheries Science & Aquaculture*, *32*(3), pp.450-478. https://doi.org/10.1080/23308249.2024.2341017

Midway, S.R., Wagner, T., Arnott, S.A., Biondo, P., Martinez-Andrade, F. and Wadsworth, T.F., 2015. Spatial and temporal variability in growth of southern flounder *(Paralichthys lethostigma)*. *Fisheries Research*, *167*, pp.323-332. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.fishres.2015.03.009

O'Leary, S.J., Hollenbeck, C.M., Vega, R.R. and Portnoy, D.S., 2021. Disentangling complex genomic signals to understand population structure of an exploited, estuarine-dependent flatfish. *Ecology and Evolution*, *11*(19), pp.13415-13429. https://doi.org/10.1002/ece3.8064

Powers, S.P., Albins, M. and Mareska, J., 2018. An assessment of Southern Flounder in Alabama coastal waters. *Dauphin Island Sea Lab, Department of Marine Sciences, University of South Alabama, Dauphin Island*. 20 pp. https://www.ccatexas.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/12/Powers-et-al.-AL-FLounder-Assessement_final-2019.pdf

Rogers, S.G., Targett, T.E. and Van Sant, S.B., 1984. Fish-nursery use in Georgia salt-marsh estuaries: the influence of springtime freshwater conditions. *Transactions of the American Fisheries Society*, *113*(5), pp.595-606.https://doi.org/10.1577/1548-8659(1984)113%3C595:FUIGSE%3E2.0.CO;2

Smith, T.I., McVey, D.C., Jenkins, W.E., Denson, M.R., Heyward, L.D., Sullivan, C.V. and Berlinsky, D.L., 1999. Broodstock management and spawning of southern flounder, *Paralichthys lethostigma*. *Aquaculture*, *176*(1-2), pp.87-99. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0044-8486(99)00053-8

Smith, W.E. and Scharf, F.S., 2010. Demographic characteristics of southern flounder, *Paralichthys lethostigma*, harvested by an estuarine gillnet fishery. *Fisheries Management and Ecology*, *17*(6), pp.532-543. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2400.2010.00753.x

Stokes, G.M., 1977. *Life history studies of southern flounder (Paralichthys lethostigma) and Gulf flounder (P. albigutta) in the Aransas Bay area of Texas*. Texas Parks and Wildlife Department, Technical Series Report 25, 21 pp. https://www.ccatexas.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/12/Technical-Series-No-25-Life-History-of-Southern-Flounder.pdf

van Maaren, C.C. and Daniels, H.V., 2001. Effects of temperature on egg hatch, larval growth and metamorphosis for hatchery-cultured southern flounder, *Paralichthys lethostigma*. *Journal of Applied Aquaculture*, *11*(1-2), pp.21-33. https://doi.org/10.1300/J028v11n01_03

VanderKooy, S.J. ed., 2000. *The flounder fishery of the Gulf of Mexico, United States: a regional management plan* (No. 83). Gulf States Marine Fisheries Commission. 323 pp. https://www.gsmfc.org/publications/GSMFC%20Number%20083.pdf

VanderKooy, S.J., 2015. Management profile for the gulf and Southern Flounder fishery in the Gulf of Mexico. *Gulf States Marine Fisheries Commission, Publication*, (247). 200 pp. https://www.gsmfc.org/publications/GSMFC%20Number%20247.pdf

Wang, V.H., McCartney, M.A. and Scharf, F.S., 2015. Population genetic structure of southern flounder inferred from multilocus DNA profiles. *Marine and Coastal Fisheries*, 7(1), pp.220-232. https://doi.org/10.1080/19425120.2015.1037473

West, J., Zhang, X., Allgood, T., Adriance, J., Erickson, K.A. and Midway, S.R., 2020. Assessment of southern flounder *Paralichthys lethostigma* in Louisiana waters 2020 report. Louisiana Department of Wildlife and Fisheries, Office of Fisheries, Baton Rouge. 82 pp. https://www.wlf.louisiana.gov/assets/Resources/Publications/Stock_Assessments/Southern_Floun der/2020_Assessment_of_Southern_Flounder.pdf

3.3 OMEGA Genetic Risk Modeling Case Studies for Finfish in the Gulf of America

Similar to Southern California, case studies were modeled for the three Gulf candidate species using the OMEGA model described in Section 2.1.3, *OMEGA Model for Assessment of Finfish Escapes*. The case studies are intended to help with understanding how species population structure, life history, and abundance can influence potential effects of escaped fish on the genetics of the wild population of conspecifics. The case studies also highlight the level of certainty when assessing the risks for a data-rich or data- poor species. The case studies are not intended to describe a particular proposed aquaculture operation. Farm assumptions in the case study assessments are approximate based on available published literature. Specifics of operations such as size when fish are transferred to offshore cages, time in cages, and harvest methods are important to fully evaluate the potential of fish escaping from cages and their survival in nature and to spawning.

The three case study species for the Gulf are Red Drum (*Sciaenops ocellatus*), Almaco Jack (*S. rivoliana*), and Cobia (*Rachycentron canadum*). All three are native species present in marine waters of the Gulf. Research on the population structure of Almaco Jack and Cobia indicate that within the Gulf they may be single panmictic populations. The Red Drum case study focused on the NW Florida region and is based on the stock assessment in Addis (2020) for this region.

3.3.1 Case Study: Red Drum

Red Drum (*Sciaenops ocellatus*) are a member of the Sciaenidae family of fishes, which includes drums and croakers. The species can tolerate a range of water salinities (i.e., euryhaline). The population occurs along the nearshore Atlantic coast to New England and the Gulf (GSFMC 2023). Red Drum is a popular recreational species in state waters. Red Drum were severely overfished in the 1980s leading to closure of commercial harvest and fishery restrictions on recreational catch to rebuild the stock, as well as closure of marine waters between 3 miles and 200 miles (exclusive economic zone (EEZ)) to Red Drum fishing (GSFMC 2023).

Addis (2020) reported little evidence for genetic-based population structure of Red Drum along the Florida coast in the Gulf. However, Addis (2020) decided to complete a stock assessment using a finer population structure in the Gulf to address concerns that stock assessments should address a regional geographic scale. As described in Section 3.2.1, *Red Drum*, recent tagging studies in the Tampa Bay region indicated fairly high spawning site fidelity and natal homing suggesting a finer stock structure, although there was some mixing with a population 132 km to the south and a portion of tagged fish moved out of the range of monitoring (Lowerre-Barbieri et al. 2016, Lowerre-Barbieri et al. 2019). However, the authors did not discount longer distance movement of Red Drum because of the short study duration (4 years) and a reproductive life span of at least 30 years.

The Red Drum case study assessment was completed for the NW Florida population unit assessed in Addis (2020) and represented by the Panhandle and Big Bend Florida management units (Figure 3.1).



Figure 3.1. Florida Red Drum management zones defined 2022 (Florida Fish and Wildlife Conservation Commission, https://myfwc.com/fishing/saltwater/recreational/red-drum/)

Red Drum are long lived with a maximum age of 36 to 40 years (Murphy and Taylor 1990, Tringali and Lowerre-Barbieri 2023). Both sexes reach 50% sexual maturity by age 4 and 100% of Red Drum are sexually mature by age 6 (Wilson and Nieland 1994). At 50% sexual maturity Red Drum males are approximately 66 cm (3.4 kg) and females approximately 69 cm (4.0 kg). The largest recorded size of Red Drum in the Gulf is 59 pounds (TPWD 2023).

Estimates of N_e and the ratio of N_e/N_T and N_e/N_A were made assuming over-dispersed variation in reproductive success at age (i.e., a Poisson scaling factor of 3) using the AgeNe program (Waples et al. 2011). Results are summarized in Table 3.1. The estimated number of breeders in a year (N_b) was 2,409,455. The estimated effective population size (N_e) from the AgeNe model was 3,755,067. The total estimated number of fish age one and older (N_T) 10,800,422. The estimated number of adults (N_A) was 8,946,846 fish. The estimated ratio of N_e to total N was 0.35. The estimated ratio of N_e to adult N (N_A) was 0.42. These estimates of abundance are based on the life table framework of Waples et al. (2011) and will differ from total abundance estimates in OMEGA using a life cycle population simulation framework with varying survival and fishery exploitation rates. Generation length was estimated to be 11.4 years using AgNe (Waples et al. 2011), which was approximately consistent with the Tringali and Lowerre-Barbieri (2023) estimate of 12 years.

Table 3.1. Red Drum calculated values of effective population size (N_e) with over-dispersed variation in reproductive success (Poisson factor = 3.0) using equations in Waples et al. 2011 and AgeNe program.

Scenario	Max Age	Generation Length	N_T	N_A	N_b	Ne	Ne/ NT	Ne / NA
Over dispersed (Poisson factor = 3)	40 yrs	11.4 yrs	10,800,422	8,946,846	2,409,455	3,755,067	0.35	0.42

Notes:

 N_T = Total number of individuals age 1 and older

 $N_A = Total number of adults$

 $N_b = Effective number of breeders$

 $N_e = Effective population size$

Model simulations in OMEGA for the low (3-Farm, 10,500 mt annual production) and high production (5-Farm, 17,500 mt annual production) scenarios are presented in Table 3.2. Fish size is weight in kilograms at the end of each phase of grow-out in cages. Fish size at harvest is the midpoint of the market weight range (1.2 to 1.6 kg) as described in Sink (2019). The number of fish transferred to cages was calculated based on the midpoint market weight and a harvest goal of 10,500 mt and 17,500 mt. The number of cages assumes 100,000 fish per cage at market size. Modeled size of fish when transferred to offshore cages was 50 grams (0.05 kg) and time from transfer to harvest was assumed to be 40 to 48 weeks. The calculated number of fish in net pens was 7,446,809 million fish with the 1.4 kg size assumption with the low production scenario and 12,411,348 fish with the high production scenario.

As described in Section 1.3.1.1, *Use of Case Studies*, leakage assume a loss of 0.3% of fish in a cage over the entire period fish are in cages with 65% of the total leakage occurring in the smallest bin, 10% in the mid-sized bin, and 25% in the largest bin. The total number of fish escaping under the low and high production scenarios were 25,298 and 42,164 fish, respectively (Table 3.2). This represents a high number of escaped fish from leakage compared to the other study species in the Gulf. The other case study species were held to a larger market size thus with a low and high production based on annual weight of fish held to market size, more Red Drum would be needed to produce 10,500 mt and 17,500 mt.

As described in Section 1.3.1.1, *Use of Case Studies*, episodic escapes are defined as cage failures, where escape losses ranged from half to all of the fish within a given cage. Two rates of episodic escape frequencies were modeled for the high production scenario: 1) one event every 10 years (10% annual likelihood of an episodic escape event), and 2) 2.5 events every 10 years (25% annual likelihood of an episodic escape event). In the low production scenario, the modeled episodic escape likelihoods were adjusted downward using the same ratio as the high production assumptions to account for the reduced number of cages with fish and, consequently, the lower likelihood of episodic escapes. Thus, the episodic escape frequencies for the low production scenario were: 1) 0.6 events every 10 years (6% annual likelihood of an episodic escape event). In the "modified" escape scenarios, the low escape likelihoods were halved to 3% and 5% annual likelihood under the low and high production scenarios, respectively. The number of

fish escaping was reduced to between a quarter and half of the fish in a cage to account for partial fish escape recovery.

Scenario	Fish Size at Harvest (kg)	# Fish	# Cages	Annual # Escaping via Leakage			-
				0.15 kg	1.25 kg	1.4 kg	Total
3-Farm, 10,500 mt	1.4	7,446,809	75	17,377	2,296	5,625	25,298
5-Farm, 17,500 mt	1.4	12,411,348	125	28,962	3,827	9,375	42,164

Table 3.2. Red Drum production scenarios modeled for the case study.

The various model scenarios predicted the cumulative number of fish from leakage and episodic losses at three time points in the simulations (Table 3.3). The results presented are the median, 5th percentile, and 95th percentile values across the 1,000 simulations at Year 5, Year 10, and Year 25. The median number of cumulative escaped fish in the wild population increased with the higher escape likelihoods and over longer time periods for all scenarios. The increase in number of cultured fish nearly doubles between Year 5 and Year 25 with the 15% and 25% episodic likelihood assumptions under the 3-Farm and 5-Farm scenarios. The median number of escaped fish doubles over time with the lower episodic likelihood assumptions (6% and 10% for low and high production scenarios, respectively). The range between the lower (5th percentile) and higher (95th percentile) numbers of escaped fish showed less variation across time steps. The lower end reflects the few model iterations (out of 1,000) that include only annual leakage—where no episodic escapes occurred by chance—and any surviving fish from previous years. In contrast, the higher end captures iterations with both leakage and multiple episodic escapes occurring within the three time-steps.

Modeled survival of escaped cultured fish to enter the population varied between approximately 60% for the smallest and mid-sized fish, and 67% for the largest-sized fish in Table 3.2. Modeled survival of escaped cultured fish to survive to spawn with wild Red Drum varied between 37% for the smallest and mid-sized fish, and 50% for the largest sized fish. The smallest and mid-sized escaped Red Drum began contributing to spawning after 4.5 years in nature and the largest sized fish contributed after 3.5 years in nature. The estimated period before escaped fish would be ready to spawn with wild Red Drum was based on estimates of sexual maturity at approximately 70 cm (3.4 kg) using von Bertalanffy growth and maturity schedule parameters for the Northwest region of wild Red Drum in Addis (2020).

Across all time steps and production scenarios (excluding the modified scenario), the median number of cultured fish in the wild Red Drum population ranged between 88,255 and 292,658 fish (Table 3.3). Using an estimated total abundance of age 1 and older Red Drum in the NW Florida population group of 10.8 million fish, based on the model framework by Waples et al. (2011) (Table 3.1), the abundance of escaped Red Drum in the wild would represent approximately 1.5% to 2.6% of the total mixed population of Red Drum by Year 25.

In Year 5, under the 3-Farm simulations, the predicted median cumulative number of escaped fish in the wild population ranged from 66,878 (under a 6% escape likelihood) to 88,255 fish (under a 15% escape likelihood) (Table 3.3). Simulations reflecting the highest escape outcomes (95th percentile) predicted that up to 137,618 fish (6% likelihood) and 183,859 fish (15% likelihood) could accumulate in the wild. The results were moderately skewed, with median values trending toward the lower end of the predicted range.

By Year 25, under the 3-Farm simulations, the predicted median cumulative number of escaped fish in the wild population ranged from 134,901 fish (under a 6% escape likelihood) to 169,511 fish (under a 15% escape likelihood) (Table 3.3). Simulations reflecting the highest escape outcomes (95th percentile) projected that up to 206,980 fish (6% likelihood) and 255,229 fish (15% likelihood) could accumulate in the wild. The median results in Year 25 were less skewed, indicating a substantial accumulation of cultured fish in the population at this simulation endpoint.

In Year 5, under the 5-Farm simulations, the predicted median cumulative number of escaped fish in the wild population ranged from 113,253 fish (with a 10% escape likelihood) to 160,329 fish (with a 25% escape likelihood) (Table 3.3). Simulations showing the highest escape outcomes (95th percentile) suggested that up to 200,779 fish (10% likelihood) and 249,235 fish (25% likelihood) could accumulate in the wild. Results for the 5-Farm scenarios with the 10% likelihood were very skewed and not skewed with the 25% likelihood.

In Year 25, under the 5-Farm simulations, the predicted median cumulative number of escaped fish in the wild population had doubled compared to Year 5. Median values ranged from 229,301 fish (with a 10% likelihood) to 292,658 fish (with a 25% likelihood) (Table 3.3). Simulations with the highest escape outcomes (95th percentile) predicted a maximum accumulation of between 310,721 fish (10% likelihood) and 401,513 fish (25% likelihood) in the wild population. Results for the 5-Farm scenarios with both the 10% and 25% likelihoods were slightly skewed.

Table 3.3. The cumulative number of cultured Red Drum in the wild population resulting from leakage and episodic losses from current year escapes and surviving fish from previous years under the 3-Farm and 5-Farm case study scenarios simulation results. Shown are the median, and 5th and 95th percentiles.

Case Study Scenario:	Cumulative number escaped cultured fish in population			
3-Farm, 10,500 mt	Median	5th	95th	
Number of Cultured Fish in Year 5				
Leakage + Episodic (15% annual likelihood)	88,255	62,289	183,859	
Leakage + Episodic (6% annual likelihood)	66,878	61,573	137,618	
Number of Cultured Fish in Year 10				
Leakage + Episodic (15% annual likelihood)	133,466	85,916	219,408	
Leakage + Episodic (6% annual likelihood)	97,998	84,534	166,419	
Number of Cultured Fish in Year 25				
Leakage + Episodic (15% annual likelihood)	169,511	124,270	255,229	
Leakage + Episodic (6% annual likelihood)	134,901	110,165	206,980	
5-Farm, 17,500 mt				
Number of Cultured Fish in Year 5				
Leakage + Episodic (25% annual likelihood)	160,329	105,006	249,235	
Leakage + Episodic (10% annual likelihood)	113,215	102,311	200,779	
Number of Cultured Fish in Year 10				
Leakage + Episodic (25% annual likelihood)	221,044	153,983	320,502	
Leakage + Episodic (10% annual likelihood)	171,592	142,686	249,177	
Number of Cultured Fish in Year 25				
Leakage + Episodic (25% annual likelihood)	292,658	217,652	401,513	
Leakage + Episodic (10% annual likelihood)	229,301	185,712	310,721	

Figure 3.2 visually represents the simulation results detailed in Table 3.3. The top figures show the cumulative number of cultured fish in the wild population, while the middle figures depict the subset of these escaped fish expected to survive to spawning age. The bottom figures display escaped fish as a proportion of the spawning population abundance. High episodic likelihood results are illustrated in Figure 3.2A (left) (15% and 25% likelihoods for the low and high production scenarios, respectively), while low episodic likelihood results are shown in Figure 3.2B (right) (6% and 10% likelihoods for the low and high production scenarios, respectively). Data are grouped within the Year 5, Year 10, and Year 25-time steps, with lower and upper whiskers reflecting the 5th and 95th percentiles across 1,000 simulations, and horizontal bars representing median values.
By Year 25, under the 3-Farm simulations with a high episodic likelihood of 15%, the model predicted a median cumulative number of approximately 120,000 escaped fish surviving to spawn (Figure 3.2A, middle). The 95th percentile projection for this group was estimated to be approximately 170,000 cultured fish potentially surviving to spawn. In the 5-Farm simulations with an even higher episodic likelihood of 25%, the median prediction for escaped fish surviving to spawn reached approximately 200,000 fish, with a 95th percentile maximum of about 265,000 fish surviving to spawning age.

In Year 25, with a low episodic likelihood of 6% under the 3-Farm simulations, the predicted median cumulative number of escaped fish surviving to spawn was approximately 95,000 fish (Figure 3.2B, middle). The 95th percentile projection predicted that up to 135,000 cultured fish could survive to spawn. Under the 5-Farm simulations with a 10% episodic likelihood, the predicted median cumulative number of escaped fish surviving to spawn was approximately 155,000 fish, with the 95th percentile reaching approximately 210,000 fish.

The bottom figures in Figure 3.2 illustrate the proportion of escaped fish relative to the combined spawning abundance of both wild and escaped fish. Notably, the 5th and 95th percentiles in these figures capture the range of escaped fish predicted to survive to spawning, as described previously. While model simulations incorporate stochastic variability in population abundance, they do not include range of possible population sizes; therefore, the range displayed largely results from the variability in escaped fish numbers. These figures capture the stochastic nature of population abundance and episodic escape events as modeled in the simulations.

The median proportion of cultured fish within the wild population's spawning abundance, under both low and high production scenarios and assuming high episodic escape likelihoods, varied from approximately 0.003 to 0.029 across all time steps and production scenarios (Figure 3.2, bottom). In Year 25 under the 3-Farm simulations with a 15% episodic likelihood, the predicted proportion of cultured fish ranged from about 0.012 (5th percentile) to 0.022 (95th percentile), with a median of approximately 0.016 (Figure 3.2A, bottom). For the 5-Farm simulations with a 25% episodic likelihood, the Year 25 predicted proportion ranged from approximately 0.022 (5th percentile) to 0.035 (95th percentile), with a median of approximately 0.027.

In Year 25, under the 3-Farm simulations with the low 6% episodic likelihood assumption, the proportion of cultured fish ranged from approximately 0.011 (5th percentile) to 0.018 (95th percentile), with a median of approximately 0.012 (Figure 3.2B, bottom). For the 5-Farm simulations with the low 10% episodic likelihood assumption, the proportion of cultured fish ranged from approximately 0.019 (5th percentile) to 0.028 (95th percentile), with a median of approximately 0.028 (95th percentile), with a median of approximately 0.019 (5th percentile) to 0.028 (95th percentile), with a median of approximately 0.021.



Figure 3.2. The number of cultured Red Drum under low (10,500 mt) and high (17,500 mt) production scenarios in the population (top), population spawning abundance (middle), and the proportion cultured fish in spawning (bottom). A) Model results with high episodic cage failure assumptions. B) Model results with low episodic cage failure assumptions. In each figure the 10,500 and 17,500 mt production scenarios are shown grouped by simulation year.

The median number of cultured fish in the wild population under the low and high production scenarios, with modified model assumptions reflecting a lower potential for Red Drum escape and low survival of escapees, was approximately one-third of the high escape scenarios (Table 3.4). These modified scenarios assumed: 1) low likelihood of episodic escapes (3% for low production and 5% for high production); 2) recovery of escaped fish (with half to three-quarters recaptured following an episodic escape); 3) and reduced survival (by half) of escaped fish to enter the population and survive to spawn.

The median number of cultured fish in the wild population under modified assumptions ranged between 33,092 and 103,113 fish across all time steps and production scenarios. Considering the estimated total number of age 1 and older Red Drum in the model framework of Waples et al. (2011) (10.8 million fish; Table 3.1), the predicted abundance of escaped Red Drum in the wild NW Florida population would represent approximately 0.6% to 0.9% of the combined population of both cultured and wild Red Drum in Year 25.

The escape scenarios that reflected a lower potential for Red Drum escape and low survival of escapees are presented graphically in Figure 3.3. In Year 25, under the 3-Farm simulations with the 3% episodic likelihood assumption, the predicted median cumulative number of escaped fish surviving to spawn was approximately 45,000 fish (Figure 3.3, middle). In Year 25, under the 5-Farm simulations with the 5% episodic likelihood assumption, the predicted median cumulative number of escaped fish surviving to spawn was approximately 70,000 fish. The proportion of escaped fish in the combined wild and escaped fish spawning abundance is shown in the bottom figure of Figure 3.3. In Year 25, the median proportion of cultured fish in the wild population spawning abundance was approximately 0.006 under the low production scenario and approximately 0.01 under the high production scenario.

Table 3.4. The cumulative number of cultured Red Drum in the wild population resulting from leakage and episodic losses under the 3-Farm and 5-Farm case study scenarios with modified assumptions: low escape likelihood, recovery of escaped fish, and low survival of escaped fish.

Case Study Scenario:	Cumulative number escaped cultured fish in population			
3-Farm, 10,500 mt	Median	5th	95th	
Number of Cultured Fish in Year 5				
Leakage + Episodic (3% annual likelihood) + Low Escapee Survival	33,092	30,592	46,932	
Number of Cultured Fish in Year 10				
Leakage + Episodic (3% annual likelihood) + Low Escapee Survival	46,423	41,507	61,735	
Number of Cultured Fish in Year 25				
Leakage + Episodic (3% annual likelihood) + Low Escapee Survival	62,098	53,521	76,744	
5-Farm, 17,500 mt				
Number of Cultured Fish in Year 5				
Leakage + Episodic (5% annual likelihood) + Low Escapee Survival	55,398	51,021	70,868	
Number of Cultured Fish in Year 10				
Leakage + Episodic (5% annual likelihood) + Low Escapee Survival	78,164	69,019	96,358	
Number of Cultured Fish in Year 25				
Leakage + Episodic (5% annual likelihood) + Low Escapee Survival	103,113	89,067	124,139	



Figure 3.3. The number of cultured Red Drum under low (10,500 mt) and high (17,500 mt) production scenarios in the population (top), population spawning abundance (middle), and the proportion cultured fish in spawning (bottom) with modified assumptions: low escape likelihood, recovery of escaped fish, and low survival of escaped fish. In each figure the 10,500 and 17,500 mt production scenarios are shown grouped by simulation year.

The results suggested that there was no effect on population fitness, even at the 95th percentile under the high production scenario and high episodic escape assumption, where the proportion of cultured fish in the mixed population is predicted to be just over 0.03 (Figure 3.2). Simulation results that incorporated leakage, low likelihood of cage failures, recovery of a portion of escaped fish, and low survival of escaped Red Drum (i.e., the "modified" scenario) predicted a maximum proportion of cultured fish in the mixed population of slightly over 0.01 (Figure 3.3). The potential for a loss of fitness was undetectable across the entire range of wild population abundances modeled in the simulations.

The potential for a reduction in effective population size (N_e) is presented in Figure 3.4, which shows results for both high and low cage failure likelihoods. Figure 3.5 presents the potential for reduction in N_e under modified escape assumptions for the low and high production scenarios.

The results in Figure 3.4 (middle) indicate that there is no substantial loss of genetic diversity when comparing N_{eT} (total effective population size) to the general guideline that an N_e greater than 5,000 fish is sufficient to avoid the deleterious effects of small N_e . However, it is important to note that across all cage failure frequencies, the cultured fish spawning with wild Red Drum in Year 25 were derived from multiple years of cultured fish escapes. As a result, the calculated N_{eT} may be a low estimate, as the parents of these fish would include wild broodstock collected over multiple years, which would likely lead to a higher N_{eC} (effective population size of cultured fish) than calculated in the modified Ryman-Laikre model.

Waples et al. (2012) also recommended considering the reduction in N_{eW} (wild effective population size), specifically the ratio of N_{eT}/N_{eW} , in large marine populations. Values less than 0.1 for this ratio may indicate that there is potential for the population to experience Ryman-Laikre effects. For both low and high cage failure rates, the reduction in N_{eW} under the 5-farm production scenario in Year 25 had a median value below 0.1 which suggested potential for Ryman-Laikre effects in the mixed population (Figure 3.4, bottom).

The results in Figure 3.5 (middle) under the low likelihood of escapes, recovery of escaped fish, and low survival of escaped fish scenario (i.e., "modified" scenario) do not suggest a loss of genetic diversity when comparing N_{eT} (total effective population size) to the general rule-of-thumb that an N_e greater than 5,000 fish is sufficient to avoid the deleterious effects of small N_e . The predicted reduction in N_{eW} (wild effective population size), represented by the ratio of N_{eT}/N_{eW} (Figure 3.5, bottom), under the modified assumptions, remained well above the 0.1 threshold suggested by Waples et al. (2012), indicating no significant risk of Ryman-Laikre effects.



Figure 3.4. Predicted potential reduction in effective population size (N_{eT}) of Red Drum with high cage failure frequency (A) and low cage failure frequency (B). In each figure the 10,500 and 17,500 mt production scenarios are shown by simulation year.



Figure 3.5. Predicted potential reduction in effective population size (N_{eT}) of Red Drum with modified assumptions: low cage failure frequency, recovery of escaped fish, and low survival of escaped fish. In each figure the 10,500 and 17,500 mt production scenarios are shown by simulation year.

3.3.2 Case Study: Almaco Jack

There are no studies of population genetic structure for Almaco Jack in the Gulf or elsewhere. Population genetic studies in seriolids show little to no divergence within water masses, like other pelagic finfish, such as tuna and billfish. For example, Gold and Richardson (1998) found evidence of two stocks of Greater Amberjack off the southeastern U.S., one in the northern Gulf and a second along the western Atlantic coast. Thus, research to date in closely related species indicates that Almaco Jack within the Gulf may be a single panmictic population.

The Greater Amberjack was identified as the most appropriate proxy species for Almaco Jack in the Gulf for developing natural population parameters in OMEGA. The species have similar life history characteristics and ecology. Although Almaco Jack may be somewhat larger, and they are known to co-localize in schools (i.e., are highly-associated with one another, as well as with Lesser Amberjack and Banded Rudderfish). In the Gulf, observed catch locations for the species appear to overlap, clustering along the edge of the shelf.

Although the SEDAR 49 Gulf Data-limited Species Data Workshop urged caution when using Greater Amberjack parameter values when assessing other jack species, the group also noted that little is known about Almaco Jack and itself proceeded to use Greater Amberjack as a proxy for Almaco Jack in SEDAR 49 (Sagarese et al. 2016). Thus, updated model parameters for Greater Amberjack in SEDAR 70 (2020) were the primary guide to modeling Almaco Jack in OMEGA in the Gulf.

The SEDAR 70 (2020) recruitment carrying capacity value of approximately 3.7 million recruits for Greater Amberjack likely does not reflect population abundance of Almaco Jack based on catch data for the two species. Gulf catch data for the two species suggest Almaco Jack are not as abundant in the Gulf (Figure 3.6). Hence, based on discussions with researchers in the Gulf, the proportion of Almaco Jack in the catch data (~10%) was used to adjust the Greater Amberjack model capacity parameter downward. This equates to a recruitment capacity of 369,500 fish compared to a Greater Amberjack recruitment capacity of 3,695,000 fish. Like California Yellowtail and White Seabass, model simulations used a range of capacity assumptions to address uncertainty in population abundance. Model simulations varied female spawning biomass between 338 mt and 750 mt.



Figure 3.6. Public Catch Data for Almaco Jack and Greater Amberjack. Source: FOSS, https://www.fisheries.noaa.gov/foss

Estimates of N_e and the ratio of N_e/N_T and N_e/N_A were made assuming over-dispersed variation in reproductive success at age (i.e., a Poisson scaling factor of 3) using the AgeNe program (Waples et al. 2011). Results are summarized in Table 3.5 for the low and high population abundance assumptions. The ratio of N_e to total N was estimated to be 0.16. The ratio of N_e to adult $N(N_A)$ was estimated to be 0.25. The number of breeders in a year (N_b) was estimated to vary between 42,014 and 93,131 adults. The total number of fish age 1 and older using the AgeNe model for the low abundance assumption was estimated to be 354,666 fish and for the high abundance assumption 786,166 fish. The estimated number of adults for low and high abundance assumptions was estimated to be 225,650 and 500,183 fish, respectively. Note these estimates of abundance are based on the life table model framework of Waples et al. (2011) and results differ slightly from total abundance estimates in OMEGA using a life cycle simulation model framework with varying survival and fishery exploitation rates.

Table 3.5. Almaco Jack calculated values of effective population size (N_e) with overdispersed variation in reproductive success (Poisson factor = 3.0) using equations in Waples et al. 2011 and AgeNe program.

Scenario	Max Age	Generation Length	N _T	NA	Nb	N_e	Ne / NT	Ne / NA
Low Population Abundance	22 yrs	8.0	354,666	225,650	42,014	55,323	0.16	0.25
High Population Abundance		22 yrs 8.9 yrs Population Abundance	8.9 yrs –	786,166	500,183	93,131	122,632	0.16

Notes:

 N_T = Total number of individuals age 1 and older

 $N_A = Total number of adults$

 $N_b = Effective number of breeders$

 $N_e = Effective population size$

Model simulations in OMEGA for the low (3-Farm, 10,500 mt annual production) and high production (5-Farm, 17,500 mt annual production) scenarios are presented in Table 3.6. Fish size is weight in kilograms at the end of each phase of grow-out in cages. Assumed fish size at harvest is the upper market weight range of 1.8 to 2.5 kg in reported by Blue Ocean Aquaculture in Hawaii (Blanco et al. 2022). The number of fish transferred to cages was calculated based on the market weight and a harvest goal of 10,500 mt and 17,500 mt. The number of cages assumed 100,000 fish per cage at market size. Modeled size of fish when transferred to offshore cages was 30 grams (0.03 kg). Time from transfer to harvest was assumed to be 52 weeks (Blanco et al. 2022).

As described in Section 1.3.1.1, *Use of Case Studies*, leakage assumed a loss of 0.3% of fish in a cage over the entire period fish are in cages with 65% of the total leakage occurring in the smallest bin, 10% in the mid-sized bin, and 25% in the largest bin. The total numbers of fish escaping due to leakage under the low and high production scenarios were 13,874 fish and 22,907 fish, respectively (Table 3.6).

As described in Section 1.3.1.1, *Use of Case Studies*, episodic escapes are defined as cage failures, where escape losses ranged from half to all of the fish within a given cage. Two rates of episodic escape frequencies were modeled for the high production scenario: 1) one event every 10 years (10% annual likelihood of an episodic escape event), and 2) 2.5 events every 10 years (25% annual likelihood of an episodic escape event). In the low production scenario, the modeled episodic escape likelihoods were adjusted downward using the same ratio as the high production assumptions to account for the reduced number of cages with fish and, consequently, the lower likelihood of episodic escapes. Thus, the episodic escape frequencies for the low production scenario were: 1) 0.6 events every 10 years (6% annual likelihood of an episodic escape event). In the "modified" escape scenarios, the low escape likelihoods were halved to 3% and 5% annual likelihood under the low and high production scenarios, respectively. The number of fish escaping was reduced to between a quarter and half of the fish in a cage to account for partial fish escape recovery.

Scenario	Fish Size at Harvest (kg)	# Fish	# Cages	Annual # Escaping via Leakage			-
				0.5 kg	2.25 kg	2.5 kg	Total
3-Farm, 10,500 mt	2.5	4,216,867	43	9,345	1,304	3,225	13,874
5-Farm, 17,500 mt	2.5	7,028,112	71	15,429	2,153	5,325	22,907

Table 3.6. Almaco Jack production scenarios modeled for the case study.

Modeled survival of escaped cultured fish to enter the population varied between 37% for the smallest sized fish, 42% for the mid-sized fish, and 47% for the largest sized fish (Table 3.6). Modeled survival of escaped cultured fish to survive to spawn with wild Almaco Jack varied between 5% for the smallest sized fish, 8% for the mid-sized fish, and 13% for the largest sized fish. The smallest sized escaped Almaco contributed to spawning after 6.5 years in nature, the mid-sized fish after 5.5 years, and the largest sized fish after 4.5 years in nature. This timing is based on the maturity schedule and length-weight parameters for wild Almaco Jack where 100% of fish are sexually mature by age 8 at approximately 95 cm (12.9 kg) Sagarese et al. (2016).

Table 3.7 presents cumulative numbers of escaped fish from leakage and episodic losses across various model scenarios at Years 5, 10, and 25. The data include the median, 5th percentile, and 95th percentile values from 1,000 simulations for each time point. Results indicate an increase in the cumulative number of escaped fish in the wild population across all scenarios, with median numbers rising by approximately 30% to 40% over time.

The median number of cultured Almaco Jack predicted to be in the wild population across all production scenarios and time steps ranged from 22,461 to 77,272 fish (Table 3.7). Relative to an estimated wild population size of approximately 355,000 to 786,000 age 1 and older Almaco Jack (using the model framework from Waples et al. 2011, Table 3.5), it was predicted that escaped Almaco Jack could represent approximately 3% to 12% of the total combined population of wild and escaped fish by Year 25.

In Year 5, under the 3-Farm simulations, the predicted median cumulative number of escaped fish in the wild population between 22,461 (assuming a 6% episodic likelihood) and 33,352 fish (with a 15% episodic likelihood) (Table 3.7). Simulations with the highest escape levels (95th percentile) suggested a maximum range of escaped fish from 66,198 (at the 6% likelihood) to 95,271 fish (at the 15% likelihood). The data distribution was skewed, as most simulations resulted in cumulative escape numbers well below these 95th percentile values.

In Year 25, under the 3-Farm simulations, the predicted median cumulative number of escaped fish in the wild population ranged from 28,004 fish (assuming a 6% episodic likelihood) to 39,650 fish (with a 15% episodic likelihood) (Table 3.7). For simulations reaching the highest escape outcomes (95th percentile), the maximum cumulative escape numbers ranged from 74,420 (at the 6% likelihood) to 95,332 fish (at the 15% likelihood). The results were moderately skewed, with median values closer to the lower end of the 5th and 95th percentile range.

In Year 5, the 5-Farm simulations predicted a median cumulative number of escaped fish in the wild population ranging from 37,709 fish (with a 10% episodic likelihood) to 63,904 fish (with a 25% episodic likelihood) (Table 3.7). The 95th percentile outcomes indicated maximum escape accumulations ranging from 95,651 (at the 10% likelihood) to 122,805 fish (at the 25% likelihood). Unlike the 3-Farm scenarios with lower episodic likelihoods, the 5-Farm simulations were moderately skewed for the 10% likelihood scenarios, while results for the 25% likelihood scenario were not skewed.

In Year 25, under the 5-Farm simulations, the predicted median cumulative number of escaped fish in the wild population ranged from 49,725 fish (at a 10% episodic likelihood) to 77,272 fish (at a 25% episodic likelihood) (Table 3.7). For scenarios with the highest escape outcomes (95th percentile), the simulations indicated a maximum accumulation between 103,471 fish (at the 10% likelihood) and 138,588 fish (at the 25% likelihood). The results for the 5-Farm scenarios with a 10% likelihood were moderately skewed, while the results with a 25% likelihood showed no skew.

Case Study Scenario:	Cumulative number escaped cultured fish in population				
3-Farm, 10,500 mt	Median	5th	95th		
Number of Cultured Fish in Year 5					
Leakage + Episodic (15% annual likelihood)	33,352	21,125	95,271		
Leakage + Episodic (6% annual likelihood)	22,461	20,950	66,198		
Number of Cultured Fish in Year 10					
Leakage + Episodic (15% annual likelihood)	38,979	24,629	96,394		
Leakage + Episodic (6% annual likelihood)	26,710	23,966	78,380		
Number of Cultured Fish in Year 25					
Leakage + Episodic (15% annual likelihood)	39,650	25,416	95,332		
Leakage + Episodic (6% annual likelihood)	28,004	24,560	74,420		
5-Farm, 17,500 mt					
Number of Cultured Fish in Year 5					
Leakage + Episodic (25% annual likelihood)	63,904	35,575	122,805		
Leakage + Episodic (10% annual likelihood)	37,709	34,734	95,651		
Number of Cultured Fish in Year 10					
Leakage + Episodic (25% annual likelihood)	73,278	42,897	135,851		
Leakage + Episodic (10% annual likelihood)	47,381	40,136	101,211		
Number of Cultured Fish in Year 25					
Leakage + Episodic (25% annual likelihood)	77,272	44,810	138,588		
Leakage + Episodic (10% annual likelihood)	49,725	41,488	103,471		

Table 3.7. The cumulative number of cultured Almaco Jack in the wild population resulting from leakage and episodic losses under the 3-Farm and 5-Farm case study scenarios.

Figure 3.6 graphically illustrates the simulation outcomes, showing the cumulative number of cultured fish in the wild population (top figures), the number of cultured fish surviving to spawn (middle figures), and the percentage of escaped fish as a proportion of the total spawning abundance (bottom figures). The high episodic likelihood scenarios (15% and 25%) are presented in Figure 3.6A (left) and the low episodic likelihoods (6% and 10%) in Figure 3.6B (right). Each figure organizes results by time steps—Year 5, Year 10, and Year 25—and by low and high production scenarios. The lower and upper whiskers represent the 5th and 95th percentiles from all 1,000 simulations, while the horizontal bars denote the median values.

In Year 25, under the 3-Farm simulations with a high 15% episodic likelihood, the predicted median cumulative number of escaped fish surviving to spawn was approximately 9,500 fish, with the cumulative 95th percentile reaching approximately 20,000 fish (Figure 3.6A, middle).

For the 5-Farm simulations under a 25% episodic likelihood, the predicted median cumulative number of surviving escaped fish was approximately 17,000, while the 95th percentile was approximately 29,000 fish.

In Year 25, under the 3-Farm simulations with a low 6% episodic likelihood, the predicted median cumulative number of escaped fish surviving to spawn was approximately 6,500 fish, with the cumulative 95th percentile reaching approximately 15,000 fish (Figure 3.6B, middle). For the 5-Farm simulations under a 10% episodic likelihood, the predicted median cumulative number of surviving escaped fish was approximately 11,500, while the 95th percentile was approximately 20,500 fish.

The bottom figures in Figure 3.6 display the number of escaped fish as a proportion of the combined spawning abundance of wild and escaped fish. The 5th and 95th percentiles in these figures account for both the range of escaped fish surviving to spawn (as previously described) and the range of female spawning biomass used in the simulations (ranging from 338 mt to 750 mt). Thus, these figures reflect the simulated stochastic variability associated with the episodic escape events and the uncertainty in the population abundance of Almaco Jack. Incorporating both sources of variation expands the range of the predicted proportion of escaped Almaco Jack in spawning populations, thereby capturing the full spectrum of potential modeled outcomes.

The median proportion of cultured fish in the wild population's spawning abundance, under the low and high production scenarios and with the assumed high episodic likelihoods, varied between approximately 0.02 and approximately 0.18 over the time period and across production scenarios (Figure 3.6A, bottom). In Year 25, under the 3-Farm simulations with the high 15% episodic likelihood assumption, the predicted proportion of cultured fish in the wild ranged from approximately 0.07 (5th percentile) to approximately 0.22 (95th percentile) with a median of approximately 0.12. In Year 25, under the 5-Farm simulations with the 25% episodic likelihood assumption, the predicted proportion of cultured fish in the wild ranged from approximately 0.12. In Year 25, under the 5-Farm simulations with the 25% episodic likelihood assumption, the predicted proportion of cultured fish in the wild ranged from approximately 0.12.

In Year 25, under the 3-Farm simulations with the low 6% episodic likelihood assumption, the proportion of cultured fish ranged from approximately 0.06 (5th percentile) to approximately 0.17 (95th percentile) with a median of approximately 0.08 (Figure 3.6B, bottom). In Year 25, under the 5-Farm simulations with the low 10% episodic likelihood assumption, the proportion of cultured fish ranged from approximately 0.095 (5th percentile) to approximately 0.225 (95th percentile) with a median of approximately 0.135.



Figure 3.6. The number of cultured Almaco Jack under low (10,500 mt) and high (17,500 mt) production scenarios in the population (top), population spawning abundance (middle), and the percentage of cultured fish in spawning (bottom). A) Model results with high episodic cage failure assumptions. B) Model results with low episodic cage failure assumptions. In each figure the 10,500 and 17,500 mt production scenarios are shown grouped by simulation year.

The median number of cultured fish in the wild population, under the low and high production scenarios with modified escape assumptions reflecting a lower potential for Almaco Jack escape and low survival of escapees, was approximately one-third of the values predicted under the high escape scenarios (Table 3.8). Again, these modified scenarios assumed: 1) low likelihood of episodic escapes (3% for the low production scenario and 5% for the high production scenario), 2) recovery of escaped fish ranging from half to three-quarters of those that escaped, 3) reduced survival (by half) of escaped fish entering the population and surviving to spawn.

The median number of cultured fish in the wild population, under the modified assumptions, varied between 11,150 and 22,091 fish across all time steps and production scenarios. When considering the estimated total number of age 1 and older Almaco Jack, as calculated using the model framework in Waples et al. (2011), which ranged from approximately 355,000 to 786,000 fish (Table 3.5), the predicted abundance of escaped Almaco Jack in the wild population would constitute only 1% to 6% of the combined population of both cultured and wild Almaco Jack.

The escape scenarios with modified assumptions, reflecting a lower potential for Almaco Jack escape and low survival of escapees, are shown graphically in Figure 3.7. In Year 25, under the 3-Farm simulations with the 3% episodic likelihood assumption, the predicted median cumulative number of escaped fish surviving to spawn was approximately 3,000 fish (Figure 3.7, middle). In Year 25, under the 5-Farm simulations with the 5% episodic likelihood assumption, the predicted median cumulative number of escaped fish surviving to spawn was approximately 5,000 fish. The proportion of escaped fish in the combined wild and escaped fish spawning abundance is displayed in the bottom figure of Figure 3.7. The median proportions of cultured fish in the wild population spawning abundance under the low and high production scenarios were 0.04 and 0.06, respectively.

Table 3.8. The cumulative number of cultured Almaco Jack in the wild population resulting from leakage and episodic losses under the 3-Farm and 5-Farm case study scenarios with low escape assumptions and low survival of escaped fish.

Case Study Scenario:	Cumulative number escaped cultured fish in population			
3-Farm, 10,500 mt	Median	5th	95th	
Number of Cultured Fish in Year 5				
Leakage + Episodic (3% annual likelihood) + Low Escapee Survival	11,150	10,395	20,064	
Number of Cultured Fish in Year 10				
Leakage + Episodic (3% annual likelihood) + Low Escapee Survival	12,945	11,887	21,139	
Number of Cultured Fish in Year 25				
Leakage + Episodic (3% annual likelihood) + Low Escapee Survival	13,223	12,184	21,090	
5-Farm, 17,500 mt				
Number of Cultured Fish in Year 5				
Leakage + Episodic (5% annual likelihood) + Low Escapee Survival	18,561	17,300	28,744	
Number of Cultured Fish in Year 10				
Leakage + Episodic (5% annual likelihood) + Low Escapee Survival	21,393	19,561	31,011	
Number of Cultured Fish in Year 25				
Leakage + Episodic (5% annual likelihood) + Low Escapee Survival	22,091	20,124	31,882	



Figure 3.7. The number of cultured Almaco Jack under low (10,500 mt) and high (17,500 mt) production scenarios in the population (top), population spawning abundance (middle), and the percentage of cultured fish in spawning (bottom) with modified assumptions: low escape likelihood, recovery of escaped fish, and low survival of escaped fish. In each figure the 10,500 and 17,500 mt production scenarios are shown grouped by simulation year.

Model simulations predicted a small loss in relative fitness from escaped Almaco Jack (Figure 3.8). The maximum relative fitness loss was 0.015, in the mixed population in Year 25 under the high production scenario and high episodic escape likelihood assumption (Figure 3.8, top, right). Under the high production scenario and low episodic escape likelihood assumption, the maximum relative fitness loss was even smaller, approximately 0.009 (Figure 3.8, top, left).



Figure 3.8. Short-term relative fitness effects for Almaco Jack under low production (10,500 mt) and high production (17,500 mt) scenarios grouped by simulation year. High, low, and modified scenarios are the same as described in previous figures.

The effects of escaped fish on fitness represent a long-term consequence for a relatively longlived species like Almaco Jack. Model simulation results were also generated for a 90-year period (Years 10–100). Median values were calculated for each simulation iteration to capture the midpoint outcome over this extended period. The reported median value, along with the 5th and 95th percentile values, represents the median of the 1,000 iteration medians and the range of median values across all model iterations. In summary, the relative fitness results presented in Figure 3.9 are not the most extreme fitness loss predicted by the model simulations; instead, they are intended to approximate potential long-term outcomes of escapes on population fitness. Based on the model simulations over the 90-year period, the predicted maximum median loss of fitness showed a potential for a moderate reduction from the optimum value of 1.0. Across over 1,000 simulations, the maximum predicted relative fitness loss was approximately 0.065 (95th percentile of the simulation medians) in the mixed population (Figure 3.9, high production and high episodic likelihood assumption). The median loss of fitness across all 1,000 iterations was 0.032. Fitness loss was lower under the modified scenario, with an estimation of 0.01 at the 95th percentile. The slightly greater loss of relative fitness observed in the 90-year results compared to the short-term results reflects the cumulative effect of multiple generations of escaped fish, compounded by a slight shift in the mean trait value of fish from the wild population used for broodstock.

Loss in fitness can be reduced by using wild-caught broodstock but cannot be completely avoided. Early in the simulations, escaped fish would not substantially differ from wild fish, as the traits affecting fitness in the wild population would largely remain unaffected by the escaped individuals. The greater loss of relative fitness observed in the long-term results, compared to the short-term results, reflects the cumulative effect of multiple generations of escaped fish and the shift in the mean trait value of wild fish used for broodstock. Model simulations incorporate feedback over multiple generations, with repeated escapes and spawning of escaped fish leading to a shift in the mean trait value of the combined admixed wild population of Almaco Jack. Unintended domestication selection in the culture environment would gradually cause the admixed population to shift toward the hatchery-optimal trait value. The long-term effects of escaped fish on the fitness of the wild population could be substantial, particularly at the lower end of the population abundance range, potentially impacting survival and abundance of the wild population. Thus, while the reduction in relative fitness may appear small, the proportion of cultured fish in spawning approaches 0.30 (Figure 3.6), and such a high percentage poses a risk to the wild population, which was not predicted for the two other Gulf case study species.



Figure 3.9. Relative fitness effects in years 10 to 100 under the low production (10,500 mt) and high production (17,500 mt) scenarios for Almaco Jack under previously described model assumptions for high, low, and modified escape assumptions. The box-whisker plots show the range of median predicted loss in fitness (5th and 95th percentiles) across the 1,000 model iterations over a 90-year period. The median predicted loss in fitness is the median of the 1,000 model iterations.

The potential for reduction in N_e is presented in Figure 3.10 with the high and low cage failure likelihoods. The potential for reduction in N_e with modified escape assumptions is presented in Figure 3.11 for the low and high production scenarios.

The results in Figure 3.10 (middle) in Year 25 under the high production scenario suggest a potential large reduction in genetic diversity when comparing N_{eT} relative to the general rule-of-thumb that N_e greater than 5,000 fish is sufficient to avoid loss of genetic diversity. It is important to note that across all cage failure frequencies, the cultured fish spawning with wild Almaco Jack in Year 25 were from multiple years of cultured fish escaping and thus the calculated N_{eT} may be a low estimate, as parents of these fish would include wild broodstock collected over multiple years (i.e., have a higher N_{eC} than calculated in the modified Ryman-Laikre model). However, the low estimated values of N_{eT} suggest higher values of N_{eC} would not change the results enough to suggest a low risk to genetic diversity. Waples et al. (2012) also recommended that a reduction in N_{eW} (i.e., ratio N_{eT}/N_{eW}) be considered in large marine populations and values less than 0.1 may result in Ryman-Laikre effects. The median reduction in N_{eW} with the highest likelihood of cage failure and under the high production scenario was just above the 0.1 rule-of-thumb and the low end of the simulation range was well below the 0.1 threshold suggesting a potential for Ryman-Laikre effects (Figure 3.10, bottom).

The modified scenario results in Figure 3.11 (middle) with low likelihood of escapes, recovery of escaped fish, and low survival of escaped fish are more favorable and do not suggest a loss of genetic diversity when comparing N_{eT} against the general rule-of-thumb that N_e greater than 5,000 fish is sufficient to avoid deleterious effects of small N_e . Additionally, the predicted reduction in N_{eW} (i.e., ratio N_{eT}/N_{eW}) (Figure 3.11 bottom) was well above the 0.1 threshold suggested by Waples et al. (2012).



Figure 3.10. Predicted potential reduction in effective population size (N_{eT}) of Almaco Jack with high cage failure frequency (A) and low cage failure frequency (B). In each figure the 10,500 and 17,500 mt production scenarios are shown by simulation year.



Figure 3.11. Predicted potential reduction in effective population size (N_{eT}) of Almaco Jack with low cage failure frequency, recovery of escaped fish, and low survival of escaped fish. In each figure the 10,500 and 17,500 mt production scenarios are shown by simulation year

3.3.3 Case Study: Cobia

Cobia are a highly migratory marine finfish found in tropical and sub-tropical waters, with a nearly worldwide distribution (Shaffer and Nakamura 1989).

The Cobia case study assessment was completed for the Gulf stock, which includes the Eastern Atlantic Florida coast south of the state border between Florida and Georgia (SEDAR 28 2020). Cobia are managed as a federal species in the Gulf under the Gulf and South Atlantic Fishery Management Councils in the Coastal Migratory Pelagic (CMP) Fishery Management Plan, which includes King Mackerel, Spanish Mackerel, as well as Cobia (GSMFC 2019). As such Cobia have a well-developed stock assessment model (SEDAR 28 2020) that was used to parameterize OMEGA.

The spawning stock biomass estimate of the Gulf Cobia from 2000 to 2018 varied between approximately 3,200 mt and 4,900 mt with an average of 4,020 mt (SEDAR 28 2020). Total catch (landed plus discards) in the Gulf has varied between approximately 1,700 mt to over 3,000 mt from 2000 to 2018.

Cobia are fast-growing fish that can grow to over 2 kg in their first year of life. Cobia are found in offshore and nearshore locations, and are known to be attracted to buoys, piers, and artificial structures (GSMFC 2019). The modeled Cobia maturity schedule used ages reported in SEDAR 28 (2020) with 50% of the fish mature at age 2 and 100% mature at age 3 (>700 mm fork length).

Of the three Gulf case study species, Cobia have the shortest maximum age and generation length. The maximum age is 11 years (SEDAR 28 2020) and estimated generation length was 4.0 years using the AgeNe program (Waples et al. 2011; Table 3.9). Estimates of N_e and the ratio of N_e/N_T and N_e/N_A were made assuming over-dispersed variation in reproductive success at age (i.e., a Poisson scaling factor of 3) using the AgeNe program (Waples et al. 2011). The ratio of N_e to total N was estimated to be 0.19. The ratio of N_e to adult N (N_A) was estimated to be 0.46. The number of breeders in a year (N_b) was estimated to be 402,144 adults. The total number of fish age 1 and older using the AgeNe model was estimated to be 2,493,546 fish. The estimated number of adults was estimated to be 1,026,754 fish. Note these estimates of abundance are based on the life table model framework of Waples et al. (2011) and results differ slightly from total abundance estimates in OMEGA using a life cycle simulation model framework with varying survival and fishery exploitation rates.

Table 3.9. Cobia calculated values of effective population size (N_e) with over-dispersed variation in reproductive success (Poisson factor = 3.0) using equations in Waples et al. 2011 and AgeNe program.

Scenario	Max Age	Generation Length	NT	N_A	N_b	Ne	Ne / NT	Ne / NA
Over dispersed (Poisson factor = 3)	11 yrs	4.0 yrs	2,493,546	1,026,754	402,144	474,698	0.19	0.46

Notes:

 N_T = Total number of individuals age 1 and older

 $N_A = Total number of adults$

 $N_b = Effective number of breeders$

 $N_e = Effective population size$

This species is very fast growing in culture, reaching a harvest size of up to 6 kg in 51 weeks (Benetti et al. 2012). However, growth rate in culture varies widely by individual location. Growth is faster at lower stocking densities and higher temperatures.

Model simulations in OMEGA for the low (3-Farm, 10,500 mt annual production) and high production (5-Farm, 17,500 mt annual production) scenarios are presented in Table 3.10. Fish size is weight in kilograms at the end of each phase of grow-out in cages. Fish size at harvest is the lower end of the market weight range (4.0 to 8.0 kg) in Benetti et al. (2021). The number of fish transferred to cages was calculated based on the midpoint market weight and a harvest goal of 10,500 mt and 17,500 mt. The number of cages assumed 100,000 fish per cage at market size. Modeled size of fish when transferred to offshore cages was 10 grams (0.01 kg) and time from transfer to harvest was assumed to be approximately 52 weeks. The total number of fish, respectively.

As described in Section 1.3.1.1, *Use of Case Studies*, leakage assumed a loss of 0.3% of fish in a cage over the entire period the fish are in cages with 65% of the total leakage occurring in the smallest bin, 10% in the mid-sized bin, and 25% in the largest bin. The estimated total number of fish escaping due to leakage under the low and high production scenarios were 7,123 fish and 11,871 fish, respectively (Table 3.10).

As described in Section 1.3.1.1, *Use of Case Studies*, episodic escapes are defined as cage failures, where escape losses ranged from half to all of the fish within a given cage. Two rates of episodic escape frequencies were modeled for the high production scenario: 1) one event every 10 years (10% annual likelihood of an episodic escape event), and 2) 2.5 events every 10 years (25% annual likelihood of an episodic escape event). In the low production scenario, the modeled episodic escape likelihoods were adjusted downward using the same ratio as the high production assumptions to account for the reduced number of cages with fish and, consequently, the lower likelihood of episodic escapes. Thus, the episodic escape frequencies for the low production scenario were: 1) 0.6 events every 10 years (6% annual likelihood of an episodic escape event). In the "modified" escape scenarios, the low escape likelihoods were halved to 3% and 5% annual likelihood under the low and high production scenarios, respectively. The number of

fish escaping was reduced to between a quarter and half of the fish in a cage to account for partial fish escape recovery.

Scenario	Fish Size at Harvest (kg)	# Fish	# Cages	Annual # Escaping via Leakage			-
				0.45 kg	4.0 kg	5.0 kg	Total
3-Farm, 10,500 mt	5	2,100,000	21	4,878	670	1,575	7,123
5-Farm, 17,500 mt	5	3,500,000	35	8,130	1,116	2,625	11,871

Table 3.10. Cobia production scenarios modeled for the case study.

Modeled survival of escaped cultured fish to enter the population varied between approximately 16% for the smallest and mid-sized fish, and 23% for the largest-sized fish in Table 3.10. Modeled survival of escaped cultured fish to survive to spawn with wild Cobia varied between 6% for the smallest and mid-sized fish, and 19% for the largest sized fish.

The smallest and mid-sized escaped Cobia were contributing to spawning after 2.5 years in nature and the largest sized fish were contributing to spawning after 1.5 years in nature. The size of the largest escaped Cobia was approximately half the weight of age 3 sexually mature wild Cobia (5.0 kg versus approximately 10 kg, respectively. These estimates were based on wild Cobia that are 100% sexually mature at age 3 at approximately 100 cm in the Gulf (SEDAR 28 2020).

The various model scenarios predicted the cumulative number of fish from leakage and episodic losses at the three time points of the simulations (Table 3.11). The results presented are the median, 5th percentile, and 95th percentile values across the 1,000 simulations at Year 5, Year 10, and Year 25.

The median number of cultured Cobia in the wild population under the low and high production scenarios ranged from 6,856 to 17,673 fish across all time steps and production scenarios, excluding the modified scenario (Table 3.11). When placed in the context of the estimated total number of age 1 and older Cobia, approximately 2.5 million fish (using the model framework from Waples et al., 2011; Table 3.9), the results predicted that the abundance of escaped Cobia in the wild would constitute approximately 0.4% to 0.7% of the combined population of cultured and wild Cobia in Year 25 under the low and high production scenarios, respectively.

In Year 5, under the 3-Farm simulations, the predicted median cumulative number of escaped fish in the population ranged between 5,350 (with the 6% likelihood) and 6,856 fish (with the 15% likelihood) (Table 3.11). Simulations with the highest escape outcomes (95th percentile) indicated that a maximum between 30,831 (with the 6% likelihood) and 47,863 (with the 15% likelihood) escaped fish may accumulate in the wild population. The results were highly skewed with median values close to the low end of the 5th and 95th percentile range.

In Year 25, under the 3-Farm simulations, the predicted median cumulative number of escaped fish in the population ranged between 5,542 (with the 6% likelihood) and 7,249 fish (with the 15% likelihood) (Table 3.11). Simulations with the highest escape outcomes (95th percentile) indicated that a maximum between 36,135 (with the 6% likelihood) and 49,925 (with the 15% likelihood) escaped fish may accumulate in the wild population. The results were also highly skewed with median values closer towards the low end of the 5th and 95th percentile range.

In Year 5, under the 5-Farm simulations the predicted median cumulative number of escaped fish in the population ranged between 9,050 (with the 10% likelihood) and 17,186 fish (with the 25% likelihood) (Table 3.11). Simulations with the highest escape outcomes (95th percentile) indicated that a maximum between 46,175 (with the 10% likelihood) and 58,555 (with the 25% likelihood) escaped fish may accumulate in the wild population. In contrast to the highly skewed results for the 3-Farm scenarios under both episodic escape likelihoods, median values for the 5-Farm scenarios were only skewed with the low episodic escape likelihood.

In Year 25, under the 5-Farm simulations, the predicted median cumulative number of escaped fish in the population ranged between 9,471 (with the 10% likelihood) and 17,055 fish (with the 25% likelihood) (Table 3.11). Simulations with the highest escape outcomes (95th percentile) indicated that a maximum between 47,180 (with the 10% likelihood) and 58,924 (with the 25% likelihood) escaped fish may accumulate in the wild population. Like the Year 5 results, median values under the 5-Farm scenarios in Year 25 were highly skewed towards the low end of the range with the low episodic escape likelihood.

There was essentially no increase in the number of cultured Cobia in the population over time in both the 3-Farm and 5-Farm scenarios. This was because of the short generation length (4 years) of Cobia; escaped fish entering the population died out after only a few years in the population. The age structure of Cobia did not allow a cumulative increase in escaped fish in the wild population as was predicted for Red Drum, for example (see Table 3.3). The results tended to be more skewed compared to other species because of the age structure. The higher predicted escape results (95th percentile results) were simulation iterations that included a cage failure occurrence just prior to the reported Year 5, Year 10, and Year 25 results.

Case Study Scenario:	Cumulative number escaped cultured fish in population			
3-Farm, 10,500 mt	Median	5th	95th	
Number of Cultured Fish in Year 5				
Leakage + Episodic (15% annual likelihood)	6,856	5,165	47,863	
Leakage + Episodic (6% annual likelihood)	5,350	5,117	30,831	
Number of Cultured Fish in Year 10				
Leakage + Episodic (15% annual likelihood)	7,442	5,320	48,663	
Leakage + Episodic (6% annual likelihood)	5,546	5,250	31,187	
Number of Cultured Fish in Year 25				
Leakage + Episodic (15% annual likelihood)	7,249	5,310	49,925	
Leakage + Episodic (6% annual likelihood)	5,542	5,252	36,135	
5-Farm, 17,500 mt				
Number of Cultured Fish in Year 5				
Leakage + Episodic (25% annual likelihood)	17,186	8,704	58,555	
Leakage + Episodic (10% annual likelihood)	9,050	8,577	46,175	
Number of Cultured Fish in Year 10				
Leakage + Episodic (25% annual likelihood)	17,673	9,039	60,321	
Leakage + Episodic (10% annual likelihood)	9,423	8,788	44,440	
Number of Cultured Fish in Year 25				
Leakage + Episodic (25% annual likelihood)	17,055	9,125	58,924	
Leakage + Episodic (10% annual likelihood)	9,471	8,787	47,180	

Table 3.11. The cumulative number of cultured Cobia in the wild population resulting from leakage and episodic losses from current year escapes and surviving fish from previous years under the 3-Farm and 5-Farm case study scenarios simulation results.

The simulation results are presented graphically in Figure 3.12. The top figures show the number of cultured fish in the wild population, while the middle figures display the number of cultured fish surviving to spawn. The bottom figures illustrate the percentage of escaped fish as a proportion of the population spawning abundance. The high episodic likelihood results are shown in Figure 3.12A (left), with episodic likelihoods of 15% and 25%, and the low episodic likelihoods are shown in Figure 3.12B (right), with episodic likelihoods of 6% and 10%. Both the low and high production scenarios are grouped within the Year 5, Year 10, and Year 25 time steps in the figures. The lower and upper whiskers in the figures represent the 5th and 95th percentiles predicted across all 1,000 simulations, while the horizontal bars indicate the median values.

In Year 25, under the 3-Farm simulations with the high 15% episodic likelihood assumption, the predicted median cumulative number of escaped fish surviving to spawn was approximately 3,000 fish (Figure 3.12A, middle). The predicted cumulative 95th percentile number of cultured fish surviving to spawn was approximately 13,000 fish. In Year 25, under the 5-Farm simulations with the 25% episodic likelihood assumption the predicted median cumulative number of escaped fish surviving to spawn was approximately 6,000 fish. The predicted cumulative 95th percentile number of cultured fish surviving to spawn was approximately 17,500 fish.

The number of escaped fish as a proportion of the combined wild and escaped fish spawning abundance is shown in the bottom figures in Figure 3.12. Note the 5th and 95th percentiles in these figures include the previously described range of escaped fish surviving to spawn. Model simulations include stochastic variation in population abundance, but do not include a range of possible population abundance assumptions. Thus, the range of values is mostly due to the variation in the number of escaped fish.

The median proportion cultured fish in the wild population spawning abundance under the low and high production scenarios and assumed high episodic likelihoods varied between approximately 0.003 and 0.012 across all time steps and production scenarios (Figure 3.12, bottom). In Year 25, under the 3-Farm simulations with the high 15% episodic likelihood assumption, the predicted proportion of cultured fish ranged from approximately 0.004 (5th percentile) to 0.025 (95th percentile) with a median of approximately 0.006 (Figure 3.12A, bottom). In Year 25, under the 5-Farm simulations with the 25% episodic likelihood assumption, the predicted proportion of cultured fish ranged from approximately 0.005 (5th percentile) to 0.0325 (95th percentile) with a median of approximately 0.012 (Figure 3.12A, bottom).

In Year 25, under the 3-Farm simulations with the low 6% episodic likelihood assumption the proportion of cultured fish ranged from approximately 0.002 (5th percentile) to 0.014 (95th percentile) with a median of approximately 0.003 (Figure 3.12B, bottom). In Year 25, under the 5-Farm simulations with the low 10% episodic likelihood assumption, the proportion of cultured fish ranged from approximately 0.006 (5th percentile) to 0.024 (95th percentile) with a median of approximately 0.006 (5th percentile) to 0.024 (95th percentile) with a median of approximately 0.006 (5th percentile) to 0.024 (95th percentile) with a median of approximately 0.006 (5th percentile) to 0.024 (95th percentile) with a median of approximately 0.006 (Figure 3.12b, bottom).



Figure 3.12. The number of cultured Cobia under low (10,500 mt) and high (17,500 mt) production scenarios in the population (top), population spawning abundance (middle), and the proportion cultured fish in spawning (bottom). A) Model results with high episodic cage failure assumptions. B) Model results with low episodic cage failure assumptions. In each figure the 10,500 and 17,500 mt production scenarios are shown grouped by simulation year.

The median number of cultured fish in the wild population under the low and high production scenarios, with modified model assumptions reflecting a lower potential for Cobia escape and low survival of escapees, was approximately one-quarter to one-half of the numbers predicted under high escape scenarios (Table 3.12). These modified scenarios assumed: 1) low likelihood

of episodic escapes (3% and 5% for low and high production scenarios, respectively); 2) recovery of escaped fish (half to three-quarters of the fish recaptured following an episodic escape); and 3) reduced survival (by half) of escaped fish to enter the population and survive to spawn.

The median number of cultured fish in the wild population under modified assumptions varied between 2,659 and 4,591 fish across all time steps and production scenarios. In the context of the estimated total number of age 1 and older Cobia, based on the model framework in Waples et al. (2011), which estimates 2.5 million fish (Table 3.9), the abundance of escaped Cobia in the wild Gulf population would be approximately 0.2% of the combined population of cultured and wild Cobia in Year 25.

Table 3.12. The cumulative number of cultured Cobia in the wild population resulting from leakage and episodic losses under the 3-Farm and 5-Farm case study scenarios with modified assumptions: low escape likelihood, recovery of escaped fish, and low survival of escaped fish.

Case Study Scenario:	Cumulative number escaped cultured fish in population				
3-Farm, 10,500 mt	Median	5th	95th		
Number of Cultured Fish in Year 5					
Leakage + Episodic (3% annual likelihood) + Low Escapee Survival	2,659	2,560	5,879		
Number of Cultured Fish in Year 10					
Leakage + Episodic (3% annual likelihood) + Low Escapee Survival	2,735	2,617	6,790		
Number of Cultured Fish in Year 25					
Leakage + Episodic (3% annual likelihood) + Low Escapee Survival	2,732	2,614	5,771		
5-Farm, 17,500 mt					
Number of Cultured Fish in Year 5					
Leakage + Episodic (5% annual likelihood) + Low Escapee Survival	4,470	4,275	11,143		
Number of Cultured Fish in Year 10					
Leakage + Episodic (5% annual likelihood) + Low Escapee Survival	4,576	4,386	10,301		
Number of Cultured Fish in Year 25					
Leakage + Episodic (5% annual likelihood) + Low Escapee Survival	4,591	4,371	11,536		

The escape scenarios reflecting a lower potential for Cobia escape and low survival of escapees are displayed graphically in Figure 3.13. In Year 25, under the 3-Farm simulations with the 3% episodic likelihood assumption, the predicted median cumulative number of escaped fish surviving to spawn was approximately 1,000 fish (Figure 3.13, middle). In Year 25, under the 5-Farm simulations with the 5% episodic likelihood assumption, the predicted median cumulative number of escaped fish surviving to spawn was fewer than 2,000 fish. The proportion of escaped fish in the combined wild and escaped fish spawning abundance is shown in the bottom figure of Figure 3.13. In Year 25, the median proportion of cultured fish in the wild population spawning abundance under the low production scenario was 0.002, and under the high production scenario, it was approximately 0.003.





Results suggest no effect on population fitness even at the 95th percentile under the high production scenario and high episodic escape assumption; the proportion of cultured fish was predicted to be just over 0.035 of the mixed population (Figure 3.12). Simulation results with leakage, low likelihood of cage failures, recovery of a portion of escaped fish, and low survival of escaped Cobia (i.e., modified scenario) indicated a maximum proportion cultured in fish in the mixed population of less than 0.01 (Figure 3.13).

The potential for reduction in N_e is presented in Figure 3.14 with the high and low cage failure likelihoods. The potential for reduction in N_e with modified escape assumptions is presented in Figure 3.15 for the low and high production scenarios.

The results in Figure 3.14 (middle) do not indicate a potential loss of genetic diversity when comparing N_{eT} against the general rule-of-thumb that N_e greater than 5,000 fish is sufficient to avoid deleterious effects of small N_e . It is important to note that across all cage failure frequencies, the cultured fish spawning with wild Cobia in Year 25 were from multiple years of cultured fish escaping and thus the calculated N_{eT} may be a low estimate, as parents of these fish would include wild broodstock collected over multiple years (i.e., have a higher N_{eC} than calculated in the modified Ryman-Laikre model). Waples et al. (2012) also recommended that a reduction in N_{eW} (i.e., ratio N_{eT}/N_{eW}) be considered in large marine populations and values less than 0.1 may indicate a potential for populations to experience Ryman-Laikre effects. The median and 95th percentile reduction in N_{eW} , at the highest likelihood of cage failure in Year 25, were well above the 0.10 threshold, suggesting no potential Ryman-Laikre effect (Figure 3.14A, bottom).

The results in Figure 3.15 (middle) with low likelihood of escapes, recovery of escaped fish, and low survival of escaped fish (i.e., "modified" scenario) do not suggest a loss of genetic diversity when comparing N_{eT} against the general rule-of-thumb that N_e greater than 5,000 fish is sufficient. In addition, the predicted reduction in N_{eW} (i.e., ratio N_{eT}/N_{eW}) (Figure 3.15 bottom) were well above the 0.1 threshold suggested by Waples et al. (2012).



Figure 3.14. Predicted potential reduction in effective population size (N_{eT}) of Cobia with high cage failure likelihood (A) and low cage failure likelihood (B). In each figure the 10,500 and 17,500 mt production scenarios are shown by simulation year.


Figure 3.15. Predicted potential reduction in effective population size (N_{eT}) of Cobia with low cage failure likelihood, recovery of escaped fish, and low survival of escaped fish. In each figure the 10,500 and 17,500 mt production scenarios are shown by simulation year.

3.3.4 Gulf of America Case Study Conclusions

The OMEGA model was used to evaluate potential genetic impacts from escaped Red Drum, Almaco Jack, and Cobia on wild conspecifics in the Gulf.

The potential impacts of cultured fish escaping into nature include genetic effects from introgression of cultured fish with the wild populations leading to a loss of fitness from the unintended selection of traits during captive rearing that are maladapted in the wild population, and the reduction in the effective population size and subsequent loss of genetic diversity within the wild population. Ecological effects from escaped fish were not analyzed but could occur and may include predation, competition, or disease transfer to the wild population of conspecifics or to other species within the marine ecosystem. The focus of these case studies for the Gulf species was to evaluate the potential genetic impacts from escaped fish. The case study analyses reported the number of fish escaping from leakage and cage failure which could be used to further evaluate potential ecological effects from escaped fish.

3.3.4.1 Red Drum Conclusions

For Red Drum, simulation results under the high production scenario with the high escape likelihood suggested negligible effects on population fitness. Important factors that greatly minimize the potential for loss of fitness in the wild population include: the use of local wild-origin fish in the captive breeding program, the absence of intentional selection for specific traits in breeding program, and a large NW Florida population that appears abundant relative to the case study production scenarios. Although Red Drum are considered a data-limited species (SEDAR 49 2023), the Red Drum assessment was greatly improved by using model parameters from the stock assessment completed by Addis (2020) and the case study assessment was supported by other studies of Red Drum on the west coast of Florida (e.g., Tringali1 and Lowerre-Barbieri 2023).

Based on simulations with leakage, low likelihood of cage failures, recovery of a portion of escaped fish, and low survival of escaped Red Drum (i.e., "modified" scenario), the potential for loss of fitness was undetectable in the model simulations.

Based on simulations from leakage and episodic cage failures under the high production scenario with high episodic cage failure likelihood, the effective size of the mixed population (N_{eT}) was sufficiently large (i.e., above 5,000 fish) to avoid deleterious effects of small N_e . At the highest frequency of cage failures, the values for the higher escape outcomes in the simulations (95th percentiles) began to approach a level where the wild population could experience Ryman-Laikre effects.

Based on simulations with leakage, low likelihood of cage failures, recovery of a portion of escaped fish, and low survival of escaped Red Drum (i.e., "modified" scenario), the potential for deleterious effects of small N_e were predicted to be of minor consequence.

The case study results should only be applied to the eastern half of the Gulf after first considering the population structure and population abundances of Red Drum in this portion of the Gulf. In addition, Texas has a large annual release of 10 to 20 million hatchery Red Drum fry for stock enhancement, which may have its own effects on fitness and genetic diversity which would confound any predictions from OMEGA. The assessment did not evaluate how escaped cultured Red Drum may affect fitness and genetic diversity of subpopulations along the Texas coast that are the focus of the Texas stock enhancement program.

Additionally, the potential loss of genetic diversity among population subgroups was not evaluated. Studies have shown that Red Drum exhibit a high degree of spawning site fidelity (Tringali and Lowerre-Barbieri 2023), with fish spawning in estuaries along Florida's west coast likely not interbreeding with those spawning in Texas estuaries. This site fidelity indicates localized spawning populations that may be adapted to specific regional conditions. If escaped Red Drum move beyond the area where broodstock were originally collected and spawn with other subgroups, these localized adaptations could be disrupted, potentially impacting genetic diversity and fitness across subpopulations.

3.3.4.2 Almaco Jack Conclusions

The predicted proportion of cultured fish spawning with wild fish of the other case study species in the Gulf (Red Drum and Cobia) were low under even the high production scenario and high assumed episodic likelihoods, and the predicted loss of fitness was negligible for these two species. However, there is a potential loss of fitness in Almaco Jack.

Almaco Jack are classified a data limited species in the Gulf (SEDAR 49 2016) and, although the SEDAR 49 Gulf Data-limited Species Data Workshop urged caution when using Greater Amberjack parameter values when assessing other jack species, the group also noted that little is known about Almaco Jack and itself proceeded to use Greater Amberjack as a proxy for Almaco Jack in SEDAR 49 (Sagarese et al. 2016). Thus, updated model parameters for Greater Amberjack in SEDAR 70 (2020) were the primary guide to modeling Almaco Jack in OMEGA in the Gulf. However, abundance of Almaco Jack in the Gulf is unknown. Abundance of this species in the Gulf was inferred from catch data relative to Greater Amberjack which has a stock assessment for the Gulf (SEDAR 70 2020). Catch of Almaco Jack has averaged around 10% of the combined Almaco Jack and Greater Amberjack catch, suggesting Almaco Jack abundance is about a tenth of the Greater Amberjack abundance. However, there has been a trend in recent years of a slightly higher proportion Almaco Jack, this may possibly suggest a more abundant population or better monitoring of Almaco Jack catch. Like California Yellowtail and White Seabass, model simulations for Almaco Jack used a range of abundance assumptions to address uncertainty in population abundance. Model simulations varied female spawning biomass between 338 mt and 750 mt.

As with all case study species, low (3-Farm, 10,500 mt) and high (5-Farm, 17,500 mt) production scenarios were developed for Almaco Jack. Model simulations of Almaco Jack escape scenarios detected a loss in fitness by Year 25 and a potentially more deleterious loss of fitness over the long-term (years 1- 100) timeframe. By Year 25, under the 5-Farm production

scenario with the high episodic cage failure assumption, the median proportion of cultured fish in the mixed cultured and wild population was approximately 0.20 (or 20% of that mixed population). The 95th percentile result, representing the lower end of the population range, was approximately 0.30 (or 30% of the mixed population). By Year 25 under 3-Farm production scenario, and high episodic cage failure assumptions, the median proportion of cultured fish in the mixed population was approximately 0.10 and the 95th percentile result, representing the lower end of the population range, exceeded 0.20. The predicted median loss in fitness under the 5-Farm scenario in Year 25, with the high episodic cage failure assumption, was 0.008. The median long-term loss of fitness was approximately 0.032 and the 95th percentile long-term fitness loss was 0.067. Thus, although the reduction in relative fitness was relatively small to moderate for this species, the estimated proportion of cultured fish in the spawning population nearing 0.20 poses a significant risk to the wild population. This level of introgression differs from the outcomes predicted for the other two Gulf case study species, indicating a potentially greater genetic risk for this particular species.

A more considerable impact is the potentially high reduction in the effective size of the mixed population (N_{eT}) and a loss of genetic diversity in the population. Based on simulations from leakage and episodic cage failures under the high production scenario with high episodic cage failure likelihood, the effective size of the mixed population (N_{eT}) was well below the 5,000 fish rule-of-thumb and the 0.10 ratio threshold (N_{eT}/N_{eW}). At the highest frequency of cage failures, simulation outcomes under scenarios with higher escape levels and lower population abundance indicated a ratio that suggested greater potential for Ryman-Laikre effects on the wild population.

Based on simulations with leakage, low likelihood of cage failures, recovery of a portion of escaped fish, and low survival of escaped Almaco Jack (i.e., the "modified" scenario) the potential for deleterious effects of small N_e were predicted to be of minor consequence.

3.3.4.3 Cobia Conclusions

For Cobia, simulation results under the high production scenario with the high escape likelihood suggested negligible effects on population fitness. Important factors that greatly minimize the potential for loss of fitness in the wild population include: the use of local wild-origin fish in the captive breeding program, the absence of intentional selection for specific traits in breeding program, and a relatively large Cobia population in the Gulf that appears abundant relative to the case study production scenarios. The Cobia case study was greatly improved by using model parameters developed for a recent stock assessment (SEDAR 28 2020).

Based on simulations with leakage, low likelihood of cage failures, recovery of a portion of escaped fish, and low survival of escaped Cobia (i.e., "modified" scenarios), the potential for loss of fitness was undetectable in the model simulations.

Based on simulations from leakage and episodic cage failures under the high production scenario with the high episodic cage failure likelihood, the effective size of the mixed population (N_{eT})

was sufficiently large (i.e., above 5,000 fish) to avoid deleterious effects of small N_e . At the highest frequency of cage failures, the values for the higher escape outcomes in the simulations (95th percentiles) were above a level where the wild population would experience Ryman-Laikre effects.

Based on simulations with leakage, low likelihood of cage failures, recovery of a portion of escaped fish, and low survival of escaped Cobia (i.e., "modified" scenario) the potential for deleterious effects of small N_e were predicted to be of no consequence.

There was essentially no increase in the number of cultured Cobia in the population over time in both the 3-Farm and 5-Farm scenarios. Cobia have the shortest generation length of the three Gulf case study species (e.g., Cobia – 4 years, Red Drum – 11.4 years, and Almaco Jack – 8.9 years). This life history meant that escaped fish entering the population died out after only a few years in the population. The age structure of Cobia did not allow a cumulative increase in escaped fish in the wild population as predicted for Red Drum and Almaco Jack. Also, Cobia results were more skewed with median values close to the 5th percentile range compared to other species because of this age structure. The higher predicted escape results (95th percentile results) were simulation iterations that included a cage failure occurrence just prior to the reported Year 5, Year 10, and Year 25 results. Median results were influenced largely by annual leakage from cages.

3.3.4.4 Additional Conclusions Specific to Effective Population Size (N_e) Predictions in the Gulf of America Case Study Species

Model simulations predicted a reduction in effective population size and potential loss of genetic diversity in Almaco Jack and a moderate reduction in effective population size and potential loss of genetic diversity in Red Drum loss using the modified Ryman-Laikre effect model framework in Waples et al. (2016). The potential for loss in genetic diversity was not predicted for Cobia.

See Section 2.3.4.4, Additional Conclusions Specific to Effective Population Size (N_e) Predictions in Southern California Case Study Species for a more in-depth discussion of the effect of a reduced effective population size (N_e) in a mixed population. Briefly, with some low level of escapement on a regular basis, or possibly infrequent larger incursions of escaped fish into the wild population from episodic cage failures, the mixed population of Almaco Jack and Red Drum may be resilient to some reduction in N_e , especially for a species with a generation length of approximately 11 years for Red Drum and an assumed high lifetime variance in reproductive success. The shorter generation length of 4 years for Almaco Jack may result in a higher potential for reduction in effective population size (N_{eT}) from escaped fish.

The impact of effective population size (N_e) on genetic diversity within Almaco Jack and Red Drum populations, along with the implications of genetic diversity for adaptive potential, is an area of great interest but also substantial uncertainty. The relatively recent realization that the N_e to total population size (N) ratio may be orders of magnitude higher than previously estimated for many marine fish species with high fecundity and high early mortality rates (Waples et al. 2018; Jones et al. 2019; Tringali and Lowerre-Barbieri 2023) is prompting a re-evaluation of the characterization of early-life stages in fish (Tringali and Lowerre-Barbieri 2023) and driving a shift in recruitment dynamics paradigms for these species (Lowerre-Barbieri et al. 2017; Árnason et al. 2023).

Information is not available to characterize the ratio of N_e to total population size (N) for Almaco Jack. In contrast, Tringali and Lowerre-Barbieri (2023) provided empirical estimates of the ratio of Red Drum N_e to adult abundance (N_a) of between 0.09 – 0.50 and a most likely ratio of approximately 0.21.

Quantifying or balancing the outcomes of these opposing impacts remains unfeasible given current state of knowledge. However, avoiding reductions in N_e and loss of genetic diversity may be supported by several strategies: 1) minimizing the number of escaped fish through operational designs aimed at preventing escapes; 2) using broodstock that represent a broad genetic background from the region of operation to capture local genetic diversity, with sufficient brood size and breeding protocols to maximize the N_e in cultured fish; and 3) producing fish that either cannot survive or cannot reproduce in the wild environment (e.g., through sterilization). Additional risk reduction can be achieved by increasing the number of broodstock adults, employing parentage analysis of captive breeders to monitor and optimize the effective breeder (N_b) to census size (N) ratio. One possible approach would be to develop broodstock to supply multiple farms and distributing fry/fingerlings to the farms that include offspring from the entire pool of broodstock. That would increase genetic diversity of fish in a cage as a hedge if the fish were to escape.

4.0 Genetic Risk Factors and Management Measures

Culture candidate species for Southern California and Gulf discussed in Chapters 2 and 3 are summarized in the below tables, with an emphasis on risk factors that could potentially contribute to genetic effects to wild populations. Risk factors are specifically related to reproduction and the potential for culture-wild interactions, and subsequent reduced population fitness and decline in genetic diversity.

The assessment of genetic risk levels considers specific species and population dynamics that may influence genetic impacts on wild populations due to aquaculture activities. These risk levels are determined by evaluating key factors related to species and population characteristics that could affect genetic interactions with wild counterparts. The risk factors are: potential for maturity in culture (e.g., harvest after maturity age would present greater genetic risk), size of the wild population abundance (e.g., low abundance of the local population would mean greater demographic contribution for each escaped fish, with potential for greater genetic risk), biological/life history characteristics (cultured fish more likely to migrate away from cages would present greater genetic risk, longer-lived fish may promote a cumulative effect of culture trait persisting through multiple generations), and regional population genetic structure (escaped fish may alter or homogenize signals of genetic structure and/or eliminate local adaptation among populations).

The evaluation of uncertainty in the risk level is based on available data to support findings on wild population status and genetic diversity. The Low/Moderate/High assessment for the genetic risk level and uncertainty presented in the tables is based on a broad review of the available research and scientific literature regarding wild population dynamics and characteristics for each species. The risk levels do not account for culture production levels, escape rates or other operational factors. As such the genetic risk levels in the table can be considered for factors that influence risk but should not be construed as a full assessment of genetic risk from aquaculture.

4.1 Southern California Aquaculture Candidate Species – Summary of Genetic Risk Factors

Table 4.1. Finfish Genetic Risk Factors – Southern California

Part A: Population Dynamics and Reproduction, Southern California Candidate Species

Species Name	Common Name	Native to Region	Population Status	Habitat	Spawning Type	Spawning Season
Seriola dorsalis	California Yellowtail	Yes	Annual landings vary according to ocean temperature; the stock is assumed to be healthy, but there is no stock assessment	Coastal pelagic	Broadcast batch spawning through late adulthood	Summer to early fall, temperature dependent
Atractoscion nobilis	White Seabass	Yes	Subject to overfishing, rebuilding stock through replenishment programs	Demersal as juveniles, Pelagic as adults	Pelagic batch spawning	March to September
Morone saxatilis	Striped Bass	No, introduced in 19th century and naturalized	Declined due to overfishing, rebuilding through fishery regulation	Euryhaline coastal areas	Iteroparous anadromous spawners	Late spring to early summer
Anoplopoma fimbria	Sablefish	Yes	Healthy, not overfished nor subject to overfishing	Demersal	Batch spawners	January to March
Paralichthys californicus	California Halibut	Yes	Resilient population, but there is uncertainty about the relative contributions of environmental factors and fishing pressure relative to abundance	Benthic	Pelagic batch spawning	Year round, peaking in early spring
Paralichthys olivaceus	Olive Flounder	No	Nonexistent in the U.S.	Benthic	Pelagic batch spawning	January to August

Species Name	Common Name	Maturity Size/Length	Maturity Age	Market Size	Age at attainment of Market Size	Current Aquaculture Status
Seriola dorsalis	California Yellowtail	50 to 64 cm TL	2 to 3 years	4.0 kg	24 months	Commercial program in development in California; onshore in the Netherlands, offshore in Australia and New Zealand
Atractoscion nobilis	White Seabass	60 to 80 cm TL	3 to 4 years	1 to 2 kg	18 months	Stock enhancement for the last 40 years in Southern California
Morone saxatilis	Striped Bass	25 to 46 cm FL	4 to 6 years	2 kg	24 months	Extensive onshore culture, offshore in Baja California
Anoplopoma fimbria	Sablefish	56 cm TL	5 to 9 years	2.5 kg	24 months	Offshore in Canada; experimental in U.S.
Paralichthys californicus	California Halibut	20 to 42 cm SL	2 to 5 years	1 kg	36 months	Japan, experimental in the U.S.
Paralichthys olivaceus	Olive Flounder	43 cm TL	2 to 3 years	0.8 to 1.2 kg	12 to 18 months	Extensive onshore culture in Korea and Japan

Part B: Aquaculture Information, Southern California Candidate Species

Species Name	Common Name	Potential for Gamete Release in Culture	Priorities for Research	Influence of Species and Population Dynamics on Genetic Risk Level	Uncertainty in Risk Level	Management Priorities to Minimize Genetic Effects
Seriola dorsalis	California Yellowtail	Low: can be harvested before maturity	Stock assessment, genetic diversity	Low to Moderate: can be harvested before maturity; status of wild population is unknown but presumed to be healthy; also see OMEGA case study results in Part D of this table	Moderate: stock is presumed to be healthy based on limited data	Broodstock genetic management plan
Atractoscion nobilis	White Seabass	Low: harvest size occurs 1-2 years before maturity	Fine-scale stock structure and migratory behavior for the range of Southern California to South Baja California, effective population size and reproductive success of the wild mixed population	High: harvest size occurs before maturity; replenishment is contributing to stability of population, but more data are needed on abundance and genetics of the admixed population; also see OMEGA case study results in Part D of this table	High: stock is rebuilding through enhancement efforts, but effect on genetic diversity needs to be better understood. Stock assessments are needed to estimate biomass and identify the geographical extent of the Southern California population	Broodstock genetic management plan, genetic diversity monitoring
Morone saxatilis	Striped Bass	Low: harvest size occurs 1-2 years before maturity in females, however male harvest size may coincide with maturity	Culture management of sexual dimorphism, genetic diversity, population abundance	Low to Moderate: unlikely to mature in culture, replenishment is contributing to stability of population abundance, but more data are needed	Moderate: stock is rebuilding but there is limited data on stock status; as a non- native species, culture may pose risks (not evaluated here) to other species and ecosystems.	Broodstock genetic management plan, genetic diversity monitoring
Anoplopoma fimbria	Sablefish	Very Low: harvest size occurs 2-3 years before maturity	Culture management of sexual dimorphism, genetic diversity	Low to Moderate: harvest size occurs before maturity, status of wild population is healthy, however potential for encounter is high	Low: genetic research and stock assessments have been done recently	Broodstock genetic management plan, genetic diversity monitoring

Part C: Assessment of Risk and Uncertainty, Southern California Candidate Species

Species Name	Common Name	Potential for Gamete Release in Culture	Priorities for Research	Influence of Species and Population Dynamics on Genetic Risk Level	Uncertainty in Risk Level	Management Priorities to Minimize Genetic Effects
Paralichthys californicus	California Halibut	High: Maturity occurs 1-2 years before reaching harvest size	Culture management of sexual dimorphism, genetic diversity	High: harvest size occurs before maturity; population status is uncertain	Moderate: Updated stock assessment is needed	Management of sexual dimorphism, management of gamete releases in culture, broodstock genetic management plan, genetic diversity monitoring
Paralichthys olivaceus	Olive Flounder	Low: harvest size occurs before maturity	Culture management of sexual dimorphism, genetic diversity	Low: nonexistent wild population in the U.S.	Low	Not applicable; nonexistent wild population in the U.S., however this species presents potential ecological risks

Part D: OMEGA Case Studies to Evaluate Genetic Risk of Farm Scenarios for Three Candidate Species in Southern California

Common Name of Candidate Species	Production Level, metric tons	Proport in spav	tion of cu wning po	Iltured fish pulation ¹	Relative Long-term Fitness ¹			Admixed Population Effective Size as a fraction of Wild Population Effective Size $(N_{eT}/N_{eW})^{1,2}$			
		High	Low	Modified	High	Low	Modified	High	Low	Modified	
California Yellowtail	10,500	0.007	0.004	0.002	>0.999	>0.999	>0.999	0.53	0.80	0.96	
	17,500	0.013	0.007	0.003	>0.999	>0.999	>0.999	0.26	0.55	0.88	
White	10,500	0.225	0.190	0.105	0.946	0.958	0.988	0.03	0.05	0.17	
Seabass ³	17,500	0.330	0.290	0.160	0.902	0.920	0.971	0.01	0.01	0.07	
Striped Bass	10,500	No result	s availabl	e – see Sectio	n 2.3.3 foi	r discussic	n ⁴				
	17,500	No result	s available	e – see Sectio	n 2.3.3 foi	r discussic	'n				

¹ Median values of 1,000 simulations. See Section 2.3, *OMEGA Genetic Risk Modeling Case Studies for Finfish in Southern California* for details on results and model scenarios. The High, Low and Modified columns refer to likelihood of episodic events. "High" is the most conservative assumption, with an episodic event likelihood of 15% in any given year for the 10,500 mt scenario and 25% in any given year for the 17,500 mt scenario. "Low" assumes a 6% likelihood in any given year for the 10,500 mt scenario and 10% in any given year for the 17,500 mt scenario. "Modified" assumes a 3% likelihood in any given year for the 10,500 mt scenario and 5% in any given year for the 17,500 mt scenario, as well as reduced escape survival compared to the "High" and "Low" conditions. In general, "High" and "Low" are considered to be conservative in regard to escape levels that would occur during operation, while "Modified" represents an anticipated level of escape assuming best management practices are followed.

² The ratio of admixed population size to the wild effective population size is a key indicator of genetic diversity. A value of 1.0 is a baseline level of diversity in the wild population. A value of less than 0.1 indicates high likelihood of deleterious Ryman-Laikre effects in the wild population. See Section 1.3.1, *OMEGA Model for Assessment of Finfish Escapes* for discussion.

³ Results in this table assume a range of White Seabass population within Southern California. Modeling was also done with a population extending into the Baja California, Mexico portion of the species range. See Section 2.3.2, *Case Study: White Seabass* for further information on modeling scenarios for this species.

⁴ Striped Bass are a naturalized species and there is not enough information about California populations to determine potential genetic risks. See Section 2.3.3, *Case Study: Striped Bass* for further discussion.

4.2 Gulf of America Aquaculture Candidate Species – Summary of Genetic Risk Factors

Table 4.2. Finfish Genetic Risk Factors – Gulf of America

Species Name	Common Name	Native to Region	Population Status	Habitat	Spawning Type	Spawning Season
Sciaenops ocellatus	Red Drum	Yes	Rebuilding through enhancement programs, unknown status in the Gulf EEZ	Euryhaline, adults migrate to the Gulf and return to bays in the fall	Broadcast batch spawning through late adulthood	Late summer/early fall
Seriola rivoliana	Almaco Jack	Yes	Overfishing likely occurring, overfished status unknown	Pelagic	Pelagic	April to November
Rachycentron canadum	Cobia	Yes	Stable; not overfished, but potentially undergoing overfishing based on projections	Pelagic	Broadcast batch spawning	May to September in the Gulf
Seriola dumerili	Greater Amberjack	Yes	Rebuilding through fishery regulation, overfished and subject to overfishing	Pelagic, reef- associated	Broadcast spawning	March to June
Trachinotus carolinus	Florida Pompano	Yes	Stable low abundance levels as of 2009	Pelagic	Unknown; likely multiple batch spawners	Year-round
Centropristis striata	Black Sea Bass	Yes	Declining: Overfished and undergoing overfishing (fn)	Primarily nearshore and benthic habitat	Protogynous hermaphrodite, pelagic eggs	December to April
Cynoscion nebulosus	Spotted Seatrout	Yes	Varies by state; generally abundant but prone to overfishing	Estuarine	Pelagic batch spawners	Late spring to early fall, peaking midsummer
Lobotes surinamensis	Tripletail	Yes	Unknown	Pelagic, primarily nearshore	Pelagic batch spawners	Summer months

Part A: Population Dynamics and Reproduction, Gulf of America Candidate Species

Species Name	Common Name	Native to Region	Population Status	Habitat	Spawning Type	Spawning Season
Paralichthys lethostigma	Southern Flounder	Yes	Varies by state; in general, declining due to fishing pressure, Rebuilding	Estuarine, euryhaline	Hermaphroditic , broadcast spawning	November to January

Part B: Aquaculture Information, Gulf of America Candidate Species

Species Name	Common Name	Maturity Size/Length	Maturity Age	Market Size	Age at attainment of Market Size	Current Aquaculture Status
Sciaenops ocellatus	Red Drum	66 to 69 cm TL	4-6 years	1.2 to 1.6 kg	16 to 24 months	Stock enhancement in the Gulf
Seriola rivoliana	Almaco Jack	Insufficient data on life history	Insufficient data on life history	1.8 to 3.0 kg	8 to 18 months	Commercial in Hawaii and Japan
Rachycentron canadum	Cobia	100 cm TL (at 100% maturity)	2 to 3 years	3.5 to 6.0 kg	9 to 12 months	Japan and Mediterranean, experimental in the U.S. (HI, FL, MD)
Seriola dumerili	Greater Amberjack	90 cm FL	2 to 3 years	6.0 kg	30 to 36 months	Commercial in Mexico, Belize, Panama, Bahamas
Trachinotus carolinus	Florida Pompano	28 to 33 cm FL	1 to 3 years	0.7 kg	9 months	Commercial in Panama, Experimental in Gulf States
Centropristis striata	Black Sea Bass	12 to 21 cm TL	1 to 3 years	0.6 to 1.1 kg	20 months	Primarily experimental onshore culture
Cynoscion nebulosus	Spotted Seatrout	26 to 30 cm TL	1 to 3 years	450 g	10 months	Onshore growout; supplementation programs in the Gulf
Lobotes surinamensis	Tripletail	38 to 49 cm TL	About 1 year	1 kg	6 to 7 months	Experimental in MS and FL
Paralichthys lethostigma	Southern Flounder	20 to 37 cm TL	1 to 2 years	0.7 kg	14 months	Experimental in MS and FL

Species Name	Common Name	Potential for Gamete Release in Culture	Priorities for Research	Influence of Species and Population Dynamics on Genetic Risk Level	Uncertainty in Risk Level	Management Priorities to Minimize Genetic Effects
Sciaenops ocellatus	Red Drum	Low: harvest size occurs before maturity	Adult abundance and population structure, Reproductive resilience to selective forces	Low: escapement rates indicate recovery, harvest size occurs before maturity, there is evidence that the wild population is resilient to selection pressures; also see OMEGA case study results in Part D of this table	Moderate: Stock assessments are needed to characterize the stock status for the Gulf at large	Broodstock genetic management plan
Seriola rivoliana	Almaco Jack	Unknown: more data needed on life history	Life history, growth parameters, abundance, genetic diversity	High: harvest size occurs before maturity, catch data suggests a low level of wild abundance; also see OMEGA case study results in Part D of this table	High: Stock assessment is needed for nearshore and offshore populations	Broodstock genetic management plan, genetic diversity monitoring
Rachycentro n canadum	Cobia	Low: harvest size occurs before maturity	Sexual dimorphism, fine-scale genetic diversity, reproductive resilience to selective forces	Low: harvest size occurs before maturity; stock is not considered to be overfished; also see OMEGA case study results in Part D of this table	Low: Stock assessment update conducted in the last 5 years	Broodstock genetic management plan, siting, genetic diversity monitoring
Seriola dumerili	Greater Amberjack	Moderate: harvest size is coincident with maturity age	Migration of Gulf stock, reproduction, population structure, genetic diversity	High: status of wild population is unknown, but is overfished and considered to have low abundance	High: Updated stock assessment and more information about stock genetics are needed	Broodstock genetic management plan, siting, genetic diversity monitoring
Trachinotus carolinus	Florida Pompano	Low: harvest size occurs before maturity	Adult abundance and population structure, genetic diversity monitoring	Moderate: harvest size occurs before maturity, but status of wild population is unknown	High: Updated stock assessment is needed	Broodstock genetic management plan, delayed maturation, genetic diversity monitoring

Part C: Assessment of Risk and Uncertainty, Gulf of America Candidate Species

Species Name	Common Name	Potential for Gamete Release in Culture	Priorities for Research	Influence of Species and Population Dynamics on Genetic Risk Level	Uncertainty in Risk Level	Management Priorities to Minimize Genetic Effects
Centropristis striata	Black Sea Bass	Moderate: harvest size is coincident with maturity age	Genetic diversity monitoring, reproductive behaviors, siting, population structure	High: harvest size is coincident with maturity age; stock is overfished	High: more information is needed about life history, biology, stock status, and population structure in the Gulf	Management of hermaphroditism in cultured stock, broodstock genetic management plan, siting, genetic diversity monitoring
Cynoscion nebulosus	Spotted Seatrout	Not determined possibly low if harvested before maturity but depends on desired harvest size for offshore culture	Spawning potential, effective population size	Low: supplementation programs stabilize wild abundance; however, population abundance is more vulnerable to degradation of habitat	Moderate: ecology of estuaries may influence abundance of species over time; genetic diversity at a subregion level is unknown	Management of cannibalism, broodstock genetic management plan, siting
Lobotes surinamensi s	Tripletail	Moderate: harvest size may be coincident with maturity age	Wild stock structure, reproduction, migration, genetic structure	Moderate: harvest size may be coincident with maturity age, but abundance of wild population is unknown	High: research is needed on many aspects of life history, behavior, and population connectivity in the Gulf population	Fertilization in culture, broodstock genetic management plan, siting
Paralichthys lethostigma	Southern Flounder	Moderate: harvest size is coincident with maturity age	Adult abundance and fine-scale population structure, genetic diversity monitoring	Moderate: harvest size is coincident with maturity age, and abundance is vulnerable to degradation of habitat, but studies support a genetically diverse population	Moderate: more fine-scale speciated research is needed on life history and stock structure	Management of sexual dimorphism and hermaphroditism, broodstock genetic management plan, siting, genetic diversity monitoring

Part D: OMEGA	Case Studies to	Evaluate	Genetic	Risk of	Farm	Scenarios f	for]	ſhree
Candidate Specie	es in the Gulf of A	America						

Common Name of Candidate Species	Production Level, metric tons	Proport in spav	tion of cu wning po	ultured fish pulation ¹	Relative Long-term Fitness ¹			Admixed Population Effective Size as a fraction of Wild Population Effective Size (N _{eT} /N _{eW}) ^{1,2}			
		High	Low	Modified	High	Low	Modified	High	Low	Modified	
Red Drum	10,500	0.016	0.012	0.006	>0.999	>0.999	>0.999	0.13	0.20	0.55	
	17,500	0.027	0.021	0.010	>0.999	>0.999	>0.999	0.05	0.08	0.30	
Almaco Jack	10,500	0.120	0.080	0.040	0.984	0.991	0.997	0.29	0.48	0.82	
	17,500	0.180	0.135	0.060	0.967	0.980	0.995	0.11	0.22	0.61	
Cobia	10,500	0.006	0.003	0.002	>0.999	>0.999	>0.999	0.94	0.98	0.99	
	17,500	0.011	0.006	0.003	>0.999	>0.999	>0.999	0.78	0.94	0.98	

¹ Median values of 1,000 simulations. See Section 3.3, *OMEGA Genetic Risk Modeling Case Studies for Finfish in the Gulf* for details on results and model scenarios. The High, Low and Modified columns refer to likelihood of episodic events. "High" is the most conservative assumption, with an episodic event likelihood of 15% in any given year for the 10,500 mt scenario and 25% in any given year for the 17,500 mt scenario. "Low" assumes a 6% likelihood in any given year for the 10,500 mt scenario and 25% in any given year for the 17,500 mt scenario. "Modified" assumes a 3% likelihood in any given year for the 10,500 mt scenario and 5% in any given year for the 17,500 mt scenario. "Modified" accentrio, as well as reduced escape survival compared to the "High" and "Low" conditions. In general, "High" and "Low" are considered to be conservative in regard to escape levels that would occur during operation, while "Modified" represents an anticipated level of escape assuming best management practices are followed.

² The ratio of admixed population size to the wild effective population size is a key indicator of genetic diversity. A value of 1.0 is a baseline level of diversity in the wild population. A value of less than 0.1 indicates high likelihood of deleterious Ryman-Laikre effects in the wild population. See Section 1.3.1, *OMEGA Model for Assessment of Finfish Escapes* for discussion.

4.3 Escape Prevention Measures and Best Management Practices

Operational Procedures to Minimize Escape Risk and Action measures are procedures taken to minimize or avoid escapes leading to potential culture-wild genetic interactions from program gene flow into wild populations. While the implementation of one or a combination of these measures would not provide an absolute guarantee against unintended gene flow from the aquaculture program, these measures are designed to effectively minimize the risk of this kind of escape.

Following Operational Procedures, Action-level measures are listed for situations where a reactive response to a medium-level or large-scale escape event is required.

4.3.1 Operational Procedures to Minimize Escape Risk

Operational procedures to minimize escape risk and action measures are procedures taken to minimize or avoid escapes leading to potential cultured-wild genetic interactions from program gene flow into wild populations. While the implementation of one or a combination of these measures would not provide an absolute guarantee against unintended gene flow from an aquaculture program, these measures are designed to effectively minimize the risk of this kind of escape.

The following operational procedures, and action-level measures are listed for situations where a reactive response to a medium-level or large-scale escape event is required.

Measure Fish-1 Onshore Nursery Procedures

Use wild-caught broodstock from local sources

Broodstock used for reproduction in the hatchery should be harvested from the local population, which can be defined as the region surrounding the site that contains locally-adapted wild stock. If the aquaculture operation were to employ domestication or strain selection, additional steps would be needed to understand the risk that implementation of intentional selection would have on natural populations, and further steps may be needed to minimize the risk of maladapted traits passing from cultured lines to wild fish populations. However, mitigation steps may include developing selected strains with reduced or delayed reproductive maturity, and/or developing sterile lines.

Maximize the size of the brood program and design selection of broodstock to maximize effective population of cultured fish

Greater genetic diversity in wild populations enhances adaptive potential and strengthens the effectiveness of natural selection. However, aquaculture programs face operational constraints that limit the number of broodstock maintained in nursery settings. Despite this limitation, optimized conditions for egg, larval, and juvenile survival allow many offspring to be produced from a small number of parents. To mitigate potential genetic risks, husbandry practices should be designed to maximize the number of breeders contributing to each generation. This approach would help maintain genetic diversity within the breeding program, reduce the risk of inbreeding depression, and minimize the genetic impact of escaped fish interbreeding with wild populations.

Sterilization (if applicable)

The development and implementation of sterilization techniques in aquaculture species is an important area of ongoing research and is considered a high priority to mitigate genetic consequences from escaped cultured organisms. Approaches such as induced triploidy have been previously used in several salmonid species and shellfish species to varying degrees of success and with varying trade-offs for these species. Other approaches may be explored, such as gene editing broodstock lines to create sterile offspring with a higher success rate, if sterility is the

primary goal. On a species basis, the tradeoffs for sterilization and optimization of sterilization techniques should be tested and evaluated.

If successfully implemented, sterilization techniques could virtually eliminate risks associated with culture-wild interbreeding.

Sterilization for applicable species may also be considered as an Action-level measure, as described below.

Measure Fish-2 Offshore Program siting

Locate program to minimize loading from wave action, wind and marine currents

Offshore cages should be sited in such a way that forces from wave action, wind and marine currents can be minimized, to the extent feasible. The engineering constraints of program mooring, anchor points, cages and ancillary facilities will be factored into site selection. Siting should take advantage of land features to reduce marine forces acting on the cage system where possible.

In locations where severe storms are common, such as in the Gulf, cages may be submersed to an adequate depth to reduce storm and wave impacts. However, the feasibility of this approach will depend on costs, permitting restrictions, and user conflicts.

Site program to minimize potential for culture-wild interactions

Another siting consideration is to place cage systems at a sufficient distance from areas where conspecifics have been observed, if possible. For species that aggregate near cages this could reduce the likelihood of culture-wild interactions.

Measure Fish-3 Offshore Cage System Design

Engineer cages to minimize risk of failure

Cages should be constructed of materials and designed to resist documented causes of failure in an offshore environment. Materials and engineering of cages should conform to ISO standards. The cage program should be designed by a licensed engineer and should be approved by the RAC as a component of the permit to operate.

Causes of potential failure include:

- Biofouling utilize materials that resist biofouling over a several year time scale (e.g., copper alloy mesh is a material with high strength and rigidity that is resistant to common causes of escape leakage, biofouling and other types of net damage);
- Net biting by cultured fish or predators;
- Damage by large predators;
- Operational errors this can occur due to a variety of factors (for examples see Yang et al. 2022).

Surround cages with predator nets

- Nets should be designed to be large enough to exclude predators and marine mammals and have a mesh size to contain fish that escape due to leakage or cage failure.
- Nets should be set back a safe distance from cages to allow for an appropriate amount of space for escape containment and for predators to be shut off from the cage system.
- Nets should be securely placed and moored.
- Nets should be designed within a reasonable factor of safety for wave, wind and current loading (e.g., built to withstand worst-case conditions over a specified time horizon, e.g., withstand a once in 50 year/100 year/etc. storm.).

Measure Fish-4 Offshore Grow-out Management

Episodic escape events occur most frequently during vulnerable operations maneuvers (Yang et. Al. 2022including, but not limited to: inventorying and handling of fish, nursery net replacement, detaching and towing harvest pens, initial seeding of pens, size-grading of fish using crowders, well-boat operations, net cleaning and repair, use of equipment to remove dead fish from pens, vessel mooring, bottom weight handling, and float line handling (Jensen et al. 2010, Atalah and Sanchez-Jerez 2020, Fǿre and Thorvaldsen 2021, Holmen et al. 2021). As such best practices for management during all phases of grow-out would substantially reduce risks associated with medium- to large-scale escape releases.

Continuous Surveillance of Cage System Condition

The culture site should be staffed and monitored continuously to ensure security of the program. Training of staff could be implemented to respond to various threats that may result in escape events, including:

- Rogue waves;
- Wave overtopping;
- Severe weather events;
- Cage failure;
- Mooring failure;
- Presence of predators.

Use nursery nets during grow-out transfers

Nursery nets have small mesh and are used to contain juveniles in the process of transferring to grow-out cages. These could be utilized in a way that handling occurs within the nets until fish grow to an appropriate size for the assigned cohort.

Implement periodic facility inspections and evaluation of equipment condition

Materials should be inspected and tested to determine remaining life of system components, including a replacement schedule of all systems components, including nets, fasteners, anchors, ropes, chains, and any other support systems. The replacement schedule should be evaluated for the planned facility operating period.

Best practices for inventorying

- Maintain detailed inventory operation, including mortality losses in culture to accurately account for fish that escape
- Inventory at a sufficiently high frequency and accuracy to manage any factors that may influence escape
- Use containment methods for sorting fish to prevent escape during grading procedures
- Provide a continuous record of escape through the applicable fisheries management agency.

Best practices for size-grading

- Use nursery nets
- If applicable, manage cannibalistic behavior by grading and sizing frequently and segregating as needed. This condition would require further netting procedures and other specific management measures to manage this behavior.

Best practices for cage and net maintenance

Cage and net condition should be surveyed at regular intervals and cages and nets should be maintained, repaired or replaced as required. As needed cages and nets should be rotated or relocated within the culture system. A maintenance log should contain a record of inspections and actions taken.

Prevent spawning in cages

• Minimize the potential for gamete release by harvesting fish before they reach maturity, or utilize sterilization.

Implement measures to minimize disease in cultured fish

• Disease transmission to wild fish may also influence genetic consequences, this is due to disease-based selection processes acting on wild populations or influencing wild mortality in disease transmission from culture-origin individuals. because of a selection process of wild mortality due to disease transmission from culture-origin individuals.

Measure Fish-5 Implement offshore large-scale event prevention measures Limit access surrounding the facility using buoys, lights or other methods

The boundary of the aquaculture system should be clearly marked with signage identifying restrictions, purpose of the site and lease information. Markers should be designed to be clearly visible to vessel operators. Lighting may be incorporated into site marking where appropriate and where lighting would not cause a visual disturbance. Potential detriment to other species from such measures, including to endangered species, would need to be evaluated before implementing these approaches.

Use warning measures to restrict vessels from the area

Reactive measures such as audible sources and lights could be installed to warn vessels operating near the aquaculture boundary. However, potential detriment to other species from such measures, including to endangered species, would need to be evaluated before implementing these approaches.

Use deterrent measures to keep predators from entering the cage areas

Reactive measures such as audible sources and lights may be used to repel or deter predators from damaging seed lines or opportunistically feeding at the aquaculture site. Air bubble generators or exclusion nets can also be effective predator deterrents, if feasible. However, potential detriment to other species from such measures, including to endangered species, would need to be evaluated before implementing these approaches. *Implement submersible systems for severe weather events*

For offshore installations, aquaculture systems could implement submersible designs so they can be lowered below sea level in the event of severe weather. These systems should be designed to be raised and lowered as necessary to suspend maintenance during submerged periods and resume normal operation during moderate conditions. However, cost, permitting, and user conflicts may limit the use of this approach.

Plan for removal of ancillary equipment during severe weather events

A rapid response plan should be implemented to allow for removal or protection of surface level infrastructure to minimize potential for container system damage and loss of maintenance capabilities.

Implement alarm systems including auto-dialing to ensure rapid response to large-scale events

A recovery plan should be developed to respond to damage and equipment losses within the aquaculture system. Possible components of the plan include an alarm system, staffing and required equipment for gear recovery, repair and reinstallation methods and restoration of inventory losses.

Measure Fish-6 Offshore Harvest and Transfer procedures

Minimize opportunities for escape during transfer from nursery to well-boat or other containers

Implement reporting requirements when fingerlings or juveniles are transported to an aquaculture facility; to include the estimated number of fish transported, average size and coefficient of variation in size.

Minimize opportunities for escape during transfer from well-boat or other containers to cage system

The method of transfer of juvenile stock from holding containers to grow-out containers should eliminate potential opportunities for escape.

- An enclosed transfer system such as one that uses a vacuum method would minimize opportunities for juveniles to jump into unenclosed water during the transfer process.
- A containment net around the transfer area would create a backup enclosure for juveniles that escape during transfer.

Minimize opportunities for escape during transfer from nets to well-boat or other containers

- Maximize the volume of fish taken from cages for each harvest event to reduce the number of harvest events and potential for cage issues or failure with boat movement along the cage system.
- Use a containment net around harvest area of a sufficient size to capture any fish that may escape during crowding toward container vessel.

Minimize opportunities for escape from well-boat or other container during transport

Harvested fish could be kept in enclosed containers to prevent escape during transport from the grow-out system to shore.

Minimize opportunities for escape during transfer from well-boat to processor

Safe handling methods should be used when transferring market size fish from the harvest vessel to minimize any potential for losses.

Measure Fish-7 Advance Science of Aquaculture Genetic and Ecological Interactions

Ongoing monitoring and research of wild populations and the environment could inform sustainable carrying capacities of aquaculture in a given region, as well as risk thresholds for additional action. Much research has been done on salmonids and some of these methods are likely transferable to marine species.

Tagging culture fish

Implement a fish tagging program for fish in culture programs. Such a program can use DNA or trace-element methods to trace escapes to the farms of origin. Farm-of-origin tracing is conducted by many countries that culture fish in a natural environment.

Address data gaps of wild populations

Areas of further research for individual species are described in Chapter 3 and Chapter 4. Some items for research include genetic structure, life history, migratory behavior, reproductive behavior, population demographics, spawning abundance, and effective population size.

Environmental monitoring

Monitor the genetic status of wild populations through genetic sampling of individuals from surrounding wild populations. Genetic markers should be utilized to identify trait values that can be traced to aquaculture origin.

4.3.2 Action Level Measures

. Action level mitigation measures are implemented in the event of an escape event deemed to pose a significant genetic or ecological risk.

Action Fish-1 Recapture of escapes

This measure is applicable to any leakage, episodic or large-scale escape events that occur in the cage system. This would involve deployment of one or more vessels to identify and recapture fish of any size or age that escape from the cage system. Predator nets, described above under Measure Fish-3 would minimize the chance that a fish would escape from the facility entirely. Reporting of escape events in terms of number and size of fish would provide information in the numbers needed to be recaptured, and tagging and trace-element methods described under Measure Fish-7 would aid in the process of identifying and locating escapes in the wild.

Action Fish-2 Agency Inspection

This measure is applicable to situations where there are more than two minor escape events occurring within a 30-day period, or in the event of a cage failure or other episodic event. The aquaculture company should work with a responsible agency to identify operational deficiencies and actions to improve operations. The company should have some period of days (e.g., up to 90 days) to take corrective action. A follow up inspection should be required to approve implementation of new measures.

Action Fish-3 Expansion of fish tagging program

This measure is applicable to medium- and large-scale events. For an existing tagging program, the proportion of culture fish tagged should be increased to further assist recapture efforts in the event of a future escape event. If a tagging program is not yet implemented, then a program should be implemented.

Action Fish-4 Sterilization of fish stock

Resources should be put toward sterilization research, and if applicable, the facility could work in collaboration with the responsible agencies to develop or enhance management methods for sterilization of juveniles.

Action Fish-5 Reduction in program inventory

Program inventory reductions may be appropriate in situations where a) measures as those described need improvement, or b) declines in wild population abundance or diversity necessitate remedial action. The aquaculture company should work with a responsible agency to reduce program harvest goals to a sustainable level. Inventory reductions may be done on a temporary basis to correct identified deficiencies in standard measures described above. Documented improvement in operations, management measures, and wild population status as determined by the responsible agency could conditionally allow the program to scale back to full harvest levels.

Action Fish-6 Temporary or permanent cessation of operations

This measure would be appropriate in the event of a large-scale escape or significant change in genetic status of the wild population. Other action-level mitigation items would be implemented to correct any operational deficiencies. Documented improvement in operations, management measures, and wild population status, as determined by the responsible agency, could conditionally allow the program to recommence operations at a full or reduced level.

5.0 References

Aalbers, S.A. and Drawbridge, M.A., 2008. White seabass spawning behavior and sound production. *Transactions of the American Fisheries Society*, *137*(2), pp.542-550. https://doi.org/10.1577/T04-058.1

Aalbers, S.A. and Sepulveda, C.A., 2015. Seasonal movement patterns and temperature profiles of adult white seabass (*Atractoscion nobilis*) off California. *Fishery Bulletin*, *113*(1). 10.7755/FB.113.1.1

Aalbers, S.A., Sosa-Nishizaki, O., Stopa, J.E., and Sepulveda, C.A., 2022. Movement patterns of white seabass *Atractoscion nobilis* tagged along the coast of Baja California, Mexico. *Environmental Biology of Fishes*, *105*, pp.1781–1795. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10641-021-01091-x

Abrantes, K.G., Lyle, J.M., Nichols, P.D., and Semmens, J.M., 2011. Do exotic salmonids feed on native fauna after escaping from aquaculture cages in Tasmania, Australia? *Canadian Journal of Fisheries and Aquatic Sciences*, 68(9), 1539-1551. https://doi.org/10.1139/f2011-057

Adams, N., 2022. Induced spawning of captive tripletail *Lobotes surinamensis*. University of Southern Mississippi. Master's Thesis 123 pp. Available at: https://aquila.usm.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=1958&context=masters theses

Addis, D., 2020. The 2020 Stock Assessment of Red Drum, *Sciaenops ocellatus,* in Florida. Florida Fish and Wildlife Conservation Commission. The Florida Fish and Wildlife Conservation Commission Fish and Wildlife Research Institute. St. Petersburg, FL. In-House Report: IHR 2020-002, 129 pp.

Aho, T., Rönn, J., Piironen, J., and Björklund, M., 2006. Impacts of effective population size on genetic diversity in hatchery reared Brown trout (*Salmo trutta* L.) populations. *Aquaculture*, *253*(1-4), 244-248. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aquaculture.2005.09.013

Allen, L.G. and Franklin, M.P., 1988. Distribution and abundance of young-of-the-year White Seabass, *Atractoscion nobilis*, in the vicinity of Long-Beach Harbor, California in 1984-1987. *California Fish and Game*, 74(4), pp.245-248.

Allen, L.G. and Franklin, M.P., 1992. Abundance, distribution, and settlement of young-of-theyear white seabass *Atractoscion nobilis* in the Southern California Bight, 1988-89. *Fishery Bulletin*, *90*(4), pp.633-641.

Allen, L.G., Jensen, R.E. and Sears, J.R., 1990. Open coast settlement and distribution of youngof-the-year California halibut (*Paralichthys californicus*) along the Southern California coast between Point Conception and San Mateo Point, June–October, 1988. *In* The California Halibut, *Paralichthys californicus*, Resource and Fisheries. *California Department of Fish and Game Fish Bulletin*, 174, pp. 145-152. Allen, M.J., 1990. The biological environment of the California halibut, *Paralichthys californicus*. *In* The California Halibut, *Paralichthys californicus*, Resource and Fisheries. *California Department of Fish and Game Fish Bulletin*, 174, pp. 7-29.

Alshuth, S. and Gilmore, R.G., 1995. Egg and early larval characteristics of *Pogonias cromis*, *Bairdiella chrysoura*, *Cynoscion nebulosus* (Pisces: Sciaenidae), from the Indian River Lagoon, Florida. International Council for the Exploration of the Seas. In *Conference Manuscript* (Vol. 50, p. 17).

Amos, W., and Harwood, J., 1998. Factors affecting levels of genetic diversity in natural populations. *Philosophical Transactions of the Royal Society of London. Series B: Biological Sciences*, *353*(1366), 177-186. https://doi.org/10.1098/rstb.1998.0200

Andersen, L.K., Abernathy, J., Berlinsky, D.L., Bolton, G., Booker, M.M., Borski, R.J., Brown, T., Cerino, D., Ciaramella, M., Clark, R.W. and Frinsko, M.O., 2021. The status of striped bass, *Morone saxatilis*, as a commercially ready species for US marine aquaculture. *Journal of the World Aquaculture Society*, *52*(3), pp.710-730. https://doi.org/10.1111/jwas.12812

Andersen, L.K., Clark, R.W., Hopper, M.S., Hodson, R.G., Schilling, J., Daniels, H.V., Woods III, L.C., Kovach, A.I., Berlinsky, D.L., Kenter, L.W. and McGinty, A.S., 2021. Methods of domestic striped bass (*Morone saxatilis*) spawning that do not require the use of any hormone induction. *Aquaculture*, *533*, p.736025. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aquaculture.2020.736025

Anderson, A.P., Denson, M.R. and Darden, T.L., 2014. Genetic structure of striped bass in the southeastern United States and effects from stock enhancement. *North American Journal of Fisheries Management*, *34*(3), pp.653-667. https://doi.org/10.1080/02755947.2014.902409

Anderson, J.D. and Karel, W.J., 2010. Population genetics and dynamics of spotted seatrout in the estuarine waters of Texas. *Fisheries and Aquaculture Journal*, FAJ-2

Anderson, J.D. and Karel, W.J., 2012. Population genetics of Southern Flounder with implications for management. *North American Journal of Fisheries Management*, *32*(4), pp.656-662. https://doi.org/10.1080/02755947.2012.686957

Appleyard, S.A., and Ward, R.D., 2006. Genetic diversity and effective population size in mass selection lines of Pacific oyster (*Crassostrea gigas*). *Aquaculture*, *254*(1-4), 148-159. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aquaculture.2005.10.017

Araki, H., and Schmid, C., 2010. Is hatchery stocking a help or harm?: Evidence, limitations and future directions in ecological and genetic surveys. *Aquaculture*, *308*, S2-S11. DOI: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aquaculture.2010.05.036

Arechavala-Lopez, P., Izquierdo-Gomez, D., Sanchez-Jerez, P., and Bayle-Sempere, J.T., 2014. Simulating escapes of farmed sea bass from Mediterranean open sea-cages: low recaptures by local fishermen. *Journal of Applied Ichthyology*, *30*(1), 185-188. doi: 10.1111/jai.12357

Arechavala-Lopez, P., Sanchez-Jerez, P., Bayle-Sempere, J.T., Uglem, I., and Mladineo, I., 2013. Reared fish, farmed escapees and wild fish stocks—a triangle of pathogen transmission of concern to Mediterranean aquaculture management. *Aquaculture Environment Interactions*, *3*(2), 153-161. https://doi.org/10.3354/aei00060

Arechavala-Lopez, P., Toledo-Guedes, K., Izquierdo-Gomez, D., Šegvić-Bubić, T., Sanchez-Jerez, P., 2018. Implications of sea bream and sea bass escapes for sustainable aquaculture management: a review of interactions, risks and consequences. *Reviews in Fisheries Science & Aquaculture*, *26*(2), 214-234. https://doi.org/10.1080/23308249.2017.1384789

Arechavala-Lopez, P., Uglem, I., Fernandez-Jover, D., Bayle-Sempere, J.T., Sanchez-Jerez, P., 2012. Post-escape dispersion of farmed seabream (*Sparus aurata* L.) and recaptures by local fisheries in the Western Mediterranean Sea. *Fisheries Research*, *121*, 126-135. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.fishres.2012.02.003

Arechavala-Lopez, P., Uglem, I., Izquierdo-Gomez, D., Fernandez-Jover, D., and Sanchez-Jerez, P., 2017. Rapid dispersion of escaped meagre (*Argyrosomus regius*) from a coastal Mediterranean fish farm. *Aquaculture Research*, *48*(4), 1502-1512. https://doi.org/10.1111/are.12986

Arnold, C.R., 1977. Laboratory spawning and larval rearing of red drum and southern flounder. In *Proc Conf SEast Ass Fish Wildl Ag (Knoxville, Tenn.)* (Vol. 31, pp. 437-440). https://seafwa.org/sites/default/files/journal-articles/ARNOLD-437.pdf

Atalah, J., and Sanchez-Jerez, P., 2020. Global assessment of ecological risks associated with farmed fish escapes. *Global Ecology and Conservation*, *21*, e00842. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.gecco.2019.e00842

Barnes, C.L. and Starr, R.M., 2018. Reproductive tactics of California halibut (*Paralichthys californicus*): combining spawning season, interspawning interval, and batch fecundity to estimate annual reproductive output for a multiple-batch spawning fish. *California Cooperative Oceanic Fisheries Investigation Report*, *56*, pp.102-114. https://par.nsf.gov/servlets/purl/10095481#page=107

Barnes, C.L., Starr, R.M. and Reilly, P.N., 2015. Growth, mortality, and reproductive seasonality of California halibut (*Paralichthys californicus*): a biogeographic approach. *California Cooperative Oceanic Fisheries Investigation Report*, *56*, pp.110-118. https://calcofi.org/downloads/publications/calcofireports/v56/Vol56 Barnes-Starr-Reilly.pdf

Bartley, D.M., Kent, D.B. and Drawbridge, M.A., 1995. Conservation of genetic diversity in a white seabass hatchery enhancement program in southern California. In *American fisheries society symposium*, Vol. 15, pp. 249-258.

Baskett, M.L., and Waples, R.S., 2013. Evaluating alternative strategies for minimizing unintended fitness consequences of cultured individuals on wild populations. *Conservation Biology*, *27*(1), 83-94. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1523-1739.2012.01949.x

Baskett, M.L., Burgess, S.C., and Waples, R.S., 2013. Assessing strategies to minimize unintended fitness consequences of aquaculture on wild populations. *Evolutionary Applications*, *6*(7), 1090-1108. https://doi.org/10.1111/eva.12089

Baxter, J. L. 1960. A Study of the Yellowtail *Seriola dorsalis* (Gill). Calif. Dep. Fish Game, *Fishery Bulletin*, 110, 81 pp. https://escholarship.org/uc/item/6nq200v0

Beamish, R.J. and McFarlane, C.A., 1988. Resident and dispersal behavior of adult sablefish (*Anaplopoma fimbria*) in the slope waters off Canada's west coast. *Canadian Journal of Fisheries and Aquatic Sciences*, 45(1), pp.152-164. https://doi.org/10.1139/f88-017

Beckman, D.W., Wilson, C.A., and Stanley, A.L., 1989. Age and growth of red drum, *Sciaenops ocellatus*, from offshore waters of the northern Gulf of Mexico¹. *Fishery Bulletin*, 87(1-2), p.15.

Beeken, N.S., Anderson, J. and Fisher, M., 2023. Determining spatiotemporal trends in hatch and metamorphosis timing of young-of-year southern flounder (*Paralichthys lethostigma*) in Texas bays. *Fisheries Research*, 265, p.106722. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.fishres.2023.106722

Bellinger, J.W. and Avault Jr, J.W., 1970. Seasonal Occurrence, Growth, and Length-Weight Relationship of Juvenile Pompano, *Trachinotus carolinus*, in Louisiana. *Transactions of the American Fisheries Society*, 99(2), pp.353-358. https://doi.org/10.1577/1548-8659(1970)99%3C353:SOGALR%3E2.0.CO;2

Ben-Aderet, N. J. 2017. *The biology of yellowtail (Seriola lalandi) in the Southern California Bight: spatial insights from recreational catch records, tagging and life-history characteristics.* University of California, San Diego, PhD. Dissertation,141 pp. https://escholarship.org/uc/item/8f12v2s7

Ben-Aderet, N., Johnston, E.M., Cravey, R. and Sandin, S.A., 2020. Revisiting the life history of yellowtail jack (*Seriola dorsalis*) in the Southern California Bight: new evidence for ontogenetic habitat shifts and regional differences in a changing environment. *Fishery Bulletin*, *118*(2), pp.162-179.

https://link.gale.com/apps/doc/A635668743/AONE?u=anon~176651d9&sid=googleScholar&xid=3c85dadf

Benetti, D.D., O'Hanlon, B., Rivera, J.A., Welch, A.W., Maxey, C. and Orhun, M.R., 2010. Growth rates of cobia (*Rachycentron canadum*) cultured in open ocean submerged cages in the Caribbean. *Aquaculture*, 302(3-4), pp.195-201.

Benetti, D.D., O'Hanlon, B., Rivera, J.A., Welch, A.W., Maxey, C. and Orhun, M.R., 2010. Growth rates of cobia (*Rachycentron canadum*) cultured in open ocean submerged cages in the Caribbean. *Aquaculture*, 302(3-4), pp.195-201. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aquaculture.2010.02.021 Benetti, D.D., Suarez, J., Camperio, J., Hoenig, R.H., Tudela, C.E., Daugherty, Z., McGuigan, C.J., Mathur, S., Anchieta, L., Buchalla, Y. and Alarcón, J., 2021. A review on cobia, *Rachycentron canadum*, aquaculture. *Journal of the World Aquaculture Society*, *52*(3), pp.691-709.

Benetti, D.D., Suarez, J., Camperio, J., Hoenig, R.H., Tudela, C.E., Daugherty, Z., McGuigan, C.J., Mathur, S., Anchieta, L., Buchalla, Y. and Alarcón, J., 2021. A review on cobia, *Rachycentron canadum*, aquaculture. *Journal of the World Aquaculture Society*, *52*(3), pp.691-709. https://doi.org/10.1111/jwas.12810

Bennetts, C.F., Leaf, R.T. and Brown-Peterson, N.J., 2019. Sex-specific growth and reproductive dynamics of Red Drum in the northern Gulf of Mexico. *Marine and Coastal Fisheries*, *11*(2), pp.213-230. https://doi.org/10.1002/mcf2.10071

Berillis, P., Mente, E. and Kormas, K.A., 2017. The use of copper alloy in aquaculture fish net pens: mechanical, economic and environmental advantages. *Journal of Fisheries Sciences*, 11(4), 1-3.

Berry, F.H. and Iversen, E.S., 1967. Pompano: biology, fisheries, and farming potential. *Proceedings of the Gulf and Caribbean Fisheries Institute 19th Annu. Seas.*,116-128. https://core.ac.uk/download/pdf/18310958.pdf

Biesiot, P.M., Caylor, R.E. and Franks, J.S., 1994. Biochemical and histological changes during ovarian development of cobia, *Rachycentron canadum*, from the northern Gulf of Mexico. *Fishery Bulletin*, *92*(4), p.686. https://aquila.usm.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=7739&context=fac_pubs

Blanchet, H., Van Hoose, M., McEachron, L., Muller, B., Warren, J., Gill, J., Waldrop, T., Waller, J., Adams, C., Ditton, R.B. and Shively, D., 2001. The spotted seatrout fishery of the Gulf of Mexico, United States: a regional management plan. *Gulf States Marine Fisheries Commission*, Publication, 87.

Blanchet, S., Páez, D.J., Bernatchez, L., and Dodson, J.J., 2008. An integrated comparison of captive-bred and wild Atlantic salmon (*Salmo salar*): implications for supportive breeding programs. *Biological Conservation*, *141*(8), 1989-1999. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biocon.2008.05.014

Blanco Gonzalez, E., Nagasawa, K., and Umino, T., 2008. Stock enhancement program for black sea bream (*Acanthopagrus schlegelii*) in Hiroshima Bay: monitoring the genetic effects. *Aquaculture*, 276(1-4), 36-43. DOI: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aquaculture.2008.02.004

Blanco V., Ohs C., Rhody N., and Hans R., 2022. Candidate Species for Florida Aquaculture: Almaco Jack, *Seriola rivoliana*. University of Florida, IFAS Extension. Available: https://doi.org/10.32473/edis-FA249-2022

Blandon, I.R., Ward, R., King, T.L., Karel, W.J. and Monaghan, J.P., 2001. Preliminary genetic population structure of southern flounder, *Paralichthys lethostigma*, along the Atlantic Coast and Gulf of Mexico. *Fishery Bulletin, National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration*, 99(4), pp.671-678. https://spo.nmfs.noaa.gov/sites/default/files/pdf-content/2001/994/bla.pdf

Blaylock, R., Saillant, E., Apeitos, A., Abrego, D., Cason, P. and Vega, R., 2021. The status of spotted seatrout (*Cynoscion nebulosus*) as a technologically feasible species for US marine aquaculture. *Journal of the World Aquaculture Society*, *52*(3), pp.526-540. https://doi.org/10.1111/jwas.12805

Blaylock, R.B., Apeitos, A., Lemus, J.T., Lotz, J.M., and Springs, O., 2005. Culture of Spotted Seatrout (*Cynoscion nebulosus*) in a Closed, Recirculating System. *In* Aquaculture and Stock Enhancement of Finfish: Proceedings of the Thirty-fourth US-Japan Aquaculture Panel Symposium. Stickney, R., Iwamoto, R. and Rust, M. (Eds.), US Dept. Commerce, *NOAA Technical Memorandum* NMFS-F/SPO-85, pp. 5-9.

Bohaboy, E.C., Patterson III, W.F. and Mareska, J., 2018. Stock assessment of Spotted Seatrout (*Cynoscion nebulosus*, Sciaenidae) in Alabama. University of Florida, Gainesville and Alabama Department of Conservation and Natural Resources, Marine Resource Division, Dauphin Island. 61 pp.

Bolstad, G.H., Hindar, K., Robertsen, G., Jonsson, B., Sægrov, H., Diserud, O.H., Fiske, P., Jensen, A.J., Urdal, K., Næsje, T.F. and Barlaup, B.T., 2017. Gene flow from domesticated escapes alters the life history of wild Atlantic salmon. *Nature Ecology & Evolution*, *1*(5), p.0124. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41559-017-0124

Boughton, D.A., 2020. Striped Bass on the coast of California: a review. *California Fish and Wildlife Journal*, *106*(3), pp.226-257.

Bowen, B.W. and Avise, J.C., 1990. Genetic structure of Atlantic and Gulf of Mexico populations of sea bass, menhaden, and sturgeon: influence of zoogeographic factors and life-history patterns. *Marine Biology*, *107*, pp.371-381. https://doi.org/10.1007/BF01313418

Bradbury, I.R., Burgetz, I., Coulson, M.W., Verspoor, E., Gilbey, J., Lehnert, S.J., Kess, T., Cross, T.F., Vasemägi, A., Solberg, M.F. and Fleming, I.A., 2020. Beyond hybridization: the genetic impacts of nonreproductive ecological interactions of salmon aquaculture on wild populations. *Aquaculture Environment Interactions*, 12, pp.429-445. https://doi.org/10.3354/aei00376

Brown, N., 2002. Flatfish farming systems in the Atlantic region. *Reviews in Fisheries Science*, 10(3-4), pp.403-419. https://doi.org/10.1080/20026491051712

Brown-Peterson, N.J. and Franks, J.S., 2001. Aspects of the reproductive biology of tripletail, *Lobotes surinamensis*, in the northern Gulf of Mexico. *Proceedings of the 52nd Gulf and Caribbean Fisheries Institute*, pp.586-597. http://hdl.handle.net/1834/29382

Brown-Peterson, N.J., 2002. The reproductive biology of spotted seatrout. In *Biology of the spotted seatrout*, pp.113-148. CRC Press.

Brown-Peterson, N.J., Overstreet, R.M., Lotz, J.M., Franks, J.S. and Burns, K.M., 2000. Reproductive biology of cobia, *Rachycentron canadum*, from coastal waters of the southern United States. *Fishery Bulletin*, *99*, p.15-28. https://aquila.usm.edu/fac_pubs/3992

Brown-Peterson, N.J., Peterson, M.S., Nieland, D.L., Murphy, M.D., Taylor, R.G. and Warren, J.R., 2002. Reproductive biology of female spotted seatrout, *Cynoscion nebulosus*, in the Gulf of Mexico: differences among estuaries? *Environmental Biology of Fishes*, 63, pp.405-415. https://doi.org/10.1023/A:1014925421111

California Department of Fish and Game (CDFW), 2002. Final White Seabass Fishery Management Plan. Accessed August 1, 2023. File available at: http://www.dfg.ca.gov/marine/wsfmp/index.asp

California Department of Fish and Wildlife (CDFW), 2011. California halibut stock assessment. Section A – Background Information. California Department of Fish and Wildlife, 43 pp. File available at: https://nrm.dfg.ca.gov/FileHandler.ashx?DocumentID=36257&inline

California Department of Fish and Wildlife (CDFW), 2021. *Striped Bass: Species-at-a-glance*. File available at: https://marinespecies.wildlife.ca.gov/striped-bass/false/

California Department of Fish and Wildlife (CDFW), 2022. California halibut, *Paralichthys californicus,* Enhanced Status Report. File available at: https://marinespecies.wildlife.ca.gov/california-halibut/management/

California Department of Fish and Wildlife (CDFW), 2020. White Seabass Enhanced Status Report. File available at: https://marinespecies.wildlife.ca.gov/white-seabass/true/

California Sea Grant, 2017. Evaluation of the Ocean Resources Enhancement and Hatchery Program. Report submitted to California Department of Fish and Wildlife, Project no. P1470005. 12 December 2017. Publication no. CASG-17-010

Carson, E.W., Bumguardner, B.W., Fisher, M., Saillant, E. and Gold, J.R., 2014. Spatial and temporal variation in recovery of hatchery-released red drum (*Sciaenops ocellatus*) in stock-enhancement of Texas bays and estuaries. *Fisheries Research*, *151*, pp.191-198. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.fishres.2013.11.012

Carson, E.W., Karlsson, S., Saillant, E. and Gold, J.R., 2009. Genetic studies of hatcherysupplemented populations of red drum in four Texas bays. *North American Journal of Fisheries Management*, 29(5), pp.1502-1510. https://doi.org/10.1577/M09-032.1 Chadwick, H.K., 1964. Annual abundance of young striped bass, *Roccus saxatilis*, in the Sacramento-San Joaquin Delta, California. *California Fish and Game*, *50*(2), pp.69-99. Available at: https://www.nativefishlab.net/library/textpdf/16079.pdf

Christie, M.R., Marine, M.L., French, R.A., Waples, R.S. and Blouin, M., 2012. Effective size of a wild salmonid population is greatly reduced by hatchery supplementation. *Heredity*, *109*(4), pp.254-260. https://doi.org/10.1038/hdy.2012.39

Cisneros-Soberanis, F., 2018. Análisis de la dinámica de la flota pesquera sobre la población de jurel (*Seriola lalandi*) en dos comunidades en el noroeste de México (Master's Thesis, Tesis de Maestría en Ciencias. Centro de Investigación Científica y de Educación Superior de Ensenada, Baja California. ix, 61pp.

Clark, F.N., 1930. Size at first maturity of the white seabass (*Cynoscion nobilis*). California Fish and Game Journal, 16(4), pp.319-323.

Collins, R.A., 1973. The status of the California yellowtail resource and its management. California Department of Fish and Game, *Marine Resources Technical Reports*, 16. 20 pp. http://hdl.handle.net/1834/18575

Colura, R.L., Hysmith, B.T. and Stevens, R.E., 1976. Fingerling Production of Striped Bass (*Morone Saxatilis*), Spotted Seatrout (*Cynoscion Nebulosus*), and Red Drum (*Sciaenops Ocellatus*), in Saltwater Ponds. *Proceedings of the Annual Meeting-World Mariculture Society*, 7, 1-4, pp. 79-92. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1749-7345.1976.tb00055.x

Colura, R.L., MacIorowski, A.F. and Henderson-Arzapalo, A., 1990. Induced spawning of spotted seatrout with selected hormone preparations. *The Progressive Fish-Culturist*, 52(3), pp.205-207. https://doi.org/10.1577/1548-8640(1990)052%3C0205:ISOSSW%3E2.3.CO;2

Conklin, D.E., Piedrahita, R.H., Merino, G.E., Muguet, J.B., Bush, D.E., Gisbert, E., Rounds, J. and Cervantes-Trujano, M., 2004. Development of California halibut, *Paralichthys californicus*, culture. *Journal of Applied Aquaculture*, *14*(3-4), pp.143-154. https://doi.org/10.1300/J028v14n03_11

Corey, M.M., Leaf, R.T., Brown-Peterson, N.J., Peterson, M.S., Clardy, S.D. and Dippold, D.A., 2017. Growth and spawning dynamics of Southern Flounder in the north-central Gulf of Mexico. *Marine and Coastal Fisheries*, *9*(1), pp.231-243. https://doi.org/10.1080/19425120.2017.1290722

Coykendall, D.K., 2005. Population structure and dynamics of white seabass (*Atractoscion nobilis*) and the genetic effect of hatchery supplementation on the wild population. University of California, Davis. 106 pp. https://escholarship.org/uc/item/91j6b21n

Craig, M.T., Fodrie, F.J., Allen, L.G., Chartier, L.A. and Toonen, R.J., 2011. Discordant phylogeographic and biogeographic breaks in California halibut. *Bulletin, Southern California Academy of Sciences*, *110*(3), pp.141-151. https://doi.org/10.3160/0038-3872-110.3.141

Crandall, C.A., D.C. Parkyn and D.J. Murie. 2013. Regional stock structure of greater amberjack in the southeastern United States using otolith shape analysis. SEDAR33-DW25. SEDAR, North Charleston, SC. 32 pp. https://sedarweb.org/documents/s33dw25-regional-stock-structure-of-greater-amberjack-in-the-southeastern-united-states-using-otolith-shape-analysis/

Danancher, D., and Garcia-Vazquez, E., 2011. Genetic population structure in flatfishes and potential impact of aquaculture and stock enhancement on wild populations in Europe. *Reviews in Fish Biology and Fisheries*, *21*, 441-462. DOI: https://doi.org/10.1007/s11160-011-9198-6

Daniels, H.V., Watanabe, W.O., Murashige, R., Losardo, T., Dumas, C., 2010. Chapter 5, Culture of southern flounder In: Daniels HV, Watanabe WO, editors. *Practical flatfish culture and stock enhancemen*, Pp., 82–100. https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/pdf/10.1002/9780813810997#page=99

Darden, T.L., Walker, M.J., Brenkert, K., Yost, J.R. and Denson, M.R., 2014. Population genetics of Cobia (*Rachycentron canadum*): implications for fishery management along the coast of the southeastern United States. *Fishery Bulletin 112(1)*, p. 24-35. http://hdl.handle.net/1834/30398

Dawson, C.E., 1971. Occurrence and description of prejuvenile and early juvenile Gulf of Mexico cobia, *Rachycentron canadum. Copeia*, pp.65-71. https://doi.org/10.2307/1441599

Dempster, T., Arechavala-Lopez, P., Barrett, L.T., Fleming, I.A., Sanchez-Jerez, P. and Uglem, I., 2018. Recapturing escaped fish from marine aquaculture is largely unsuccessful: alternatives to reduce the number of escapees in the wild. *Reviews in Aquaculture*, *10*(1), pp.153-167. https://doi.org/10.1111/raq.12153

Dempster, T., Uglem, I., Sanchez-Jerez, P., Fernandez-Jover, D., Bayle-Sempere, J., Nilsen, R. and Bjørn, P.A., 2009. Coastal salmon farms attract large and persistent aggregations of wild fish: an ecosystem effect. *Marine Ecology Progress Series*, *385*, pp.1-14. https://doi.org/10.3354/meps08050

Diaz, M., Wethey, D., Bulak, J. and Ely, B., 2000. Effect of harvest and effective population size on genetic diversity in a striped bass population. *Transactions of the American Fisheries Society*, *129*(6), pp.1367-1372. https://doi.org/10.1577/1548-8659(2000)129%3C1367:EOHAEP%3E2.0.CO;2

Dill, W.A. and Cordone, A.J., 1997. History and status of introduced fishes in California, 1871–1996 (No. 178). *Department of Fish and Game*, 178, pp.1–414.

Diserud, O.H., Fiske, P., Karlsson, S., Glover, K.A., Næsje, T., Aronsen, T., Bakke, G., Barlaup, B.T., Erkinaro, J., Florø-Larsen, B. and Foldvik, A., 2022. Natural and anthropogenic drivers of escaped farmed salmon occurrence and introgression into wild Norwegian Atlantic salmon populations. *ICES Journal of Marine Science*, *79*(4), pp.1363-1379. https://doi.org/10.1093/icesjms/fsac060

Ditty, J.G. and Shaw, R.E., 1994. Larval development of tripletail, *Lobotes surinamensis* (Pisces: Lobotidae), and their spatial and temporal distribution in the northern Gulf of Mexico. *Fishery Bulletin*, *92*(1), pp.33-45. https://spo.nmfs.noaa.gov/sites/default/files/pdf-content/1994/921/ditty.pdf

Ditty, J.G. and Shaw, R.F., 1992. Larval development, distribution, and ecology of cobia *Rachycentron canadum*. *Fishery Bulletin, 90*, p.668-677.

Drawbridge, M., Shane, M. and Silbernagel, C., 2021. The status of white seabass, *Atractoscion nobilis* as a commercially ready species for marine US aquaculture. *Journal of the World Aquaculture Society*, *52*(3), pp.647-661. https://doi.org/10.1111/jwas.12772

Drohan, A.F., Manderson, J.P., and Packer, D.B., 2007. Essential fish habitat source document: Black Sea Bass, *Centropristis striata*, life history and habitat characteristics, 2nd Edition. Available online at: http://nefsc.noaa.gov/publications/tm/tm200/ (accessed August, 2023).

Dwyer, R.L. and Stillman, H., 2009. Environmental performance of copper alloy mesh in marine fish farming: The case for using solid copper alloy mesh. EcoSea Innovation in Aquaculture. *International Copper Association*, 18.

Edwards, K.P., Hare, J.A. and Werner, F.E., 2008. Dispersal of black sea bass (*Centropristis striata*) larvae on the southeast US continental shelf: results of a coupled vertical larval behavior–3D circulation model. *Fisheries Oceanography*, 17(4), pp.299-315. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2419.2008.00480.x

Eldridge, W.H., and Naish, K.A., 2007. Long-term effects of translocation and release numbers on fine-scale population structure among coho salmon (*Oncorhynchus kisutch*). *Molecular Ecology*, *16*(12), 2407-2421. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-294X.2007.03271.x

Eldridge, W.H., Myers, J.M., and Naish, K.A., 2009. Long-term changes in the fine-scale population structure of coho salmon populations (*Oncorhynchus kisutch*) subject to extensive supportive breeding. *Heredity*, *103*(4), 299-309. https://doi.org/10.1038/hdy.2009.69

Enciso, C.E. and Trasviña, E.A., 2022. Evaluación del estatus poblacional del recurso jurel (*Seriola spp.*) en aguas de jurisdiccion federal del Pacific Mexicano (2000-2020). Instituto Nacional de Pesca Y Acuacultura. Dirección General de Investigación Pesquera en el Pacífico. Centro Regional de Investigación Acuícola y Pesquera Ensenada. 9 pp.

Enge, K.M. and Mulholland, R., 1985. Habitat suitability index models: Southern and Gulf flounders (No. 82/10.92). US Fish and Wildlife Service, Biological Report, 82 (10.92), 25 pp.

Erickson, K.A., West, J., Dance, M.A., Farmer, T.M., Ballenger, J.C. and Midway, S.R., 2021. Changing climate associated with the range-wide decline of an estuarine finfish. *Global Change Biology*, *27*(11), pp.2520-2536. https://doi.org/10.1111/gcb.15568

Fable Jr, W.A., Williams, T.D. and Arnold, C.R., 1978. Description of reared eggs and young larvae of the spotted seatrout, *Cynoscion nebulosus*. *Fishery Bulletin*, *76*(1), pp.65-71.

Fagundes, K.R.C., Honji, R.M., Escalante-Rojas, M.C., Garcia, C.E.D.O. and Moreira, R.G., 2021. Seasonal morphophysiological changes during the reproductive cycle of the tripletail fish *Lobotes surinamensis* (Perciformes: Lobotidae) in the western South Atlantic. *Environmental Biology of Fishes*, *104*(7), pp.779-796. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10641-021-01115-6

Fajardo Yamamoto, A. 2023. Insights into the transboundary stock structure of white seabass, Atractoscion nobilis, along the coast of California and Baja California. Tesis de Doctorado en Ciencias. Centro de Investigación Científica y de Educación Superior de Ensenada, Baja California. 84 pp. https://cicese.repositorioinstitucional.mx/jspui/handle/1007/3958

Fakriadis, I., Sigelaki, I., Papadaki, M., Papandroulakis, N., Raftopoulos, A., Tsakoniti, K. and Mylonas, C.C., 2020. Control of reproduction of greater amberjack *Seriola dumerili* reared in aquaculture facilities. *Aquaculture*, *519*, p.734880. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aquaculture.2019.734880

FAO Fisheries and Aquaculture Department, 2016. Cultured Aquatic Species Information Programme. *Seriola dumerili*. File available at: http://hdl.handle.net/10261/313101

FAO, 2016. Cultured Aquatic Species Information Programme. *Trachinotus carolinus*. Cultured Aquatic Species Information Programme. Text by McMaster, M.F. and Gopakumar, G. In: FAO Fisheries Division [online]. Rome. Updated 1 January 2016. [Cited 30 September 2020].

FAO. 2009. *Rachycentron canadum*. In Cultured aquatic species fact sheets. Text by Kaiser, J.B. & Holt, J.G. Edited and compiled by Valerio Crespi and Michael New. CD-ROM (multilingual) https://www.fao.org/fishery/docs/CDrom/aquaculture/I1129m/file/en/en_cobia.htm

Farmer, N. A., R. P. Malinowski, M. F. McGovern, and P. J. Rubec. 2016. Stock complexes for fisheries management in the Gulf of Mexico. *Marine and Coastal Fisheries*, 8, pp.177-201.

Finucane, J.H., 1969. Ecology of the pompano (*Trachinotus carolinus*) and the permit (*T. falcatus*) in Florida. *Transactions of the American Fisheries Society*, 98(3), pp.478-486. https://doi.org/10.1577/1548-8659(1969)98[478:EOTPTC]2.0.CO;2

Finucane, J.H., Collins, L.A., Barger, L.E. and McEachran, J.B., 1978. Environmental Studies of the South Texas Outer Continental Shelf, 1977. Ichthyoplankton/Mackerel Eggs and Larvae. *National Technical Information Service*. http://hdl.handle.net/1969.3/21390
Fisch, K.M., Kozfkay, C.C., Ivy, J.A., Ryder, O.A., and Waples, R.S., 2015. Fish hatchery genetic management techniques: integrating theory with implementation. *North American Journal of Aquaculture*, 77(3), 343-357. https://doi.org/10.1080/15222055.2014.999846

Fischer, A.J. and Thompson, B.A., 2004. The age and growth of southern flounder, *Paralichthys lethostigma*, from Louisiana estuarine and offshore waters. *Bulletin of Marine Science*, 75(1), pp.63-77. https://www.ccatexas.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/12/Fischer-and-Thompson-2004-age-and-growth-flounder.pdf

Fleming, I.A., Hindar, K., Mjǿlnerǿd, I.B., Jonsson, B., Balstad, T., and Lamberg, A., 2000. Lifetime success and interactions of farm salmon invading a native population. *Proceedings of the Royal Society of London. Series B: Biological Sciences*, *267*(1452), 1517-1523. https://doi.org/10.1098/rspb.2000.1173

Fleming, I.A., Jonsson, B., Gross, M.R., and Lamberg, A., 1996. An experimental study of the reproductive behaviour and success of farmed and wild Atlantic salmon (*Salmo salar*). *Journal of Applied Ecology*, 893-905. https://doi.org/10.2307/2404960

Flowers, A.M., Allen, S.D., Markwith, A.L. and Lee, L.M. eds., 2019. *Stock Assessment of Southern Flounder (Paralichthys Lethostigma) in the South Atlantic, 1989-2017.* Joint report of the North Carolina Division of Marine Fisheries, South Carolina Department of Natural Resources, Georgia Coastal Resources Division, Florida Fish and Wildlife Research Institute, University of North Carolina at Wilmington, and Louisiana State University. NCDMF SAP-SAR-2019-01. 213 pp.

Fodrie, F.J. and Mendoza, G., 2006. Availability, usage and expected contribution of potential nursery habitats for the California halibut. *Estuarine, Coastal and Shelf Science*, 68(1-2), pp.149-164. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ecss.2006.01.017

Ford, M.J., 2002. Selection in captivity during supportive breeding may reduce fitness in the wild. *Conservation Biology*, 16(3), 815-825. https://doi.org/10.1046/j.1523-1739.2002.00257.x

Føre, H.M., and Thorvaldsen, T. 2021. Causal analysis of escape of Atlantic salmon and rainbow trout from Norwegian fish farms during 2010–2018. *Aquaculture*, *532*, 736002. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aquaculture.2020.736002

Fowler, A.J., Ham, J.M., and Jennings, P.R., 2003. Discriminating between cultured and wild kingfish (*Seriola lalandi*) in South Australia. SARDI Aquatic Sciences Publication No. RD03/0159. South Australian Research and Development Institute (Aquatic Sciences), Adelaide. 100pp.

Frankham, R., 1996. Relationship of genetic variation to population size in wildlife. *Conservation Biology*, *10*(6), 1500-1508. https://doi.org/10.1046/j.1523-1739.1996.10061500.x

Franklin, I.R., 1980. Evolutionary change in small populations. In: Soule, M.E.; Wilcox, B.A. (eds), editor/s. Conservation Biology - An evolutionary-ecological perspective. Sunderland,

Massachusetts: Sinauer Associates, U.S.A.; 135-149. http://hdl.handle.net/102.100.100/293218?index=1

Franklin, M.P., Chabot, C.L. and Allen, L.G., 2016. A baseline investigation into the population structure of white Seabass, *Atractoscion nobilis*, in California and Mexican waters using microsatellite DNA analysis. *Bulletin, Southern California Academy of Sciences*, *115*(2), pp.126-135. https://doi.org/10.3160/0038-3872-115.2.126

Franks, J.S., Ogle, J.T., Hendon, J.R., Barnes, D.N. and Nicholson, L.C., 2001. Growth of captive juvenile tripletail *Lobotes surinamensis*. *Gulf and Caribbean Research*, *13*(1), pp.67-70. https://doi.org/10.18785/gcr.1301.07

Franks, J.S., Warren, J.R. and Buchanan, M.V., 1999. Age and growth of cobia, *Rachycentron canadum*, from the northeastern Gulf of Mexico. *Fishery Bulletin*, 97(3), p.459. https://aquila.usm.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=5666&context=fac_pubs

Froeschke, B.F., Sterba-Boatwright, B. and Stunz, G.W., 2011. Assessing southern flounder (*Paralichthys lethostigma*) long-term population trends in the northern Gulf of Mexico using time series analyses. *Fisheries Research*, *108*(2-3), pp.291-298. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.fishres.2010.12.023

Froese, R. and Pauly, D. (Eds), 2023. *Paralichthys olivaceus* (Temminck & Schlegel, 1846) Bastard halibut. FishBase. World Wide Web electronic publication. Available at: https://fishbase.mnhn.fr/summary/Paralichthys-olivaceus.html Accessed: 09/29/23.

Frost, L.A., Evans, B.S., Jerry, D.R., 2006. Loss of genetic diversity due to hatchery culture practices in barramundi (*Lates calcarifer*). *Aquaculture*, *261*(3), 1056-1064. DOI: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aquaculture.2006.09.004

Fujita, R., Brittingham, P., Cao, L., Froehlich, H., Thompson, M., and Voorhees, T., 2023. Toward an environmentally responsible offshore aquaculture industry in the United States: Ecological risks, remedies, and knowledge gaps. *Marine Policy*, *147*, 105351. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.marpol.2022.105351

Gadomski, D.M., Caddell, S.M., Abbott, L.R. and Caro, T.C., 1990. Growth and development of larval and juvenile California halibut, *Paralichthys californicus*, reared in the laboratory. *In* The California Halibut, *Paralichthys californicus*, Resource and Fisheries. *California Department of Fish and Game Fish Bulletin*, 174, pp. 85-97.

Gallaway, B.J., Raborn, S.W., McCain, K.A., Beyea, R.T., Dufault, S., Heyman, W., Putman, N.F. and Egerton, J., 2021. Absolute abundance estimates for red snapper, greater amberjack, and other federally managed fish on offshore petroleum platforms in the Gulf of Mexico. *North American Journal of Fisheries Management*, *41*(6), pp.1665-1690. https://doi.org/10.1002/nafm.10678 Gallaway, B.J., Raborn, S.W., McCain, K.A., Beyea, R.T., Dufault, S., Heyman, W., Putman, N.F. and Egerton, J., 2021. Absolute abundance estimates for red snapper, greater amberjack, and other federally managed fish on offshore petroleum platforms in the Gulf of Mexico. *North American Journal of Fisheries Management*, *41*(6), pp.1665-1690. https://doi.org/10.1002/nafm.10678

Gauthier, D.T., Audemard, C.A., Carlsson, J.E., Darden, T.L., Denson, M.R., Reece, K.S. and Carlsson, J., 2013. Genetic population structure of US Atlantic coastal striped bass (*Morone saxatilis*). *Journal of Heredity*, *104*(4), pp.510-520. https://doi.org/10.1093/jhered/est031

Geng, J., Belfranin, C., Zander, I.A., Goldstein, E., Mathur, S., Lederer, B.I., Benvenuti, R. and Benetti, D.D., 2019. Effect of stocking density and feeding regime on larval growth, survival, and larval development of Japanese flounder, *Paralichthys olivaceus*, using live feeds. *Journal of the World Aquaculture Society*, *50*(2), pp.336-345. https://doi.org/10.1111/jwas.12563

Gilbert, C., 1986. Species profiles: life histories and environmental requirements of coastal fishes and invertebrates (south Florida) --Florida pompano. *U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service Biological Report, 82*(11.42). U.S. Army Corps of Engineers, TR EL-82-4. 14 pp. https://apps.dtic.mil/sti/tr/pdf/ADA172746.pdf

Gilbert, C.R. 1986. Species profiles: life histories and environmental requirements of coastal fishes and invertebrates (South Florida); southern, gulf, and summer flounders. *United States Fish and Wildlife Service Biological Report, 82* (11.54). United States Army Corps of Engineers TR EL-82-4. 27p. https://apps.dtic.mil/sti/tr/pdf/ADA181588.pdf

Gilmore Jr, R.G., 2002. Sound production and communication in the spotted seatrout. In *Biology of the spotted seatrout*, pp.191-210. CRC Press.

Glover, K.A., Solberg, M.F., McGinnity, P., Hindar, K., Verspoor, E., Coulson, M.W., Hansen, M.M., Araki, H., Skaala, Ø. and Svåsand, T., 2017. Half a century of genetic interaction between farmed and wild Atlantic salmon: status of knowledge and unanswered questions. *Fish and Fisheries*, *18*(5), pp.890-927. https://doi.org/10.1111/faf.12214

Glover, K.A., 2008. Genetic characterisation of farmed rainbow trout in Norway: intra-and interstrain variation reveals potential for identification of escapees. *BMC Genetics*, 9(1), 1-10. https://doi.org/10.1186/1471-2156-9-87

Glover, K.A., 2010. Forensic identification of fish farm escapees: the Norwegian experience. *Aquaculture Environment Interactions*, *1*(1), 1-10. https://doi.org/10.3354/aei00002

Glover, K.A., Hamre, L.A., Skaala, Ø. and Nilsen, F., 2004. A comparison of sea louse (*Lepeophtheirus salmonis*) infection levels in farmed and wild Atlantic salmon (*Salmo salar* L.) stocks. *Aquaculture*, 232(1-4), 41-52. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0044-8486(03)00454-X

Goetz, F.W., Anulacion, B.F., Arkoosh, M.R., Cook, M.A., Dickhoff, W.W., Dietrich, J.P., Fairgrieve, W.T., Hayman, E.S., Hicks, M.B.R., Jensen, C. and Johnson, R.B., 2021. Status of

sablefish, *Anoplopoma fimbria*, aquaculture. *Journal of the World Aquaculture Society*, 52(3), pp.607-646. https://doi.org/10.1111/jwas.12769

Gold J.R., and Richardson L.R. 1998. Population structure in greater amberjack, *Seriola dumerili*, from the Gulf of Mexico and western Atlantic Ocean. *Fishery Bulletin*, *96*, pp.767-778.

Gold, J. and Turner, T., 2002. Population structure of red drum (*Sciaenops ocellatus*) in the northern Gulf of Mexico, as inferred from variation in nuclear-encoded microsatellites. *Marine Biology*, *140*, pp.249-265. https://doi.org/10.1007/s002270100692

Gold, J.R., Ma, L., Saillant, E., Silva, P.S., and Vega, R.R., (2008). Genetic effective size in populations of hatchery-raised red drum released for stock enhancement. *Transactions of the American Fisheries Society*, *137*(5), 1327-1334. https://doi.org/10.1577/T07-192.1

Gold, J.R., and Richardson, L.R., 1998. Population structure in greater amberjack, *Seriola dumerili*, from the Gulf of Mexico and western Atlantic Ocean. *Fishery Bulletin*, *96*, pp.767-778.

Gold, J.R., Burridge, C.P. and Turner, T.F., 2001. A modified stepping-stone model of population structure in red drum, *Sciaenops ocellatus* (Sciaenidae), from the northern Gulf of Mexico. *Genetica*, 111, pp.305-317. https://doi.org/10.1023/A:1013705230346

Gold, J.R., King, T.L., Richardson, L.R., Bohlmeyer, D.A. and Matlock, G.C., 1994. Allozyme differentiation within and between red drum (*Sciaenops ocellatus*) from the Gulf of Mexico and Atlantic Ocean. *Journal of Fish Biology*, *44*(4), pp.567-590. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1095-8649.1994.tb01234.x

Gold, J.R., Ma, L., Saillant, E., Silva, P.S., and Vega, R.R., 2008. Genetic effective size in populations of hatchery-raised Red Drum released for stock enhancement. *Transactions of the American Fisheries Society*, 137, pp. 1327-1334. DOI:10.1577/T07-192.1 https://sedarweb.org/documents/s18rd35-genetic-effective-size-in-populations-of-hatchery-raised-red-drum-released-for-stock-enhancement/

Gold, J.R., Richardson, L.R. and Furman, C., 1999. Mitochondrial DNA diversity and population structure of spotted seatrout (*Cynoscion nebulosus*) in coastal waters of the southeastern United States. *Gulf of Mexico Science*, 17(1), p.5. https://aquila.usm.edu/goms/vol17/iss1/5/

Gold, J.R., Richardson, L.R. and Turner, T.F., 1999. Temporal stability and spatial divergence of mitochondrial DNA haplotype frequencies in red drum (*Sciaenops ocellatus*) from coastal regions of the western Atlantic Ocean and Gulf of Mexico. *Marine Biology, 133*, pp.593-602. https://doi.org/10.1007/s002270050499

Gold, J.R., Richardson, L.R., Furman, C. and King, T.L., 1993. Mitochondrial DNA differentiation and population structure in red drum (*Sciaenops ocellatus*) from the Gulf of Mexico and Atlantic Ocean. *Marine Biology*, *116*, pp.175-185. https://doi.org/10.1007/BF00350007 Gold, J.R., Stewart, L.B. and Ward, R., 2002. Population structure of spotted sea trout (*Cynoscion nebulosus*) along the Texas Gulf coast as revealed by genetic analysis. Bortone, S.A., *In* Biology of Spotted Sea Trout. CRC Press, Boca Raton, Fla, pp.17-30.

Gow, J.L., Tamkee, P., Heggenes, J., Wilson, G.A., and Taylor, E.B., 2011. Little impact of hatchery supplementation that uses native broodstock on the genetic structure and diversity of steelhead trout revealed by a large-scale spatio-temporal microsatellite survey. *Evolutionary Applications*, *4*(6), 763-782. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1752-4571.2011.00198.x

Gruenthal, K.M., and Drawbridge, M.A., 2012. Toward responsible stock enhancement: broadcast spawning dynamics and adaptive genetic management in white seabass aquaculture. *Evolutionary Applications*, 5(4), 405-417. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1752-4571.2011.00234.x

Gruenthal, K.M., Volk, J.D., Blair, G.R., Key, G., and Rust, M.B., 2017. Modeling the variable effects of using wild and cultured broodstock on the fitness risk due to escaped farmed fish. *Bulletin of Japan Fisheries Research and Education Agency No*, *45*, pp.57-62. https://www.fra.go.jp/home/kenkyushokai/book/bulletin/files/bull45_45-0509.pdf

Gulf States Marine Fisheries Commission (GSFMC). 2023. Management Profile for Gulf of Mexico Red Drum. By the Red Drum Technical Task Force. Publication Number 317. 242 pp.

Gulf States Marine Fisheries Commission (GSMFC), 2019. Management Profile for Gulf of Mexico Cobia. By the Cobia Technical Task Force. Publication Number 287. 182 pp. https://www.gsmfc.org/publications/GSMFC%20Number%20287.pdf

Gulf States Marine Fisheries Commission (GSMFC). 2019. Management Profile for Gulf of Mexico Cobia. By the Cobia Technical Task Force. Publication Number 287. March.

Gulf States Marine Fisheries Commission. 2023. Almaco Jack. Available at: https://gulfcouncil.org/species/jack-almaco/

Gunter, G., 1958. Population studies of the shallow water fishes of an outer beach in south Texas. *Publication Institute of Marine Sciences, University of Texas*, *5*, pp.186-193. https://repositories.lib.utexas.edu/items/36b158c1-adae-45d4-924e-c6bfd647f725

Gwak, W.S., 2003. Effects of shelter on growth and survival in age-0 black sea bass, *Centropristis striata* (L.). *Aquaculture Research*, 34(15), pp.1387-1390. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2109.2003.00956.x

Hamasaki, K., Tsuruoka, K., Teruya, K., Hashimoto, H., Hamada, K., Hotta, T. and Mushiake, K., 2009. Feeding habits of hatchery-reared larvae of greater amberjack *Seriola dumerili*. *Aquaculture*, 288(3-4), pp.216-225. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aquaculture.2008.11.032

Hamidoghli, A., Won, S., Lee, S., Lee, S., Farris, N.W. and Bai, S.C., 2020. Nutrition and feeding of Olive flounder *Paralichthys olivaceus*: A Review. *Reviews in Fisheries Science & Aquaculture*, 28(3), pp.340-357. https://doi.org/10.1080/23308249.2020.1740166

Hansen, L.P., and Jacobsen, J.A., 2003. Origin and migration of wild and escaped farmed Atlantic salmon, *Salmo salar* L., in oceanic areas north of the Faroe Islands. *ICES Journal of Marine Science*, 60(1), 110-119. https://doi.org/10.1006/jmsc.2002.1324

Hansen, L.P., 2006. Migration and survival of farmed Atlantic salmon (*Salmo salar L.*) released from two Norwegian fish farms. *ICES Journal of Marine Science*, 63(7), pp.1211-1217. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.icesjms.2006.04.022

Hargrove, J.S., Sturmer, L., Scarpa, J., and Austin, J.D., 2015. Assessment of genetic diversity in wild and aquaculture stocks of *Mercenaria mercenaria* in Florida. *Journal of Shellfish Research*, *34*(2), 355-365. https://doi.org/10.2983/035.034.0218

Hargrove, J.S., Murie, D.J., Parkyn, D.C., Saarinen, E.V. and Austin, J.D., 2018. Mixing rates in weakly differentiated stocks of greater amberjack (*Seriola dumerili*) in the Gulf of Mexico. *Genetica*, *146*, pp.393-402. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10709-018-0031-1

Härkönen, L., Hyvärinen, P., Paappanen, J. and Vainikka, A., 2014. Explorative behavior increases vulnerability to angling in hatchery-reared brown trout (*Salmo trutta*). *Canadian Journal of Fisheries and Aquatic Sciences*, 71(12), 1900-1909. https://doi.org/10.1139/cjfas-2014-0221

Harris, P.J., Wyanski, D.M., White, D.B., Mikell, P.P. and Eyo, P.B., 2007. Age, growth, and reproduction of greater amberjack off the southeastern US Atlantic coast. *Transactions of the American Fisheries Society*, *136*(6), pp.1534-1545. https://doi.org/10.1577/T06-113.1

Harris, S.C., Cope, W.R., Wirgin, I. and Hallerman, E.M., 2020. Population Genetic Assessment of Anadromous and Resident Striped Bass (*Morone saxatilis*) in the Roanoke River System, Eastern United States. *Fishes*, 5(3), p.24. https://doi.org/10.3390/fishes5030024

Hartley, M.L., Schug, D.M., Wellman, K.F., Lane, B., Fairgrieve, W.T. and Luckenbach, J.A., 2020. Sablefish Aquaculture: An Assessment of Recent Developments and Their Potential for Enhancing Profitability. U.S. Department of Commerce, *NOAA Technical Memorandum NMFS-NWFSC-159*. https://doi.org/10.25923/cb0y-n468

Hasegawa, T., Lu, C.P., Hsiao, S.T., Uchino, T., Yeh, H.M., Chiang, W.C., Chen, J.R., Sassa, C., Komeyama, K., Kawabe, R. and Sakamoto, T., 2020. Distribution and genetic variability of young-of-the-year greater amberjack (*Seriola dumerili*) in the East China Sea. *Environmental Biology of Fishes*, *103*, pp.833-846. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10641-020-00985-6

Hauser, L., and Carvalho, G.R., 2008. Paradigm shifts in marine fisheries genetics: ugly hypotheses slain by beautiful facts. *Fish and Fisheries*, *9*(4), 333-362. DOI: https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-2979.2008.00299.x

Hauser, L., Adcock, G.J., Smith, P.J., Bernal Ramírez, J.H., and Carvalho, G.R., 2002. Loss of microsatellite diversity and low effective population size in an overexploited population of New

Zealand snapper (*Pagrus auratus*). *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 99(18), 11742-11747. DOI: https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.172242899

Head, M.A., Keller, A.A. and Bradburn, M., 2014. Maturity and growth of sablefish, Anoplopoma fimbria, along the US West Coast. *Fisheries research*, *159*, pp.56-67. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.fishres.2014.05.007

Hedgecock, D., and Pudovkin, A.I., 2011. Sweepstakes reproductive success in highly fecund marine fish and shellfish: a review and commentary. *Bulletin of Marine Science*, *87*(4), 971-1002. https://doi.org/10.5343/bms.2010.1051

Hendon, J.R. and Rakocinski, C.F., 2016. Habitat-specific growth, survival and diet of late juvenile hatchery-reared spotted seatrout (*Cynoscion nebulosus*). *Journal of Experimental Marine Biology and Ecology*, 484, pp.1-10. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jembe.2016.07.012

Hervas, S., Lorenzen, K., Shane, M.A. and Drawbridge, M.A., 2010. Quantitative assessment of a white seabass (*Atractoscion nobilis*) stock enhancement program in California: Post-release dispersal, growth and survival. *Fisheries Research*, *105*(3), pp.237-243. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.fishres.2010.06.001

Hightower, C.L., Drymon, J.M. and Powers, S.P., 2016. Current status of adult red drum (*Sciaenops ocellatus*) in the north Central Gulf of Mexico: an update of abundance, age composition, and mortality estimates. SEDAR49-DW-16, North Charleston, South Carolina. SEDAR49-DW-16. SEDAR, North Charleston, SC. 19 pp.

Hindar, K., Fleming, I.A., McGinnity, P., and Diserud, O., 2006. Genetic and ecological effects of salmon farming on wild salmon: modelling from experimental results. *ICES Journal of Marine Science*, 63(7), 1234-1247. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.icesjms.2006.04.025

Hoarau, G., Boon, E., Jongma, D.N., Ferber, S., Palsson, J., Van der Veer, H.W., Rijnsdorp, A.D., Stam, W.T. and Olsen, J.L., 2005. Low effective population size and evidence for inbreeding in an overexploited flatfish, plaice (*Pleuronectes platessa* L.). *Proceedings of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences*, *272*(1562), pp.497-503. https://doi.org/10.1098/rspb.2004.2963

Hodson, R.G. and Sullivan, C.V., 1993. Induced maturation and spawning of domestic and wild striped bass, *Morone saxatilis* (Walbaum), broodstock with implanted GnRH analogue and injected hCG. *Aquaculture Research*, *24*(3), pp.389-398. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2109.1993.tb00562.x

Hoff, F.H., Mountain, J., Frakes, T. and Halcott, K., 1978, March. Spawning, oocyte development and larvae rearing of the Florida pompano (*Trachinotus carolinus*). In *Proceedings of the annual meeting-World Mariculture Society* (Vol. 9, No. 1-4, pp. 277-297). Oxford, UK: Blackwell Publishing Ltd. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1749-7345.1978.tb00252.x

Hollenbeck, C.M., Portnoy, D.S. and Gold, J.R., 2019. Evolution of population structure in an estuarine-dependent marine fish. *Ecology and Evolution*, *9*(6), pp.3141-3152. https://doi.org/10.1002/ece3.4936

Holmen, I.M., Utne, I.B., and Haugen, S., 2021. Identification of safety indicators in aquaculture operations based on fish escape report data. *Aquaculture*, *544*, 737143. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aquaculture.2021.737143

Holt, G.J., Faulk, C.K. and Schwarz, M.H., 2007. A review of the larviculture of cobia *Rachycentron canadum*, a warm water marine fish. *Aquaculture*, *268*(1-4), pp.181-187. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aquaculture.2007.04.039

Holt, S.A., Kitting, C.L. and Arnold, C.R., 1983. Distribution of young red drums among different sea-grass meadows. *Transactions of the American Fisheries Society*, 112(2B), pp.267-271. https://doi.org/10.1577/1548-8659(1983)112%3C267:DOYRDA%3E2.0.CO;2

Hood, P.B., Godcharles, M.F. and Barco, R.S., 1994. Age, growth, reproduction, and the feeding ecology of black sea bass, *Centropristis striata* (Pisces: Serranidae), in the eastern Gulf of Mexico. *Bulletin of Marine Science*, *54*(*1*), pp.24-37.

Hornick, K.M., and Plough, L.V., 2019. Tracking genetic diversity in a large-scale oyster restoration program: effects of hatchery propagation and initial characterization of diversity on restored vs. wild reefs. *Heredity*, *123*(2), 92-105. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41437-019-0202-6

Howell, R.A., Berlinsky, D.L. and Bradley, T.M., 2003. The effects of photoperiod manipulation on the reproduction of black sea bass, *Centropristis striata*. *Aquaculture*, *218(1-4)*, pp.651-669. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0044-8486(02)00343-5

Huang, K., 2020. Yellowtail: Exploring the Cultural and Economic Context of California's Premier Game Fish. Scripps Institution of Oceanography, University of California, San Diego. Master of Advanced Studies in Marine Biodiversity and Conservation Final Capstone Project. Available at: https://escholarship.org/uc/item/7685v35h 2020-12-01

Husemann, M., Zachos, F.E., Paxton, R.J., and Habel, J.C., 2016. Effective population size in ecology and evolution. *Heredity*, *117*(4), 191-192. DOI: https://doi.org/10.1038/hdy.2016.75

Hutchinson, W.F., Oosterhout, C.V., Rogers, S.I., and Carvalho, G.R., 2003. Temporal analysis of archived samples indicates marked genetic changes in declining North Sea cod (*Gadus morhua*). *Proceedings of the Royal Society of London. Series B: Biological Sciences*, 270(1529), 2125-2132. https://doi.org/10.1098/rspb.2003.2493

ICF International, 2012. Offshore Mariculture Escapes Genetic/Ecological Assessment (OMEGA) Model Version 1.0 Model Overview and User Guide. August. (ICF 00613.10.) Seattle, WA. Prepared for NOAA Fisheries, Seattle, WA. 131 pp.

ICF, 2018. Sensitivity Analysis of the Marine Aquaculture Escapes Simulation Model Omega to Identify Key Predictors, Assign Default Values, and Validate Model Use for Operational Risk Assessment. (ICF 00558.17) Seattle, WA. Prepared for National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration, Seattle, WA. 128 pp.

Ingvarsson, P.K., 2001. Restoration of genetic variation lost-the genetic rescue hypothesis. *Trends in Ecology & Evolution*, *16*(2), 62-63. DOI: https://doi.org/10.1016/S0169-5347(00)02065-6

Izquierdo-Gomez, D., and Sanchez-Jerez, P., 2016. Management of fish escapes from Mediterranean Sea cage aquaculture through artisanal fisheries. *Ocean & Coastal Management*, *122*, 57-63. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ocecoaman.2016.01.003

Jackson, D., Drumm, A., McEvoy, S., Jensen, Ø., Mendiola, D., Gabiña, G., Borg, J.A., Papageorgiou, N., Karakassis, Y. and Black, K.D., 2015. A pan-European valuation of the extent, causes and cost of escape events from sea cage fish farming. *Aquaculture*, 436, pp.21-26. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aquaculture.2014.10.040

Jackson, T.R., Martin-Robichaud, D.J., and Reith, M.E., 2003. Application of DNA markers to the management of Atlantic halibut (*Hippoglossus hippoglossus*) broodstock. *Aquaculture*, 220(1-4), 245-259. DOI: https://doi.org/10.1016/S0044-8486(02)00622-1

Janssen, K., Chavanne, H., Berentsen, P., and Komen, H., 2017. Impact of selective breeding on European aquaculture. *Aquaculture*, 472, 8-16. DOI: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aquaculture.2016.03.012

Jasonowicz, A.J., Goetz, F.W., Goetz, G.W. and Nichols, K.M., 2017. Love the one you're with: genomic evidence of panmixia in the sablefish (*Anoplopoma fimbria*). *Canadian Journal of Fisheries and Aquatic Sciences*, 74(3), pp.377-387. https://doi.org/10.1139/cjfas-2016-0012

Jefferson, A.E., Jargowsky, M.B., Schrandt, M.N., Cooper, P.T., Powers, S.P., Dindo, J.J. and Drymon, J.M., 2021. Age, Growth, and Mortality of Atlantic Tripletail in the North-Central Gulf of Mexico. *Marine and Coastal Fisheries*, *13*(3), pp.183-199. https://doi.org/10.1002/mcf2.10146

Jensen, A.J., Karlsson, S., Fiske, P., Hansen, L.P., Hindar, K., and Østborg, G.M., 2013. Escaped farmed Atlantic salmon grow, migrate and disperse throughout the Arctic Ocean like wild salmon. *Aquaculture Environment Interactions*, *3*(3), 223-229. https://doi.org/10.3354/aei00064

Jensen, Ø., Dempster, T., Thorstad, E.B., Uglem, I., and Fredheim, A., 2010. Escapes of fishes from Norwegian sea-cage aquaculture: causes, consequences and prevention. *Aquaculture Environment Interactions*, *1*(1), 71-83. DOI: https://doi.org/10.3354/aei00008

Jerez, S., Samper, M., Santamaría, F.J., Villamandos, J.E., Cejas, J.R. and Felipe, B.C., 2006. Natural spawning of greater amberjack (*Seriola dumerili*) kept in captivity in the Canary Islands. *Aquaculture*, 252(2-4), pp.199-207. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aquaculture.2005.06.031 Jermain, N.W., 2019. Evaluating Alternate Management Strategies for Spotted Seatrout (*Cynoscion nebulosus*) in the North-Central Gulf of Mexico. University of Southern Mississippi. 85 pp.

Johnson, K.F., Wetzel, C.R., and Tolimieri, N., 2023. Status of sablefish (*Anoplopoma fimbria*) along the U.S. West Coast in 2023. Pacific Fishery Management Council, Groundfish Stock Assessment and Fishery Evaluation Documents. 165 pp. Available at: https://www.pcouncil.org/documents/2024/02/status-of-sablefish-anoplopoma-fimbria-along-the-u-s-west-coast-in-2023.pdf/

Johnson, M.W., Bortone, S.A., Klement, B.W. and Shipp, R.L., 2011. Population changes and location-specific differences for otolith-derived age and growth of recreationally harvested Spotted Seatrout (*Cynoscion nebulosus*) from Alabama in 2007. *Gulf of Mexico Science*, 29(1), p.2. https://aquila.usm.edu/goms/vol29/iss1/2/

Jones, A.T., Lavery, S.D., Le Port, A., Wang, Y.G., Blower, D. and Ovenden, J., 2019. Sweepstakes reproductive success is absent in a New Zealand snapper (*Chrysophrus auratus*) population protected from fishing despite "tiny" Ne/N ratios elsewhere. *Molecular Ecology*, 28(12), 2986-2995. https://doi.org/10.1111/mec.15130

Jonsson, B., 1997. A review of ecological and behavioural interactions between cultured and wild Atlantic salmon. *ICES Journal of Marine Science*, *54*(6), 1031-1039. https://doi.org/10.1016/S1054-3139(97)80007-0

Jonsson, B., and Jonsson, N., 2006. Cultured Atlantic salmon in nature: a review of their ecology and interaction with wild fish. *ICES Journal of Marine Science*, *63*(7), 1162-1181. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.icesjms.2006.03.004

Jørstad, K.E., Van Der Meeren, T., Paulsen, O.I., Thomsen, T., Thorsen, A., and Svåsand, T., 2008. "Escapes" of eggs from farmed cod spawning in net pens: recruitment to wild stocks. *Reviews in Fisheries Science*, *16*(1-3), 285-295. https://doi.org/10.1080/10641260701678017

Kaplan, S., and Garrick, B.J., 1981. On the quantitative definition of risk. *Risk analysis*, *1*(1), 11-27. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1539-6924.1981.tb01350.x

Karlsen, Ø., Norberg, B., Kjesbu, O.S., and Taranger, G.L., 2006. Effects of photoperiod and exercise on growth, liver size, and age at puberty in farmed Atlantic cod (*Gadus morhua* L.). *ICES Journal of Marine Science*, *63*(2), 355-364. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.icesjms.2005.10.013

Karlsson, S., Saillant, E., Bumguardner, B.W., Vega, R.R., and Gold, J.R., 2008. Genetic identification of hatchery-released red drum in Texas bays and estuaries. *North American Journal of Fisheries Management*, 28(4), 1294-1304. https://doi.org/10.1577/M07-181.1

Karlsson, S., Saillant, E., Bumguardner, B.W., Vega, R.R. and Gold, J.R., 2008. Genetic identification of hatchery-released red drum in Texas bays and estuaries. *North American Journal of Fisheries Management*, 28(4), pp.1294-1304.

Katalinas, C.J., Brenkert, K., Darden, T., and Denson, M.R., 2018. A genetic assessment of a red drum, *Sciaenops ocellatus*, stock enhancement program. *Journal of the World Aquaculture Society*, *49*(3), 523-539. https://doi.org/10.1111/jwas.12442

Katalinas, C.J., Robinson, J.D., Strand, A.E., Darden, T., Brenkert, K. and Denson, M.R., 2019. Forecasting the genetic influences of red drum stock enhancement in South Carolina. *Fisheries Management and Ecology*, *26*(3), 224-235. https://doi.org/10.1111/fme.12342

Katirtzoglou, A., Tsaparis, D., Kolios, E., Magoulas, A., Mylonas, C.C., Fakriadis, I., Manousaki, T. and Tsigenopoulos, C.S., 2024. Population genomic analysis of the greater amberjack (*Seriola dumerili*) in the Mediterranean and the Northeast Atlantic, based on SNPs, microsatellites, and mitochondrial DNA sequences. *Frontiers in Fish Science*, *2*, p.1356313. https://doi.org/10.3389/frish.2024.1356313

Kawable, K., Kimura, J., Ando, K., and Kakiuchi, K.,1998. Natural spawning from 2-year-old reared amberjack, *Seriola dumerili* in Chichijima Ogasawara Islands, southern Japan. *Aquaculture Science*, *46*(1), pp.31-36. Abstract in English. https://www.jstage.jst.go.jp/article/aquaculturesci1953/46/1/46_1_31/_pdf

Kenter, L.W. and Berlinsky, D.L., 2023. Performance of Striped Bass reared at mid-Atlantic and Gulf coast photothermal regimes. *North American Journal of Aquaculture*, *85*(4), pp.364-371. https://doi.org/10.1002/naaq.10296

Kikuchi, K. and Takeda, S., 2001. Present status of research and production of Japanese flounder, *Paralichthys olivaceus*, in Japan. *Journal of Applied Aquaculture*, *11*(1-2), pp.165-175. https://doi.org/10.1300/J028v11n01_12

Kim, W.J., Kim, K.K., Han, H.S., Nam, B.H., Kim, Y.O., Kong, H.J., Noh, J.K. and Yoon, M., 2010. Population structure of the olive flounder (*Paralichthys olivaceus*) in Korea inferred from microsatellite marker analysis. *Journal of Fish Biology*, *76*(8), pp.1958-1971. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1095-8649.2010.02638.x

Kitada, S., Shishidou, H., Sugaya, T., Kitakado, T., Hamasaki, K., and Kishino, H., 2009. Genetic effects of long-term stock enhancement programs. *Aquaculture*, *290*(1-2), 69-79. DOI: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aquaculture.2009.02.011

Klefoth, T., Pieterek, T. and Arlinghaus, R., 2013. Impacts of domestication on angling vulnerability of common carp, *Cyprinus carpio*: the role of learning, foraging behaviour and food preferences. *Fisheries Management and Ecology, 20*(2-3), 174-186. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2400.2012.00865.x

Kohlhorst, D.W., 1999. Status of striped bass in the Sacramento-San Joaquin estuary. *California Fish and Game*, 85(1), pp.31-36.

Koshiishi, Y., Itano, H. and Hirota, Y., 1991. Artificial stock-size improvement of the flounder *Paralichthys olivaceus*: present status of technological achievement. *NOAA Technical Report NMFS*, *102*, pp.33-43.

Kramer, S.H., 1990. Distribution and abundance of juvenile California halibut, *Paralichthys californicus*, in shallow waters of San Diego County. *In* The California Halibut, *Paralichthys californicus*, Resource and Fisheries. *California Department of Fish and Game Fish Bulletin*, 174, pp. 99-126.

Krieger, J.R., Sreenivasan, A. and Heintz, R., 2019. Temperature-dependent growth and consumption of young-of-the-year sablefish *Anoplopoma fimbria*: Too hot, too cold or just right? *Fisheries Research*, 209, pp.32-39. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.fishres.2018.09.005

Kurita, Y., Sakuma, T., Kakehi, S., Shimamura, S., Sanematsu, A., Kitagawa, H., Ito, S.I., Kawabe, R., Shibata, Y. and Tomiyama, T., 2021. Seasonal changes in depth and temperature of habitat for Japanese flounder *Paralichthys olivaceus* on the Pacific coast of northeastern Japan. *Fisheries Science*, *87*, pp.223-237. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12562-021-01495-9

Laikre, L., Schwartz, M.K., Waples, R.S., and Ryman, N., 2010. Compromising genetic diversity in the wild: unmonitored large-scale release of plants and animals. *Trends in Ecology & Evolution*, *25*(9), 520-529. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tree.2010.06.013

Le Doux-Bloom, C.M., Lane, R.S., Christian, G.J., Masatani, C.A., Hemmert, J.E. and Klimley, A.P., 2022. Seasonal movement patterns and habitat use of sub-adult Striped Bass *Morone saxatilis* in a highly managed and tidally influenced Pacific Coast Watershed. *Environmental Biology of Fishes*, *105*(12), pp.1729-1748. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10641-021-01197-2

Leaf, R., Adams, G., Dippold, D., Hendon, J., Butler, C., Hendon, R., Hill, M., Burris, R., Jewell, J., Somerset, C. and Williams, T., 2017. Stock Assessment Update for Spotted Seatrout, *Cynoscion nebulosus*, in Mississippi. Mississippi Department of Marine Resources Office of Marine Fisheries. 48 pp.

LeBlanc, N.M., Gahagan, B.I., Andrews, S.N., Avery, T.S., Puncher, G.N., Reading, B.J., Buhariwalla, C.F., Curry, R.A., Whiteley, A.R. and Pavey, S.A., 2020. Genomic population structure of striped bass (*Morone saxatilis*) from the Gulf of St. Lawrence to Cape Fear River. *Evolutionary Applications*, *13*(6), pp.1468-1486. https://doi.org/10.1111/eva.12990

Leggatt, R. A., O'Reilly, P. T., Blanchfield, P. J., McKindsey, C. W., and Devlin, R. H. 2010. Pathway of effects of escaped aquaculture organisms or their reproductive material on natural ecosystems in Canada. *Fisheries and Oceans Canada, Canadian Science Advisory Secretariat. Research Document*, 19.

Lehnert, S.J., Heath, J.W., and Heath, D.D., 2013. Ecological and genetic risks arising from reproductive interactions between wild and farmed Chinook salmon. *Canadian Journal of Fisheries and Aquatic Sciences*, 70(12), 1691-1698. https://doi.org/10.1139/cjfas-2013-0181

Lesyna, K.M. and Barnes, C.L., 2016. Assessment of length-and age-at-maturity for California halibut (*Paralichthys californicus*), including a histologically-based description of the reproductive cycle. *California Fish and Game*, 102(3), pp.79-99.

Liao, I.C., Huang, T.S., Tsai, W.S., Hsueh, C.M., Chang, S.L. and Leaño, E.M., 2004. Cobia culture in Taiwan: current status and problems. *Aquaculture*, 237(1-4), pp.155-165. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aquaculture.2004.03.007

Lindley, S.T. and Mohr, M.S., 2003. Modeling the effect of Striped Bass (*Morone saxatilis*) on the population viability of Sacramento River winter-run Chinook Salmon (*Onchorhynchus tshawytscha*). *Fishery Bulletin*, 101, pp.321–331 http://hdl.handle.net/1834/30980

Liu, C., Chen, Y., Olden, J.D., He, D., Sui, X. and Ding, C.,2015. Phenotypic shifts in life history traits influence invasion success of goldfish in the Yarlung Tsangpo River, Tibet. *Transactions of the American Fisheries Society*, 144(3), 602-609. https://doi.org/10.1080/00028487.2014.996668

Lorenzen, K., 2000. Allometry of natural mortality as a basis for assessing optimal release size in fish-stocking programmes. *Canadian Journal of Fisheries and Aquatic Sciences*, *57*(12), 2374-2381. https://doi.org/10.1139/f00-215

Lorenzen, K., Beveridge, M. C., and Mangel, M., 2012. Cultured fish: integrative biology and management of domestication and interactions with wild fish. *Biological Reviews*, 87(3), 639-660. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1469-185X.2011.00215.x

Love, M.S. and Brooks, A., 1990. Size and age at first maturity of the California halibut, Paralichthys californicus, in the Southern California Bight. *In* The California Halibut, *Paralichthys californicus*, Resource and Fisheries. *California Department of Fish and Game Fish Bulletin*, 174, pp.167-174.

Lowerre-Barbieri, S.K., Tringali, M.D., Shea, C.P., Walters Burnsed, S., Bickford, J., Murphy, M. and Porch, C., 2019. Assessing red drum spawning aggregations and abundance in the Eastern Gulf of Mexico: a multidisciplinary approach. *ICES Journal of Marine Science*, *76*(2), pp.516-529. https://doi.org/10.1093/icesjms/fsy173

Lowerre-Barbieri, S.K., Walters, S., Bickford, J., Cooper, W. and Muller, R., 2013. Site fidelity and reproductive timing at a spotted seatrout spawning aggregation site: individual versus population scale behavior. *Marine Ecology Progress Series*, *481*, pp.181-197. https://doi.org/10.3354/meps10224

Luckenbach, J.A., Godwin, J., Daniels, H.V. and Borski, R.J., 2003. Gonadal differentiation and effects of temperature on sex determination in southern flounder (*Paralichthys lethostigma*). *Aquaculture*, 216(1-4), pp.315-327. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0044-8486(02)00407-6

Lutz, G., 2022. The Global Odyssey of Red Drum. The Fish Site. Available: https://thefishsite.com/articles/the-global-odyssey-of-the-red-drum; accessed 11-12-2023.

Lyle, J.M., 2021. Fishing for Atlantic salmon: inferences about dispersal, survival and ecological impacts following two large-scale escape events. 41pp. https://www.imas.utas.edu.au/__data/assets/pdf_file/0010/1558567/Fishing-for-Atlantic-salmon-inferences-about-dispersal,-survival-and-ecological-impacts-following-to-large-scale-escape-events.pdf

Ma, Q., Seyoum, S., Tringali, M.D., Resley, M.J., Rhody, N.R., Main, K.L. and Leber, K.M., 2017. Evaluating spawning performance among captive Florida pompano *Trachinotus carolinus* broodstock using microsatellite-based parentage assignment. *Aquaculture Research*, 48(11), pp.5506-5516. https://doi.org/10.1111/are.13369

MacCall, A.D., 1996. Patterns of low-frequency variability in fish populations of the California current. *California Cooperative Oceanic Fisheries Investigations Reports*, 37, pp.100–110. https://swfsc-publications.fisheries.noaa.gov/publications/CR/1996/96Mac.pdf

Macewicz, B.J. and Hunter, J.R., 1994. Fecundity of sablefish, *Anoplopoma fimbria*, from Oregon coastal waters. *California Cooperative Oceanic Fisheries Investigations Reports*, *35*, pp.160-174. https://calcofi.com/publications/calcofireports/v35/Vol_35_Macewicz___Hunter.pdf]

MacNamara, R., Camp, E., Shane, M., Lorenzen, K. and Drawbridge, M., 2022. Optimizing marine stock enhancement through modeling: A sex-specific application with California halibut *Paralichthys californicus*. *Fisheries Research*, *252*, p.106341. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.fishres.2022.106341

MacNamara, R., Mankiewicz, J.L., Salger, S.A., Stuart, K., Borski, R.J., Godwin, J. and Drawbridge, M., 2024. Temperature regulates sex determination and growth in the paralichthid flatfish California halibut. *Journal of Experimental Zoology Part A: Ecological and Integrative Physiology*. https://doi.org/10.1002/jez.2823

MacNamara, R., Stuart, K. and Drawbridge, M., 2023. Reduction of malpigmentation rates in intensive larviculture of California halibut (*Paralichthys californicus*). *Aquaculture*, *570*, p.739419. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aquaculture.2023.739419

Madigan, D.J., Snodgrass, O.E. and Fisher, N.S., 2018. From migrants to mossbacks: tracer-and tag-inferred habitat shifts in the California yellowtail *Seriola dorsalis*. *Marine Ecology Progress Series*, *597*, pp.221-230. https://doi.org/10.3354/meps12593

Main, K. L., Rhody, N., Nystrom, M., & Resley, M. 2007. Species Profile: Florida Pompano. Southern Regional Aquaculture Center, 7206. 6 pp. https://srac.msstate.edu/pdfs/Fact%20Sheets/7206%20Species%20Profile-%20Florida%20Pompano.pdf Main, K., Resley, M., Rhody, N., Sims, N., Stubblefield, J., Constatinos, C.M., Zohar, Y., 2019. The Status of Greater Amberjack, *Seriola dumerili*, as an Experimental Species for US Marine Aquaculture. Paper presented at Aquaculture America, New Orleans, LA.

Maloney, N.E. and Sigler, M.F., 2008. Age-specific movement patterns of sablefish (*Anoplopoma fimbria*) in Alaska. *Alaska. Fishery Bulletin*, *106*, pp.305–316. http://hdl.handle.net/1834/25484

Manley, C.B., Rakocinski, C.F., Lee, P.G. and Blaylock, R.B., 2014. Stocking density effects on aggressive and cannibalistic behaviors in larval hatchery-reared spotted seatrout, *Cynoscion nebulosus*. *Aquaculture*, 420, pp.89-94. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aquaculture.2013.10.040

Manley, C.B., Rakocinski, C.F., Lee, P.G. and Blaylock, R.B., 2015. Feeding frequency mediates aggression and cannibalism in larval hatchery-reared spotted seatrout, *Cynoscion nebulosus*. *Aquaculture*, 437, pp.155-160. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aquaculture.2014.11.012

Manooch III, C.S. and Potts, J.C., 1997. Age, growth, and mortality of greater amberjack, *Seriola dumerili,* from the US Gulf of Mexico headboat fishery. *Bulletin of Marine Science*, *61*(3), pp.671-683.

https://www.ingentaconnect.com/contentone/umrsmas/bullmar/1997/00000061/0000003/art000 12#

Marandel, F., Lorance, P., Berthelé, O., Trenkel, V.M., Waples, R.S., and Lamy, J.B., 2019. Estimating effective population size of large marine populations, is it feasible? *Fish and Fisheries*, *20*(1), 189-198. https://doi.org/10.1111/faf.12338

Marine and Freshwater Institute (MFRI), 2020. Risk of intrusion of farmed Atlantic salmon into Icelandic salmon rivers. *MFRI Assessment Reports*, Report No. 2020, 57 pp. https://www.hafogvatn.is/static/extras/images/taekniAh%C3%A6ttumat ens1199280.pdf

Mason, J.C., Beamish, R.J. and McFarlane, G.A., 1983. Sexual maturity, fecundity, spawning, and early life history of sablefish (*Anoplopoma fimbria*) off the Pacific coast of Canada. *Canadian Journal of Fisheries and Aquatic Sciences*, 40(12), pp.2126-2134. https://doi.org/10.1139/f83-247

Masubuchi, T., Kawano, M., Shimose, T., Yagi, Y. and Kanaiwa, M., 2024. Age, growth, and estimation of the age-length key for Japanese flounder *Paralichthys olivaceus* in the southwestern Sea of Japan. *Fisheries Science*, *90*(3), pp.379-395. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12562-024-01765-2

Masuma, S., Kanematu, M. and Teruya, K., 1990. Embryonic and morphological development of larvae and juveniles of the amberjack, *Seriola dumerili. Japanese Journal of Ichthyology*, *37*(2), pp.164-169. https://www.jstage.jst.go.jp/article/jji1950/37/2/37_2_164/_pdf (abstract in English)

Matsuoka, S., 1995. A review of the nursery and growout culture techniques for flounder (*Paralichthys olivaceus*) in Japan. *Culture of high value marine fishes in Asia and the United*

States. The Oceanic Institute, Honolulu, pp.139-145. Available at: https://repository.library.noaa.gov/view/noaa/36657/noaa_36657_DS1.pdf#page=139

McClellan, D.B., and N.J. Cummings. 1997. Preliminary analysis of tag and recapture data of the greater amberjack, *Seriola dumerili*, in the southeastern United States. *Proceedings of the. 49th Annual Meeting of the Gulf and Caribbean Fisheries Institute*, Christ Church, Barbados. November 1996. 49, pp.25-45. https://sedarweb.org/documents/s9rd03-preliminary-analysis-of-tag-and-recapture-data-of-the-greater-amberjack-seriola-dumerili-in-the-southeastern-united-states/

McClure, C.A., Hammell, K.L., Moore, M., Dohoo, I.R., and Burnley, H., 2007. Risk factors for early sexual maturation in Atlantic salmon in seawater farms in New Brunswick and Nova Scotia, Canada. *Aquaculture*, *272*(1-4), 370-379. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aquaculture.2007.08.039

McEachron, L.W., McCarty, C.E. and Vega, R.R., 1995. Beneficial uses of marine fish hatcheries: enhancement of red drum in Texas coastal waters. *American Fisheries Society Symposium*, 15, pp.161-166.

McGinnity, P., Prodöhl, P., Ferguson, A., Hynes, R., Maoiléidigh, N.Ó., Baker, N., Cotter, D., O'Hea, B., Cooke, D., Rogan, G. and Taggart, J., 2003. Fitness reduction and potential extinction of wild populations of Atlantic salmon, *Salmo salar*, as a result of interactions with escaped farm salmon. *Proceedings of the Royal Society of London. Series B: Biological Sciences*, 270(1532), pp.2443-2450. https://doi.org/10.1098/rspb.2003.2520

McIntosh, P., Barrett, L.T., Warren-Myers, F., Coates, A., Macaulay, G., Szetey, A., Robinson, N., White, C., Samsing, F., Oppedal, F. and Folkedal, O., 2022. Supersizing salmon farms in the coastal zone: A global analysis of changes in farm technology and location from 2005 to 2020. *Aquaculture*, *553*, p.738046. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aquaculture.2022.738046

McKinnell, S., and Thomson, A.J., 1997. Recent events concerning Atlantic salmon escapees in the Pacific. *ICES Journal of Marine Science*, *54*(6), 1221-1225. https://doi.org/10.1016/S1054-3139(97)80029-X

Midway, S.R., Scharf, F.S., Dance, M.A., Brown-Peterson, N.J., Ballenger, J.C., Beeken, N.S., Borski, R.J., Darden, T.L., Erickson, K.A., Farmer, T.M. and Fincannon, A., 2024. Southern Flounder: Major Milestones and Remaining Knowledge Gaps in Their Biology, Ecology, and Fishery Management. *Reviews in Fisheries Science & Aquaculture*, *32*(3), pp.450-478. https://doi.org/10.1080/23308249.2024.2341017

Midway, S.R., Wagner, T., Arnott, S.A., Biondo, P., Martinez-Andrade, F. and Wadsworth, T.F., 2015. Spatial and temporal variability in growth of southern flounder *(Paralichthys lethostigma)*. *Fisheries Research*, *167*, pp.323-332. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.fishres.2015.03.009

Milinkovitch, M.C., Kanitz, R., Tiedemann, R., Tapia, W., Llerena, F., Caccone, A., Gibbs, J.P. and Powell, J.R., 2013. Recovery of a nearly extinct Galápagos tortoise despite minimal genetic variation. *Evolutionary applications*, *6*(2), pp.377-383. https://doi.org/10.1111/eva.12014

Miller, P.A., Elliott, N.G., Koutoulis, A., Kube, P.D., and Vaillancourt, R.E., 2012. Genetic diversity of cultured, naturalized, and native Pacific oysters, *Crassostrea gigas*, determined from multiplexed microsatellite markers. *Journal of Shellfish Research*, *31*(3), 611-617. https://doi.org/10.2983/035.031.0303

Moe, H., Gaarder, R.H., Olsen, A., and Hopperstad, O.S., 2009. Resistance of aquaculture net cage materials to biting by Atlantic Cod (*Gadus morhua*). *Aquacultural Engineering*, 40(3), 126-134. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aquaeng.2009.02.001

Morgan, M.C., 1997. *Genetic variation among nine populations of California halibut, Paralichthys californicus* (Master's Thesis, California State University, Northridge). 43 pp.

Morita, S.H., Morita, K. and Nishimura, A., 2012. Sex-biased dispersal and growth in sablefish (*Anoplopoma fimbria*) in the northeastern Pacific Ocean. *Environmental Biology of Fishes*, 94(3), pp.505-511. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10641-010-9613-1

Moser, H.G. and Watson, W., 1990. Distribution and abundance of early life history stages of the California halibut, *Paralichthys californicus*, and comparison with the fantail sole, *Xystreurys liolepis*. *In* The California Halibut, *Paralichthys californicus*, Resource and Fisheries. *California Department of Fish and Game Fish Bulletin*, 174, pp. 31-70.

Moser, H.G., Ambrose, D.A., Busby, M.S., Butler, J.L., Sandknop, E.M., Sumida, B.Y. and Stevens, E.G., 1983. Description of early stages of white seabass, *Atractoscion nobilis*, with notes on distribution. *CalCOFI Rep*, *24*, pp.182-193.

Moser, H.G., Charter, R.L., Smith, P.E., Lo, N.C.H., Ambrose, D.A., Meyer, C.A., Sandknop, E.M. and Watson, W., 1994. Early life history of sablefish, *Anoplopoma fimbria*, off Washington, Oregon, and California, with application to biomass estimation. *California Cooperative Oceanic Fisheries Investigations Report*, *35*, pp.144-59. https://www.calcofi.com/publications/calcofireports/v35/Vol_35_Moser_etal.pdf

Moyle, P.B., 2002. Inland fishes of California: revised and expanded. Univ of California Press, pp.364-376.

Murie, D.J. and D.C. Parkyn. 2008. Age, Growth and Sex Maturity of Greater Amberjack (*Seriola dumerili*) in the Gulf of Mexico. SEDAR33-RD13. SEDAR, North Charleston, SC. 41 pp. https://sedarweb.org/documents/s33rd13-age-growth-and-sex-maturity-of-greater-amberjack-seriola-dumerili-in-the-gulf-of-mexico/

Murie, D.J., Parkyn, D.C., and Austin, J., 2011. Seasonal movement and mixing rates of greater amberjack in the Gulf of Mexico and assessment of exchange with the South Atlantic spawning stock. SEDAR-33-DW12. SEDAR, North Charleston, SC. 46 pp. https://sedarweb.org/documents/s33dw12-seasonal-movement-and-mixing-rates-of-greater-amberjack-in-the-gulf-of-mexico-and-assessment-of-exchange-with-the-south-atlantic-spawning-stock/ Murphy, M.D., Chagaris, D. and Addis, D., 2011. An assessment of the status of spotted seatrout in Florida waters through 2009. *Fish and Wildlife Research Institute Scientific Publications*. 53 pp. Available at: https://sjrda.stuchalk.domains.unf.edu/files/content/sjrda 470.pdf

Murphy, M.D., Muller, R.G. and Guindon, K., 2008. A stock assessment for pompano, *Trachinotus carolinus*, in Florida waters through 2005. In *Report to the Florida Fish and Wildlife Conservation Commission*. Florida Marine Research Institute St. Petersburg, Florida. 118 pp.

Musick, J.A. and Mercer, L.P., 1977. Seasonal distribution of black sea bass, *Centropristis striata*, in the Mid-Atlantic Bight with comments on the ecology and fisheries of the species. *Transactions of the American Fisheries Society*, *106(1)*, pp.12-25. https://doi.org/10.1577/1548-8659(1977)106%3C12:SDOBSB%3E2.0.CO;2

Nakada, M. 2008. Capture-based aquaculture of yellowtail. In A. Lovatelli; P.F. Holthus (eds). Capture-based aquaculture. Global overview. *FAO Fisheries Technical Paper*. No. 508. Rome, FAO. pp. 199–215.

Nakajima, K., Kitada, S., Habara, Y., Sano, S., Yokoyama, E., Sugaya, T., Iwamoto, A., Kishino, H. and Hamasaki, K., 2014. Genetic effects of marine stock enhancement: a case study based on the highly piscivorous Japanese Spanish mackerel. *Canadian Journal of Fisheries and Aquatic Sciences*, *71*(2), pp.301-314. https://doi.org/10.1139/cjfas-2013-0418

National Marine Fisheries Service, 2022. 2020 Fisheries of the United States. U.S. Department of Commerce, NOAA Current Fishery Statistics, No. 2020, 28 pp. Available at: https://www.fisheries.noaa.gov/national/sustainable-fisheries/fisheries-united-states.

Naylor, R., Hindar, K., Fleming, I.A., Goldburg, R., Williams, S., Volpe, J., Whoriskey, F., Eagle, J., Kelso, D. and Mangel, M., 2005. Fugitive salmon: Assessing the risks of escaped fish from net-pen aquaculture. *BioScience*, *55*(5), pp.427-437. https://doi.org/10.1641/0006-3568(2005)055[0427:FSATRO]2.0.CO;2

NOAA Fisheries, 2022. Stock Smart - Status, Management, Assessments & Resource Trends. Available: https://apps-st.fisheries.noaa.gov/stocksmart?stockname=Sablefish%20-%20Pacific%20Coast&stockid=10466

Northeast Fisheries Science Center (NEFSC), 2019. 66th Northeast Regional Stock Assessment Workshop (66th SAW) Assessment Report. US Dept Commerce, *Northeast Fisheries Science Center Ref Doc.*, 19-08, 1170 pp. Available from: http://www.nefsc.noaa.gov/publications/

O'Leary, S.J., Hollenbeck, C.M., Vega, R.R., Fincannon, A.N., and Portnoy, D.S., 2022. Effects of spawning success and rearing-environment on genome-wide variation of red drum in a large stock-enhancement program. *Aquaculture*, 560, 738539. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aquaculture.2022.738539 O'Leary, S.J., Hollenbeck, C.M., Vega, R.R. and Portnoy, D.S., 2021. Disentangling complex genomic signals to understand population structure of an exploited, estuarine-dependent flatfish. *Ecology and Evolution*, *11*(19), pp.13415-13429. https://doi.org/10.1002/ece3.8064

O'Leary, S.J., Hollenbeck, C.M., Vega, R.R., Fincannon, A.N. and Portnoy, D.S., 2022. Effects of spawning success and rearing-environment on genome-wide variation of red drum in a large stock-enhancement program. *Aquaculture*, *560*, p.738539. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aquaculture.2022.738539

Olsen, R.E., and Skilbrei, O.T., 2010. Feeding preference of recaptured Atlantic salmon *Salmo salar* following simulated escape from fish pens during autumn. *Aquaculture Environment Interactions*, 1(2), 167-174. 10.3354/aei00015

OREHP Scientific Advisory Committee (SAC) Minutes, 2023. Available at: https://nrm.dfg.ca.gov/FileHandler.ashx?DocumentID=215316&inline. Accessed: 8-01-2024.

Orozco-Ruiz, A.M., Galván-Tirado, C., Orlov, A.M., Orlova, S.Y. and García-De León, F.J., 2023. Genetic analyses reveal a non-panmictic genetic structure in the sablefish *Anoplopoma fimbria* in the northern Pacific. *ICES Journal of Marine Science*, *80*(5), pp.1319-1328. https://doi.org/10.1093/icesjms/fsad058

Ortega-Villaizán Romo, M.D.M., Aritaki, M., and Taniguchi, N., 2006. Pedigree analysis of recaptured fish in the stock enhancement program of spotted halibut *Verasper variegatus*. *Fisheries Science*, 72, 48-52. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1444-2906.2006.01115.x

Overstreet, R.M., 1983. Aspects of the biology of the red drum, *Sciaenops ocellatus*, in Mississippi. Faculty Publications from the Harold W. Manter Laboratory of Parasitology. 512. https://digitalcommons.unl.edu/parasitologyfacpubs/512

Pacific Fisheries Management Council (PFMC) 2023. Groundfish. Available: https://www.pcouncil.org/managed_fishery/groundfish/

Pacifico Aquaculture, 2024. Our Striped Bass, sustainably raised off the shores of Baja California. Available: https://www.pacificoaquaculture.com/our-striped-bass Accessed: March 21, 2024.

Palstra, F.P., and Ruzzante, D.E., 2008. Genetic estimates of contemporary effective population size: what can they tell us about the importance of genetic stochasticity for wild population persistence? *Molecular Ecology*, *17*(15), 3428-3447. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-294X.2008.03842.x

Pattillo, M.E., T.E. Czapla, D.M. Nelson, and M.E. Monaco. 1997. Distribution and abundance of fishes and invertebrates in Gulf of Mexico estuaries, Volume II: Species life history summaries. ELMR Rep. No. 11. NOAA/ NOS Strategic Environmental Assessments Division,

Silver Spring, MD. 377 pp. https://library.oarcloud.noaa.gov/noaa_documents.lib/NOS/ORCA/ELMR_report/ELMR_11.pdf

Perkinson, M. and Denson, M., 2012. Evaluation of cobia movements and distribution using tagging data from the Gulf of Mexico and South Atlantic coast of the United States. Southeast Data, Assessment, and Review, SEDAR28-DW05, North Charleston, South Carolina, pp.1-18. https://sedarweb.org/documents/s28dw05-evaluation-of-cobia-movement-and-distribution-using-tagging-data-from-the-gulf-of-mexico-and-south-atlantic-coast-of-the-united-states/

Perkinson, M., Darden, T., Jamison, M., Walker, M.J., Denson, M.R., Franks, J., Hendon, R., Musick, S. and Orbesen, E.S., 2019. Evaluation of the stock structure of cobia (*Rachycentron canadum*) in the southeastern United States by using dart-tag and genetics data. *Fishery Bulletin*, *117*(3), pp.220. 10.7755/FB.117.3.9

Peters, K.M. and McMichael, R.H., 1987. Early life history of the red drum, *Sciaenops ocellatus* (Pisces: Sciaenidae), in Tampa Bay, Florida. *Estuaries*, *10*(2), pp.92-107. https://doi.org/10.2307/1352173

Ponzoni, R.W., Khaw, H.L., Nguyen, N.H., and Hamzah, A., 2010. Inbreeding and effective population size in the Malaysian nucleus of the GIFT strain of Nile tilapia (*Oreochromis niloticus*). *Aquaculture*, *302*(1-2), 42-48. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aquaculture.2010.02.009

Powers, S.P., Albins, M. and Mareska, J., 2018. An assessment of Southern Flounder in Alabama coastal waters. *Dauphin Island Sea Lab, Department of Marine Sciences, University of South Alabama, Dauphin Island*. 20 pp. https://www.ccatexas.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/12/Powers-et-al.-AL-FLounder-Assessment final-2019.pdf

Prado, F.D.D., Vera, M., Hermida, M., Blanco, A., Bouza, C., Maes, G.E., Volckaert, F.A., Martinez, P. and AquaTrace Consortium, 2018. Tracing the genetic impact of farmed turbot *Scophthalmus maximus* on wild populations. *Aquaculture Environment Interactions*, *10*, pp.447-463. https://doi.org/10.3354/aei00282

Purcell, C.M., Chabot, C.L., Craig, M.T., Martinez-Takeshita, N., Allen, L.G. and Hyde, J.R., 2015. Developing a genetic baseline for the yellowtail amberjack species complex, *Seriola lalandi sensu lato*, to assess and preserve variation in wild populations of these globally important aquaculture species. *Conservation Genetics*, *16*, pp.1475-1488. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10592-015-0755-8

Reiber, E.M., 2022. Population Genetic and Stock Enhancement Tools for Conservation of the Historically Depleted White Seabass, *Atractoscion nobilis* (M. S. Thesis, College of Charleston).

Riley, K.L., Weirich, C.R. and Cerino, D., 2009. Development and growth of hatchery-reared larval Florida pompano (*Trachinotus carolinus*). *Fishery Bulletin*, *107(3)*, pp.318–328. http://fishbull.noaa.gov/1073/riley.pdf Roberts Jr, D.E., Harpster, B.V., Havens, W.K. and Halscott, K.R., 1976, March. Facilities And Methodology for The Culture Of The Southern Sea Bass (*Centropristis melana*) 1. In *Proceedings of the Annual Meeting-World Mariculture Society*, 7 (1-4), pp. 163-198. Oxford, UK: Blackwell Publishing Ltd. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1749-7345.1976.tb00062.x

Rogers, S.G., Targett, T.E. and Van Sant, S.B., 1984. Fish-nursery use in Georgia salt-marsh estuaries: the influence of springtime freshwater conditions. *Transactions of the American Fisheries Society*, *113*(5), pp.595-606. https://doi.org/10.1577/1548-8659(1984)113%3C595:FUIGSE%3E2.0.CO;2

Roman, J., and Darling, J.A., 2007. Paradox lost: genetic diversity and the success of aquatic invasions. *Trends in Ecology & Evolution*, 22(9), 454-464. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tree.2007.07.002

Romo-Curiel, A.E., Herzka, S.Z., Sepulveda, C.A., Pérez-Brunius, P. and Aalbers, S.A., 2016. Rearing conditions and habitat use of white seabass (*Atractoscion nobilis*) in the northeastern Pacific based on otolith isotopic composition. *Estuarine, Coastal and Shelf Science*, *170*, pp.134-144. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ecss.2016.01.016

Romo-Curiel, A.E., Herzka, S.Z., Sosa-Nishizaki, O., Sepulveda, C.A. and Aalbers, S.A., 2015. Otolith-based growth estimates and insights into population structure of White Seabass, *Atractoscion nobilis*, off the Pacific coast of North America. *Fisheries Research*, *161*, pp.374-383. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.fishres.2014.09.004

Rotman, F., Stuart, K., Silbernagel, C. and Drawbridge, M., 2021. The status of California yellowtail *Seriola dorsalis* as a commercially ready species for marine US aquaculture. *Journal of the World Aquaculture Society*, *52*(3), pp.595-606. https://doi.org/10.1111/jwas.12808

Roy, E.M., Quattro, J.M. and Greig, T.W., 2012. Genetic management of Black Sea Bass: Influence of biogeographic barriers on population structure. *Marine and Coastal Fisheries*, 4(1), pp.391-402. https://doi.org/10.1080/19425120.2012.675983

Rubi, T.L., McPherson, A.G., Mokariasl, N., Koop, B.F., Campbell, B. and Taylor, J.S., 2022. Sablefish (*Anoplopoma fimbria*) parentage analyses in aquaculture. *Aquaculture Research*, 53(5), pp.1890-1895. https://doi.org/10.1111/are.15716

Ryman, N., and Laikre, L., 1991. Effects of supportive breeding on the genetically effective population size. *Conservation Biology*, *5*(3), 325-329. https://www.jstor.org/stable/2385902

Sabal, M.C., Michel, C.J., Smith, J.M., Hampton, A. and Hayes, S.A., 2019. Seasonal movement patterns of Striped Bass (*Morone saxatilis*) in their nonnative range. *Estuaries and Coasts*, *42*, pp.567-579. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12237-018-0467-7

Sagarese, S.R., Isely, J.J., and Smith, M.W., 2016. Review of Operating Model Parameters for SEDAR 49: Almaco Jack. SEDAR49-AW-01. SEDAR, North Charleston, SC. 18 pp.

Saillant, E., and Gold, J.R., 2006. Population structure and variance effective size of red snapper (*Lutjanus campechanus*) in the northern Gulf of Mexico. *Fishery Bulletin*, 104(1), 136-148.

Saillant, E., Adams, N., Lemus, J.T., Franks, J.S., Zohar, Y., Stubblefield, J. and Manley, C., 2021. First data on aquaculture of the Tripletail, *Lobotes surinamensis*, a promising candidate species for US marine aquaculture. *Journal of the World Aquaculture Society*, *52*(3), pp.582-594. https://doi.org/10.1111/jwas.12807

Saillant, E., Lemus, J.T. and Franks, J.S., 2014. Culture of *Lobotes surinamensis* (Tripletail). Final Report – Sub-grant agreement S-11-M18A-USM-Tripletail-01, Mississippi Department of Marine Resources Tidelands Trust Fund Program. 28 pp. Available at: https://aquila.usm.edu/fac pubs/18337

Sanchez-Jerez, P., Fernandez-Jover, D., Bayle-Sempere, J., Valle, C., Dempster, T., Tuya, F., and Juanes, F., 2008. Interactions between bluefish *Pomatomus saltatrix* (L.) and coastal seacage farms in the Mediterranean Sea. *Aquaculture*, *282*(1-4), 61-67. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aquaculture.2008.06.025

Sarih, S., Djellata, A., La Barbera, A., Fernández-Palacios Vallejo, H., Roo, J., Izquierdo, M. and Fernández-Palacios, H., 2018. High-quality spontaneous spawning in greater amberjack (*Seriola dumerili*, Risso 1810) and its comparison with GnRHa implants or injections. *Aquaculture Research*, 49(10), pp.3442-3450. https://doi.org/10.1111/are.13808

Savolainen, O., Lascoux, M. and Merilä, J., 2013. Ecological genomics of local adaptation. *Nature Reviews Genetics*, 14(11), 807-820. https://doi.org/10.1038/nrg3522

Schmidt, E., Stuart, K., Hyde, J., Purcell, C. and Drawbridge, M., 2021. Spawning dynamics and egg production characteristics of captive *Seriola dorsalis* assessed using parentage analyses. *Aquaculture Research*, *52*(9), pp.4050-4063. https://doi.org/10.1111/are.15243

Schrandt, M.N. and Powers, S.P., 2015. Facilitation and dominance in a schooling predator: foraging behavior of Florida pompano, *Trachinotus carolinus*. *Plos One*, *10*(6), p.e0130095. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0130095

Scofield, E.C., 1931. The striped bass of California (*Roccus lineatus*). California Division of Fish and Game. *Fish Bulletin*, *29*, 85 pp. Available at: https://escholarship.org/uc/item/1x12d5zc

SEDAR (Southeast Data, Assessment, and Review), 2014. SEDAR 33: Gulf of Mexico Greater Amberjack stock assessment report. South Atlantic Fishery Management Council, North Charleston. 499 pp. https://sedarweb.org/documents/sedar-33-stock-assessment-report-gulf-ofmexico-greater-amberjack/

SEDAR (Southeast Data, Assessment, and Review), 2020. SEDAR 70: Gulf of Mexico Greater Amberjack stock assessment report. South Atlantic Fishery Management Council, North Charleston. 189 pp. https://sedarweb.org/documents/sedar-70-gulf-of-mexico-greater-amberjackfinal-stock-assessment-report/ SEDAR, 2023. SEDAR 76 South Atlantic Black Sea Bass Stock Assessment Report. SEDAR, North Charleston SC. 182 pp. available online at: https://sedarweb.org/assessments/sedar-76/

SEDAR. 2020. SEDAR 28 – Gulf of Mexico Cobia Update Assessment Report. SEDAR, NOAA Fisheries - Southeast Fisheries Science Center. 147 pp.

Segvić-Bubić, T., Arechavala-Lopez, P., Vučić, I., Talijančić, I., Grubišić, L., Žužul, I., Kovač, Ž.,2018. Site fidelity of farmed gilthead seabream *Sparus aurata* escapees in a coastal environment of the Adriatic Sea. *Aquaculture Environment Interactions*, 10, pp.21-34. https://doi.org/10.3354/aei00251

Sekino, M., Hara, M. and Taniguchi, N., 2002. Loss of microsatellite and mitochondrial DNA variation in hatchery strains of Japanese flounder *Paralichthys olivaceus*. *Aquaculture*, *213*(1-4), pp.101-122. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0044-8486(01)00885-7

Sekino, M., Saitoh, K., Yamada, T., Kumagai, A., Hara, M. and Yamashita, Y., 2003. Microsatellite-based pedigree tracing in a Japanese flounder *Paralichthys olivaceus* hatchery strain: implications for hatchery management related to stock enhancement program. *Aquaculture*, 221(1-4), 255-263.

Serra-Llinares, R.M., Nilsen, R., Uglem, I., Arechavala-Lopez, P., Bjørn, P. A., and Noble, C., 2013. Post-escape dispersal of juvenile Atlantic cod *Gadus morhua* from Norwegian fish farms and their potential for recapture. *Aquaculture Environment Interactions*, *3*(2), 107-116. https://doi.org/10.3354/aei00051

Seyoum, S., McBride, R.S., Tringali, M.D., Villanova, V.L., Puchutulegui, C., Gray, S. and Van Bibber, N., 2018. Genetic population structure of the spotted seatrout (*Cynoscion nebulosus*): simultaneous examination of the mtDNA control region and microsatellite marker results. *Bulletin of Marine Science*, *94*(1), pp.47-71. https://doi.org/10.5343/bms.2017.1060

Seyoum, S., Puchulutegui, C., Guindon, K.Y., Gardinal, C.M., Denison, S.H. and Tringali, M.D., 2016. Development of microsatellite markers for Permit (*Trachinotus falcatus*), cross-amplification in Florida Pompano (*T. carolinus*) and Palometa (*T. goodei*), and species delineation using microsatellite markers. Florida Fish and Wildlife Conservation Commission, *Fish and Wildlife Research Institute Technical Report*, No. 20, 26 pp. http://hdl.handle.net/1834/41133

Seyoum, S., Tringali, M.D., Bert, T.M., McElroy, D. and Stokes, R., 2000. An analysis of genetic population structure in red drum, *Sciaenops ocellatus*, based on mtDNA control region sequences. *Fishery Bulletin*, 98, pp.127-138.

Shaffer, R.V. and Nakamura, E.L., 1989. Synopsis of biological data on the cobia *Rachycentron canadum* (Pisces: Rachycentridae). FAO Fisheries Synopsis. 153. U.S. Department of Commerce, *NOAA Technical Report, NMFS 82*, 32 pp. http://hdl.handle.net/1834/20527

Shigenobu, Y., Yoneda, M., Kurita, Y., Ambe, D. and Saitoh, K., 2013. Population subdivision of Japanese flounder *Paralichthys olivaceus* in the Pacific coast of Tohoku Japan detected by means of mitochondrial phylogenetic information. *International Journal of Molecular Sciences*, *14*(1), pp.954-963. https://doi.org/10.3390/ijms14010954

Shikano, T., Shimada, Y., and Suzuki, H., 2008. Comparison of genetic diversity at microsatellite loci and quantitative traits in hatchery populations of Japanese flounder *Paralichthys olivaceus*. *Journal of Fish Biology*, *72*(2), 386-399. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1095-8649.2007.01702.x

Sicuro, B. and Luzzana, U., 2016. The state of *Seriola* spp. other than yellowtail (*S. quinqueradiata*) farming in the world. *Reviews in Fisheries Science & Aquaculture*, 24(4), pp.314-325. https://doi.org/10.1080/23308249.2016.1187583

Sims, N., 2019. The Status of Almaco Jack, *Seriola rivoliana*, as a Commercially Ready Species for US Marine Aquaculture. *Proceedings of World Aquaculture Society* 2019, New Orleans, Louisiana.

Sink, T., Vega, R. and Butler, J., 2018. Red drum: reproductive biology, broodstock management, and spawning. Southern Regional Aquaculture Center, SRAC Publication No. 0320, 13 pp. https://extension.rwfm.tamu.edu/wp-content/uploads/sites/9/2019/02/SRAC_0320.pdf

Sink, T., Vega, R., Abrego, D., and Butler, J., 2019. The status of red drum, *Sciaenops ocellatus*, as a commercially ready species for US marine aquaculture. *Proceedings of World Aquaculture Society*, New Orleans, Louisiana, March 7, 2019.

Skilbrei, O.T., Heino, M., and Svåsand, T., 2015. Using simulated escape events to assess the annual numbers and destinies of escaped farmed Atlantic salmon of different life stages from farm sites in Norway. *ICES Journal of Marine Science*, *72*(2), 670-685. https://doi.org/10.1093/icesjms/fsu133

Skyler, R., Sagarese, J., Jeffery, I., and Smith, M.W. 2016. Review of Operating Model Parameters for SEDAR 49: Red Drum. SEDAR 49-AW-04. SEDAR, North Charleston, SC. 17 pp.

Smith, H.M., 1896. A review of the history and results of the attempts to acclimatize fish and other water animals in the Pacific states. *Bulletin of the U.S. Fish Commission*, pp.379–469.

Smith, T.I., McVey, D.C., Jenkins, W.E., Denson, M.R., Heyward, L.D., Sullivan, C.V. and Berlinsky, D.L., 1999. Broodstock management and spawning of southern flounder, *Paralichthys lethostigma*. *Aquaculture*, *176*(1-2), pp.87-99. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0044-8486(99)00053-8

Smith, T.I.J., 1973. The commercial feasibility of rearing pompano, *Trachinotus carolinus* (Linnaeus) in cages. Ph.D. Dissertation, University of Miami, Coral Gables, Florida. *Sea Grant Technical Bulletin*, 26. 79 pp. https://repository.library.noaa.gov/view/noaa/10938

Smith, W.E. and Scharf, F.S., 2010. Demographic characteristics of southern flounder, *Paralichthys lethostigma*, harvested by an estuarine gillnet fishery. *Fisheries Management and Ecology*, *17*(6), pp.532-543. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2400.2010.00753.x

Solomon, J.J. and Tremain, D.M., 2009. Recruitment timing and spatial patterns of estuarine use by young-of-the-year Florida pompano, *Trachinotus carolinus*, in northeastern Florida. *Bulletin of Marine Science*, *85*(2), pp.133-148. https://www.ingentaconnect.com/content/umrsmas/bullmar/2009/00000085/0000002/art00002

Somarakis, S., Pavlidis, M., Saapoglou, C., Tsigenopoulos, C.S., and Dempster, T., 2013. Evidence for 'escape through spawning' in large gilthead sea bream *Sparus aurata* reared in commercial sea-cages. *Aquaculture Environment Interactions*, *3*(2), 135-152. https://doi.org/10.3354/aei00057

Somerset, C.R. and Saillant, E.A., 2014. Regional population structure and management of aquaculture for stock enhancement of the spotted seatrout (*Cynoscion nebulosus*). *Aquaculture*, 433, pp.66-73. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aquaculture.2014.05.033

Sonsthagen, S.A., Wilson, R.E., and Underwood, J.G., 2017. Genetic implications of bottleneck effects of differing severities on genetic diversity in naturally recovering populations: An example from Hawaiian coot and Hawaiian gallinule. *Ecology and Evolution*, 7(23), 9925-9934. https://doi.org/10.1002/ece3.3530

Soto, D., Jara, F., and Moreno, C., 2001. Escaped salmon in the inner seas, southern Chile: facing ecological and social conflicts. *Ecological Applications*, *11*(6), 1750-1762. https://doi.org/10.1890/1051-0761(2001)011[1750:ESITIS]2.0.CO;2

Southeast Data Assessment and Review (SEDAR), 2020. SEDAR 28 – Gulf of Mexico Cobia Update Assessment Report. SEDAR, NOAA Fisheries - Southeast Fisheries Science Center. 147 pp. https://sedarweb.org/documents/sedar-28-stock-assessment-report-gulf-of-mexico-cobia/

Southeast Data Assessment and Review (SEDAR), 2016. SEDAR 49 Gulf of Mexico Datalimited Species. Available: https://sedarweb.org/assessments/sedar-49/

Stevens, D.E., Kohlhorst, D.W., Miller, L.W. and Kelley, D.W., 1985. The decline of striped bass in the Sacramento-San Joaquin Estuary, California. *Transactions of the American Fisheries Society*, *114*(1), pp.12-30. https://doi.org/10.1577/1548-8659(1985)114%3C12:TDOSBI%3E2.0.CO;2

Stieglitz, J.D., Hoenig, R.H., Baggett, J.K., Tudela, C.E., Mathur, S.K. and Benetti, D.D., 2021. Advancing production of marine fish in the United States: Olive flounder, *Paralichthys olivaceus*, aquaculture. *Journal of the World Aquaculture Society*, *52*(3), pp.566-581. https://doi.org/10.1111/jwas.12804

Stokes, G.M., 1977. *Life history studies of southern flounder (Paralichthys lethostigma) and Gulf flounder (P. albigutta) in the Aransas Bay area of Texas.* Texas Parks and Wildlife

Department, Technical Series Report 25, 21 pp. https://www.ccatexas.org/wpcontent/uploads/2019/12/Technical-Series-No-25-Life-History-of-Southern-Flounder.pdf

Strelcheck, A.J., Jackson, J.B., Cowan Jr, J.H. and Shipp, R.L., 2004. Age, growth, diet, and reproductive biology of the Tripletail, *Lobotes surinamensis*, from the North-Central Gulf of Mexico. *Gulf of Mexico Science*, *22*(1), p.4. https://doi.org/10.18785/goms.2201.04

Stuart, K. and Drawbridge, M., 2024. First controlled spawning for California Yellowtail (*Seriola dorsalis*). Presented at the 2024 Seriola Workshop.

Stuart, K.R. and Drawbridge, M.A., 2013. Captive spawning and larval rearing of California yellowtail (*Seriola lalandi*). *Aquaculture Research*, *44*(5), pp.728-737. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2109.2011.03077.x

Stunz, G.W., Minello, T.J. and Levin, P.S., 2002. Growth of newly settled red drum *Sciaenops ocellatus* in different estuarine habitat types. *Marine Ecology Progress Series*, 238, pp.227-236. doi:10.3354/meps238227

Sumaila, U.R., Volpe, J.P., Liu, Y., 2005. Ecological and economic impact assessment of Sablefish aquaculture in British Columbia. *Fisheries Centre Research Report*, *13*(3), 42 pp. https://dx.doi.org/10.14288/1.0074787

Sumida, B.Y., Moser, H.G. and Ahlstrom, E.H., 1985. Descriptions of larvae of California yellowtail, *Seriola lalandi*, and three other carangids from the eastern tropical Pacific: *Chloroscombrus orqueta*, *Caranx caballus*, and *Caranx sexfasciatus*. *CalCOFI Rep*, *26*, pp.139-159. https://swfsc-publications.fisheries.noaa.gov/publications/CR/1985/8591.PDF

Sun, C.H., Yang, F., Huang, Q., Zeng, X.S., Zhang, Y.N., Li, S., Yu, J.F. and Zhang, Q., 2022. Genetic population structure and demographic history of the endemic fish *Paralichthys olivaceus* of the Northwest Pacific Ocean. *Ecology and Evolution*, *12*(11), p.e9506. https://doi.org/10.1002/ece3.9506

Sylvester, E.V., Wringe, B.F., Duffy, S.J., Hamilton, L.C., Fleming, I.A., Castellani, M., Bentzen, P. and Bradbury, I.R., 2019. Estimating the relative fitness of escaped farmed salmon offspring in the wild and modelling the consequences of invasion for wild populations. *Evolutionary Applications*, *12*(4), pp.705-717. https://doi.org/10.1111/eva.12746

Taranger, G.L., Carrillo, M., Schulz, R.W., Fontaine, P., Zanuy, S., Felip, A., Weltzien, F.A., Dufour, S., Karlsen, Ø., Norberg, B. and Andersson, E., 2010. Control of puberty in farmed fish. *General and Comparative Endocrinology*, *165*(3), pp.483-515. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ygcen.2009.05.004

Texas Parks and Wildlife Department (TPWD), 2023. Red Drum (*Sciaenops ocellatus*). Available: https://tpwd.texas.gov/huntwild/wild/species/reddrum/

Thomas, J.C., 1968. Management of the White Seabass (*Cynoscion nobilis*) in California waters. California Department of Fish and Game. *Fish Bulletin 142*, pp. 1-34.

Thompson, B.A., 1999. Age distribution and growth of greater amberjack, *Seriola dumerili*, from the north-central Gulf of Mexico. *Fishery Bulletin*, 97(2), p.362-271.

Toledo Guedes, K., Sánchez-Jerez, P., González-Lorenzo, G., and Brito Hernández, A., 2009. Detecting the degree of establishment of a non-indigenous species in coastal ecosystems: sea bass *Dicentrarchus labrax* escapes from sea cages in Canary Islands (Northeastern Central Atlantic). *Hydrobiologia*, *623*, 203-212. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10750-008-9658-8

Toledo-Guedes, K., Sanchez-Jerez, P., and Brito, A., 2014. Influence of a massive aquaculture escape event on artisanal fisheries. *Fisheries Management and Ecology*, *21*(2), 113-121. https://doi.org/10.1111/fme.12059

Tolimieri, N., Haltuch, M.A., Lee, Q., Jacox, M.G. and Bograd, S.J., 2018. Oceanographic drivers of sablefish recruitment in the California Current. *Fisheries Oceanography*, *27*(5), pp.458-474. https://doi.org/10.1111/fog.12266

Tringali, M.D., and Bert, T.M., 1998. Risk to genetic effective population size should be an important consideration in fish stock-enhancement programs. *Bulletin of Marine Science*, *62*(2), 641-659.

Tringali, M.D. and Lowerre-Barbieri, S.K., 2023. Reproductive resilience or sweepstakes recruitment? Assessing drivers of lifetime reproductive success in exploited marine fish. *Fish and Fisheries*, *24*(6), pp.1048-1066. https://doi.org/10.1111/faf.12784

Tripp-Valdez, M.A., García-de-León, F.J., Espinosa-Pérez, H. and Ruiz-Campos, G., 2012. Population structure of sablefish *Anoplopoma fimbria* using genetic variability and geometric morphometric analysis. *Journal of Applied Ichthyology*, *28*(4), pp.516-523. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1439-0426.2012.01942.x

Turner, J.L. and Chadwick, H.K., 1972. Distribution and abundance of young-of-the-year striped bass, *Morone saxatilis*, in relation to river flow in the Sacramento-San Joaquin estuary. *Transactions of the American Fisheries Society*, *101*(3), pp.442-452. https://doi.org/10.1577/1548-8659(1972)101%3C442:DAAOYS%3E2.0.CO;2

Turner, T.F., Wares, J.P., and Gold, J.R., 2002. Genetic effective size is three orders of magnitude smaller than adult census size in an abundant, estuarine-dependent marine fish (*Sciaenops ocellatus*). *Genetics*, *162*(3), 1329-1339. https://doi.org/10.1093/genetics/162.3.1329

Uglem, I., Berg, M., Varne, R., Nilsen, R., Mork, J., and Bjørn, P.A., 2011. Discrimination of wild and farmed Atlantic cod (*Gadus morhua*) based on morphology and scale-circuli pattern. *ICES Journal of Marine Science*, 68(9), 1928-1936. https://doi.org/10.1093/icesjms/fsr120

Uglem, I., Bjørn, P.A., Dale, T., Kerwath, S., Økland, F., Nilsen, R., Aas, K., Fleming, I. and McKinley, R.S., 2008. Movements and spatiotemporal distribution of escaped farmed and local wild Atlantic cod (*Gadus morhua* L.). *Aquaculture Research*, *39*(2), pp.158-170. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2109.2007.01872.x

Uglem, I., Knutsen, Ø., Kjesbu, O.S., Hansen, Ø.J., Mork, J., Bjørn, P.A., Varne, R., Nilsen, R., Ellingsen, I. and Dempster, T., 2012. Extent and ecological importance of escape through spawning in sea-cages for Atlantic cod. *Aquaculture Environment Interactions*, *3*(1), pp.33-49. https://doi.org/10.3354/aei00049

University of the West Indies. 2016. The Online Guide to the Animals of Trinidad and Tobago: Seriola rivoliana. Available: https://sta.uwi.edu/fst/lifesciences/sites/default/files/lifesciences/documents/ogatt/Seriola_rivolia na%20-%20Almaco%20Jack.pdf

Ushakow, D., Briell, E., Olsen, Z., Anderson, J. and Hartman, L., 2024. Estuarine residency and habitat preferences of Atlantic Tripletail in the northwestern Gulf of Mexico. *Marine and Coastal Fisheries*, *16*(3), p.e10298. https://doi.org/10.1002/mcf2.10298

Valero, J. and Waterhouse, L., 2016. California White Seabass Stock Assessment in 2016. Center for Advanced of Population Assessment Methodology (CAPAM). Available at: https://www.capamresearch.org/sites/default/files/WSB_SA_Report_2016.pdf

Valero-Rodriguez, J.M., Toledo-Guedes, K., Arechavala-Lopez, P., Izquierdo-Gomez, D., and Sanchez-Jerez, P., 2015. The use of trophic resources by *Argyrosomus regius* (Asso, 1801) escaped from Mediterranean offshore fish farms. *Journal of Applied Ichthyology*, *31*(1), 10-15. https://doi.org/10.1111/jai.12649

van Maaren, C.C. and Daniels, H.V., 2001. Effects of temperature on egg hatch, larval growth and metamorphosis for hatchery-cultured southern flounder, *Paralichthys lethostigma*. *Journal of Applied Aquaculture*, *11*(1-2), pp.21-33. https://doi.org/10.1300/J028v11n01_03

VanderKooy, S.J. ed., 2000. *The flounder fishery of the Gulf of Mexico, United States: a regional management plan* (No. 83). Gulf States Marine Fisheries Commission. 323 pp. https://www.gsmfc.org/publications/GSMFC%20Number%20083.pdf

VanderKooy, S.J., 2015. Management profile for the gulf and Southern Flounder fishery in the Gulf of Mexico. *Gulf States Marine Fisheries Commission, Publication*, (247). 200 pp. https://www.gsmfc.org/publications/GSMFC%20Number%20247.pdf

VanderKooy, S.J., 2016. Biological profile for Tripletail in the Gulf of Mexico and the western central Atlantic. *Gulf States Marine Fisheries Commission, Ocean Springs, Mississippi*. 164 pp. https://www.gsmfc.org/publications/GSMFC%20Number%20258.pdf

Vargas-Peralta, C.E., Farfán, C., Barón-Sevilla, B. and Río-Portilla, M.A.D., 2020. Complete mitochondrial genome of the California halibut, *Paralichthys californicus*. *Ciencias Marinas*, *46*(4), pp.297-306. https://doi.org/10.7773/cm.v46i4.3121

Vega, R.R., Chavez, C., Stolte, C.J. and Abrego, D., 2003. Marine fish distribution report, 1991–1999. Texas Parks and Wildlife Department, Data Management Series, 212.

Vega, R.R., Neill, W.H., Gold, J.R. and Ray, M.S. 2011. Enhancement of Texas Sciaenids (red drum and spotted seatrout). *NOAA Technical Memorandum* NMFS-F/SPO-113, pp.85-92.

Vojkovich, M. and Reed, R., 1983. White seabass *Atractoscion nobilis* in California–Mexican waters: status of the fishery. *California Cooperative Oceanic Fisheries Investigation Report*, 24, pp.79-83. https://calcofi.com/publications/calcofireports/v24/Vol_24_Vojkovich___Reed.pdf

Walter, J.F. and Austin, H.M., 2003. Diet composition of large striped bass (*Morone saxatilis*) in Chesapeake Bay. *Fishery Bulletin*, 101(2), p.414. https://scholarworks.wm.edu/vimsarticles/572

Wang, V.H., McCartney, M.A. and Scharf, F.S., 2015. Population genetic structure of southern flounder inferred from multilocus DNA profiles. *Marine and Coastal Fisheries*, 7(1), pp.220-232. https://doi.org/10.1080/19425120.2015.1037473

Waples, R.S., Grewe, P.M., Bravington, M.W., Hillary, R., and Feutry, P., 2018. Robust estimates of a high Ne/N ratio in a top marine predator, southern bluefin tuna. *Science Advances*, *4*(7), eaar7759. 10.1126/sciadv.aar7759

Waples, R.S., Hindar, K., Hard, J.J., 2012. Genetic risks associated with marine aquaculture. U.S. Dept. of Commerce, *NOAA Tech. Memo.*, NMFS-NWFSC-119, 171 pp.

Waples, R.S., Hindar, K., Karlsson, S., and Hard, J.J., 2016. Evaluating the Ryman–Laikre effect for marine stock enhancement and aquaculture. *Current Zoology*, *62*(6), 617-627. https://doi.org/10.1093/cz/zow060

Waples, R.S., 2022. What Is Ne, Anyway? *Journal of Heredity*, *113* (4), 371–379. https://doi.org/10.1093/jhered/esac023

Waples, R.S., Do, C., Chopelet, J., 2011. Calculating Ne and Ne/N in age structured populations: a hybrid Felsenstein-Hill approach. *Ecology*, 92,1513–1522.

Ward, R., Bowers, K., Hensley, R., Mobley, B., Belouski, E., 2007. Genetic variability in spotted seatrout (*Cynoscion nebulosus*), determined with microsatellite DNA markers. *Fishery Bulletin* 105, pp.197–206. http://hdl.handle.net/1834/25536

Watanabe, W.O., Carroll, P.M., Alam, M.S., Dumas, C.F., Gabel, J.E., Davis, T.M. and Bentley, C.D., 2021. The status of black sea bass, *Centropristis striata*, as a commercially ready species for US marine aquaculture. *Journal of the World Aquaculture Society*, *52(3)*, pp.541-565. https://doi.org/10.1111/jwas.12803 Weir, L.K., and Grant, J.W., 2005. Effects of aquaculture on wild fish populations: a synthesis of data. *Environmental Reviews*, *13*(4), 145-168. https://doi.org/10.1139/a05-012

Weir, L.K., Hutchings, J.A., Fleming, I.A., and Einum, S., 2004. Dominance relationships and behavioural correlates of individual spawning success in farmed and wild male Atlantic salmon, *Salmo salar. Journal of Animal Ecology*, *73*(6), 1069-1079.

Weirich, C., Anderson, M., Baptiste, R., and Bueno, F., 2019. The Status of Florida Pompano, *Trachinotus carolinus*, as a Commercially Ready Species for US Marine Aquaculture. Paper presented at Aquaculture America, New Orleans, LA.

Weirich, C.R., Riley, K.L., Riche, M., Main, K.L., Wills, P.S., Illán, G., Cerino, D.S. and Pfeiffer, T.J., 2021. The status of Florida pompano, *Trachinotus carolinus*, as a commercially ready species for US marine aquaculture. *Journal of the World Aquaculture Society*, *52*(3), pp.731-763. https://doi.org/10.1111/jwas.12809

Weirich, C.R., Smith, T.I., Denson, M.R., Stokes, A.D. and Jenkins, W.E., 2004. Pond culture of larval and juvenile cobia, *Rachycentron canadum*, in the Southeastern United States: initial observations. *Journal of Applied Aquaculture*, *16*(1-2), p.27-44. https://doi.org/10.1300/J028v16n01_02

Wells, R.J.D., and Rooker, J.R. 2004a. Distribution, age, and growth of young-of-the-year greater amberjack (*Seriola dumerili*) associated with pelagic Sargassum. *Fishery Bulletin*, *102*, 545-554. http://hdl.handle.net/1834/30934

West, J., Zhang, X., Allgood, T., Adriance, J., Erickson, K.A. and Midway, S.R., 2020. Assessment of southern flounder *Paralichthys lethostigma* in Louisiana waters 2020 report. Louisiana Department of Wildlife and Fisheries, Office of Fisheries, Baton Rouge. 82 pp. https://www.wlf.louisiana.gov/assets/Resources/Publications/Stock_Assessments/Southern_Floun der/2020_Assessment_of_Southern_Flounder.pdf

West, J., Zhang, X., Allgood, T., and Adriance, J., 2021. Update Assessment of Spotted Seatrout (*Cynoscion nebulosus*) in Louisiana Waters 2021 Report. Office of Fisheries, Louisiana Department of Wildlife and Fisheries, 121 pp.

Wheeler, K.N., Stark, C.C. and Heard, R.W., 2002. A preliminary study of the summer feeding habits of juvenile Florida Pompano (*Trachinotus carolinus*) from open and protected beaches of the Northeastern Gulf of Mexico. 53rd *Gulf and Caribbean Fisheries Institute*, pp.659-673. http://hdl.handle.net/1834/29476

Whoriskey, F.G., Brooking, P., Doucette, G., Tinker, S., and Carr, J.W., 2006. Movements and survival of sonically tagged farmed Atlantic salmon released in Cobscook Bay, Maine, USA. *ICES Journal of Marine Science*, *63*(7), 1218-1223.

Williams, E.H., 2001. Assessment of cobia, *Rachycentron canadum*, in the waters of the U.S. Gulf of Mexico. *NOAA Technical Memorandum* NMFS-SEFSC-469, 54 p. http://hdl.handle.net/1834/19960

Williams, J.P., Allen, L.G., Steele, M.A. and Pondella, D.J., 2007. El Niño periods increase growth of juvenile white seabass (*Atractoscion nobilis*) in the Southern California Bight. *Marine Biology*, *152*, pp.193-200. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00227-007-0673-5

Wills, P.S., Robinson, C., Riche, M., Snyder, S., Davis, M., Illan, G., Weirich, C., Perron, F., Mejri, S., King, L.E. and Bradshaw, D., 2023. Culture manual for the Florida Pompano *Trachinotus carolinus* (Linnaeus, 1766). Florida Atlantic University, Harbor Branch Oceanographic Institute, 160 pp. https://www.fau.edu/hboi/documents/pompano-aquacultureworkshop-2023/hboi-pompano-culture-manual-1st-edition-2023-r3.pdf

Wilson, C.A. and Nieland, D.L., 1994. Reproductive biology of red drum, *Sciaenops ocellatus*, from the neritic waters of the northern Gulf of Mexico. *Fishery Bulletin*, 92(4), pp.841-850. https://spo.nmfs.noaa.gov/sites/default/files/pdf-content/1994/924/wilson1.pdf

Wirgin, I., Maceda, L., Tozer, M., Stabile, J. and Waldman, J., 2020. Atlantic coastwide population structure of striped bass *Morone saxatilis* using microsatellite DNA analysis. *Fisheries Research*, 226, p.105506. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.fishres.2020.105506

Wooninck, M.-L., 1993. An investigation into the subpopulation structure of *Paralichthys californicus*, California Halibut, using restriction fragment length polymorphism, (RFLP) analysis. (Master's Thesis, California State University, Northridge) 74 pp.

Wringe, B.F., Fleming, I.A., and Purchase, C.F., 2015. Rapid morphological divergence of cultured cod of the northwest Atlantic from their source population. *Aquaculture Environment Interactions*, 7(2), 167-177. https://doi.org/10.3354/aei00145

Wu, Y.L., Lee, M.A., Chen, L.C., Chan, J.W. and Lan, K.W., 2020. Evaluating a suitable aquaculture site selection model for Cobia (*Rachycentron canadum*) during extreme events in the inner bay of the Penghu Islands, Taiwan. *Remote Sensing*, *12*(17), p.2689. https://doi.org/10.3390/rs12172689

Xiao, J., Cordes, J.F., Moss, J.A., and Reece, K.S., 2011. Genetic diversity in US hatchery stocks of *Crassostrea ariakensis* (Fujita, 1913) and comparison with natural populations in Asia. *Journal of Shellfish Research*, *30*(3), 751-760. https://doi.org/10.2983/035.030.0315

Yáñez, J.M., Bassini, L.N., Filp, M., Lhorente, J.P., Ponzoni, R.W., and Neira, R., 2014. Inbreeding and effective population size in a coho salmon (*Oncorhynchus kisutch*) breeding nucleus in Chile. *Aquaculture*, 420, S15-S19. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aquaculture.2013.05.028

Yang, L., Waples, R.S., and Baskett, M.L., 2019. Life history and temporal variability of escape events interactively determine the fitness consequences of aquaculture escapees on wild populations. *Theoretical Population Biology*, *129*, 93-102. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tpb.2018.12.006 Yang, X., Holmen, I.M., Utne, I.B., 2022. Scenario analysis of fish escapes in Norwegian aquaculture for implementation of barrier management and improved learning from accidents. *Marine Policy*, *143*, 105208. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.marpol.2022.105208

Yasuda, T., Kawabe, R., Takahashi, T., Murata, H., Kurita, Y., Nakatsuka, N. and Arai, N., 2010. Habitat shifts in relation to the reproduction of Japanese flounder *Paralichthys olivaceus* revealed by a depth-temperature data logger. *Journal of Experimental Marine Biology and Ecology*, 385(1-2), pp.50-58. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jembe.2010.02.001

Yigit, Ü., Ergün, S., Bulut, M., Celikkol, B., Yigit, M., 2017. Bio-economic efficiency of copper alloy mesh technology in offshore cage systems for sustainable aquaculture. *Indian Journal Geomarine Sciences* 46(10), 2017–2024.

Yoneda, M., Kurita, Y., Kitagawa, D., Ito, M., Tomiyama, T., Goto, T. and Takahashi, K., 2007. Age validation and growth variability of Japanese flounder *Paralichthys olivaceus* off the Pacific coast of northern Japan. *Fisheries Science*, *73*, pp.585-592. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1444-2906.2007.01371.x

Zimmermann, E.W., Purchase, C.F., Fleming, I.A., and Brattey, J., 2013. Dispersal of wild and escapee farmed Atlantic cod (*Gadus morhua*) in Newfoundland. *Canadian Journal of Fisheries and Aquatic Sciences*, 70(5), 747-755. https://doi.org/10.1139/cjfas-2012-0428

Zupa, R., Rodríguez, C., Mylonas, C.C., Rosenfeld, H., Fakriadis, I., Papadaki, M., Pérez, J.A., Pousis, C., Basilone, G. and Corriero, A., 2017. Comparative study of reproductive development in wild and captive-reared greater amberjack *Seriola dumerili* (Risso, 1810). *PLoS One*, *12*(1), p.e0169645. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0169645

Appendix A - Case Study Analyses of Genetic Effects of Escaped Marine Finfish Aquaculture in Southern California and the Gulf of America

November 2024

Table of Contents

1.0	Overview	
2.0	Offshore Mariculture Escapes Genetics Assessment (OMEGA) Model	
2.1	OMEGA Model Background	
2.2	Use of Case Studies	
3.0	OMEGA Model Components	
3.1	Population Simulations	
3.2	Fitness Effects (finished)	
3.3	Genetic Diversity Effects	
3.4	Escape and Interactions Assumptions	
4.0	Species Parameterization	
4.1	California Yellowtail	
4.2	White Seabass	
4.3	Striped Bass	
4.4	Red Drum	
4.5	Almaco Jack	
4.6	Cobia	
5.0	References	

List of Tables

Table A- 1. OMEGA fitness model parameter values used in simulations of impacts of escapees on fitness of the case study species wild populations. 324
Table A-2. Case study species calculated values of effective population size (Ne) with over- dispersed variation in reproductive success (Poisson factor = 3.0) using equations in Waples et al. 2011 and the AgeNe program
Table A-3. California Yellowtail OMEGA model parameter values. 331
Table A-4. Life table for female California Yellowtail with approximately 100% of fish matureat 3-4 years and maximum age of 22 years. Notation is from Waples et al. (2011)
Table A-5. White Seabass OMEGA model parameter values
Table A-6. Life table for female White Seabass with 100% of fish mature at 5 years andmaximum age of 27 years. Notation is from Waples et al. (2011).335
Table A-7. Striped Bass OMEGA Model Parameter Values
Table A-8. Red Drum OMEGA Model Parameter Values 337
Table A-9. Life table for female Red Drum with 100% of fish mature at 4 years and maximumage of 40 years. Notation is from Waples et al. (2011).338
Table A-10. Almaco Jack OMEGA Model Parameter Values 339
Table A-11. Life table for female Almaco Jack with 100% of fish mature at approximately 7 to 8years and maximum age of 22 years. Notation is from Waples et al. (2011).340
Table A-12. Cobia OMEGA Model Parameter Values 341
Table A-13. Life table for female Cobia with 100% of fish mature at approximately 3 to 4yearsand maximum age of 11 years. Notation is from Waples et al. (2011).342

List of Figures

Figure A-1.	The ways fish escape, and	d OMEGA model conceptual	design
Figure A-2.	The three components of	the OMEGA model	

Figure A-3. Schematic of Single Trait Fitness Model (top) and Gene flow to Wild Population with Mean Trait Value Change (bottom). Conceptual fitness model based on Ford 2002. 316
1.0 Overview

This appendix presents an overview of the Offshore Mariculture Escapes Genetics Assessment (OMEGA) model structure and parameterization of the model for the six case study species.

The ways fish escape and escape levels (frequency and magnitude) are discuss in detail in Section 2.1, *Escape Background and Categories* in the body of this report and are briefly presented here to provide some context. Figure A-1 shows the five categories of ways fish escape from cages as conceptualized in the OMEGA model. Type 1 and 2 represent leakage and the escape of 10s to 100s of fish at a time. Type 3 represents episodic escapes resulting in intermediate escape numbers of 1,000s to 10,000s, Type 4 represents the rare complete failure of multiple cages or a catastrophic equipment failure and loss of 100,000s to millions of fish and Type 5 is the release of eggs/sperm or larvae from fish spawning in cages. Case study analyses evaluated escapes from Types 1 through 3, although that does not suggest large scale escapes or release of eggs/sperm and larvae would not be possible for case study species.



Figure A-1. The ways fish escape, and OMEGA model conceptual design.

2.0 Offshore Mariculture Escapes Genetics Assessment (OMEGA) Model

The NOAA National Marine Fisheries Service (NMFS) aided in the development of a scientific decision-support tool called the Offshore Mariculture Escapes Genetics Assessment (OMEGA) model to assess the potential risks of farmed escapees to their wild counterparts and to aid in the design of management strategies to address the potential risks of escapees to marine resources. OMEGA is intended to: 1) provide insights about factors affecting risks associated with escapes from aquaculture operations, 2) simulate the scale, frequency, and dispersal of escapes into the wild population and potential impacts to wild population fitness, genetic diversity, and long-term viability of the wild population, and 3) aid in the assessment of proposed aquaculture projects and the development of management strategies to address potential escape risk, including evaluating the effects of regulatory and technical advances on fish containment. Finally, models like OMEGA are useful to understand and predict the consequences of different management alternatives and are an important tool to support environmental regulatory decisions (National Research Council 2007).

2.1 OMEGA Model Background

The concepts used in OMEGA are an extension from the All-H-Analyzer (AHA) tool, which was used successfully in the U.S. Pacific Northwest to evaluate genetic and ecological interactions between hatchery and wild salmon and steelhead trout (Paquet et al. 2011).

A user guide for OMEGA containing model background and user instructions was produced the same year. Version 2.0 developed in 2019 used for this assessment includes a Monte Carlo simulation frontend for conducting multiple iterations of a randomized simulation, varying one or more parameters based on user-specified distributions. This feature is an add-on to OMEGA and requires @Risk for Excel, available from Palisade Software. @RISK operates by replacing one or more model input parameter values in OMEGA with a new value. The user also selects output model response variables to evaluate from the simulation. Model inputs and results are recorded for each iteration.

The OMEGA model is organized around three components (Figure A-2):

1) The biology of the cultured population and details of the aquaculture operation, including the frequency and magnitude of fish escaping from the pens.

2) Factors affecting the potential for interaction between escapees and the wild population, including survival of escapees, location of the aquaculture operation relative to the wild population, and reproductive success of escapees in the wild.

3) The biology and population dynamics of the wild population, including abundance, distribution, survival, age and size at maturity, spawning characteristics, and age-specific harvest rates.



Figure A-2. The three components of the OMEGA model.

OMEGA model input parameters describe size and growth characteristics of cultured fish, frequency and magnitude of escape events, mechanism of escape, survival of escapees in the wild, probability of escapees encountering a conspecific natural population and interbreeding, and population dynamics of the natural population. Model results describe the influence of aquaculture escapes on spawning biomass, juvenile production, and fitness of the composite population. Effects of interactions on fitness and abundance are based on the frequency and relative abundance of cultured fish that escape and survive to encounter a natural population, the difference in survival characteristics between the artificial and the natural environments, and the genetic legacy of the cultured and natural populations. More recent model developments now also evaluate potential impacts on effective population size and consequences for genetic diversity in the mixed population from escaped cultured fish.

OMEGA scenarios are modeled to assume a rate of survival of escapees based on size at escape relative to wild conspecifics. The survival rate may be adjusted to model a lower rate relative to wild conspecifics using a shaping function that is based on assumptions of predator avoidance and foraging behavior after escape, and time from escape. OMEGA also includes a parameter to describe the probability of escapees encountering the wild population. The probability of encounter is based on an understanding of distribution of wild juveniles and spawners and distance from a farm location. A third parameter is reproductive competency of escaped fish. At one extreme, cultured fish may be sterilized prior to stocking in cages and would have zero reproductive potential. At the other extreme, cultured fish from wild sourced broodstock may be as competent as spawners as wild conspecifics.

For fitness predictions and effects on wild population viability and abundance, OMEGA includes a model of stabilizing selection for a hypothetical trait, which describes the survivorship of offspring of naturally spawning wild and culture origin as described in Ford (2002). Effects on survivorship of the wild population are modeled using a relative fitness factor of the admixed wild population of conspecifics based on the modified trait value of the mixed population (Figure A-3). Over successive generations of escapees interbreeding the mixed wild population moves

away from the natural optimum and relative fitness is less than 1.0 based on assumed selection in nature for the trait.



Figure A-3. Schematic of Single Trait Fitness Model (top) and Gene flow to Wild Population with Mean Trait Value Change (bottom). Conceptual fitness model based on Ford 2002.

The potential for the wild population to experience Ryman-Laikre effects because of escapees is evaluated in terms of impacts on the effective population size (N_e) and related loss of genetic diversity. Waples et al. (2016) published a model to calculate the total effective population size (N_{eT}) in an admixed cultured–wild population and the change in effective population size. The model includes parameters on the number of effective broodstock fish used to produce cultured fish in a breeding program, the demographics of the wild population, and the predicted contribution of cultured fish to natural spawning. The OMEGA model includes the AgeNe model described in Waples et al (2011) to calculate generation length and effective population size absent escapees.

Generation length and effective population size absent escapees provide context when evaluating impact of escaped fish on a wild population. Escapees persistent and accumulate in the population for species with a long generation length. The estimate of effective population size and the estimate of the ratio of N_e/N is a measure of effective population size to census

population size and potential effects of escapees in a population with a potentially low genetic diversity (tiny ratio of N_e/N). The total effective population size (N_{eT}) and reduction in effective population size (N_{eT}/N_{eW}) from breeding escapees is estimated in OMEGA using Equation 8 in Waples et al (2016).

Waples et al. (2012) summarized a general rule of thumb proposed in the scientific literature for minimum effective population size to avoid genetic diversity effects of 50/500/5,000. They suggested marine large marine populations may be more susceptible to loss of genetic diversity than other species and the higher minimum effective population size may be more appropriate. OMEGA results were evaluated for potential Ryman-Laikre effect using the 5,000 minimum population size.

Waples et al. (2012) also recommended that a reduction in N_{eW} (i.e., ratio N_{eT}/N_{eW}) be considered in large marine populations and values less than 0.1 may have Ryman-Laikre effects. Both metrics were calculated in OMEGA to consider potential Ryman-Laikre effects.

2.2 Use of Case Studies

The OMEGA model was used to evaluate species-specific case studies for a subset of Southern California and the Gulf species. The case studies are intended to provide insights into how different species life histories, abundance, and population structure can affect estimates of introgression of cultured finfish in wild populations and the genetic impacts of escapees in terms of relative fitness and effective population size. Farm production scenarios developed for the case studies are hypothetical and are not intended to represent a specific farm proposal, serve as an implicit or explicit endorsement by NOAA of any species or cultivation practice, nor are they meant to serve as a policy recommendation or be prescriptive of any potential future farm proposal.

3.0 OMEGA Model Components

The following sections describe OMEGA computation steps used to assess the impacts of escaped case study species. Described are how OMEGA computes population abundance, and effects of escaped fish on fitness and an assessment of effects of escaped fish on within population genetic diversity based on potential change in effective population size of the wild population.

3.1 **Population Simulations**

The wild population simulation in OMEGA is an age-structured single population model with age-specific assumptions for survival, harvest, and maturity (ICF 2014). The life cycle process is separated into four phases: 1) spawning biomass, 2) egg production, 3) juvenile recruitment, and 4) subadult/adult survival. Harvest is included during the subadult and adult phase and is shaped by an age-specific double logistic function. The population model in OMEGA was developed based on many of the concepts and the life stage structure of the Stock Synthesis population assessment model for marine fish management (Methot 2000). OMEGA is a much simpler

construct of the population model in Stock Synthesis and does not include the analytical components in Stock Synthesis to estimate population parameters.

The number of spawners for wild and cultured are calculated as follows:

$$N_{Wild,a,yr} = \sum_{a=1}^{A} (N_{Wild,a,yr} * M_a)$$
$$N_{Cultured,a,yr} = \sum_{a=1}^{A} (N_{Cultured,a,yr} * M_a)$$

Where $N_{a,yr}$ is the number of wild and cultured fish in the population by age *a* in year *yr* and M_a is the fraction fish mature at age *a*. The same maturation schedule for females and males was assumed in this model. To account for the observation that cultured fish, when they escape, would be larger than wild fish at a given age, the age of the cultured fish at the time of escape was advanced based on their size relative to size of wild fish.

Female spawning biomass (SPB) of wild fish is calculated as follows:

$$SPB_{Wild,yr} = \sum_{a=1}^{A} (N_{Wild,a,yr} * SexRatio_{a} * W_{f,a})$$

and cultured fish:

$$SPB_{Cultured,yr} = \sum_{a=1}^{A} (N_{Cultured,a,yr} * SexRatio_{a} * W_{f,a} * RRS_{Cultured} * f_{Cultured})$$

Where *SexRatio*_a is ratio females to males at age a, and $W_{f,a}$ is the body weight of females at age *a*. For cultured fish in the population *RRS* is the user input relative reproductive success of escapees, and *f*_{Cultured} is the fitness of cultured fish in nature based on calculated cultured fish trait value. Relative reproductive success and calculated fitness were included at this stage to report effective spawning biomass of cultured fish in nature versus census abundance estimated previously.

Egg production is calculated by the following for wild and cultured:

$$Eggs_{Wild} = SPB_{Wild} * \frac{Eggs}{Kg} * f_{Spawn}$$
$$Eggs_{Cultured} = SPB_{Cultured} * \frac{Eggs}{Kg}$$

Where *fspawn* is fitness of wild fish allocated to spawning life stage.

Egg to end of juvenile recruit period is based on the two parameter Beverton-Holt survival function (assumption of density-independent productivity and maximum number recruits or capacity). The modeled recruitment stage for the case study fish was one year. The Beverton-Holt function is as follows:

$$Recruits = (P * f_{Recruit}) * Eggs) / (1 + \frac{(P * f_{Recruit}) * Eggs}{C * f_{Recruit}})$$

where Eggs is sum of eggs following spawning from wild and cultured, P is the densityindependent productivity, C is capacity and $f_{Recruit}$ is fitness of wild fish allocated to the recruit life stage.

The number of subadult and adult fish surviving to the next year is calculated by the following:

$$N_{a+1,yr+1} = N_{a,yr}e^{-Z_a}$$

where Z is age specific instantaneous mortality $(M_a + F_a)$ where M is natural mortality and F fishing mortality. Natural mortality is adjusted for relative fitness allocated to subadult and adult life stage by calculating annual survival adjusted for relative fitness and then calculating fitness adjusted M_a .

To remove any initial parameter effects on results the simulation includes a 50 step/year initialization period absent stochastic variation and cultured fish escapes. This is done to eliminate any initial parameter effects prior to analysis of effects of escapees.

Model results were summarized in years 5 (Year 5), 10 (Year 10), and 25 (Year 25) of the simulations. The short-term results are presented to describe potential effects within a time frame applicable for environmental impact analyses and permitting applications.

OMEGA model simulations typically run for 300 years to include the long-term equilibrium impacts of escaped fish. Model simulations have shown that the effect of escaped, long-lived marine fish species on fitness are slow to materialize. The short-term results provide enough of a time scale to understand the population trajectory with escapes. However, in a couple of case study species that suggest a fitness impact of escaped fish we report the long-term fitness results to help better understand long-term consequences. The long-term fitness consequences were summarized as the median loss in fitness in years 10 to 100 for each iteration.

3.2 Fitness Effects (finished)

Impacts on conspecific fitness from escaped case study species were predicted using a simple phenotypic, single trait fitness model described by Ford (2002). The phenotypic fitness model is a two-population analysis of different environmental selection regimes acting on the two populations and the effect of gene flow between populations on mean trait value of the receiving populations. Assumptions of the model are as follows:

- A single trait is under selection with different optimum values for the two environments.
- The trait is normally distributed and subject to bell-shaped (Gaussian) selection.
- All mating is random; fish do not sort by origin (escapee and wild).
- Population size is large so that random drive, phenotypic plasticity, and other stochastic forces can be ignored.
- Changes in mean trait value are deterministic based on selection and gene flow.
- Selection does not reduce population size, variance or heritability of the trait over time.

Our analysis of case study species assumes 100% locally sourced wild broodstock, thus the initial condition modeled assumes the mean trait value of fish used for broodstock is equal to the wild population, representing the natural environment optimum. In our analyses, gene flow is two directions with use of 100% wild broodstock providing gene flow into the culture environment and escapees breeding with the wild population resulting in gene flow into the wild population.

The resulting condition from escapees spawning with the wild population is a change in the mean trait value of the now mixed wild population (see Figure A-3 bottom**Error! Reference source not found.**). In this case the mean trait value of the mixed wild population is intermediate between the two environmental optimums.

The deviation of the wild population from the optimum phenotypic value is $\bar{P}_{Wild} - \theta_{Nat}$.

The mean phenotypic trait values of wild and cultured progeny in year y are calculated by the following equations (Ford 2002):

$$\begin{split} \bar{P}_{Wild,y} &= \left(1 - pHOS_{sp}\right) \left[\bar{P}_{Wild,sp} + \left(\left(\left(\bar{P}_{Wild,sp} \omega_{Nat}^2 + \theta_{Nat} \sigma^2 \right) / (\omega_{Nat}^2 + \sigma^2) \right) - \bar{P}_{Wild,sp} \right) h^2 \right] \\ &+ pHOS_{sp} \left[\bar{P}_{Escapee,sp} \left(\left(\left(\bar{P}_{Escapee,sp} \omega_{Nat}^2 + \theta_{Nat} \sigma^2 \right) / (\omega_{Nat}^2 + \sigma^2) \right) \bar{P}_{Escapee,sp} \right) h^2 \right] \end{split}$$

and

$$\begin{split} \bar{P}_{Culture,y} &= (1 - pNOB_{brood}) \left[\bar{P}_{Culture,brood} \left(\left(\left(\bar{P}_{Culture,brood} \omega_{Culture}^{2} + \theta_{Culture} \sigma^{2} \right) \right. \\ &\left. \left. \left(\left(\omega_{Culture}^{2} + \sigma^{2} \right) \right) - \bar{P}_{Culture,brood} \right) h^{2} \right] \\ &+ pNOB_{brood} \left[\bar{P}_{Wild,brood} \\ &+ \left(\left(\left(\bar{P}_{Wild,brood} \omega_{Culture}^{2} + \theta_{Culture} \sigma^{2} \right) / \left(\omega_{Culture}^{2} + \sigma^{2} \right) \right) - \bar{P}_{Wild,brood} \right) h^{2} \right] \end{split}$$

where:

 $pHOS_{sp}$ = Proportion of spawning biomass in nature that is escapees $pNOB_{Brood}$ = Proportion of aquaculture brood stock that is wild fish θ_{Nat} =Phenotypic optimum or expected value

(mean) of the phenotypic probability distribution for the natural environment $\theta_{Culture}$ =Phenotypic optimum or expected value (mean) of the phenotypic probability distribution for the culture environment σ^2 =Phenotypic variance for the trait in question h^2 = Phenotypic trait heritability ω_{Nat}^2 =Variance of the probability distribution of fitness as a function of the phenotypic values for individuals in the natural environment $\omega_{Culture}^2$ = Variance of the probability distribution of fitness as a function of phenotypic values for individuals in the natural environment $\omega_{Culture}^2$ = Mean phenotypic value of the wild population spawning in year y $\bar{P}_{Escapee,sp}$ = Mean phenotypic value of the wild brood stock in year y $\bar{P}_{Culture,brood}$ = Mean phenotypic value of the cultured brood stock in year y

Because OMEGA is an annual simulation model and the trait model is a generational analysis, OMEGA includes a step that computes the average trait value for the wild population in each year that accounts for fish contributing to spawning from multiple cohorts, each with a potentially different trait value resulting from the level of escape introgression at spawning. In the above equations, $\bar{P}_{Wild,sp}$ and $\bar{P}_{Escapee,sp}$ are calculated as the mean phenotypic value of the escapee and wild adults spawning in year y comprised of age classes (*a*):

$$\bar{P}_{Wild,sp} = \frac{\sum_{a=i}^{A} N_{Wild,a} \bar{P}_{Wild,a}}{\sum_{a=i}^{A} N_{Wild,a}}$$

and

$$\bar{P}_{Escapee,sp} = \frac{\sum_{a=i}^{A} N_{Escapee,a} \bar{P}_{Escapee,a}}{\sum_{a=i}^{A} N_{Escapee,a}}$$

These equations assume that cohort contributions to spawning is proportional to abundance in the spawning biomass. This approach is a simplification as it overlooks the potential of unequal spawning contribution among cohorts due to differences in age specific female fecundity and, more importantly, fitness.

A similar issue arises when computing annual trait value for the cultured broodstock. In the previous equation the trait value of wild adults in the brood stock ($\bar{P}_{Wild,brood}$) is assumed to be the same as wild spawners ($\bar{P}_{Wild,sp}$).

Finally, the mean relative fitness (RF) of the wild fish cohort, offspring from spawning in year y, is calculated by the following:

$$RF_{Cohort,y} = e^{\frac{-(\bar{P}_{Wild,sp} - \theta_{Nat})^2}{2(\omega_{Nat}^2 + \sigma^2)}}$$

The effect of relative fitness on cohort survival is likely a function of the trait in question, which would possibly affect different life stages in different ways, including during spawning, subadult phase, or adult phase across multiple years up to and beyond first spawning. Allocation of fitness effect across the life cycle is included as parameter values in OMEGA.

Our use of the Ford model in OMEGA to predict fitness impacts includes several caveats:

- 1) The Ford model is only one of several possible ways to model domestication and although it includes several important concepts (heritability, strength of selection on trait, effects of differences in cultured and wild environments on evolutionary adaptation, and the degree of introgression during spawning) it is incomplete in its approach in that it is not modeling specific genetically controlled traits per models developed for Atlantic Salmon (see Bradbury et al. 2020),
- 2) We are using a single-trait model that is likely a simplification of a multi-trait phenomenon, and
- 3) Available data on case study species are inadequate for confident parameterization.

However, the Ford model was used because it is useful for exploring scenarios, evaluating relative impacts of escapees, and because data are incomplete on specific genotypic traits for case study species that may be subject to domestication selection.

Results from the OMEGA model are very sensitive to the input parameters in the fitness function, and as such, the model outputs of fitness effects should be considered as guidelines useful for assessment of the magnitude of potential impact of escapes, but not precise quantitative predictions. The approach used is consistent with other methods that applied phenotypic trait modeling methods (Yang et al. 2019, Baskett et al 2013, Basket and Waples 2013). For risk assessment and decision-making support, the approach used in OMEGA is scientifically sound and correctly identifies the relative consequences of cultured fish escaping and surviving to breed with a wild population.

The parameter values used in this assessment of fitness effects from escapees on wild case study species are presented in Table A-1. To examine relative effects of escapees on fitness, the parameters were held constant in all model simulations, with one exception. With wild fish captured for broodstock, the first year of the simulations starts with the wild population trait

value and then the model is configured to calculate the trait value of fish captured from the mixed wild population in subsequent years. In other words, in subsequent years the trait value of wild sourced broodstock is calculated based on selection that may occur on the F1 generation (cultured offspring of wild broodstock) and degree of introgression of escapees in the wild population.

Consistent with the intent to consider a high potential for effects approach the fitness assessment assumed strong selection. Strong selection would infer a more severe loss of fitness in the wild population as the mean trait value moves away from the wild optimum. The inverse of ω^2 , i.e. $1/\omega^2$ is the intensity selection towards the phenotypic optimum. In other words, as ω^2 increases the selection intensity decreases. According to Ford (2002), $\omega^2 = 10\sigma^2$ is considered "strong" selection", whereas $\omega^2 = 100\sigma^2$ would be considered "weak selection", where $\sigma^2 = 10$ in both cases. This analysis used $\omega^2 = 5\sigma^2$, a "very strong" selection assumption to evaluate a maximum potential effect on fitness for a marine fish with an unknown trait selection profile (Table A-1). Sensitivity analyses were made to explore relative fitness effects under different selection assumptions and even under the "very strong" selection assumption effects on relative fitness were very small when assuming all wild origin broodstock in the program. Similarly, the analysis used a relatively high trait heritability assumption of 0.5. Measurements of heritability for growth rate range from 0.2 to 0.3 for Atlantic Salmon (Gjedrem 2000). Ferrari et al. (2016) reported higher heritability of behavioral traits in European Seabass (0.45 +/- 0.14). The model parameterization for case study species used a high heritability assumption to capture a potential maximum effect of escaped fish on relative fitness.

		Parameter
Parameter	Description	Value
Initial Trait Value	The initial phenotypic trait value for the aquaculture and wild population $\bar{P}_{Culture,Initial}$ and $\bar{P}_{Wild,Initial}$. The wild population is nearly always 100 and the aquaculture trait value something less if originating with a cultured brood stock or 100 if originating with wild fish.	100
Culture Environmental Trait Optimum:	Phenotypic optimum for the culture environment $\theta_{Culture}$. The aquaculture optimum is always something less than then natural environment optimum to represent differential selection pressure.	80
Natural Environmental Trait Optimum:	The natural optimum $\theta_{Natural}$ is always something greater than the aquaculture environment to represent differential selection pressure.	100
Trait Heritability	The analysis assumes relatively high trait heritability h^2 . Trait heritability is assumed to be the same for cultured and wild fish.	0.5
Trait Variance	This is the phenotypic variance σ^2 of the trait in question. Trait variance is assumed to be the same for wild and cultured.	10
Strength of Selection	Variance of the probability distribution of fitness ω^2 as a function of phenotypic values for individuals in the population. The analysis assumed ω^2 to be the same for wild and cultured.	$\omega^2 = 5\sigma^2$

Table A- 1. OMEGA fitness model parameter values used in simulations of impacts of escapees on fitness of the case study species wild populations.

3.3 Genetic Diversity Effects

In addition to loss of fitness, a second major concern when cultured fish escape is the potential loss of genetic diversity within populations and loss of genetic diversity among populations (Waples et al. 2012). Population structure of the case study species differed. For example, California Yellowtail are a single intermixed population across their range and wild broodstock collected for the project would presumably represent the entire population; thus, loss of genetic diversity among populations. In contrast, Red Drum may have genetic differentiation across its range based on evidence of isolation by distance, where genetic differentiation increases with geographic distance and thus loss of genetic diversity among populations may be a concern. See Section 3.2.1 *Red Drum (Sciaenops ocellatus)* in the body of this report for a more detailed discussion of population structure of Red Drum.

The OMEGA model includes an assessment of effect of escaped fish on effective population size as a surrogate for effects on within population genetic diversity. As described in Section 1.2.3, *Genetic Diversity Effects* in the body of the report, conservation of genetic diversity in managed populations requires maintenance of sufficiently large (genetic) effective population sizes (N_e). Relatively few mature fish are needed to supply broodstock for a marine aquaculture project, and so offspring produced in any given cohort may be generated from only a few parents. If, or when, offspring escape and then subsequently contribute to spawning in the wild at high rates, there is potential to reduce the effective size of the mixed population due to the relatively low genetic diversity of the escaped culture fish compared to the wild population. The lower effective size may strengthen genetic drift processes acting on the population, and result in a loss of genetic diversity population-wide (Waples et al. 2012).

Waples et al. (2018) published a model to calculate the change in effective population size that includes parameters on the number of effective broodstock fish used to produce cultured fish in a breeding program, the demographics of the wild population, and the predicted contribution of cultured fish to natural spawning. Values for several of these parameters are generally unknown for the case study species but can be estimated using inputs assumed to model the species productivity and abundance in OMEGA (Section 3.1 *Population Simulations*).

Demographic estimates of effective population size across the range of abundances modeled in OMEGA for case study species were computed using the program AgeNe (Waples et al. 2011). The case study species are generally broadcast spawners, spawning in large aggregations in offshore and nearshore waters suggesting reproductive success is moderately to highly variable among individuals. Two theories propose different mechanisms dictating reproductive success among individuals. The "Sweepstakes Reproductive Success (SRS)" hypothesis (Hedgecock and Pudovkin 2011) proposes that stochastic (i.e., random) survival under variable oceanographic conditions results in the highly variable and unequal offspring distributions frequently associated with in broadcast spawning species with high fecundity and high early mortality. Alternatively, the "Recurrent Selective Sweepstakes (RSS)" hypothesis (Tringali 2023) proposes that multiple independent stages of early-life stage selection due to the variable oceanographic conditions

results in the highly variable and unequal offspring distributions. Put more simply, surviving offspring (or successful breeders) either result from genetic drift or selection, respectively. For either (or both) of the dynamics impacting recruitment life stages in marine species, moderate to large variance in reproductive success may be expected. However, recent approaches to understanding population estimates that utilize very large sample sizes, revealed much higher *Ne/N* ratios in the few marine species that large scale sample studies have occurred (see Section 1.2.3.1, *Effective Population Size* in the body of this report for details).With this in mind, an intermediate assumption of variance in reproductive success was applied to all case study species.

Estimates of N_e and ratio of N_e/N were made with random reproductive success where variance in reproductive success at age x (V_x) is equal to the expected lifetime reproductive success of a group of fish that die at age x, given by $\bar{k}_x = \sum b_{i(i < x)}$, where k is the number of gametes contributed by an individual to the next generation. Also calculated were estimates of N_e and ratio of N_e/N assuming over-dispersed variation in reproductive success at age x where $V_x = 3\bar{k}_x$ (i.e., a Poisson scaling factor of 3).

Results are summarized in Table A-2 for each of the case study species excepting Striped Bass which a wild population was not modeled. Among the five species modeled the ratio of N_e to total N varied between 0.16 and 0.35. The ratio of N_e to adult $N(N_A)$ varied between 0.25 and 0.67.

Table A-2. Case study species calculated values of effective population size (Ne) with overdispersed variation in reproductive success (Poisson factor = 3.0) using equations in Waples et al. 2011 and the AgeNe program.

Scenario	Max Age	Generation Length	Nr	NA	N_b	Ne	N _e / N _T	1
		Californi	a Yellowtail (Seriola dors	salis)			
Low Population Abundance	22		5,569,338	3,753,789	1,907,650	1,710,971	0.27	0
High Population Abundance	22 yrs	7.7 yrs	11,194,899	7,552,804	3,838,284	3,442,555		ſ
		White S	eabass (<i>Atrac</i>	toscion nob	ilis)			
Low Abundance	27	2.0	265,428 – 455,019	103,348 – 177,168	54,779 – 93,907	69,253 – 118,719	0.26	0
High Abundance	27 yrs	8.9 yrs	1,105,949 – 2,027,521	430,617 – 789,463	228,246 - 418,450	288,553 – 529,013	0.26	ſ
		Red D	rum (<i>Sciaena</i>	ops ocellatu	s)			
Abundance referenced to Addis (2020) NW Florida Population Unit	40 yrs	11.4 yrs	10,800,422	8,946,846	2,409,455	3,755,067	0.35	C
		Alma	co Jack <i>(Seri</i> d	ola rivoliana	<i>ı</i>)			
Low Population Abundance			354,666	225,650	42,014	55,323	0.4.6	
High Population Abundance	22 yrs	8.9 yrs	786,166	500,183	93,131	122,632	0.16	C
		Cobia	(Rachycentr	on canadum	2)			
Abundance referenced SEDAR 2020	11 yrs	4.0 yrs	2,493,546	1,026,754	402,144	474,698	0.19	C

NT =NA = Total number of adults

Nb = Effective number of breeders in a year

Ne = Effective population size

The rate of loss for genetic diversity is inversely proportional to N_e and increases rapidly as N_e declines. As discussed in Section 1.2.3, *Genetic Diversity Effects* in the body of this report, the loss of genetic diversity arising when cultured fish escape and spawn with wild conspecific fish is known as the Ryman-Laikre effect (Ryman and Laikre 1991). They showed that in assessing the effects of fish culture on genetic diversity, it is not sufficient to know only N_e in the cultured or wild population; instead, it is necessary to consider the effective size of the cultured-wild system as a whole (N_{eT}). Waples et al (2018) provided a model to calculate N_{eT} as a function of effective size of the captive (N_{eC}) broodstock and wild (N_{eW}) spawners and the proportion of cultured fish in the mixed cultured/wild spawning (x) that are offspring of the captive broodstock (i.e., escapees). The modified Ryman-Laikre model in Waples et al. was used to calculate the reduction in N_e (*i.e.*, N_{eT}) for the escape scenarios assessed for the POA project. Results were evaluated against a general rule-of-thumb that N_{eT} values should exceed 5,000 fish (Waples et al. 2012).

Waples et al. (2012) also recommended that an assessment of potential loss of genetic diversity consider the "proportional reduction in N_{eW} ". Scenarios that satisfy the criterion that N_{eT} exceed 5,000 could mean a reduction of several orders of magnitude in N_e thus based on Waples et al. the analyses also considers the proportional reductions in N_{eW} . Waples et al. 2012 recommend this "should be considered, along with the absolute levels of N_{eT} , in evaluating risks to within-population diversity".

Results of model scenarios from OMEGA considered both criteria when evaluating potential loss of within population diversity. However, as discussed in in Section 1.2.3, *Genetic Diversity Effects*, while the concept of the Ryman-Laikre effect is undisputed, the consequences of a reduced N_{eT} in the population on long-term viability of the population is largely theoretical.

Calculated effects on N_e were explored for a range of N_e/N values for California Yellowtail (varying Poisson factor between 1 and 25) and found to have a minor effect on results, thus all calculations used the mid-range ratio (Poisson factor = 3). Tiny ratios of N_e/N (<0.001) were not considered in this sensitivity analysis as the extreme conditions to produce tiny ratios did not seem possible with the case study species (see Waples 2016). Also explored was the effect of the number of broodstock used in the program. It was found that results were insensitive to a range of reasonable broodstock abundance (100 to 500 adults) and effective broodstock spawners. All simulations used an abundance of 200 broodstock adults and the ratio of effective spawners (N_{eC} / N_c) of 0.125.

3.4 Escape and Interactions Assumptions

Leakage rates across the production cycle were based on an assumed 0.3% escape rate across all size categories. The leakage escape rate was apportioned by size category as described in Section 1.3, *Assessing Risks of Escape using Modeling Methods* in the body of this report.

In modeling episodic escape events, parameters for both the likelihood³ of a cage failure and the magnitude loss of fish from an episodic escape event were approximated. The highly variable pattern of escape numbers by year reported in Skilbrei et al. (2015) suggest medium to large episodic escape events occur in combination with the previously discussed leakage type escape. Norwegian studies of Atlantic Salmon suggest unreported episodic escape events occur on a regular basis (Glover et al. 2008, Glover 2010). Thus, it seems reasonable to assess episodic escapes in combination with leakage escapes to anticipate a pattern of low-level escapes (leakage) interacting with the wild population with an occasional larger influx of escapees (episodic cage failures). Episodic escape assumptions are described in detail in Section 1.3, *Assessing Risks of Escape using Modeling Methods* in the body of the report.

To simulate episodic escapes more realistically, the OMEGA model was set to randomize the number of fish lost in an event between a half and a full cage of fish. The model also randomly assigned the cage loss to one of the three size bins of fish for the species.

Escaped cultured fish may survive at lower rates compared to similarly sized wild conspecifics (e.g., escaped Yellowtail Kingfish (*S. lalandi*) observed with empty stomachs or stomachs containing atypical non-food contents; see Fowler et al. 2003). However, empirical estimates of relative survival of marine fish escapees are rare. Observations of suggested lower survival, such as Fowler et al. (2003), are from fish selected for culture traits and may not reflect survival of escaped fish from wild caught broodstock. Hervas et al. (2010) found both short-term and long-term size-dependent mortality of hatchery White Seabass released for stock enhancement. In that case the time of year when released influenced post-release mortality, with highest mortality for fish released in the winter and lowest mortality for fish released in the spring. More importantly, overall hatchery-reared White Seabass had a higher mortality in the wild compared to estimates of wild fish. However, even though the limited evidence suggests survival may be lower for escaped cultured fish, the case study analyses assumed survival would be the same as the wild population size-based survival assumed in the OMEGA.

Finally, an additional scenario was modeled for each case study species to reflect a scenario that included low potential for escape of cultured fish and low survival of escapees (referred to as

³ Episodic events are described as the likelihood of a cage failure occurring in a year. Likelihood is synonymous with probability in this analysis. The analysis does not evaluate the likelihood that a single cage may fail in a year. If that were the case the number of cage failures in a year would depend on the likelihood of failure and the number of cages with fish. Information used to develop likelihoods were based on the reported number of cage failures over a period of time, in other words the observed frequency of an event. Information on the number of cage failures was not available to calculate likelihood of any one cage failing. This lack of information to better model the likelihood of episodic escape events is an impediment to better understanding offshore genetic risks from cage failures leading to fish escaping.

"Modified" scenarios in the result figures and discussion in the body of this report). The modified scenarios were modeled to recognize that the previously described assumptions may not reflect four factors affecting the number of fish escaping and their survival in the wild. They are: 1) strong measures to minimize the likelihood of episodic escapes, 2) operation plans to recapture escaped fish, 3) the placement of offshore farms that may adversely affect the survival of escapees, and 4) the effects of the culture environment (developmental effects) adversely affecting survival of escapees. The low and high production scenarios were modeled at 3% and 5% for low and high production scenarios, respectively, and half to three-quarters of the fish in a cage failure would be recovered (25% to 50% of the fish in a cage escape). Additionally, the modified scenarios assumed escaped fish would survive at half the rate of the wild population size-based survival.

4.0 Species Parameterization

The following sections describe parameter values used for each of the three components of OMEGA: 1) the cultured population and aquaculture operations, 2) the wild population biology and demographics, and 3) the interactions between wild and escaped cultured fish. Parameter values were based on information gleaned from assessment reports and values gleaned from a combination of lessons learned from use of cultured marine fish for stock enhancement, the wealth of information studying the consequences of Atlantic Salmon escapes from Norway, and the use of theoretical concepts to evaluate potential consequences of escapes.

Aquaculture parameters used in the case studies (size of fish transferred to offshore pens, time in pens and size of fish at harvest) were developed from species reviews in Richie (2021) and other sources. Case studies modeled a 3-Farm, 10,500 mt annual production scenario to represent 3 farms each producing 3,500 mt annually and a 5-Farm, 17,500 mt annual production scenario to represent 5 farms each producing 3,500 mt annually. All case study scenarios assumed 100% wild caught broodstock.

The number of fish in a cage was assumed to be 100,000 at harvest in all cases. Fish in cages were binned into three size categories (bins) in OMEGA to match a growth curve while fish were in cages (transfer to cages, intermediate growout, and size of fish at harvest). These three size categories were included in the model to evaluate escapes of different fish sizes.

4.1 California Yellowtail

The complete list of natural population parameters for California Yellowtail are summarized in Table A-3.

Natural mortality rate of adults was based on Ben-Aderet et al. (2020) and age-specific rates calculated using a logistic function approximated from a review of Greater Amberjack modeling in the Gulf (SEDAR 70 2020) (Table A-3). Fishing mortality was assumed based on a comparison of model predicted annual catch with a total population of 25,000 mt and annual combined U.S. and Mexico catch. Fecundity was from Baxter (1960). The von Bertalanffy Growth model parameters are from Ben-Aderet et al. (2020).

Component	Parameter	Value	Range	Units	Source
von	VBGF L _{Max}	117.96		cm	
Bertalanffy	VBGF L _{Initial}	0		cm	Dan Adamat at al 2020
Growth Model	k	0.196		year	Ben-Aderet et al. 2020
(both sexes)	Max age	22		years	
Length (cm)	Ln(a)	-10.64163			
to Weight (kg) (both sexes)	b	2.85			Baxter 1960
`,́,	~50%	Age 2(50			Pan Adarat at al. 2020 (siza
Maturity	Mature	cm; 1.7 kg)		Years, (cm;	at age): Baxter 1960
schedule	100%	Age 3-4 (63		kg)	(maturity schedule)
	Mature	cm; 3.2 kg)		<i>u</i> 1	
	Fecundity	2000000		# eggs per kg	Baxter 1960
	Recruitment DI survival	0.0000125			Assumed
Recruitment	BH Capacity		2000 to 4000	x1,000	Assumed range
	Steepness (h)		0.75 to 0.90		Calculated range
Natural Mortality	М	0.60 - 0.26		Yearly instantaneous	Assumed based on size of fish and rapid growth during YOY recruitment phase, Ben-Aderet et al. 2020
Fishing Mortality	F	0.05		Yearly instantaneous	Assumed based on area and remote portions of range of population
Population size	Female spawning biomass	8000) to 18000	mt	Modeled range

Table A-3. California Yellowtail OMEGA model parameter values.

California Yellowtail life table (Table A-4) was developed based on population demographic data from Baxter (1960) and Ben-Aderet et al. (2020). Birthrate (b_x) is assumed to be

proportional to mean weight at age (Baxter 1960) and the same for males and females. Generation length varied slightly with stochastic variation in survival values used in OMEGA. The median calculated generation length was 7.7 years. S_x includes natural mortality and fishing mortality.

Age (x)	S_X	m_x	\boldsymbol{b}_x	l_x	$b_x l_x$	b ' _x	$b'_{x}l_{x}$	N_x	B_x	$xB_x/N1$
Females			-		-		-	-		-
1	0.55	0.0	0.00	1.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	1623537	0	0.000
2	0.73	0.4	0.10	0.55	0.03	0.07	0.04	891322	64248	0.040
3	0.75	0.9	0.30	0.40	0.13	0.38	0.15	650665	247162	0.228
4	0.73	1.0	0.60	0.30	0.19	0.74	0.22	485396	357102	0.440
5	0.73	1.0	1.00	0.22	0.21	1.11	0.24	356281	394189	0.607
6	0.73	1.0	1.30	0.16	0.21	1.48	0.24	261154	386350	0.714
7	0.73	1.0	1.60	0.12	0.19	1.84	0.22	191426	352405	0.760
8	0.73	1.0	1.90	0.09	0.16	2.18	0.19	140315	305352	0.752
9	0.73	1.0	2.20	0.06	0.14	2.48	0.16	102851	255125	0.707
10	0.73	1.0	2.40	0.05	0.11	2.75	0.13	75390	207277	0.638
11	0.73	1.0	2.60	0.03	0.09	2.98	0.10	55261	164896	0.559
12	0.73	1.0	2.80	0.03	0.07	3.19	0.08	40506	129072	0.477
13	0.73	1.0	2.90	0.02	0.05	3.36	0.06	29691	99739	0.399
14	0.73	1.0	3.10	0.01	0.04	3.51	0.05	21763	76296	0.329
15	0.73	1.0	3.20	0.01	0.03	3.63	0.04	15953	57896	0.267
16	0.73	1.0	3.30	0.01	0.02	3.73	0.03	11693	43656	0.215
17	0.73	1.0	3.30	0.01	0.02	3.82	0.02	8571	32745	0.171
18	0.73	1.0	3.40	0.00	0.01	3.89	0.02	6283	24455	0.136
19	0.73	1.0	3.50	0.00	0.01	3.95	0.01	4605	18199	0.106
20	0.73	1.0	3.50	0.00	0.01	4.00	0.01	3376	13510	0.083
21	0.73	1.0	3.50	0.00	0.01	4.04	0.01	2474	10005	0.065
22	0.00	1.0	3.60	0.00	0.00	4.08	0.01	1814	7396	0.050
							Gen	eration Len	gth (years)	7.7

Table A-4. Life table for female California Yellowtail with approximately 100% of fish mature at 3-4 years and maximum age of 22 years. Notation is from Waples et al. (2011).

4.2 White Seabass

The case study analysis of White Seabass was completed for two scenarios, a U.S. population simulation (low abundance simulation) consistent with the assessment by Valero and Waterhouse (2016) and an extended population (high abundance simulation) that includes the Baja California portion of the species range. The high abundance scenario was modeled to consider the possible distribution of escaped White Seabass south into Baja California, Mexico to spawn, thus diluting the contribution of escaped fish to spawning aggregations in California.

The low abundance case study simulation modeled a spawning biomass of 400 mt to 1,200 mt and the high abundance case study simulation modeled a spawning biomass of 1,600 mt to 5,100 mt. The high abundance model was approximated based on catch data from California and Baja California, Mexico. Total catch ranged from 743 to 1,249 mt from 2005 to 2019, with an average of 80% of the catch from Baja California.

The complete list of natural population parameters for White Seabass are summarized in Table A-5Table A-5Table A-3.

Component	Parameter	Value	Range	Units	Source
Von	VBGF L _{Max}	141.8		cm	-
Bertalanffv	VBGF L _{Initial}	0		cm	Romo-Curiel et al.
Growth Model	k	0.17		year	2015
(both sexes)	Max age	27		vears	
Length (cm) to	Ln(a)	-11.81			Valana and
Weight (kg) (both sexes)	b	3.0335			Waterhouse 2016
	~50% Mature	Age 4(87			
Maturity		cm; $5. / kg$)		Years, (cm;	Velero and Waterbouga 2016
schedule	100% Mature	Age 6 (100 cm: 9.4 kg)		Kg)	waternouse 2016
	Fecundity	80,000		# eggs per kg	Based on 0.76 to 1.5 million eggs per female, CDFG 1994
	Recruitment DI survival	0.000015			Assumed
Recruitment	BH Capacity		100 to 144 (US) 420 to 770 (US/Mexico)	x1,000	U.S. Velero and Waterhouse 2016 and US/Mexico Assumed range
	Steepness (h)		0.70 to 0.80		Calculated range
Natural Mortality	М	0.225		Yearly instantaneous	Velero and Waterhouse 2016
Fishing Mortality	F	0.2		Yearly instantaneous	Assumed based on reported commercial catch in Farado-Yamamoto et al. 2022 and recreational catch in Velero and Waterhouse 2016
Population Size	Female spawning biomass	400 1,600) to 1,200 Low to 5,100 High	mt	Modeled range Low US and High US/Mexico

Table A-5. White Seabass OMEGA model parameter values.

White Seabass life table (Table A-6) was developed based on population demographic data from Valero and Waterhouse (2016). Birthrate (b_x) is assumed to be proportional to mean weight at age and the same for males and females. The median calculated generation length was 8.9 years. Abundance (N_x) is the high end of the U.S. population simulation in Valero and Waterhouse (2016). S_x includes natural mortality and fishing mortality.

Age (x)	S_X	<i>m</i> _x	\boldsymbol{b}_x	l_x	$b_x l_x$	b ' _x	$b'_{x}l_{x}$	N_x	B_x	$xB_x/N1$
Females	_	-	-	-	_	-		_		-
1	0.50	0.00	0.00	1.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	74440	0	0.000
2	0.75	0.00	0.00	0.50	0.00	0.00	0.00	36996	0	0.000
3	0.77	0.00	0.00	0.37	0.00	0.00	0.00	27562	0	0.000
4	0.76	0.56	0.50	0.29	0.15	0.53	0.15	21306	11179	0.300
5	0.76	1.00	1.30	0.22	0.27	1.26	0.27	16192	20314	0.682
6	0.76	1.00	1.60	0.17	0.26	1.57	0.26	12290	19236	0.775
7	0.76	1.00	1.90	0.13	0.24	1.87	0.23	9340	17419	0.819
8	0.76	1.00	2.20	0.10	0.21	2.15	0.21	7099	15224	0.818
9	0.76	1.00	2.40	0.07	0.17	2.40	0.17	5395	12962	0.784
10	0.76	1.00	2.60	0.06	0.15	2.64	0.15	4100	10806	0.726
11	0.76	1.00	2.90	0.04	0.12	2.84	0.12	3116	8858	0.654
12	0.76	1.00	3.00	0.03	0.10	3.03	0.10	2368	7168	0.578
13	0.76	1.00	3.20	0.02	0.08	3.19	0.08	1800	5737	0.501
14	0.76	1.00	3.30	0.02	0.06	3.33	0.06	1368	4552	0.428
15	0.76	1.00	3.50	0.01	0.05	3.45	0.05	1040	3586	0.361
16	0.76	1.00	3.60	0.01	0.04	3.55	0.04	790	2808	0.302
17	0.76	1.00	3.70	0.01	0.03	3.64	0.03	600	2188	0.250
18	0.76	1.00	3.70	0.01	0.02	3.72	0.02	456	1698	0.205
19	0.76	1.00	3.80	0.01	0.02	3.79	0.02	347	1313	0.168
20	0.76	1.00	3.90	0.00	0.01	3.84	0.01	264	1013	0.136
21	0.76	1.00	3.90	0.00	0.01	3.89	0.01	200	780	0.110
22	0.76	1.00	3.90	0.00	0.01	3.93	0.01	152	599	0.088
23	0.76	1.00	4.00	0.00	0.01	3.97	0.01	116	459	0.071
24	0.76	1.00	4.00	0.00	0.00	4.00	0.01	88	351	0.057
25	0.76	1.00	4.00	0.00	0.00	4.02	0.00	67	269	0.045
26	0.76	1.00	4.10	0.00	0.00	4.04	0.00	51	205	0.036
27	0.00	1.00	4.10	0.00	0.00	4.06	0.00	39	157	0.028
							Gene	eration Len	gth (years)	8.9

Table A-6. Life table for female White Seabass with 100% of fish mature at 5 years and maximum age of 27 years. Notation is from Waples et al. (2011).

4.3 Striped Bass

The complete list of natural population parameters for Striped Bass are summarized in Table A-7Table A-5Table A-3. Growth, maturity and survival were modeled based on Northeast Atlantic Striped Bass (NEFSC 2019) to evaluate escape scenarios of Striped Bass in California waters. A natural population was not modeled for Striped Bass.

Component	Parameter	Value	Range	Units	Source
	VBGF L _{Max}	162.0		cm	-
von Bertalanffy	VBGF L _{Initial}	-0.71		cm	
(both sexes)	k	0.069		year	NEFSC 2019
()	Max age	31		years	
Length (cm) to	Ln(a)	-11.322			
Weight (kg) (both sexes)	b	3.007			NEFSC 2019
Maturity	~50% Mature	Age 6 (60 cm; 2.7 kg)		Years, (cm;	NEFSC 2019; used to
schedule	100% Mature	Age 8 (73 cm; 4.9 kg)		kg)	escaped Striped Bass
	Fecundity			# eggs per kg	
	Recruitment DI survival				
Recruitment	BH Capacity	Modeled		x1,000	
	Steepness (h)				
Natural Mortality	М	0.70 - 0.23		Yearly instantaneous	NEFSC 2019; Used to estimate survival of escaped Striped Bass
Fishing Mortality	F	Not modeled		Yearly instantaneous	
Population size	Female spawning biomass	No	t modeled	mt	

Table A-7. Striped Bass OMEGA Model Parameter Values

4.4 Red Drum

The complete list of natural population parameters for Red Drum are summarized in Table A-7Table A-5Table A-3. Model parameters were taken from Addis (2020) for the NW Florida population of Red Drum. See Section 3.3.1, *Case Study: Red Drum* in the body of this report for more details.

Component	Parameter	Value	Range	Units	Source
	VBGF L _{Max}	73.76		cm	-
von Bertalanffy	VBGF L _{Initial}	0		cm	4 11: 2020
(both seves)	k	-0.17		year	Addis 2020
(0000 50×05)	Max age	40		years	
Length (cm) to	Ln(a)	-11.15			
Weight (kg) (both sexes)	b	2.94			Addis 2020
Maturity	~50% Mature	Age 3(60 cm: 2.4 kg)		Years (cm:	
schedule	100% Mature	Age 4 (65 cm; 3.1 kg)		kg)	Addis 2020
	Fecundity	7,500,000		# eggs per kg	Wilson and Nieland 1994
	Recruitment DI survival	0.00000032			Assumed
Recruitment	BH Capacity	1,965		x1,000	Addis 2020 for NW Florida Population Unit
	Steepness (h)		~0.90		Calculated mid-pointe
Natural Mortality	М	0.40 - 0.11		Yearly instantaneous	Addis 2020
Fishing Mortality	F	0.16		Yearly instantaneous	Addis 2020
Population size	Female spawning biomass	10,200	to 13,700	mt	Modeled range

Table A-8. Red D	rum OMEGA Mo	del Parameter Values
------------------	--------------	----------------------

Red Drum life table (Table A-9) was developed based on population demographic data from Addis (2020) for the NW Florida population unit. Birthrate (b_x) is assumed to be proportional to mean weight at age and the same for males and females. The median calculated generation length was 11.4 years. S_x includes natural mortality and fishing mortality.

Age (x)	S_X	<i>m</i> _x	\boldsymbol{b}_x	l_x	$b_x l_x$	b ' _x	$b'_{x}l_{x}$	N_x	B_x	$xB_x/N1$
Females	_	-		-					-	=
1	0.80	0.00	0.00	1.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	926787	0	0.000
2	0.80	0.00	0.00	0.80	0.00	0.00	0.00	737722	435	0.000
3	0.78	0.59	0.60	0.64	0.41	0.19	0.12	588703	112487	0.182
4	0.76	0.98	1.40	0.49	0.70	0.42	0.21	456833	190476	0.411
5	0.78	1.00	1.70	0.38	0.62	0.49	0.18	347650	170785	0.461
6	0.83	1.00	1.80	0.29	0.53	0.54	0.16	270124	144807	0.469
7	0.88	1.00	1.90	0.24	0.46	0.56	0.14	223933	126186	0.477
8	0.90	1.00	2.00	0.21	0.42	0.58	0.12	197509	114616	0.495
9	0.90	1.00	2.00	0.19	0.38	0.59	0.11	176968	104470	0.507
10	0.90	1.00	2.00	0.17	0.35	0.60	0.10	158563	94587	0.510
11	0.90	1.00	2.00	0.15	0.31	0.60	0.09	142073	85253	0.506
12	0.90	1.00	2.00	0.14	0.28	0.60	0.08	127297	76649	0.496
13	0.90	1.00	2.00	0.12	0.25	0.60	0.07	114058	68846	0.483
14	0.90	1.00	2.00	0.11	0.23	0.60	0.07	102196	61746	0.466
15	0.90	1.00	2.10	0.10	0.20	0.61	0.06	91568	55378	0.448
16	0.90	1.00	2.10	0.09	0.18	0.61	0.05	82045	49643	0.429
17	0.90	1.00	2.10	0.08	0.16	0.61	0.05	73512	44480	0.408
18	0.90	1.00	2.10	0.07	0.15	0.61	0.04	65867	39874	0.387
19	0.90	1.00	2.10	0.06	0.13	0.61	0.04	59017	35727	0.366
20	0.90	1.00	2.10	0.06	0.12	0.61	0.04	52879	32011	0.345
21	0.90	1.00	2.10	0.05	0.10	0.61	0.03	47380	28682	0.325
22	0.90	1.00	2.10	0.05	0.09	0.61	0.03	42452	25699	0.305
23	0.90	1.00	2.10	0.04	0.08	0.61	0.03	38037	23027	0.286
24	0.90	1.00	2.10	0.04	0.08	0.61	0.02	34081	20632	0.267
25	0.90	1.00	2.10	0.03	0.07	0.61	0.02	30537	18486	0.249
26	0.90	1.00	2.10	0.03	0.06	0.61	0.02	27361	16564	0.232
27	0.90	1.00	2.10	0.03	0.05	0.61	0.02	24515	14841	0.216
28	0.90	1.00	2.10	0.02	0.05	0.61	0.01	21966	13297	0.201
29	0.90	1.00	2.10	0.02	0.04	0.61	0.01	19681	11915	0.186
30	0.90	1.00	2.10	0.02	0.04	0.61	0.01	17634	10675	0.173
31	0.90	1.00	2.10	0.02	0.04	0.61	0.01	15801	9565	0.160
32	0.90	1.00	2.10	0.02	0.03	0.61	0.01	14157	8570	0.148
33	0.90	1.00	2.10	0.01	0.03	0.61	0.01	12685	7679	0.137
34	0.90	1.00	2.10	0.01	0.03	0.61	0.01	11366	6880	0.126
35	0.90	1.00	2.10	0.01	0.02	0.61	0.01	10184	6165	0.116
36	0.90	1.00	2.10	0.01	0.02	0.61	0.01	9125	5524	0.107
37	0.90	1.00	2.10	0.01	0.02	0.61	0.01	8176	4949	0.099
38	0.90	1.00	2.10	0.01	0.02	0.61	0.01	7325	4435	0.091
39	0.90	1.00	2.10	0.01	0.01	0.61	0.00	6563	3973	0.084
40	0.00	1.00	2.10	0.01	0.01	0.61	0.00	5881	3560	0.077
							Gene	eration Ler	ngth (years)	11.4

Table A-9. Life table for female Red Drum with 100% of fish mature at 4 years and maximum age of 40 years. Notation is from Waples et al. (2011).

4.5 Almaco Jack

The complete list of natural population parameters for Almaco Jack are summarized in Table A-10Table A-7Table A-5Table A-3. Sagarese et al. 2016 and updated model parameters from SEDAR 70 (2020) for Greater Amberjack were the primary guide to modeling Almaco Jack in the Gulf. A definitive estimate of population abundance of Almaco Jack was not available so a range of abundances were modeled based on catch data of Almaco Jack relative to Greater Amberjack. See Section 3.3.2, *Case Study: Almaco Jack* in the body of this report for more details.

Component	Parameter	Value	Range	Units	Source
von	VBGF L _{Max}	143.6		cm	Murie and Parkyn
Bertalanffy	VBGF L _{Initial}	0		cm	2008
Growth Model	k	0.130			Farmer et al. 2016;
(both sexes)	Max age	22		years	Sagarese et al. 2016
Length (cm)	Ln(a)	-10.096			
to Weight (kg) (both sexes)	b	2.76			Sagarese et al. 2016
	~50% Mature	Age 5(76			
Maturity		cm; 4.5 kg)		Years, (cm;	Second et al. 2016
schedule	100% Mature	Age 7 (92		kg)	Sagarese et al. 2016
	10070 Wature	kg)			
	Fecundity	4020572		# eggs per kg	Harris et al. 2007; SEDAR 33 2014 Greater Amberjack
	Recruitment DI survival	0.0000002			Assumed
Recruitment	BH Capacity		246 to 546	x1,000	Assumed range because of uncertainty population size
	Steepness (h)		0.75 to 0.85		Calculated range
Natural Mortality	М	0.52 - 0.26		Yearly instantaneous	SEDAR 70 2020 for Greater Amberjack
Fishing Mortality	F	0.10		Yearly instantaneous	Approximated based on assumed catch of Almaco Jack
Population size	Female spawning biomass	2	250 to 750	mt	Modeled range

Table A-10.	Almaco Jack	OMEGA Model	Parameter	Values
I WOIV II IVV	1 minueo ouch	OTHE OTT HOUSE	I WI WIIIVVVI	

Almaco Jack life table (Table A-11) was developed based on population demographic data from Sagarese et al. (2016) and Greater Amberjack described in SEDAR 70 (2020). The median calculated generation length was 8.9 years. Abundance (N_x) is the modeled low population abundance scenario. S_x includes natural mortality and fishing mortality.

Age (x)	S_X	<i>m_x</i>	\boldsymbol{b}_x	l_x	$b_x l_x$	b ' _x	$b'_{x}l_{x}$	N_x	B_x	$xB_x/N1$
Females			-	-		-				-
1	0.60	0.00	0.00	1.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	64508	0	0.000
2	0.63	0.00	0.00	0.60	0.00	0.00	0.00	38511	76	0.001
3	0.65	0.02	0.00	0.38	0.00	0.03	0.01	24416	623	0.014
4	0.66	0.14	0.10	0.25	0.03	0.24	0.06	15993	3893	0.121
5	0.68	0.47	0.60	0.16	0.10	1.16	0.19	10523	12229	0.474
6	0.69	0.79	1.30	0.11	0.15	2.61	0.29	7124	18601	0.865
7	0.69	0.93	2.00	0.08	0.15	3.85	0.29	4894	18832	1.022
8	0.70	0.98	2.50	0.05	0.13	4.85	0.26	3397	16456	1.020
9	0.70	0.99	2.90	0.04	0.11	5.72	0.21	2367	13543	0.945
10	0.70	1.00	3.30	0.03	0.09	6.53	0.17	1657	10814	0.838
11	0.70	1.00	3.70	0.02	0.07	7.28	0.13	1165	8476	0.723
12	0.71	1.00	4.10	0.01	0.05	7.97	0.10	821	6548	0.609
13	0.71	1.00	4.40	0.01	0.04	8.61	0.08	582	5009	0.505
14	0.71	1.00	4.70	0.01	0.03	9.20	0.06	413	3800	0.412
15	0.71	1.00	5.00	0.01	0.02	9.74	0.04	294	2864	0.333
16	0.71	1.00	5.20	0.00	0.02	10.23	0.03	210	2147	0.266
17	0.71	1.00	5.40	0.00	0.01	10.67	0.03	150	1599	0.211
18	0.71	1.00	5.60	0.00	0.01	11.07	0.02	107	1184	0.165
19	0.71	1.00	5.80	0.00	0.01	11.42	0.01	76	873	0.129
20	0.71	1.00	6.00	0.00	0.01	11.74	0.01	55	641	0.099
21	0.71	1.00	6.10	0.00	0.00	12.03	0.01	39	469	0.076
22	0.00	1.00	6.30	0.00	0.00	12.28	0.01	28	342	0.058
	Generation Length (years)							8.9		

 Table A-11. Life table for female Almaco Jack with 100% of fish mature at approximately

 7 to 8 years and maximum age of 22 years. Notation is from Waples et al. (2011).

4.6 Cobia

The complete list of natural population parameters for Cobia are summarized in Table A-10Table A-7Table A-5Table A-3Table A-12. Model parameters are based on SEDAR 28 (2020). The modeled Gulf stock includes the Eastern Atlantic Florida coast south of the state border between Florida and Geogia. See Section 3.3.3, *Case Study: Cobia* in the body of this report for more details.

Component	Parameter	Value	Range	Units	Source	
von Bertalanffy Growth Model (both sexes)	VBGF L _{Max}	136.26 (F); 122.17 (M)		cm		
	VBGF L _{Initial}	0		cm	SED AD 28 2020	
	k	0.410 (F); 0.360 (M)		year	SEDAR 28 2020	
	Max age	11		years		
Length (cm) to Weight (kg) (both sexes)	Ln(a)	-12.684 (F); 13.233 (M)			SEDAR 28 2020	
	b	3.278 (F) 3.392 (M)				
	~50% Mature	Age 2(100 cm; 12.6		Years, (cm;	SEDAR 28 2020	
Maturity		kg)				
schedule	100% Mature	Age 3 (115 cm; 17.5		kg)		
		kg)				
	Fecundity	607489		# eggs per kg	Brown-Peterson et al. 2001	
Descriterent	Recruitment DI survival	0.0000024			Assumed	
Recruitment	BH Capacity	1,906		x1,000	SEDAR 28 2020	
	Steepness (h)		0.75 to 0.90		Calculated range	
Natural Mortality	М	0.546 – 0.360		Yearly instantaneous	SEDAR 28 2020	
Fishing Mortality	F	0.330		Yearly	SEDAR 28 2020	
Population size	Female spawning biomass	3,50	0 to 5,500	mt	Modeled range	

Cobia life table (Table A-13) was developed based on population demographic data from SEDAR 28 (2020) for the Gulf. The median calculated generation length was 4.0 years. S_x includes natural mortality and fishing mortality.

Age (x)	S_X	m_x	\boldsymbol{b}_x	l_x	$b_x l_x$	b ' _x	$b'_{x}l_{x}$	N_x	B_x	<i>xB_x/N1</i>
Females		-	-	-						-
1	0.41	0.00	0.00	1.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	880075	0	0.000
2	0.39	0.20	0.50	0.41	0.20	0.49	0.20	357311	173929	0.237
3	0.44	0.83	3.60	0.16	0.58	3.52	0.56	140780	495395	1.013
4	0.47	0.97	5.90	0.07	0.41	5.72	0.40	61662	352650	0.962
5	0.49	0.99	7.40	0.03	0.24	7.14	0.24	28981	206774	0.705
6	0.49	1.00	8.40	0.02	0.13	8.14	0.13	14085	114573	0.469
7	0.50	1.00	9.10	0.01	0.07	8.84	0.07	6958	61497	0.293
8	0.50	1.00	9.60	0.00	0.04	9.32	0.04	3465	32306	0.176
9	0.50	1.00	10.00	0.00	0.02	9.66	0.02	1733	16729	0.103
10	0.50	1.00	10.20	0.00	0.01	9.88	0.01	868	8577	0.058
11	0.00	1.00	10.30	0.00	0.01	10.03	0.01	435	4362	0.033
	Generation Length (years)							4.0		

Table A-13. Life table for female Cobia with 100% of fish mature at approximately 3 to 4years and maximum age of 11 years. Notation is from Waples et al. (2011).

5.0 References

Addis, D., 2020. The 2020 Stock Assessment of Red Drum, *Sciaenops ocellatus*, in Florida. Florida Fish and Wildlife Conservation Commission. The Florida Fish and Wildlife Conservation Commission Fish and Wildlife Research Institute. St. Petersburg, FL. In-House Report: IHR 2020-002, 129 pp.

Baskett, M.L., and Waples, R.S., 2013. Evaluating alternative strategies for minimizing unintended fitness consequences of cultured individuals on wild populations. *Conservation Biology*, *27*(1), 83-94. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1523-1739.2012.01949.x

Baskett, M.L., Burgess, S.C., and Waples, R.S., 2013. Assessing strategies to minimize unintended fitness consequences of aquaculture on wild populations. *Evolutionary Applications*, *6*(7), 1090-1108. https://doi.org/10.1111/eva.12089

Baxter, J. L. 1960. A Study of the Yellowtail *Seriola dorsalis* (Gill). Calif. Dep. Fish Game, *Fishery Bulletin*, 110, 81 pp. https://escholarship.org/uc/item/6nq200v0

Ben-Aderet, N., Johnston, E.M., Cravey, R. and Sandin, S.A., 2020. Revisiting the life history of yellowtail jack (*Seriola dorsalis*) in the Southern California Bight: new evidence for ontogenetic habitat shifts and regional differences in a changing environment. *Fishery Bulletin*, *118*(2), pp.162-179.

https://link.gale.com/apps/doc/A635668743/AONE?u=anon~176651d9&sid=googleScholar&xid=3c85dadf

Brown-Peterson, N.J. and Franks, J.S., 2001. Aspects of the reproductive biology of tripletail, *Lobotes surinamensis*, in the northern Gulf of Mexico. *Proceedings of the 52nd Gulf and Caribbean Fisheries Institute*, pp.586-597. http://hdl.handle.net/1834/29382

Farmer, N. A., R. P. Malinowski, M. F. McGovern, and P. J. Rubec. 2016. Stock complexes for fisheries management in the Gulf of Mexico. *Marine and Coastal Fisheries*, 8, pp.177-201.

Ferrari, S., Horri, K., Allal, F., Vergnet, A., Benhaim, D., Vandeputte, M., Chatain, B. and Bégout, M.L., 2016. Heritability of boldness and hypoxia avoidance in European seabass, *Dicentrarchus labrax. PLOS ONE*, 11, e0168506.

Ford, M.J., 2002. Selection in captivity during supportive breeding may reduce fitness in the wild. *Conservation Biology*, 16(3), 815-825. https://doi.org/10.1046/j.1523-1739.2002.00257.x

Gjedrem, T., 2000. Genetic improvement of cold-water fish species. *Aquaculture Research*, 31(1), pp.25–33.

Harris, P.J., Wyanski, D.M., White, D.B. and Mikell, P.P., 2007. Age, growth, and reproduction of greater amberjack off the southeastern U.S. Atlantic coast. *Transactions of the American Fisheries Society*, 136, pp.1534-1545.

Murie, D.J. and D.C. Parkyn. 2008. Age, Growth and Sex Maturity of Greater Amberjack (*Seriola dumerili*) in the Gulf of Mexico. SEDAR33-RD13. SEDAR, North Charleston, SC. 41 pp. https://sedarweb.org/documents/s33rd13-age-growth-and-sex-maturity-of-greater-amberjack-seriola-dumerili-in-the-gulf-of-mexico/

Northeast Fisheries Science Center (NEFSC), 2019. 66th Northeast Regional Stock Assessment Workshop (66th SAW) Assessment Report. US Dept Commerce, *Northeast Fisheries Science Center Ref Doc.*, 19-08, 1170 pp. Available from: http://www.nefsc.noaa.gov/publications/

Paquet, P.J., Flagg, T., Appleby, A., Barr, J., Blankenship, L., Campton, D., Delarm, M., Evelyn, T., Fast, D., Gislason, J. and Kline, P., 2011. Hatcheries, conservation, and sustainable fisheries—achieving multiple goals: results of the Hatchery Scientific Review Group's Columbia River basin review. *Fisheries*, 36(11), pp.547-561.

Romo-Curiel, A.E., Herzka, S.Z., Sosa-Nishizaki, O., Sepulveda, C.A. and Aalbers, S.A., 2015. Otolith-based growth estimates and insights into population structure of White Seabass, *Atractoscion nobilis*, off the Pacific coast of North America. *Fisheries Research*, *161*, pp.374-383. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.fishres.2014.09.004

Sagarese, S.R., Isely, J.J., and Smith, M.W., 2016. Review of Operating Model Parameters for SEDAR 49: Almaco Jack. SEDAR49-AW-01. SEDAR, North Charleston, SC. 18 pp.

SEDAR (Southeast Data, Assessment, and Review), 2014. SEDAR 33: Gulf of Mexico Greater Amberjack stock assessment report. South Atlantic Fishery Management Council, North Charleston. 499 pp. https://sedarweb.org/documents/sedar-33-stock-assessment-report-gulf-ofmexico-greater-amberjack/

SEDAR (Southeast Data, Assessment, and Review), 2020. SEDAR 28 – Gulf of Mexico Cobia Update Assessment Report. NOAA Fisheries - Southeast Fisheries Science Center, 147 pp.

SEDAR (Southeast Data, Assessment, and Review), 2020. SEDAR 70: Gulf of Mexico Greater Amberjack stock assessment report. South Atlantic Fishery Management Council, North Charleston, 189 pp.

Valero, J. and Waterhouse, L., 2016. California White Seabass Stock Assessment in 2016. Center for Advanced of Population Assessment Methodology (CAPAM).

Waples, R.S., Do, C. and Chopelet, J., 2011. Calculating Ne and Ne/N in age-structured populations: a hybrid Felsenstein-Hill approach. *Ecology*, 92, pp.1513–1522.

Waples, R.S., Hindar, K. and Hard, J.J., 2012. Genetic risks associated with marine aquaculture. *Current Zoology*, 62(6), pp.617-627.

Waples, R.S., Hindar, K., Karlsson, S. and Hard, J.J., 2016. Evaluating the Ryman–Laikre effect for marine stock enhancement and aquaculture. *Current Zoology*, 62(6), pp.617-627.

Wilson, C.A. and Nieland, D.L., 1994. Reproductive biology of red drum, *Sciaenops ocellatus*, from the neritic waters of the northern Gulf of Mexico. *Fishery Bulletin*, 92(4), pp.841-850.

Yang, L., Waples, R.S. and Baskett, M.L., 2019. Life history and temporal variability of escape events interactively determine the fitness consequences of aquaculture escapees on wild populations. *Theoretical Population Biology*, 129, pp.93-102.